



Intelligent Routing Platform

Installation and Configuration Guide

[Version 4.2]



Copyright ©2024 Noction Inc.

1901 S Bascom Ave, Campbell, CA 95008

Tel: 1-650-618-9823

Email: info@noction.com

Noction logos, and trademarks or registered trademarks of Noction Holdings Ltd or its subsidiaries in the United States and other countries.

Other names and brands may be claimed as the property of others. Information regarding third party products is provided solely for educational purposes. Noction Holdings Ltd is not responsible for the performance or support of third party products and does not make any representations or warranties whatsoever regarding quality, reliability, functionality, or compatibility of these devices or products.

Copyright ©2013 - 2024 Noction Inc., All Rights Reserved.

Contents

1 Intro	duction										16
1.1	How to contact support								•		16
1.2	What is IRP										16
	1.2.1 IRP Features										16
	1.2.2 IRP Components										17
	1.2.3 IRP Technical Requirements										18
	1.2.4 IRP Operating modes										21
	1.2.5 BGP Monitoring										24
	1.2.6 Outage detection										27
	1.2.7 VIP Improvements										28
	1.2.8 Retry Probing										28
	1.2.9 Routing Policies										29
	1.2.10 Support for Centralized Route Reflectors										32
	1.2.11 Support for Internet Exchanges										33
	1.2.12 Optimization for multiple Routing Domains										33
	1.2.13 Improvements weight										39
	1.2.14 Notifications and events										40
	1.2.15 IRP API										43
	1.2.16 IRP Failover										43
	1.2.17 Inbound bandwidth optimization										47
	1.2.18 Inbound performance optimization										49
	1.2.19 Flowspec policies										50
	1.2.20 Throttling excessive bandwidth use with Flowspec.										51
	1.2.21 Maintenance windows										51
	1.2.22 Optimization of transiting traffic										52
	1.2.23 Circuit issues detection										53
	1.2.24 Threat Mitigation										54
1.3	IRP Optimization modes										54
	1.3.1 Performance optimization										54
	1.3.2 Cost optimization										55
	1.3.3 Commit Control										56
1.4	What is IRP Global Management Interface										60
	1.4.1 GMI Operating Details										60
	1.4.2 GMI Technical Requirements										60
2 Confi	guration										62
2.1	IRP software management										62
2.2	Configuration files										63
2.3	IRP Global Management Interface Configuration										64
	2.3.1 GMI Initial Configuration										64
	2.3.2 GMI software management										64
	2.3.3 Starting, stopping and getting status of GMI backene										64
2.4	Starting, stopping and getting status of IRP components										65
$\frac{2.1}{2.5}$	IRP Initial Configuration			•••		•••	• •	• •	••	•	66
2.5	Global and Core Configuration	•••	• •	•••	•••	• •	• •	• •	•••	•	67
2.0 2.7	Collector Configuration	•••	• •	•••	•••	• •	• •	• •	•••	·	68
4.1	2.7.1 Irpflowd Configuration	•••	• •	•••	•••	• •	• •	• •	•••	·	68
	2.7.2 Irpspand Configuration	•••	• •	•••	•••	• •	• •	• •	•	·	79
	inpopulation		• •	•••	•••	•••	• •	• •	• •	•	• 4

	Explore	r Configuration
	2.8.1	Specific PBR configuration scenarios
	2.8.2	Flowspec PBR
2.9	Bgpd C	onfiguration \ldots
	2.9.1	AS-Path behavior in IRP Bgpd
	2.9.2	Bgpd online reconfiguration
	293	BCP Additional naths
2 10	BMP C	onfiguration Of
2.10	Threat	Mitigation Configuration
2.11	1 meat	
	2.11.1	BGP Blackholing
	2.11.2	BGP Redirect
	2.11.3	FlowSpec Drop
	2.11.4	FlowSpec Redirect
	2.11.5	Mitigation prefix size (IPv4 / IPv6)
2.12	Adminis	strative Components
2.13	Failover	Configuration
	2.13.1	Initial failover configuration
	2.13.2	Re-purpose operational IRP node into an IRP failover slave
	2 13 3	Re-purpose operational IRP failover slave into a new master 104
	2.13.0 2 13 4	Becover prolonged node downtime or corrupted replication 10
2	2.10.1	
J 4 Heine	· · · · · ·	
4 USINg	g IRP .	
4.1	Getting	started
	4.1.1	Accessing the system
	4.1.2	Creating GMI user
	4.1.3	Auto-Registration of Local IRP Instances into GMI
	4.1.4	Registering IRP instances using root passwords
	4.1.5	Registering IRP instances using tokens
	4.1.6	Creating GMI Tokens
	4.1.6 4.1.7	Creating GMI Tokens
	4.1.6 4.1.7 4.1.8	Creating GMI Tokens
	$4.1.6 \\ 4.1.7 \\ 4.1.8 \\ 4.1.9$	Creating GMI Tokens
	$ \begin{array}{r} 4.1.6 \\ 4.1.7 \\ 4.1.8 \\ 4.1.9 \\ 4.1.0 \end{array} $	Creating GMI Tokens 108 Using the IRP management tool for token management 109 Utilizing the GMI command line interface 110 Login into GMI 111 Bight Sidebar 115
	$\begin{array}{c} 4.1.6 \\ 4.1.7 \\ 4.1.8 \\ 4.1.9 \\ 4.1.10 \\ 4.1.11 \end{array}$	Creating GMI Tokens 108 Using the IRP management tool for token management 109 Utilizing the GMI command line interface 110 Login into GMI 111 Right Sidebar 115 IRP Instance Performance State 115
	$\begin{array}{c} 4.1.6 \\ 4.1.7 \\ 4.1.8 \\ 4.1.9 \\ 4.1.10 \\ 4.1.11 \\ 4.1.11 \end{array}$	Creating GMI Tokens 108 Using the IRP management tool for token management 109 Utilizing the GMI command line interface 110 Login into GMI 111 Right Sidebar 113 IRP Instance Performance Stats 115 Clabel Scoreb 116
	$\begin{array}{c} 4.1.6 \\ 4.1.7 \\ 4.1.8 \\ 4.1.9 \\ 4.1.10 \\ 4.1.11 \\ 4.1.12 \\ 4.1.12 \end{array}$	Creating GMI Tokens 108 Using the IRP management tool for token management 109 Utilizing the GMI command line interface 110 Login into GMI 111 Right Sidebar 115 IRP Instance Performance Stats 115 Global Search 114
	4.1.6 4.1.7 4.1.8 4.1.9 4.1.10 4.1.11 4.1.12 4.1.13	Creating GMI Tokens 108 Using the IRP management tool for token management 109 Utilizing the GMI command line interface 110 Login into GMI 111 Right Sidebar 115 IRP Instance Performance Stats 115 Global Search 114 Warning bars 115
4.2	4.1.6 4.1.7 4.1.8 4.1.9 4.1.10 4.1.11 4.1.12 4.1.13 GMI Da	Creating GMI Tokens108Using the IRP management tool for token management109Utilizing the GMI command line interface110Login into GMI111Right Sidebar113IRP Instance Performance Stats114Global Search114Warning bars115ashboards115
4.2	4.1.6 4.1.7 4.1.8 4.1.9 4.1.10 4.1.11 4.1.12 4.1.13 GMI Da 4.2.1	Creating GMI Tokens108Using the IRP management tool for token management109Utilizing the GMI command line interface110Login into GMI111Right Sidebar115IRP Instance Performance Stats115Global Search116Warning bars115Creating a new dashboard116
4.2	4.1.6 4.1.7 4.1.8 4.1.9 4.1.10 4.1.11 4.1.12 4.1.13 GMI Da 4.2.1 4.2.2	Creating GMI Tokens108Using the IRP management tool for token management109Utilizing the GMI command line interface110Login into GMI111Right Sidebar115IRP Instance Performance Stats115Global Search114Warning bars115Creating a new dashboard116Managing Dashboards117
4.2	4.1.6 4.1.7 4.1.8 4.1.9 4.1.10 4.1.11 4.1.12 4.1.13 GMI Da 4.2.1 4.2.2 4.2.3	Creating GMI Tokens108Using the IRP management tool for token management109Utilizing the GMI command line interface110Login into GMI111Right Sidebar115IRP Instance Performance Stats115Global Search114Warning bars115Creating a new dashboard116Managing Dashboards117Deleting Dashboards118
4.2	4.1.6 4.1.7 4.1.8 4.1.9 4.1.10 4.1.11 4.1.12 4.1.13 GMI Da 4.2.1 4.2.2 4.2.3 Reports	Creating GMI Tokens108Using the IRP management tool for token management109Utilizing the GMI command line interface110Login into GMI111Right Sidebar115IRP Instance Performance Stats115Global Search114Warning bars115ashboards115Creating a new dashboard116Managing Dashboards117Deleting Dashboards118119119
4.2 4.3	4.1.6 4.1.7 4.1.8 4.1.9 4.1.10 4.1.11 4.1.12 4.1.13 GMI Da 4.2.1 4.2.2 4.2.3 Reports 4.3.1	Creating GMI Tokens108Using the IRP management tool for token management109Utilizing the GMI command line interface110Login into GMI111Right Sidebar113IRP Instance Performance Stats115Global Search114Warning bars115ashboards116Creating a new dashboard117Deleting Dashboards118ASN Path Problems120
4.2 4.3	4.1.6 4.1.7 4.1.8 4.1.9 4.1.10 4.1.11 4.1.12 4.1.13 GMI Da 4.2.1 4.2.2 4.2.3 Reports 4.3.1 4.3.2	Creating GMI Tokens108Using the IRP management tool for token management109Utilizing the GMI command line interface110Login into GMI111Right Sidebar113IRP Instance Performance Stats115Global Search114Warning bars115creating a new dashboard116Managing Dashboards117Deleting Dashboards118ASN Path Problems120ASN Statistics120
4.2 4.3	4.1.6 4.1.7 4.1.8 4.1.9 4.1.10 4.1.11 4.1.12 4.1.13 GMI Da 4.2.1 4.2.2 4.2.3 Reports 4.3.1 4.3.2 4.3.3	Creating GMI Tokens108Using the IRP management tool for token management109Utilizing the GMI command line interface110Login into GMI111Right Sidebar113IRP Instance Performance Stats115Global Search114Warning bars115Creating a new dashboard116Managing Dashboards117Deleting Dashboards118ASN Path Problems120ASN Statistics121ASN Traffic Percentage121
4.2 4.3	4.1.6 4.1.7 4.1.8 4.1.9 4.1.10 4.1.11 4.1.12 4.1.13 GMI Da 4.2.1 4.2.2 4.2.3 Reports 4.3.1 4.3.2 4.3.3 4.3.4	Creating GMI Tokens108Using the IRP management tool for token management109Utilizing the GMI command line interface110Login into GMI111Right Sidebar113IRP Instance Performance Stats115Global Search114Warning bars115creating a new dashboard116Managing Dashboards117Deleting Dashboards118
4.2 4.3	4.1.6 4.1.7 4.1.8 4.1.9 4.1.10 4.1.11 4.1.12 4.1.13 GMI Da 4.2.1 4.2.2 4.2.3 Reports 4.3.1 4.3.2 4.3.3 4.3.4 4.3.5	Creating GMI Tokens108Using the IRP management tool for token management109Utilizing the GMI command line interface110Login into GMI111Right Sidebar113IRP Instance Performance Stats114Global Search114Warning bars115Creating a new dashboard116Managing Dashboards117Deleting Dashboards118ASN Path Problems120ASN Statistics121Country Statistics122Current Improvements122Current Improvements125
4.2 4.3	4.1.6 4.1.7 4.1.8 4.1.9 4.1.10 4.1.11 4.1.12 4.1.13 GMI Da 4.2.1 4.2.2 4.2.3 Reports 4.3.1 4.3.2 4.3.3 4.3.4 4.3.5 4.3.6	Creating GMI Tokens108Using the IRP management tool for token management109Utilizing the GMI command line interface110Login into GMI111Right Sidebar113IRP Instance Performance Stats114Global Search114Warning bars115Creating a new dashboard116Managing Dashboards117Deleting Dashboards118ASN Path Problems120ASN Statistics121Country Statistics122Current Improvements122Exchanges Statistics122Exchanges Statistics123Exchanges Statistics123
4.2 4.3	4.1.6 4.1.7 4.1.8 4.1.9 4.1.10 4.1.11 4.1.12 4.1.13 GMI Da 4.2.1 4.2.2 4.2.3 Reports 4.3.1 4.3.2 4.3.3 4.3.4 4.3.5 4.3.6 4.3.7	Creating GMI Tokens108Using the IRP management tool for token management109Utilizing the GMI command line interface110Login into GMI111Right Sidebar111Right Sidebar111Global Search111Global Search114Warning bars115creating a new dashboard116Managing Dashboards117Deleting Dashboards118ASN Path Problems120ASN Statistics121Country Statistics122Current Improvements122Exchanges Statistics122Exchanges Statistics122Vistorical Bacords122Vistorical Bacords124Vistorical Bacords124Vistorical Bacords1
4.2 4.3	4.1.6 4.1.7 4.1.8 4.1.9 4.1.10 4.1.11 4.1.12 4.1.13 GMI Da 4.2.1 4.2.2 4.2.3 Reports 4.3.1 4.3.2 4.3.3 4.3.4 4.3.5 4.3.6 4.3.7 4.2.8	Creating GMI Tokens108Using the IRP management tool for token management109Utilizing the GMI command line interface110Login into GMI111Right Sidebar111Right Sidebar112Global Search114Warning bars115ashboards115Creating a new dashboard116Managing Dashboards117Deleting Dashboards118
4.2 4.3	4.1.6 4.1.7 4.1.8 4.1.9 4.1.10 4.1.11 4.1.12 4.1.13 GMI Da 4.2.1 4.2.2 4.2.3 Reports 4.3.1 4.3.2 4.3.3 4.3.4 4.3.5 4.3.6 4.3.7 4.3.8 4.2.0	Creating GMI Tokens108Using the IRP management tool for token management109Utilizing the GMI command line interface110Login into GMI111Right Sidebar111Right Sidebar113IRP Instance Performance Stats114Warning bars114Warning bars115Creating a new dashboard116Managing Dashboards117Deleting Dashboards118
4.2 4.3	4.1.6 4.1.7 4.1.8 4.1.9 4.1.10 4.1.11 4.1.12 4.1.13 GMI Da 4.2.1 4.2.2 4.2.3 Reports 4.3.1 4.3.2 4.3.3 4.3.4 4.3.5 4.3.6 4.3.7 4.3.8 4.3.9 4.2.10	Creating GMI Tokens108Using the IRP management tool for token management109Utilizing the GMI command line interface110Login into GMI111Right Sidebar112IRP Instance Performance Stats115Global Search114Warning bars115ashboards116Creating a new dashboard117Deleting Dashboards118
4.2 4.3	$\begin{array}{c} 4.1.6\\ 4.1.7\\ 4.1.8\\ 4.1.9\\ 4.1.10\\ 4.1.11\\ 4.1.12\\ 4.1.13\\ \text{GMI Da}\\ 4.2.1\\ 4.2.2\\ 4.2.3\\ \text{Reports}\\ 4.3.1\\ 4.3.2\\ 4.3.3\\ 4.3.4\\ 4.3.5\\ 4.3.6\\ 4.3.7\\ 4.3.8\\ 4.3.9\\ 4.3.10\\ 4.2.1\\ 4.3.10\\ 4.3.10\\ 4.3.11\\ 4.3.2\\ 4.3.3\\ 4.3.4\\ 4.3.5\\ 4.3.9\\ 4.3.10\\ 4.3.10\\ 4.3.11\\ 4.3.2\\ 4.3.3\\ 4.3.10\\ 4.3.10\\ 4.3.11\\ 4.3.2\\ 4.3.3\\ 4.3.10\\ 4.3.10\\ 4.3.11\\ 4.3.2\\ 4.3.3\\ 4.3.10\\ 4.3.10\\ 4.3.11\\ 4.3.2\\ 4.3.3\\ 4.3.10\\ 4.3.10\\ 4.3.11\\ 4.3.2\\ 4.3.3\\ 4.3.2\\ 4.3.2\\ 4.3.3\\ 4.3.2\\ 4.3.3\\ 4.3.2\\ 4.3.3\\ 4.3.2\\ 4.3.3\\ 4.3.2\\ 4.3.3\\ 4.3.2\\ 4.3.3\\ 4.3.2\\ 4.3.3\\ 4.3.2\\ 4.3.3\\ 4.3.2\\ 4.3.3\\ 4.3.2\\ 4.3.3\\ 4.3.2$	Creating GMI Tokens108Using the IRP management tool for token management109Utilizing the GMI command line interface110Login into GMI111Right Sidebar112IRP Instance Performance Stats115Global Search114Warning bars115ashboards116Creating a new dashboard116Managing Dashboards117Deleting Dashboards116ASN Path Problems122ASN Statistics122Current Improvements122Lychanges Statistics122Itstorical Records124Improved Prefixes Within Probed124Improvements to Exchanges126Improvements to Exchanges126
4.2 4.3	$\begin{array}{r} 4.1.6\\ 4.1.7\\ 4.1.8\\ 4.1.9\\ 4.1.10\\ 4.1.11\\ 4.1.12\\ 4.1.13\\ \text{GMI Da}\\ 4.2.1\\ 4.2.2\\ 4.2.3\\ \text{Reports}\\ 4.3.1\\ 4.3.2\\ 4.3.3\\ 4.3.4\\ 4.3.5\\ 4.3.6\\ 4.3.7\\ 4.3.8\\ 4.3.9\\ 4.3.10\\ 4.3.11\\ 4.3.5\\ 4.3.6\\ 4.3.7\\ 4.3.8\\ 4.3.9\\ 4.3.10\\ 4.3.11\\ 4.3.5\\ 4.3.6\\ 4.3.7\\ 4.3.8\\ 4.3.9\\ 4.3.10\\ 4.3.11\\ 4.3.5\\ 4.3.6\\ 4.3.6\\ 4.3.7\\ 4.3.8\\ 4.3.9\\ 4.3.10\\ 4.3.11\\ 4.3.5\\ 4.3.6\\ 4.3.6\\ 4.3.7\\ 4.3.8\\ 4.3.9\\ 4.3.10\\ 4.3.11\\ 4.3.5\\ 4.3.6\\ 4.3.6\\ 4.3.7\\ 4.3.8\\ 4.3.9\\ 4.3.10\\ 4.3.11\\ 4.3.5\\ 4.3.6\\ 4.3.6\\ 4.3.6\\ 4.3.7\\ 4.3.8\\ 4.3.9\\ 4.3.10\\ 4.3.11\\ 4.3.5\\ 4.3.6\\ 4.3$	Creating GMI Tokens108Using the IRP management tool for token management109Utilizing the GMI command line interface110Login into GMI111Right Sidebar113RIP Instance Performance Stats114Global Search114Warning bars115creating a new dashboard116Managing Dashboards117Deleting Dashboards118Creating a new dashboard116ASN Path Problems122ASN Statistics121Country Statistics122MSN Traffic Percentage122Current Improvements122Historical Records124Improved Traffic Volume122Improved Traffic Volume122Improvements to Exchanges124Improvements to Exchanges126Instances Status (available as a widget only)124
4.2 4.3	$\begin{array}{r} 4.1.6\\ 4.1.7\\ 4.1.8\\ 4.1.9\\ 4.1.10\\ 4.1.11\\ 4.1.12\\ 4.1.13\\ \text{GMI Da}\\ 4.2.1\\ 4.2.2\\ 4.2.3\\ \text{Reports}\\ 4.3.1\\ 4.3.2\\ 4.3.3\\ 4.3.4\\ 4.3.5\\ 4.3.6\\ 4.3.7\\ 4.3.8\\ 4.3.9\\ 4.3.10\\ 4.3.11\\ 4.3.12\\ \end{array}$	Creating GMI Tokens108Using the IRP management tool for token management109Utilizing the GMI command line interface110Login into GMI111Right Sidebar113IRP Instance Performance Stats114Global Search114Warning bars115Sabboards116Creating a new dashboard116Managing Dashboards117Deleting Dashboards116ASN Path Problems122ASN Traffic Percentage122Current Improvements122Lystatistics122Mistorical Records124Improved Traffic Volume124Improved Traffic Volume124Improvements to Exchanges126Instances Status (available as a widget only)126Monitor History126
4.2 4.3	$\begin{array}{r} 4.1.6\\ 4.1.7\\ 4.1.8\\ 4.1.9\\ 4.1.10\\ 4.1.11\\ 4.1.12\\ 4.1.13\\ \text{GMI Da}\\ 4.2.1\\ 4.2.2\\ 4.2.3\\ \text{Reports}\\ 4.3.1\\ 4.3.2\\ 4.3.3\\ 4.3.4\\ 4.3.5\\ 4.3.6\\ 4.3.7\\ 4.3.8\\ 4.3.9\\ 4.3.10\\ 4.3.11\\ 4.3.12\\ 4.3.13\end{array}$	Creating GMI Tokens108Using the IRP management tool for token management109Utilizing the GMI command line interface110Login into GMI111Right Sidebar112RP Instance Performance Stats114Global Search114Warning bars115shboards116Managing Dashboards117Deleting Dashboards118ASN Path Problems122ASN Statistics122Current Improvements122Current Improvements122Itstorical Records122Improved Prefixes Within Probled122Improved Traffic Volume122Improvements to Exchanges126Improvements to Exchanges126Monitor History126Monitor Status126Monitor Status126Monitor Status126Monitor Status126Monitor Status126
4.2 4.3	$\begin{array}{r} 4.1.6\\ 4.1.7\\ 4.1.8\\ 4.1.9\\ 4.1.10\\ 4.1.11\\ 4.1.12\\ 4.1.13\\ \text{GMI Da}\\ 4.2.1\\ 4.2.2\\ 4.2.3\\ \text{Reports}\\ 4.3.1\\ 4.3.2\\ 4.3.3\\ 4.3.4\\ 4.3.5\\ 4.3.6\\ 4.3.7\\ 4.3.8\\ 4.3.9\\ 4.3.10\\ 4.3.11\\ 4.3.12\\ 4.3.13\\ 4.3.14\end{array}$	Creating GMI Tokens108Using the IRP management tool for token management109Utilizing the GMI command line interface110Login into GMI111Right Sidebar112IRP Instance Performance Stats114Global Search114Warning bars115Sabboards116Creating a new dashboard116Managing Dashboards117Deleting Dashboards116ASN Path Problems122ASN Statistics122Country Statistics122Current Improvements122Listorical Records122Improved Prefixes Within Probed122Improved Prafic Volume122Improved Traffic Volume122Improved Traffic Volume122Improved Traffic Volume124Improved Traffic Volume124 <t< td=""></t<>
4.2 4.3	$\begin{array}{r} 4.1.6\\ 4.1.7\\ 4.1.8\\ 4.1.9\\ 4.1.10\\ 4.1.11\\ 4.1.12\\ 4.1.13\\ \text{GMI Da}\\ 4.2.1\\ 4.2.2\\ 4.2.3\\ \text{Reports}\\ 4.3.1\\ 4.3.2\\ 4.3.3\\ 4.3.4\\ 4.3.5\\ 4.3.6\\ 4.3.7\\ 4.3.8\\ 4.3.9\\ 4.3.10\\ 4.3.11\\ 4.3.12\\ 4.3.13\\ 4.3.14\\ 4.3.15\end{array}$	Creating GMI Tokens108Using the IRP management tool for token management109Utilizing the GMI command line interface110Login into GMI111Right Sidebar112IRP Instance Performance Stats114Warning bars114warning bars114Subboards114Creating a new dashboard116Managing Dashboards117Deleting Dashboards117Deleting Dashboards118Creating a new dashboard116Managing Dashboards117Deleting Dashboards118Creating a new dashboard116Managing Dashboards117Deleting Dashboards118Country Statistics122ASN Statistics122Country Statistics122Urrent Improvements122Improved Prefixes Within Probed122Improved Prefixes Within Probed122Improved Traffic Volume122Improved Traffic Volume126Monitor History126Monitor History126Monitor History127Platform Overview127Prefix Improvement Rate by Cause128
4.2 4.3	$\begin{array}{r} 4.1.6\\ 4.1.7\\ 4.1.8\\ 4.1.9\\ 4.1.10\\ 4.1.11\\ 4.1.12\\ 4.1.13\\ \text{GMI Da}\\ 4.2.1\\ 4.2.2\\ 4.2.3\\ \text{Reports}\\ 4.3.1\\ 4.3.2\\ 4.3.3\\ 4.3.4\\ 4.3.5\\ 4.3.6\\ 4.3.7\\ 4.3.8\\ 4.3.9\\ 4.3.10\\ 4.3.11\\ 4.3.12\\ 4.3.13\\ 4.3.14\\ 4.3.15\\ 4.3.16\end{array}$	Creating GMI Tokens108Using the IRP management tool for token management109Utilizing the GMI command line interface110Login into GMI111Right Sidebar112IRP Instance Performance Stats113Global Search114Warning bars114shboards114creating a new dashboard116Managing Dashboards117Deleting Dashboards118Creating a new dashboard116Managing Dashboards117Deleting Dashboards118Creating a new dashboard116Managing Dashboards112ASN Path Problems122ASN Statistics121ASN Statistics122Murrent Improvements122Current Improvements122Improved Prefixes Within Probed122Improved Traffic Volume122Improved Traffic Volume122Improved Traffic Volume124Monitor History126Monitor Status127Platform Overview127Prefix Improvement Rate by Cause122Prefix Statistics124Prefix Statistics124Prefix Statistics124Prefix Statistics124

	4.3.18	Providers Efficiency
	4.3.19	Providers Performance and Probes (last 24 hours)
	4.3.20	Top Problem ASN
	4.3.21	Top Volume ASN
	4.3.22	Top Volume Prefixes 132
4.4	Graphs	
	4.4.1	ASN Traffic Heatmap
	442	Bandwidth Usage and Improvements
	1.1.2	Bandwidth Usage ner Provider
	4.4.4	Commit Control Improvements by Provider
	4.4.4	Lummarian and a Course 124
	4.4.5	Improvements by Cause
	4.4.6	Improvements by IP Version
	4.4.7	Improvements by Probing Source
	4.4.8	Latency Destination
	4.4.9	Latency Improvements by Provider
	4.4.10	Latency Values (ms)
	4.4.11	Loss Improvements by Provider
	4.4.12	Loss Rates
	4 4 13	New and Retry Improvements 139
	1.1.10	Overall Improvements Type by Provider 130
	4.4.14	Overall Departed Defines by Departien 120
	4.4.10	Defense Lugar and Lugar an
	4.4.10	Performance Improvements
	4.4.17	Prefixes Rerouted from Provider
	4.4.18	Prefixes Rerouted to Provider
	4.4.19	Probed and Improved Volumes
	4.4.20	Probed Prefixes and Improvements
	4.4.21	Probes per Provider
	4.4.22	Probes Today
	4.4.23	Problem Destinations
	4 4 24	Provider Performance 144
	4 4 25	Providers Bandwidth Usage 144
	1.1.20	Providers Efficiency 145
	4.4.20	Total and Improved Traffic
	4.4.27	
	4.4.28	Iotal Bandwidth Usage
	4.4.29	Unique Probed/Improved Prefixes
4.5	Inbound	d
	4.5.1	Inbound Commit Control
	4.5.2	Inbound Performance Optimization
4.6	Routing	g Policies
4.7	Flowsp	ec Policies
	4.7.1	Policies by Country
48	Trouble	shooting
1.0	181	Looking glass 150
	4.0.1	Dooking glass
	4.0.2	
	4.8.3	Iraceroute
	4.8.4	Whois
4.9	Threat	$Mitigation \dots \dots \dots \dots \dots \dots \dots \dots \dots $
	4.9.1	Monitor
	4.9.2	Mitigation Rules
	4.9.3	Mitigation Feed
	4.9.4	History
4.10	Global	Commit
0	4 10 1	Global Commit Configuration 166
	4 10 9	Global Commit Summary 167
	4 10 2	Clobal Commit Craph
1 1 1	4.10.3	Giobai Commit Graph
4.11	Configu	ration editor
	4.11.1	Global configuration
	4.11.2	BGP and Routers configuration

	4.11.3	Collector configuration
	4.11.4	Core configuration
	4.11.5	Commit Control configuration
	4.11.6	Inbound performance optimization configuration
	4.11.7	Explorer configuration
	4.11.8	Providers and Peers configuration
	4.11.9	SNMP hosts configuration
4.12	Manage	ement
	4.12.1	Instances
	4.12.2	User Management
	4.12.3	Access Restriction
	4.12.4	Frontend
	4 12 5	Senders 198
4 13	Emailin	g subscription 198
4.10	Events	100
4.14	Notifier	tions and Events 201
4.10	A 15 1	Events 201
	4.15.1	Events 201 CNMD There
	4.15.2	SNMP 1raps
1.10	4.15.3	Notifications
4.10	User Pr	offile
4.17	Maintei	hance windows
5 Config	guration	parameters reference
5.1	Databa	se credentials
	5.1.1	db.clickhouse.dbname
	5.1.2	db.clickhouse.host
	5.1.3	db.clickhouse.http_port
	5.1.4	db.clickhouse.password
	5.1.5	db.clickhouse.port
	5.1.6	db.clickhouse.username
	5.1.7	db.dbname
	5.1.8	db.host
	5.1.9	db.ourhost
	5.1.10	db.password
	5.1.11	db.port
	5.1.12	db.username
5.2	Global	parameters
0	521	global agg ipv4 max 211
	522	global agg inv6 max 211
	523	global.aggregate 211
	5.2.0	global aggregate
	525	global.bw_overusage
	5.2.6	global exchanges auto config interval
	5.2.0	global.exchanges.auto_comg_interval
	0.2.1	global.lallover
	0.2.8 5.0.0	
	5.2.9	global.failover.use_communities
	5.2.10	global.failover_identity_file
	5.2.11	global.failover_role
	5.2.12	global.tailover_slave.ip
	5.2.13	global.failover_slave.ipv6
	5.2.14	global.failover_slave.port
	5.2.15	global.failover_timer_fail
	5.2.16	global.failover_timer_failback
	5.2.17	global.flowspec
	5.2.18	global.flowspec.pbr
	5.2.19	global.frontend_acl
	5.2.20	global.frontend_acl_ips
	5.2.21	global.ignored.asn
	5.2.22	global.ignored.unannounced

	5.2.23	global.ignored_communities
	5.2.24	global.ignorednets
	5.2.25	global.improve_mode
	5.2.26	global.inbound.injection
	5.2.27	global.inbound conf
	5.2.28	global.inbound transit
	5.2.29	global.ipv6 enabled
	5.2.30	global.master management interface
	5.2.31	global.master probing interface
	5.2.32	global.master rd
	5.2.33	global.nonintrusive bgp
	5.2.34	global.offpeak hour
	5.2.35	global.outbound
	5.2.36	global.png.datadir
	52.37	global policies
	5.2.38	global policy uppack max 218
	5 2 39	global private key 218
	5.2.00	global public key 218
	5.2.40 5.2.41	global.public_kcy
	5.2.41 5.2.42	global.rd_rtt
	5.2.42 5.2.43	global.rrd.datadir 210
	5.2.43 5.2.44	global slave management interface 210
	5.2.44 5.2.45	global slave_management_interface 220
	5.2.40	global slave_probing_interface
	5.2.40	global.stave_ru
F 9	0.2.47	giobal.user_directories_com
0.5	API da	emon settings
	0.3.1 F 9 0	apid.anowed_ps
	5.3.2	apid.grpc.port
	5.3.3	apid.listen.master_ip
	5.3.4	apid.listen.port
	5.3.5	apid.listen.slave_ip
	5.3.6	apid.log
	5.3.7	apid.log.level
	5.3.8	apid.maxthreads
	5.3.9	apid.path.mtr
	5.3.10	apid.path.ping
	5.3.11	apid.path.ping6
	5.3.12	apid.path.traceroute
5.4	Bgpd s	ettings
	5.4.1	bgpd.as_path
	5.4.2	bgpd.as_path_borrowing
	5.4.3	bgpd.db.timeout.withdraw
	5.4.4	bgpd.full_control
	5.4.5	bgpd.improvements.remove.bmp_exact_aggregate
	5.4.6	bgpd.improvements.remove.hold_time
	5.4.7	bgpd.improvements.remove.next_hop_eq
	5.4.8	bgpd.improvements.remove.withdrawn
	5.4.9	bgpd.improvements.strip_non_irp_communities
	5.4.10	bgpd.log
	5.4.11	bgpd.log.level
	5.4.12	bgpd.mon.guardtime
	5.4.13	bgpd.mon.holdtime
	5.4.14	bgpd.mon.internal.flap guardtime
	5.4.15	bgpd.mon.keepalive
	5.4.16	bgpd.mon.longholdtime
	5.4.17	bgpd.monitor.type
	5.4.18	bgpd.no export
	5.4 19	bgpd.policy.cascade.amount
	0.1.10	Sparponojiousoudolumount

	5.4.20	bgpd.prefix.monitor.interval	7
	5.4.21	bgpd.prefix.monitor.search_interval	7
	5.4.22	bgpd.prefixlist.asn	8
	5.4.23	bgpd.prefixlist.prefixes	8
	5.4.24	bgpd.rd local mark	8
	5.4.25	bgpd.retry probing.new.bmp path change	8
	5.4.26	bgpd.retry probing.old.bmp path change	9
	5.4.27	bgpd.scaninterval	9
	5.4.28	bgpd.snmp.concurrent requests	9
	5.4.29	bgpd.snmp.packets_interval229	9
	5 4 30	bond snmp simultaneous	0
	5 4 31	bond transit monitor election interval	0
	5.4.32	bgpd transit monitor fast reconfirm interval	0
	5 4 33	bgpd.transit.monitor.nast_recommin_intervar	0
	5 4 94	bgpd.transit.monitor.retifes	0
	0.4.04 E 4 9E	bgpd.transit.inointor.timeout	0
	0.4.50 DCD	bgpa.updates.spin	1
5.5	BGP Se	essions settings	1
	5.5.1	bgpd.peer.X.as	1
	5.5.2	bgpd.peer.X.blackholing.ipv4.next_hop	1
	5.5.3	bgpd.peer.X.blackholing.ipv6.next_hop	1
	5.5.4	bgpd.peer.X.blackholing.localpref	1
	5.5.5	bgpd.peer.X.cap_4byte_as	1
	5.5.6	bgpd.peer.X.flowspec	2
	5.5.7	bgpd.peer.X.flowspec.redirect_type	2
	5.5.8	bgpd.peer.X.inbound.ipv4.next hop	2
	5.5.9	bgpd.peer.X.inbound.ipv6.next hop	3
	5.5.10	bgpd.peer.X.inbound.master localpref	3
	5.5.11	bgpd.peer.X.inbound.slave localpref	3
	5.5.12	bgpd.peer.X.keepalive	3
	5.5.13	bgpd.peer.X.listen 23	3
	5.5.14	bgpd.peer.X.master communities	4
	5 5 15	bond peer X master localpref	4
	5 5 16	bgpd.peer.X.master_localpier	1
	5.5.10 5.5.17	bgpd.peer.X.master_our_ip_6	± 1
	5510	bgpd.peer.A.master_our_ipv0	H K
	5.5.10	bgpu.peer.A.master_password	0 E
	5.5.19	bgpu.peer.A.master_peer_ip	0 F
	5.5.20 5.5.01	bgpd.peer.A.master_peer_lpvo	Э г
	5.5.21	bgpd.peer.X.master_router_id	5
	5.5.22	bgpd.peer.X.med	6
	5.5.23	bgpd.peer.X.origin	6
	5.5.24	bgpd.peer.X.shutdown	6
	5.5.25	bgpd.peer.X.slave_communities	6
	5.5.26	bgpd.peer.X.slave_localpref	6
	5.5.27	bgpd.peer.X.slave_our_ip	6
	5.5.28	bgpd.peer.X.slave_our_ipv6	7
	5.5.29	bgpd.peer.X.slave_password	7
	5.5.30	bgpd.peer.X.slave_peer_ip	8
	5.5.31	bgpd.peer.X.slave peer ipv6	8
	5.5.32	bgpd.peer.X.slave router id	8
	5.5.33	bgpd.peer.X.transit.mib	8
	5.5.34	bgpd.peer.X.transit.snmp	9
	5.5.35	bgpd.peer.X.transit.status	9
	5.5.36	bgpd.peer.X.updates.limit.max	9
	5.5.30	bond peer X updates limit ps	9
5.6	BMP n	opitoring station settings	0
0.0	561	irnhmnd grae nort	0
	5.0.1 5.6.9	irphmpd.grpc.pot	9 N
	562	irphmpd.log.log.	0
	0.0.3		U

	5.6.4	irpbmpd.port
	5.6.5	irpbmpd.sources
5.7	Collecto	or settings $\ldots \ldots \ldots$
	5.7.1	collector.detect.explorer ips
	5.7.2	collector.export.archive inbound
	5.7.3	collector.export.archive transit
	5.7.4	collector.export.top_volume_ips241
	575	collector export ttl 241
	576	collector export volume high top n 2/1
	577	collector export volume min
	570	collector.export.volume.min
	5.7.0	collector.export.volume.mm_pct
	5.7.9 F 7 10	$collector.now.all_outbound$
	5.7.10	collector.flow.buffer.size
	5.7.11	collector.flow.enabled
	5.7.12	collector.flow.export.inbound_transit.topn
	5.7.13	collector.flow.listen.nf
	5.7.14	collector.flow.listen.sf
	5.7.15	collector.flow.log
	5.7.16	collector.flow.log.level
	5.7.17	collector.flow.process transit in outbound
	5718	collector flow sources 243
	5719	collector ournets 244
	5 7 20	collector sessions max 244
	5 7 91	collector sessions max
	0.7.21	
	5.7.22	collector.span.buffer.size
	5.7.23	collector.span.enabled
	5.7.24	collector.span.interfaces
	5.7.25	collector.span.log
	5.7.26	collector.span.log.level
	5.7.27	collector.span.min_delay
	5.7.28	collector.span.min_delay.probing_queue_size
	5.7.29	collector.span.size from ip header
	5.7.30	collector.span.threshold.blackout
	5.7.31	collector.span.threshold.congestion
	5.7.32	collector span threshold delay
	5 7 33	collector span threshold excessive 247
	5734	collector speaking ins
5.8	Coro so	ttingg
0.0		come singuit high logg diff
	5.8.1	core.circuit.mgn_loss_diff
	5.8.2	core.circuit.nist_interval
	5.8.3	core.circuit.inbound
	5.8.4	core.circuit.recover_hold_time
	5.8.5	core.circuit.recover_loss_diff
	5.8.6	core.circuit.recover_monitored_intervals
	5.8.7	core.circuit.transit
	5.8.8	core.circuit.warn loss diff
	5.8.9	core.circuit.withdraw on warn
	5.8.10	core.commit control
	5.8.11	core.commit_control.agg_bw_min250
	5812	core commit_control del_irrelevant 251
	5.8.12	core commit_control group_balance check_monitor 251
	5 8 14	core commit_control inhound enabled
	0.0.14 5 0 1 m	core.commit_control.inbound.enabled
	0.0.10 F 0.10	core.commit_control.inbound.improvement.detay
	5.8.16	core.commit_control.inbound.moderated
	5.8.17	core.commit_control.inbound.rate.high
	5.8.18	core.commit_control.inbound.rate.low
	5.8.19	core.commit_control.inbound.volume_estimation
	5.8.20	core.commit_control.loss_override

	5.8.21	core.commit_control.probe_ttl
	5.8.22	core.commit_control.probing_queue_size
	5.8.23	core.commit_control.rate.group
	5.8.24	core.commit_control.rate.high
	5.8.25	core.commit_control.rate.low
	5.8.26	core.commit control.react on collector
	5.8.27	core.commit control.worst loss
	5.8.28	core.cost.worst ms
	5.8.29	core eventqueuelimit
	5 8 30	core eventqueuelimit retry probe pct 255
	5.8.31	core eventqueuelimit inv6
	5832	core flowspec max 255
	5 0 22	core flowspectimax
	0.0.00	core.nowspec.max_ppv0
	5.8.34	core.global.allow_commit
	5.8.35	core.global.allow_latency_cost
	5.8.36	core.global.worst_ms
	5.8.37	core.improvements.clearslots
	5.8.38	core.improvements.clearslots.days_max
	5.8.39	core.improvements.inbound_transit.max
	5.8.40	core.improvements.inbound transit.ttl.clean
	5.8.41	core.improvements.inbound transit.ttl.max
	5.8.42	core.improvements.inbound transit.ttl.min
	5.8.43	core.improvements.max
	5.8.44	core improvements max ipy6
	5845	core improvements safe removal
	5846	core improvements ttl retry probe
	5847	core.improvements.turretry_probe
	0.0.41	
	0.0.40	core.log.level
	5.8.49	core.outage_detection
	5.8.50	core.outage_detection.limit_pct
	5.8.51	core.outage_detection.volume_top_n
	5.8.52	core.overusage.check_interval
	5.8.53	core.overusage.hold_timer
	5.8.54	core.overusage.out.average.period
	5.8.55	core.overusage.out.average.relevant_min
	5.8.56	core.overusage.out.threshold.throttle
	5.8.57	core.overusage.out.threshold.trigger
	5.8.58	core.performance.loss pct
	5.8.59	core.performance.rtt.diff ms
	5.8.60	core.performance.rtt.diff_pct
	5.8.61	core performance.rtt.ix diff ms
	5862	core performance rtt ix diff pct 262
	5.8.63	core probes ttl failed 262
	5864	core probes ttl max 262
	5.0.04 E 9.6E	core probes ttl min
	5.8.05	core.probes.ttl.min
	5.8.00	core.problem.outage_timeout
	5.8.67	core.problem.rtt.diff_pct
	5.8.68	core.vip.interval.probe
5.9	Explore	er settings
	5.9.1	explorer.aipi
	5.9.2	explorer.algorithms
	5.9.3	explorer.high_vol_precedence
	5.9.4	explorer.infra_ips
	5.9.5	explorer.interval.infra
	5.9.6	explorer.interval.other
	5.9.7	explorer.interval.other.trace
	5.9.8	explorer.ipv4_test
	590	explorer ipv6_test 265
	5.5.5	explored pro_0000

	5.9.10	explorer.log
	5.9.11	explorer.log.level
	5.9.12	explorer.max_collector_ips
	5.9.13	explorer.maxthreads
	5.9.14	explorer.probe.algorithm
	5.9.15	explorer.probe.indirect priority
	5.9.16	explorer.probing.sendpkts.adaptive max
	5.9.17	explorer.probing.sendpkts.min
	5 9 18	explorer probing simultaneous 267
	5 9 19	explorer scanning confirm ins
	5 0 20	explorer scanning conjugate min
	5.0.20	explorer scanning rtt dispersion me
	5 0 22	explorer seaming and lets factor
	5.9.22	
	5.9.23	explorer.timeout
	5.9.24	explorer.timeout.infra
	5.9.25	explorer.trace.algorithms
	5.9.26	explorer.trace.all
	5.9.27	explorer.trace.diag_hop_unique
	5.9.28	explorer.traceroute.retrypkts
	5.9.29	explorer.traceroute.sendpkts
	5.9.30	explorer.traceroute.simultaneous
	5.9.31	explorer.traceroute.simultaneous.infra
	5.9.32	explorer.traceroute.ttl.max
	5.9.33	explorer.traceroute.ttl.min
5.10	Inbound	Performance 270
0.10	5 10 1	irpinperfd enabled 270
	5 10 2	irpinperfetolog 270
	5 10 3	irpinperfd.log level 270
	5.10.5	inpinperfd.iog.iever
	5.10.4	impinperformed al term and wells
	5.10.5 F 10.C	implemental medianeted 270
	5.10.0	irpinperid.moderated
	5.10.7	irpinperfd.probing.confirmation_interval
	5.10.8	irpinperfd.probing.tailure_margin
	5.10.9	irpinperfd.probing.interval
	5.10.10	irpinperfd.probing.shelf_life
	5.10.11	irpinperfd.probing.timeout
5.11	Threat	mitigation $\ldots \ldots \ldots$
	5.11.1	irpdetectd.bgp.reaction $\ldots \ldots 271$
	5.11.2	irpdetectd.bgp.redirect.bgp_peers
	5.11.3	irpdetectd.bgp.redirect.communities
	5.11.4	irpdetectd.blackhole.threshold.kpps
	5.11.5	irpdetectd.blackhole.threshold.mbps
	5.11.6	irpdetectd.flowspec.ipv4.redirect
	5.11.7	irpdetectd.flowspec.ipv6.redirect
	5.11.8	irpdetectd.flowspec.reaction 272
	5 11 9	irpdetectd flowspec threshold kpps 273
	5 11 10	indetectd flowspec threshold mbrs 273
	5 11 11	irpdetectd in batch size 273
	5 11 19	inputteetd.ip_batch_size
	0.11.12	impletectd.ipv4.prefix_Size
	5 11 14	input:ectu.ipv0.prenx_size
	0.11.14	rpaetecta.moae
	5.11.15	irpatecta.protected_addresses
	5.11.16	ırpdetectd.time.keep
	5.11.17	irpdetectd.time.monitor
	5.11.18	irpdetectd.whitelist
5.12	Notifica	tion and events $\ldots \ldots 274$
	5.12.1	pushd.email.from
	5.12.2	pushd.email.host

	5.12.3	pushd.email.port
	5.12.4	pushd.listen.port
	5.12.5	pushd.log
	5.12.6	pushd.log.level
	5.12.7	pushd.sms.account_sid
	5.12.8	pushd.sms.auth_token
	5.12.9	pushd.sms.gateway
	5.12.10	pushd.sms.message size
	5.12.11	pushd.sms.phone number
	5.12.12	pushd.sms.uri.plivo
	5.12.13	pushd.sms.uri.twilio
	5.12.14	pushd.templates.datadir
	5 12 15	pushd webhook avatar emoji 276
	5 12 16	pushd webhook avatar _url 277
	5 12 17	pushd webhook botname
	5 12 18	pushd webhook url 277
	5 12 10	tran hand announced rate law limit net
	5.12.19	trap.bgpd_announced_rate_low.innit_pct
	5.12.20	trap.core_cc_improvements_spike.diff_pct
	5.12.21	trap.core_cc_improvements_spike.period_sec
	5.12.22	trap.core_cc_overload.inbound_limit_mbps
	5.12.23	trap.core_cc_overload.inbound_limit_pct
	5.12.24	trap.core_cc_overload.limit_mbps
	5.12.25	trap.core_cc_overload.limit_pct
	5.12.26	trap.core cc provider overload.inbound limit mbps
	5.12.27	trap.core cc provider overload.inbound limit pct
	5.12.28	trap.core cc provider overload.limit mbps
	5.12.29	trap.core cc provider overload.limit pct
	5 12 30	trap core excessive prefixes 279
	5 12 31	trap.core_excessive_prenkes210
	5 12 32	trap.core_excessive_latency.initt
	5.12.32	trap.core_excessive_loss.inint
	0.12.00	trap.destination.auti_password
	5.12.34	trap.destination.autn_protocol
	5.12.35	trap.destination.auth_username
	5.12.36	trap.destination.community
	5.12.37	trap.destination.port
	5.12.38	trap.destination.priv_password
	5.12.39	trap.destination.priv_protocol
	5.12.40	trap.destination.seclevel
	5.12.41	trap.destination.version
5.13	Admini	strative settings
	5.13.1	dbcron.api.log
	5.13.2	dbcron.api.socket
	5.13.3	dbcron.log
	5 13 4	dbcron log level 282
	5 1 3 5	dobalec kay service port 282
	5 1 2 6	globalce.key_service.poit
	0.10.0 F 19.7	
	5.15.7 5.19.0	
	5.13.8	globalcc.service.port
	5.13.9	rpdetectd.log
	5.13.10	ırpdetectd.log.level
	5.13.11	irpmng.grpc.port
5.14	Provide	r
	5.14.1	peer.X.95th
	5.14.2	peer.X.95th.bill day
	5.14.3	peer.X.95th.centile
	5.14.4	peer.X.95th.in
	5.14.5	peer.X.95th.mode
	5.14.6	peer.X.aspath for ix
	J. 1 1.0	

5.14.7	peer.X.auto_config	84
5.14.8	peer.X.bgp_peer	85
5.14.9	peer.X.blackholing.bgp_peer	85
5.14.10	peer.X.blackholing.community	85
5.14.11	peer.X.bmp	85
5.14.12	peer.X.bmp.check_routes	85
5.14.13	peer.X.cc disable	85
5.14.14	peer.X.circuit.control	86
5.14.15	peer.X.cost	86
5.14.16	peer.X.description	86
5.14.17	peer.X.diag hop.interval max	86
5.14.18	peer.X.diag hop.interval min	87
5.14.19	peer.X.flow agents	87
5.14.20	peer.X.flowspec.ipv4.redirect community	87
5.14.21	peer.X.flowspec.ipv6.redirect_community	87
5 14 22	peer X flowspec pbr enabled 22	87
5 14 23	peer X flowspec pbr use box peer 22	87
5 14 24	peer X global group	88
5 14 25	peer X group loadhalance	88
5 14 26	poor V improve in group	88
5 14 97	peer.X.iniprove_in_group	00
5 14 99	peer.A.mbound.community_base	00
5.14.20	peer.A.pv4.ulag_liop	00
5.14.29	peer.A.ipv4.master_probing	59 00
5.14.30	peer.A.ipv4.mon	39 00
5.14.31	peer.X.ipv4.next_hop	89
5.14.32	peer.X.lpv4.next_hop_as	89
5.14.33	peer.X.ipv4.route_server	90
5.14.34	peer.X.ipv4.slave_probing	90
5.14.35	peer.X.ipv4_pbr_check	90
5.14.36	peer.X.ipv6.diag_hop	90
5.14.37	peer.X.ipv6.master_probing	90
5.14.38	peer.X.ipv6.mon	90
5.14.39	peer.X.ipv6.next_hop	91
5.14.40	peer.X.ipv6.next_hop_as	91
5.14.41	peer.X.ipv6.route_server	91
5.14.42	peer.X.ipv6.slave_probing	91
5.14.43	peer.X.ipv6_pbr_check	91
5.14.44	peer.X.limit_load	91
5.14.45	peer.X.mon.ipv4.bgp peer	92
5.14.46	peer.X.mon.ipv4.external.state	92
5.14.47	peer.X.mon.ipv4.internal.mode	92
5.14.48	peer.X.mon.ipv4.internal.state	92
5.14.49	peer.X.mon.ipv6.bgp peer	92
5.14.50	peer.X.mon.ipv6.external.state	92
5.14.51	peer.X.mon.ipv6.internal.mode	93
5.14.52	peer.X.mon.ipv6.internal.state	93
5.14.53	peer.X.mon.snmp	93
5.14.54	peer.X.mon.vpn instance id	93
5 14 55	peer X phr check 29	93
5.14 56	peer.X.precedence	94
5 14 57	peer X rd 20	95
5 14 58	peer X routes config 20	95
5 14 50	peer X shortname	95 95
5 14 60	poor X shutdown	05 05
5 14.00	poor X sump on hanced	90 05
5 14.01	peer X appropriate for a second secon	90 06
0.14.02	peer.A.shimp.interfaces	90 90
0.14.03	реег.л.туре	90

F 1 F T	r1.	1 l 200
0.10 1		$\begin{array}{c} 1 \text{ rule} \\ \vdots \\ 1 \text{ l} \text{ k} \text{ l} \text{ w} \text{ l} \end{array}$
6	5.15.1	inbound.rule.x.ogp_peer
i.	5.15.2	inbound.rule.A.communities
i.	5.15.3	inbound.rule.X.enabled
ŧ	5.15.4	inbound.rule.X.full_control
Ę	5.15.5	inbound.rule.X.next_hop
Ę	5.15.6	inbound.rule.X.prefix
Ę	5.15.7	inbound.rule.X.providers
5.16 I	Routing	g Policy
Ę	5.16.1	policy.X.asn
Ę	5.16.2	policy.X.cascade
Ę	5.16.3	policy.X.community
Ę	5.16.4	policy.X.country
Ę	5.16.5	policy.X.enabled
1	5.16.6	policy.X.forcelocal
	5 16 7	policy X notes 298
ļ	5 16 8	policy X policy 200
, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	5 16 0	policy X prefix 200
ر ا	5 16 10	policy X priority 200
د ا	5.10.10	policy X providers 200
ف	5.10.11 F 16 19	
E 177 T	5.10.12	policy.A.vip
0.171	Exchang	$ge \dots \dots$
ŧ	5.17.1	provider.X.rule.Y.bgp_peer
ŧ	5.17.2	provider.X.rule.Y.enabled
Ę	5.17.3	provider.X.rule.Y.next_hop
Ę	5.17.4	provider.X.rule.Y.next_hop_as
Ę	5.17.5	provider.X.rule.Y.pbr_check
Ę	5.17.6	provider.X.rule.Y.probing_dscp
Ę	5.17.7	provider.X.rule.Y.probing_ip
Ę	5.17.8	provider.X.rule.Y.shortname
Ę	5.17.9	provider.X.rule.Y.transit
5.18 (Global	Group
Ę	5.18.1	globalgroup.X.members
Ę	5.18.2	globalgroup.X.outbound.95th
1	5.18.3	globalgroup.X.outbound.95th.reserve
	5.18.4	globalgroup, X.outbound.rate high
	5 18 5	globalgroup X outbound rate low 302
F	5 18 6	globalgroup X shortname
5 19 1	User Di	rectory 302
0.10	5 10 1	directory X admin role groups 302
د ۲	5 10 2	directory X base dn 302
ر ا	5 10 3	directory X email 302
د ا	5 10 1	directory X fullname 302
د ا	5.13.4	directory. X hostname
ز ۱	5.19.5 F 10.6	directory. A. Hosthame
	5.19.0	directory. A. initial_bind_dii
ŧ	5.19.7	directory.X.initial_bind_password
ŧ	5.19.8	directory.X.name
ŧ	5.19.9	directory.X.order
Ę	5.19.10	directory.X.port
Ę	5.19.11	directory.X.secret
Ę	5.19.12	directory.X.state
Ę	5.19.13	directory.X.timeout
Į	5.19.14	directory.X.tls
Į	5.19.15	directory.X.tls_cacertfile
Ę	5.19.16	directory.X.type
Ę	5.19.17	directory.X.user_dn
Į	5.19.18	directory.X.user filter
Ę	5.19.19	directory.X.user role attr

	5.19.20 directory.X.username	304
	5.19.21 directory.X.verify cert	304
5.20	SNMP Host	305
	5.20.1 snmp.X.auth_password	305
	$5.20.2 \text{ snmp.X.auth_protocol}$	305
	5.20.3 snmp.X.auth_username	305
	5.20.4 snmp.X.community	305
	5.20.5 snmp.X.context	305
	5.20.6 snmp.X.ip	305
	5.20.7 snmp.X.name	305
	5.20.8 snmp.X.port \ldots	306
	5.20.9 snmp.X.priv_password	306
	$5.20.10 \text{ snmp.X.priv_protocol}$	306
	5.20.11 snmp.X.seclevel	306
	5.20.12 snmp.X.timeout	306
	5.20.13 snmp.X.version	306
5.21	Routing domain	307
	5.21.1 rd.X.community.local	307
	5.21.2 rd.X.community_worsening	307
	5.21.3 rd.X.shortname	307
6 Appe	dixes	308
6.1	Frontend labels for configuration parameters	308
6.2	Configuration parameter index	317

Chapter 1

Introduction

1.1 How to contact support

If you encounter any problems while using or setting up the Intelligent Routing Platform, please contact us.

You may contact us in the following ways:

- Email us at support@noction.com
- Open a support request at https://helpdesk.noction.com

1.2 What is IRP

BGP is a fundamental technology for the fault-tolerance of the Internet, which chooses network paths based on the number of hops traffic must traverse before it reaches its destination. However, BGP does not take into account the important factors of network performance. Even if multi-homing does provide some redundancy, multiple network outages have shown that multi-homing alone is not the solution for risk diversity and business continuity. When major blackouts or even congestions happen, multi-homing gives a fallback link for the "first-mile" connection, rather than providing a way to route around the Internet "middle-mile" issues.

Noction Intelligent Routing Platform (IRP) is a product developed by Noction to help businesses to optimize their multi-homed network infrastructure. The platform sits in the network and gets a copy of the traffic from the edge routers. The system passively analyzes it for specific TCP anomalies and actively probes remote destination networks for such metrics as latency, packet loss, throughput, and historical reliability. It computes a performance- or a cost-improvement network traffic engineering policy and applies the new improved route by announcing it to the network's edge routers via traditional BGP session.

Noction IRP is a complete network monitoring and troubleshooting solution, which facilitates the detection, diagnosis, and automatic resolution performance issues. It delivers real-time views and dashboards that allow to visually track network performance and generate triggers, alerts and notifications when specific problems occur.

1.2.1 IRP Features

The Intelligent Routing Platform is designed to help Service Providers to improve the performance and to reduce the costs of running a multi-homed BGP network. The system makes intelligent routing decisions by analyzing various network performance metrics and selecting the best performing route for the traffic to pass through. As a result, Noction IRP allows you to:

- Improve overall network performance
- Reroute congestion and outages

- Decrease network downtime
- Reduce latency and packet loss
- Get comprehensive network performance analytics
- Facilitate network troubleshooting
- Decrease network operational costs
- Monitor platform performance
- Reduce the risk of human errors during BGP configuration

1.2.2 IRP Components

The IRP platform has a few interconnected components (see figure 1.2.1), which are performing together to improve the routing best path selection and to eliminate various common network issues.



Figure 1.2.1: IRP Components

A short description of each of the components is given below. The detailed information is available in the next chapters.

To inject the Improvements into the network, the platform needs to 'tell' the routers what exactly needs to be changed in the routing table. IRP **BGP daemon** announces the improved prefix with an updated next-hop for the traffic to start flowing through the new path.

Bmpserver receives BMP monitoring sessions to provide route data to IRP components.

Core is the most important part of the system. It runs all the logical operations and interconnects all the components. It handles the performance and cost improvements. It processes, stores and exports data.

CHAPTER 1. INTRODUCTION

Collector **Irpflowd** & **Irpspand** are receiving, analyzing and processing all the traffic passing the network. They have two ways to gather data about the network: by mirroring network traffic or by using NetFlow/sFlow. Collector also gathers interface statistics from the edge routers via SNMP protocol.

Explorer runs all the probes and checks the metrics specified by the platform policies, such as packet loss and latency. This information is sent back to the Core.

Frontend represents a web interface with a comprehensive set of reports, graphs and diagnostic information which can reflect the current and historical network state, as well as the benefits of a single or multiple Intelligent Routing Platforms in terms of network optimization.

Globalcc performs communication between different IRP instances to maintain commit levels globally.

Irpapid is used to serve requests from Frontend (the Global Management Interface) and provides API to external tools.

Irpdetectd collects various statistics for DDOS detection and mitigation feature.

Irpinperfd performs statistical analyzis for Inbound Performance.

Irpmng is a command-line interface designed to perform various management tasks.

Irppushd is responsible for forwarding events to configured notification channels.

1.2.3 IRP Technical Requirements

In order to plan the IRP deployment in your network, a series of requirements need to be met and specific information has to be determined to configure IRP.

1.2.3.1 Hardware requirements

A In production, a dedicated server for each IRP instance is strongly recommended. The system can also be deployed on a Virtual Machine with matching specifications, provided that this is hardwareor paravirtualization (Xen, KVM, VMware). Os-level virtualization (OpenVZ/Virtuozzo or similar) is not supported.

1. CPU

- Recommended Intel® Xeon® Processor E3/E5 family, for example:
 - 1x Intel® Xeon® Processor E3 family for up to 20 Gbps traffic;
 - 1x Intel® Xeon® Processor E5 family for 40 Gbps or more traffic.

2. RAM

- if providing sFlow/NetFlow data at least 16 GB, recommended 32 GB;
- if providing raw traffic data by port mirroring:
 - minimum 16 GB for up to 10 Gbps traffic;
 - minimum 32 GB for 40 Gbps traffic
- Additional RAM would be required to maintain large amount of BGP & BMP sessions (for example, Bgpd occupies about 10G of RAM for 16 full view BGP sessions; the estimation may change due to growth of world's BGP table and new IRP features).

3. HDD

- At least 160GB of storage;
- SAS disks are recommended (SSDs are required only for 40Gbps+ networks);
- HDD partitioning:
 - LVM is recommended;
 - At least 100GB disk space usable for /var or separate partition;

 At least 10GB disk space usable for /tmp or separate partition. This is required for big mysql tables manipulation. More disk space might be required under heavy workload.

4. NIC

- if providing sFlow/NetFlow data at least 1 x 1000Mbps NIC while two NICs are recommended (one will be dedicated to management purposes).
- if providing raw traffic data by port mirroring additional 10G interfaces are required for each of the configured SPAN ports (Myricom 10G network cards with Sniffer10G license are recommended to be used for high pps networks). When configuring multiple SPAN ports the same number of additional CPU cores are needed to analyze traffic.

A In very large networks carrying hundreds or more of Gbps of traffic and in IRP configurations with very aggressive optimization settings configurations with 2x or 4x CPUs are recommended. The IRP servers in these cases should also allocate double the recommended RAM and use SSD storage.

Noction can size, setup and mail to you an appliance conforming to your needs. The appliance is delivered with OS installed (latest CentOS 7) and IRP software deployed.

(i) A different supported OS can be installed on customer request.

<u>1.2.3.2 Software requirements</u>

Clean Linux system, with the latest CentOS 7, Red Hat Enterprise Linux 8 or Ubuntu Server LTS for x86_64 architecture installed on the server.

A IRP has a dependency on MySQL/MariaDB server and it expects the latest version from official OS repositories. In case the DBMS has been installed from a different repository it is strongly advised that the database instance and its configuration is purged before proceeding with IRP installation.

IRP requires root access to local database instance during first installation. In case the root access can't be given, use the statements below to grant all necessary privileges to the 'irp' user and database.:

GRANT ALL ON \$dbdbname.* TO '\$dbusername'@'\$dbourhost' IDENTIFIED BY '\$dbpassword' WITH GRANT OPTION

GRANT SELECT ON \$dbdbname_fe.* TO '\$dbusername_fe'@'\$dbourhost' IDENTI-FIED BY '\$dbpassword_fe'

where \$dbdbname (5.1.7), \$dbusername (5.1.12), \$dbpassword (5.1.10), \$dbourhost (5.1.9) are the corresponding parameters from /etc/noction/db.global.conf \$dbdbname_fe and \$dbusername_fe from /etc/noction/db.frontend.conf

1.2.3.3 Network-related information and configuration

IRP is designed to help Service Providers (AS) optimize a multi-homed BGP network. This implies the basic prerequisites for using IRP:

- Ownership of the AS for the network where IRP is deployed,
- BGP protocol is used for routing and,
- Network is multi-homed.

Eventually the following needs to be performed in order to deploy and configure IRP:

- 1. Prepare a network diagram with all the horizontal (own) as well as upstream (providers) and downstream (customers) routers included. Compare if your network topology is logically similar to one or more of the samples listed in section Collector Configuration for example Flow export configuration.
- 2. Identify the list of prefixes announced by your AS that must be analyzed and optimized by IRP.
- 3. Review the output of commands below (or similar) from all Edge Routers:
 - 'sh ip bgp summary'
 - 'sh ip bgp neighbor [neighboor-address] received-routes'
 - 'sh ru' (or similar)

The settings relating to BGP configuration, prefixes announced by your ASN, the route maps, routing policies, access control list, sFlow/NetFlow and related interfaces configurations are used to setup similar IRP settings or to determine what settings do not conflict with existing network policies.

- 4. Provide traffic data by:
 - (a) **sFlow**, **NetFlow** (v1, 5, 9) or **jFlow** and send it to the main server IP. Make sure the IRP server gets both inbound and outbound traffic info.

Egress flow accounting should be enabled on the provider links, or, if this is not technically possible, ingress flow accounting should be enabled on all the interfaces facing the internal network.

NetFlow is most suitable for high traffic volumes, or in the case of a sophisticated network infrastructure, where port mirroring is not technically possible. Recommended sampling rates:

- i. For traffic up to 1Gbps: 1024
- ii. For traffic up to 10Gbps: 2048
- (b) Or: configure port mirroring (a partial traffic copy will suffice). In this case, additional network interfaces on the server will be required one for each mirrored port.

See also: Collector Configuration

- 5. Setup Policy Based Routing (PBR) for IRP active probing.
 - Apart from the main server IP, please add an additional alias IP for each provider and configure PBR for traffic originating from each of these IPs to be routed over different providers.
 - No route maps should be enforced for the main server IP, traffic originating from it should pass the routers using the default routes.
 - Define Provider↔PBR IP routing map

In specific complex scenarios, traffic from the IRP server should pass multiple routers before getting to the provider. If a separate probing Vlan cannot be configured across all routers, GRE tunnels from IRP to the Edge routers should be configured. The tunnels are mainly used to prevent additional overhead from route maps configured on the whole IRP \leftrightarrow Edge routers path.

i If network has Flowspec capabilities then alternatively Flowspec policies can be used instead of PBR. Refer for example Flowspec policies, global.flowspec.pbr.

- 1. Configure and provide **SNMP** for each provider link, and provide the following information:
 - SNMP interface name (or ifIndex)
 - SNMP IP (usually the router IP)
 - SNMP community

This information is required for the report generation, Commit Control decision-making and prevention of overloading a specific provider with an excessive number of improvements.

• The above is applicable in case of SNMP v2c. If SNMP v3 is used further details will be required depending on security services used.

1. To setup cost related settings as well as the Commit Control mechanism, provide the maximum allowed interface throughput for each provider link as well as the cost per Mbps for each provider.

1.2.4 IRP Operating modes

The IRP platform can operate in two modes, which can be used at different stages of the deployment process. During the initial installation and configuration, it is recommended for the system not to inject any improvements into the network until the configuration is completed.

After running several route propagation tests, the system can be switched to the full Intrusive mode.

1.2.4.1 Non-intrusive mode

While running in this mode, the system will not actually advertise any improvement to the network, and will only reflect the network improvements and events in the platform reports and graphs.

1.2.4.2 Intrusive mode

After the system configuration is completed, and manual route propagation tests were performed in order to ensure that the edge routers behavior is correct, the system can be switched to Intrusive mode. While running in this mode, the system injects all the computed improvements into the edge router(s) routing tables, allowing the traffic to flow through the best performing route.

1.2.4.3 Going Intrusive

While IRP operates in non-intrusive mode it highlights the potential improvements within client's environment. Going Intrusive will realize IRP potential.

The difference between Intrusive and Non-Intrusive operating modes is that IRP advertises improvements to edge routers. In order to switch to Intrusive we follow a controlled process. The highlights of the process are as follows:

1. The optimizing component of IRP (Core) is taken offline and existing improvements are purged. The Core being offline guarantees IRP will not automatically insert new improvements into its Current Improvement table and hinder the Go Intrusive process.

Listing 1.1: Stop IRP Core and purge existing improvements

root@server	~	Ş	servio	ce co	ore	stop			
root@server	~	\$	mysql	irp	-e	'delete	from	improvement	s;′

2. Enable Intrusive Mode and adjust IRP Core and Bgpd parameters as follows:

Listing 1.2: Switch to Intrusive Mode and adjust IRP Core and Bgpd parameters

```
root@server ~ $ nano /etc/noction/irp.conf
global.nonintrusive_bgp = 0
core.improvements.max = 100
bgpd.improvements.remove.next_hop_eq = 0
bgpd.improvements.remove.withdraw = 0
```

3. Improvements towards test networks are introduced manually so that client's traffic is not affected. The improvements are chosen so that they cover all client's providers. Any public networks could be used for test purposes. Just keep in mind that preferably your network shouldn't have traffic with chosen test network in order to do not re-route the real traffic. Use the template below in order to insert the test improvements:

Listing 1.3: Inserting test improvements

```
mysql> insert into improvements
  (ni_bgp, prefix, peer_new, ipv6, asn)
  values
     (0, '10.10.10.0/24', 1, 0, 48232),
     (0, '10.10.11.0/24', 2, 0, 48232),
     (0, '10.10.12.0/24', 3, 0, 48232);
```

- 4. Make sure that 'route-reflector-client' is set for IRP BGP session.
- 5. Make sure that 'next-hop-self' is not configured for IRP BGP session.
- 6. On iBGP sessions (between edge routers, route-reflectors; except session with IRP) where 'next-hop-self' is configured, the following route-map should be applied:

Listing 1.4: Remove next-hop-self route-map (RM-NHS) example

```
route-map RM-NHS
set ip next-hop peer-address
neighbor X.X.X.X route-map out RM-NHS
```

where X.X.X.X is the iBGP neighbor

contermap contents should be integrated into existing route-map in case other route-map already configured on the iBGP session.

7. Use the commands below to restart IRP Bgpd to use actual IRP configuration and establish BGP session(s) and verify if BGP updates are being announced:

Listing 1.5: Restart IRP Bgpd

root@server ~ \$ service bgpd restart root@server ~ \$ tail -f /var/log/irp/bgpd.conf Wait for the following lines for each BGP session: NOTICE: Adding peer X NOTICE: BGP session established X INFO: N update(s) were sent to peer X

where X is the router name and N is the number of the updates sent towards the X router.

8. Verify if IRP BGP announcements are properly propagated across all the network. Run the following commands on each router (the commands vary depends on the router brand):

Listing 1.6: Show BGP information for specified IP address or prefix

show	ip	bgp	10.10.10.1
show	ip	bgp	10.10.11.1
show	ip	bgp	10.10.12.1

Analyze the output from all the routers. If the IRP BGP announcements are properly propagated, you should see /25 (refer to 5.4.35) announcements and the next-hop for each announcement should be the improved provider's next-hop: 10.10.10.1 - provider 1 next-hop 10.10.11.1 - provider 2 next-hop 10.10.12.1 - provider 3 next-hop (refer to 5.14.31, 5.14.39, 5.17.3).

Run the following commands in order to check if IRP improvements are announced and applied:

Listing 1.1. Hateroute destination net	Listing	aceroute destination network	s
--	---------	------------------------------	---

```
root@server ~ $ traceroute -nn 10.10.10.1
root@server ~ $ traceroute -nn 10.10.11.1
root@server ~ $ traceroute -nn 10.10.12.1
```

Again, you should see corresponding providers' next-hops in the traces.

- 9. If the tests are successful perform the steps below:
 - (a) Delete test improvements

Listing 1.8: Delete test improvements

root@server	~	\$	mysql	-е	"delete	_from_	jimprovements	_where	_prefix_
like ' 10	.1	0.	1% ';"						

(b) Configure at most 100 improvements and revert Bgpd configuration

```
Listing 1.9: Configure the maximum improvements limit and revert Bgpd configuration
```

```
root@server ~ $ nano /etc/noction/irp.conf
core.improvements.max = 100
bgpd.improvements.remove.next_hop_eq = 1
bgpd.improvements.remove.withdraw = 1
```

(c) Restart IRP Core and Bgpd

Listing 1.10: Restart IRP Core and Bgpd

root@server ~ \$ service core restart root@server ~ \$ service bgpd restart

10. If everything goes well, after 1-2 hours the maximum number of improvements announced is increased to 1000 and after 24 hour to 10000.

As a rollback plan we have to revert the changes and switch the system to non-intrusive mode:

1. Delete test improvements

Listing 1.11: Delete test improvements

```
root@server ~ $ mysql -e "delete_from_improvements_where_prefix_like_
    '10.10.1%';"
```

2. Switch the system to non-intrusive mode

Listing 1.12: Switch the system to non-intrusive mode

```
root@server ~ $ nano /etc/noction/irp.conf
global.nonintrusive_bgp = 1
```

3. Restart IRP Core and Bgpd

Listing 1.13: Restart IRP Core and Bgpd

root@server	~	\$ service	core	restart
root@server	~	\$ service	bgpd	restart

1.2.5 BGP Monitoring

IRP uses two types of BGP monitors and a BMP monitoring station to collect data, diagnose and report mainly the state of the BGP session between the edge routers and the providers, as well as the network reachability through a specific provider. The information provided by monitors enables IRP to avoid announcing routing updates that would result in traffic misrouting for example by sending improvements to a failed provider but also to better inform IRP probing and improvement decisions.

1.2.5.1 Internal monitor

Internal BGP Monitor is checking the state of the Edge Router \rightarrow Provider BGP session by regularly polling the router via SNMP. When queried, the SNMP protocol returns variables describing the session status to be used by the IRP's Internal BGP Monitor. If the session between the edge router and the provider is down, SNMP will return a value, representing session failure and IRP will react as follows:

- the provider will be marked as FAILED,
- all the improvements towards this provider will be withdrawn from the routing tables to avoid creating black holes,
- new improvements towards this providers will not be made.

In some cases (e.g. DDoS attack or various factors causing router CPU over-usage) there may be no response to the SNMP queries at all. In this case a timeout status will be reported to the Internal Monitor and a 30 minutes timer (called longhold timer) (bgpd.mon.longholdtime) will be started. During this time the monitor will be sending ICMP/UDP ping requests toward the configured provider's next-hop IP address (peer.X.ipv4.next_hop or peer.X.ipv6.next_hop). The requests will be sent once in keepalive period (a parameter adjustable in the BGP daemon configuration interface) (bgpd.mon.keepalive). If the nexthop stops responding to these requests, another 30 seconds timer (called hold timer) (bgpd.mon.holdtime) will be started. If according to the ping response the session is reestablished during this time, the hold timer will be discarded while the longhold timer continues. In case one of the timers expires, the provider is switched to a FAIL state and all the improvements towards this provider will be withdrawn from the routing table. However, if the BGP session with the provider is re-established, the system will start rerouting traffic to this provider.

When the Bgpd is started, the monitors are initialized and one SNMP query is sent towards each router, in order to check the status of the BGP sessions with providers. If there is no reply, the Internal Monitor will send up to two more SNMP requests, separated by a keepalive interval.

i Internal monitors for Internet Exchange peering partners are not initialized until there is an improvement made towards it. When running in non-intrusive mode internal monitors for IX peers are not initialized at all.

If none of the SNMP queries returned a status confirming that the sessions with providers are up, the provider will be assigned a FAIL status and the Internal Monitor will continue the periodical SNMP polling (each 60 seconds), to recheck providers sessions' status.

Then, the BGP session with the edge routers is initialized and Bgpd starts retrieving the routing table from the edge routers. While IRP retrieves the routing table, SNMP request may timeout due to the high CPU usage on the edge routers.

For details refer: bgpd.mon.guardtime bgpd.mon.keepalive bgpd.mon.holdtime bgpd.mon.longholdtime

1.2.5.2 External monitor

External BGP Monitor analyzes the network reachability through a specific provider. It performs ICM-P/UDP ping requests towards the configured remote IP address(es) (peer.X.ipv4.mon or peer.X.ipv6.mon) through the monitored provider. If any of the configured IP addresses are accessible, the monitor is marked as OK. If the monitored remote IP addresses do not reply through the examined provider IRP will react as follows:

- the provider will be marked as FAILED,
- all the improvements towards this provider will be withdrawn from the routing table,
- new improvements towards this providers will not be made.

If for some reason (e.g. when the provider's interface goes down state), the Next-Hop of the Policy Based Routing rule does not exist in the routing table, then the packets forwarding may return to the default route. In that case, the External BGP Monitor will return a false-positive state. To avoid that by properly configuring PBR, please consult "Specific PBR configuration scenarios" (Specific PBR configuration scenarios).

The External BGP Monitor status does not depend on the state of the BGP session(s) between the edge router and the provider (which is monitored by the Internal BGP Monitor). Therefore, in the case that the BGP session with one of the providers goes down, the External Monitor still shows an OK state which will remain unchanged as long as the packets are successfully routed towards the monitored destination.

We do recommend adding at least two remote IP addresses, in order to prevent false-positive alerts.

When both BGP monitors are enabled (peer.X.mon.ipv4.internal.state, peer.X.mon.ipv4.external.state), they function in conjunction with each other. If any of them fails, the provider will be declared as FAILED and IRP will react as described above. The BGP monitors' statuses are displayed on the system dashboard as shown in the screenshot below.

Syste	m dashboard	
Improver	ments	Э
11000	Max Improvements	
21	Policy Improvements	
Platform	activity Today	Ð
10987	Improvements Today	
72%	Traffic improved Today	
32%	Prefixes improved Today	
iBGP sea	ssions status	Э
1	IBGP sessions UP	
10998	Announcements to s019	
Provider	BGP sessions	Э
2	Provider BGP Sessions	
2	BGP Sessions UP: FR, SWFE	

Figure 1.2.2: System Dashboard

A Starting with version 1.8.5, IRP requires at least the Internal Monitor to be configured. Otherwise, the system Frontend will return an error as shown below.

Attention! The Internal BGP Monitor is not configured. This may cause traffic misrouting in case of provider failures!

Figure 1.2.3: Error: Internal BGP Monitor not configured

For details refer: peer.X.mon.snmp peer.X.ipv4.mon peer.X.ipv6.mon peer.X.mon.ipv4.bgp_peer peer.X.mon.ipv6.bgp_peer

1.2.5.3 BMP monitoring station

A BMP monitoring station is included in IRP starting with version 3.9. It implements the monitoring station specified in RFC 7854 BGP Monitoring Protocol (BMP). The BMP monitoring station requires a monitored router to communicate over BMP the detailed routing information received from neighbors. The BMP monitoring station exposes detailed routing data to other IRP components so that better and timelier decisions are made, for example:

• BMP lists both active and inactive routes advertised by peers on an Internet Exchange. The additional information is used by IRP to evaluate and identify the best candidate peers at all

times. Without BMP data IRP has knowledge about active routes only which only point to a single peer on the IX while all the alternatives are hidden.

- route changes even for inactive routes are visible via BMP. This allows IRP the opportunity to revisit previously made probes and improvements not only at predefined re-probing intervals but also when route changes are detected for both active and inactive routes.
- prefix monitors for IX improvements consume significant router CPU resources in order to service the SNMP requests traversing the router's relevant OIDs. More so this information is at times inaccurate and vendor dependent. When BMP data is available IRP uses this routing data to determine if IX peers still advertise the routes and no longer makes the SNMP requests for those prefixes thus significantly reducing the CPU overhead especially on routers servicing very large IX.
- IRP reconstructs the AS Path for candidate providers in order to make accurate iBGP announcements of improvements. Unfortunately network configuration practices might cause some errors during reconstruction of AS Paths using traceroute. BMP data makes the reconstruction of AS Path redundant and more accurate as this BGP attribute can be retrieved from actual (inactive) routes received from neighbors.
- improvements can be re-visited on AS Path changes. Both new and old provider AS Path attributes are monitored via BMP for changes. When changes are detected IRP re-probes the prefix to ensure the network uses the best available route. Note that re-probing can be triggered on any AS Path changes or only on major ones when AS Path traverses a different set of autonomous systems.
- Accurate as _path reconstruction helps Inbound performance feature detecting path changes and correlate it with performance changes.

The possible benefits of passing BMP data to IRP are many. To benefit from them the monitored router must support BMP too. Configuration is fully performed on monitored router by pointing it to the IRP BMP monitoring station IP address and port. The monitored router establishes the TCP connection and communicates the data while the IRP BMP monitoring station continuously listens and accepts fresh routing data as it comes.

• As per BMP RFC requirements IRP BMP monitoring station never attempts to establish BMP or any other connections with the monitored router leaving the full scope of decisions regarding when and if BMP data is communicated in network's responsibility.

Any route filtering applied to a BGP session with Partial Routing provider or IX peering partner wouldn't not be taken into consideration by a BMP sender. If filtering is deemed as important, then IRP shouldn't use BMP data to find routes (peer.X.bmp.check_routes).

1.2.6 Outage detection

A complete traffic path from source to destination typically passes through multiple networks, with different AS numbers. This is reflected in the traceroute results. If the Outage detection is enabled in the IRP configuration, the system gathers network performance information for all traceroute hops over which the traffic passes to the remote networks. Next, each hop is translated into AS numbers. In case any network anomalies are detected on a specific ASN, then this ASN and the immediate neighbor ASN are declared a problematic AS-pattern. The system then re-probes the prefixes that pass through this AS-pattern. In case the issue is confirmed, all related prefixes are rerouted to the best performing alternate provider.

The Outage detection uses a statistical algorithm for selecting the best routing path. Rerouting will occur for all the prefixes that are routed through the affected as-pattern, despite their current route.

• Several improvements-related reports need to indicate the original route for a specific prefix. This value is taken from the last probing results for this prefix, even if the results are outdated (but not older than 24h). Since the outage-affected prefixes are rerouted in bulk by as-pattern, in some cases the reports can show the same provider for both the old and the new route.

1.2.7 VIP Improvements

The VIP Improvements is a feature that allows manual specification of a list of prefixes or AS numbers that will be periodically probed by IRP and optimized in compliance with the probing results. This allows the system to monitor specific networks or Autonomous Systems, without reference to the data provided by the IRP collector.

Possible usage scenarios include, but are not limited to:

- monitoring and optimizing traffic to commercial partners that should have access to your networks via the best performing routes
- monitoring and optimizing traffic to your remote locations, operating as separate networks
- monitoring and optimizing traffic to AS, which are known for the frequent accessibility issues due to geographical or technical reasons

• If a prefix is being announced from multiple Autonomous Systems, you can see different ASNs in VIP Improvements report in the prefixes translated from ASN

IRP performs the proactive (more frequent than regular probing) monitoring of the VIP prefixes/ASNs that allows VIPs to be constantly improved.

For future reference, see: core.vip.interval.probe

1.2.8 Retry Probing

Retry Probing is a feature that allows reconfirmation of the initial and already reconfirmed improvements validity. The feature is applicable to all types of improvements made by the system (Performance, Cost and Commit Control improvements). The improvements that were made more than a retry probing period ago (core.improvements.ttl.retry_probe) are being sent to retry probing. If the probing results confirm that the current improvement is still valid, it stays in the system and its description is updated. Otherwise, it will be removed with the log message further described in this section.

During Retry Probing reconfirmation the improvement details will be updated in the following cases:

- Performance and Cost improvements
 - An old provider has been removed from the system configuration.
 Example: "Old provider and performance metrics not known. New packet loss 55%, avg rtt 105 ms."
- Commit Control improvements
 - An old provider's has been removed from the system configuration.
 Example: "Previous provider not known. Rerouted 1 Mbps to Peer5[5] (250 Mbps, 50%)"
 - An old provider's bandwidth statistics are not available.
 Example: "Rerouted 6 Mbps from Peer1[1] to Peer5[5] (250 Mbps, 50%)"
 - A new provider's bandwidth statistics are not available.
 Example: "Rerouted 6 Mbps from Peer1[1] (250 Mbps, 50%) to Peer5[5]"
 - The old and new providers' bandwidth statistics are not available.
 Example: "Rerouted 6 Mbps from Peer1[1] to Peer5[5]"

(A) Commit control improvements are reconfirmed based on their average bandwidth usage (and not on current bandwidth usage). This way if performance characteristics allow it, even when current bandwidth usage is low but the average is still relevant, the improvement is preserved thus anticipating network usage cycles and reducing number of route changes.

During Retry Probing reconfirmation the improvements will be removed from the system and the details will be logged into the log file (core.log) in the following cases:

- The Commit Control feature has been disabled. Example: "Prefix 1.0.2.0/24 withdrawn from Improvements (Commit Control is disabled)"
- The low prefix traffic volume is less than the configured bandwidth limits (core.commit_control.agg_bw_min). Example: "Prefix 1.0.2.0/24 withdrawn from Improvements (low traffic volume, irrelevant for the Commit Control algorithm)"
- The system has been switched from the Cost mode to the Performance mode (applied for cost improvements only).

Example: "Prefix 1.0.2.0/24 withdrawn from Improvements (Performance Improvements mode)"

- A prefix has been added to the ignored networks/ASN list. Example: "Prefix 1.0.2.0/24 withdrawn from Improvements (added to ignored networks/ASN)"
- The improvement's performance metrics are not the best ones anymore. Example: "Prefix 1.0.2.0/24 withdrawn from Improvements (Performance Improvement not actual anymore)"
- The maximum number of improvements limits (core.improvements.max, core.improvements.max_ipv6) are exceeded Example: "Prefix 1.0.2.0/24 withdrawn from Improvements (no more available Improvement slots)"

For future references, see: core.eventqueuelimit.retry_probe_pct core.improvements.ttl.retry_probe

1.2.9 Routing Policies

Routing Policies brings the capability of defining specific routing policies according to business objectives. This feature permits denying or allowing providers to be used for probing and reaching a specific prefix or ASN. It also provides the possibility to set a static or static exact route through a particular provider. Static route policy will only apply improvements for prefixes learned from the BGP table or external sources. Static exact route policy will announce improvements according to the exact policy details provided by the user, regardless of prefixes being present in the BGP table or external data sources (BGP split does not apply to static exact policies).

Within an Allow or Deny policy, you can choose between VIP or non-VIP (regular) probing mechanisms to be used.

A Policies can be configured for networks (ASN) or aggregate prefixes. IRP works with prefixes from the global BGP routing table. Each prefix is checked against a set of policies, matching a single policy in accordance with the policy priority value, those with the highest value being checked first.

• In version 3.9 IRP added support for policies by Country. Note that IRP maps individual prefixes to a country and does not use a transitive inference based on AS records. These prefix mappings allow IRP to more accurately work with large transcontinental AS.

Starting with version 3.9 IRP introduces a priority attribute that defines what policy to choose in cases when different policies include the same unpacked specific prefix. The policy with the highest priority will apply for such a prefix.

• Note that after upgrade all existing policies are assigned (implicitly) the lowest default priority of 0.

Below you can find some typical scenarios of Routing Policies usage. For instance, there may be a specific prefix that consumes a high volume of traffic and IRP redirects it through the most expensive provider due to performance considerations. At the same time you have another two less costly available providers. In this case, you could deny the expensive provider for the specific prefix and IRP will choose the best-performing provider between the remaining two. This can be achieved by applying a Deny policy to the expensive provider or an Allow policy to the less costly providers.

The table below shows which cases a specific policy can be applied in, depending on the number of providers.

No. of providers \setminus Policy	Allow	Deny	Static	Static Exact
1 provider	No	Yes	Yes	Yes
2 providers or more (maximum: total	Yes	Yes	No	No
number of providers - 1)				
All providers (VIP probing disabled)	No	No	No	No
All providers (VIP probing enabled)	Yes	No	No	No
If a Static or Static Exact Route policy is applied to a prefix, VIP probing through each of the providers				

is unnecessary. Regular probing will suffice for detection of a provider failure that would trigger IRP to reroute the traffic to a different provider. Therefore IRP does not allow using VIP probing within a Static or Static Exact Route policy.

➡ Routing policies are designed to control outgoing paths for destination networks that are outside your infrastructure. This feature should not be used to manipulate your infrastructure network behavior.

Avoid setting up of policies that point to same prefix. When improvement by aggregate is enabled, multiple prefixes can point to the same aggregate and this can cause unpredictable behaviour.

If a provider is added or removed, suspended or shutdown, the routing policies are adjusted by IRP in the following way:

A new provider is added.

Policy	Result
Allow all providers (VIP probing	The new provider is automatically included into the
enabled)	configured policy and probed by the VIP probing
	mechanism.
Allow selected providers only	The new provider is automatically ignored by the configured
	policy and not probed by the probing mechanism.
Deny	The new provider is automatically included into the
	configured policy and probed by the selected probing
	mechanism.
Static Route	The new provider is automatically ignored by the configured
	policy.
Static Exact	The new provider is automatically ignored by the configured
	policy.

The provider under the policy is removed.

Policy	Result
Allow all providers (VIP probing enabled)	The new provider is automatically removed from the configured policy and not probed by the VIP probing mechanism. If there is only one provider left, the policy is automatically deactivated.
Allow selected providers only	The provider is automatically removed from the configured policy and not probed by the probing mechanism. If there is only one provider left, the policy is automatically deactivated.
Deny	The provider is automatically removed from the configured policy and not probed by the probing mechanism. If there is no any other provider under this policy, it is automatically deactivated.
Static Route	The policy is automatically deactivated.
Static Exact Route	The policy is automatically deactivated.

The provider under the policy is suspended.

Policy	Result
Allow all providers (VIP probing	The provider is temporarily removed from the configured
enabled)	policy and not probed by the VIP probing mechanism. If
	there is only one provider left, the policy is temporarily
	deactivated.
Allow selected providers only	The provider is temporarily removed from the configured
	policy and not probed by the probing mechanism. If there is
	only one provider left, the policy is temporarily deactivated.
Deny	The provider is temporarily removed from the configured
	policy and not probed by the probing mechanism. If there is
	no any other provider under this policy, it is temporarily
	deactivated.
Static Route	The policy is temporarily deactivated.
Static Exact Route	The policy is temporarily deactivated.

	The policy is temporarily deactivated.
The provider under the policy is shutd	own.
Policy	Result
Allow all providers (VIP probing enabled)	The provider is temporarily removed from the configured policy and not probed by the VIP probing mechanism. If there is only one provider left, the policy is temporarily deactivated.
Allow selected providers only	The provider is temporarily removed from the configured policy and not probed by the probing mechanism. If there is only one provider left, the policy is temporarily deactivated.
Deny	The provider is temporarily removed from the configured policy and not probed by the probing mechanism. If there is no any other provider under this policy, it is temporarily deactivated.
Static Route	The policy is temporarily deactivated.
Static Exact Route	The policy is temporarily deactivated.

Policies that target an AS can be cascaded. Cascading applies the same policy to AS that are downstream to target AS, i.e. to AS that are transited by target AS.

A The use case of cascading is to apply a policy to a remote AS that transits a few other AS. Still, a cascading policy can cover a huge number of down-streams. This number is parameterized and can be set to values that best fit customer's needs. Refer for example 5.4.19.

When multiple routing domains are configured a policy can be configured to prevent global improvements. Refer to Optimization for multiple Routing Domains for further details about routing domains. Policies can be assigned a specific community and all policy based improvements will be marked with the designated value to allow their further manipulation on edge routers.

All Routing Policies are stored in /etc/noction/policies.conf file, which is automatically generated by the system.

• Do not alter the /etc/noction/policies.conf file manually because any modifications will be overwritten by the system. Any changes can only be performed from the Configuration -> Routing Policies section in the system Frontend.

A The rule will be ignored by the platform if the Routing Policy contains a syntax/logical error.

Please check (Routing Policy) for a detailed description of Routing Policies parameters.

1.2.10 Support for Centralized Route Reflectors



Figure 1.2.4: Support for Centralized Route Reflectors

IRP gives the possibility to advertise routes into one or more route reflectors which subsequently advertise improvements into upper and/or lower routing layers (such as edge, core or distribution).

In case the iBGP sessions can't be established between the IRP appliance and edge routers, a route reflector is used. The following restrictions apply for such a solution:

- The Next-Hop-Self option should not be used. A direct iBGP session is required between IRP and each of the divergence points (Reflector1, Edge2) in case it is enabled. This restriction is not applicable between reflectors and core/distribution layers.
- Next-Hop addresses should be accessible (exist in the routing table) where next-hop-self is not applied (Either static routes or IGP is used).
- An Internal Monitor should be configured to retrieve the eBGP session state from the device where the corresponding eBGP session is terminated. For example, ISP1 should be monitored on Reflector1, ISP2 on Edge1, and ISP3 and ISP4 on Edge2.
- Injecting routes to reflector(s) can cause temporary routing loops.

In order to announce improvements into route reflector, it should be configured as a BGP router in the "Configuration" \rightarrow "BGP and routers" section and should be assigned to all the related providers in the "Configuration" \rightarrow "Providers and Peers" section.

1.2.11 Support for Internet Exchanges

A transit provider can deliver traffic to any destination on the Internet. However, within an Internet Exchange, a peering partner gives access only to the set of prefixes originated or transiting its network. Therefore, when IRP evaluates the Exchange as a best path, it has to know the prefixes announced by each peer, to avoid inefficient probing of paths that cannot lead to the desired destination.

With this purpose, IRP gets the routing table from the edge router containing the list of IPs and the corresponding next-hop; this represents the next router's IP address to which a packet is sent as it traverses a network on its journey to the final destination. IRP matches the prefix with the corresponding next-hop among the configured peers, allowing it to select for probing only those peers that have access to a specific prefix. This process is also performed in the case of a transit provider that gives access only to a limited set of prefixes, rather than the entire Internet.



Figure 1.2.5: IRP configuration in a multi-homed network connected to transit providers as well as and Internet Exchange

In the case of multiple transit providers, there is an additional IP alias added on the IRP platform for each provider. The edge router is configured in such a way that traffic originating from each of these IPs is routed over different providers. This is done with the help of Policy Based Routing (PBR) or Flowspec policies.

With PBR, a network engineer has the ability to dictate the routing behavior based on a number of different criteria other than the destination network. These PBR rules are applied to make sure that IRP probes are following the desired paths. However, when it comes to Internet Exchanges, configuring hundreds of IP aliases on the platform would result in inefficient IP address usage and an unmanageable setup.

To avoid this, a set of PBR rules are applied making sure that the probes to be sent through a specific provider are originating from one of the configured IPs with a specific DSCP code assigned. DSCP - Differentiated Services Code Point - is a field in an IP packet that enables different levels of service to be assigned to network traffic. Since DSCP can take up to 64 different values, one configured IP can be associated with up to 64 peers. Although, due to this mechanism, the number of required IP addresses for aliases to be configured has decreased considerably, hard work would still be needed to configure the PBR on the edge router as described above.

To solve this, IRP implemented a built-in PBR config-generator which provides the configuration code to be used for a specific router model. By running this generated set of commands, network administrators can easily configure the required PBR rules on the router.

1.2.12 Optimization for multiple Routing Domains

Overview

Some networks have multiple Points of Presence interconnected both internally via inter-datacenter

CHAPTER 1. INTRODUCTION

links and externally via multiple transit providers. The diagram below depicts an example diagram with the available routes to one destination on the Internet.

IRP uses the concept of Routing Domains to separate the locations. A Routing Domain's main characteristic is that its routing tables are mainly built on data received from its locally connected providers and the preferred routes are based on locally defined preferences.

The process of optimizing outbound network traffic in such a configuration is to mainly find better alternative routes locally (within a Routing Domain) and only reroute the traffic to other Routing Domains via inter-datacenter links when local routes are completely underperforming.

It must be noted that a multiple Routing Domain configuration works best if the Points of Presence are not too far away (ex. a network with POPs in San Francisco, Palo Alto and Danville is perfectly suitable under this scenario.



Figure 1.2.6: City wide network

POPs situated at larger distances, for example in Las Vegas and Salt Lake City are still supported by a single IRP instance running in San Francisco.



Figure 1.2.7: Regional network

Intercontinental links for POPs in Tokyo and Melbourne are way too far away from the IRP instance in San Francisco and in such a case multiple IRP instances are required.



Figure 1.2.8: Intercontinental network

Multiple Routing Domains implementation attributes To further detail the multiple routing domain attributes the following diagram will be used:



Figure 1.2.9: Multiple routing domains

A multiple Routing Domain configuration has a series of attributes:

- Multiple locations belonging to the same network (AS) represented in the diagram by POP SJC, POP SFO and POP LAX (of course, more than 3 routing domains are supported).
- The locations are distinguished by the different Routing Domains within which they operate (depicted by RD SJC, RD SFO, and RD LAX)
- The Routing Domains are managed by edge routers belonging to different locations
- Nearby locations that process routing data differently should be split into different Routing Domains, even if they have the same upstream providers. In the diagram above RD SFO and RD SFO' are depicted as part of a single Routing Domain. A decision to split or keep in the same routing domain should be made based on exact knowledge on how routing data is processed.
- Inter-datacenter loop interconnects the different locations (depicted by idc1, idc2 and idc3 segments)
- Data flows between locations take only the short path (in the example POP SJC can be reached from POP SFO via idc2 path (short) or idc3 + idc1 path (long))
- Each Routing Domain has different providers and different preferred routes to reach a specific destination (a1, b1, c1)
- A single IRP instance collects statistics about traffic (Irpflowd only), probes available destinations and makes improvements towards specific prefixes/networks on the Internet.
- IRP assumes RTT of zero and unlimited capacity to route traffic within a Routing Domain
- IRP assumes that Sites are not physically too far away. It is ok to have different sites in the same city or region as at this scale inter-datacenter links have predictable characteristics. When taking intercontinental links into consideration this is quite probably not the case.
- Distances between sites (idc1, idc2, idc3 delays) are measured in advance and specified in IRP's configuration.

Inter-datacenter link characteristics Support for Multiple Routing Domains relies on existence

of inter-datacenter links. These links should be independent of upstream providers. Example of inter-datacenter links that multiple routing domains is designed for are:

- private connections,
- L2 links with guaranteed service,
- MPLS links

A VPNs via public Internet could be used with Multi Routing Domain feature but is a suboptimal choice. Under such conditions IRP MUST be prevented from making Global Improvements. This way IRP will do only local optimizations in each Routing Domain and will operate similarly to multiple IRP instances (while probing excessively because it probes destinations via remote locations too).

Constraints At the moment IRP multiple Routing Domains implementation does not cover the following:

- IRP does not take measurements of inter-datacenter link delays (idc1, idc2 and idc3). This values are configurable.
- IRP does not monitor if inter-datacenter links are operating normally. In case such a link is broken it is expected IRP to loose BGP connectivity with routing domain routers and this will cause IRP improvements to be withdrawn till the link is restored.
- IRP does not try to detect if the traffic is following long or short paths on the inter-datacenter links. In the image above traffic from RD SJC can follow path idc1 (short) or idc2+idc3 (long). IRP always assumes the short path is being followed internally.
- IRP does not take measurements of inter-datacenter link capacity and current bandwidth usage. At this stage IRP assumes there is enough inter-datacenter link capacity to also carry the (few) global improvements. Also, IRP tries to minimize usage of inter-datacenter links.

Routing domains

Routing domain is a generic term used to distinguish a logical location that works with different routing tables. The differences are caused by the fact that a router composes its routing table according to routes received from different providers. It is possible to have multiple routing domains in the same datacenter if routing data is received by different routers (even from same or different sources) and data flows are distributed via different routers by different policies. In the image above RD SFO and RD SFO' can represent a single routing domain or multiple routing domains depending on what routing policies are applied.

Different routing domains are assigned identifiers in the range 1-100. Routing Domain identifier is assigned individually to each provider via parameter peer.X.rd. It must be noted the Routing domain that hosts the IRP instance is considered as the first routing domain (RD=1).

Parameter global.rd_rtt gives the distances between routing domains. The format of the parameter is

rda:rdb:rtt

for example if RD SJC has Routing Domain id = 42, RD SFO - 1 (since it hosts IRP), RD LAX - 3 then the idc1, idc2 and idc3 rtt is defined as the collection:

global.rd_rtt = 3:42:20 42:1:17 1:3:35

This parameter will be validated for correctness and besides the format above it requires that RD SJC and RD SFO values are different and already configured (RD1 is always present).

• Round trip time between one routing domain and another is calculated by executing PING towards edge routers and taking average integer value:

```
$ ping X -c 10 -q
PING X (X) 56(84) bytes of data.
--- X ping statistics ---
10 packets transmitted, 10 received, 0% packet loss, time 9085ms
rtt min/avg/max/mdev = 40.881/41.130/41.308/0.172 ms
```

Flow agents

A very natural constraint for Multiple Routing Domain networks is that IRP can rely only on Flow statistics - NetFlow or sFlow.

SPAN cannot be used because it does not carry attributes to distinguish traffic between different providers

Flow collector needs to know the exact details of such a configuration in order to correctly determine the overall provider volume and active flows. For this each provider in an MRD setup must be assigned Flow agents to enable IRP to match Flow statistics accordingly. Refer Flow agents for further details.

Global and local improvements

CHAPTER 1. INTRODUCTION

Local improvements Local improvements represent better alternative routes identified within a rout-

ing domain. If in the example image above current routes are represented by black lines then local improvements are depicted by orange lines b2 and c2. Keep in mind that a1 just reconfirmed an existing current route and no improvements are made in such a case.

Local improvements are announced in their routing domains and this has the characteristic that local traffic exits customer's network via local providers. This also means that inter-datacenter interconnects are free from such traffic.

IRP prefers local routes and Improvements to Global improvements.

Parameter bgpd.rd_local_mark specifies a community marker that distinguishes local improvements from Global Improvements. A BGP speaker should not advertise these improvements outside its Routing Domain. It must be noted that a single marker is used for all the routing domains and each of them shall be configured to advertise local improvements within the domain and filter it out for inter-domain exchanges.

Local improvements should be stopped from propagating across routing domains. A route map is used to address this. Below are listed sample route maps for Cisco IOS and JUNOS 9.

Cisco IOS

Refer your router capabilities in order to produce the correct route map. The route map MUST be integrated into existing route maps. It is not sufficient to simply append them.

```
neighbor <neighbor-from-another-RD> send-community (should be configured
for all iBGP sessions)
ip community-list standard CL-IRP permit 65535:1
route-map RM-IRP-RD deny 10
match community CL-IRP
route-map RM-IRP-RD permit 20
router bgp AS
```

neighbor <neighbor-from-another-RD> route-map RM-IRP-RD out

Refer Route-Maps for IP Routing Protocol Redistribution Configuration

JUNOS 9

Refer your router capabilities in order to produce the correct route map. The route map MUST be integrated into existing route maps. It is not sufficient to simply append them.

```
policy-options{
    policy-statement IRP-CL {
        term 0 {
            from {
                protocol bgp;
                community IRP-RD;
        }
        then reject;
        }
        term 1 {
            then accept;
        }
        community IRP-RD members 65535:1;
}
```

```
protocols {
    bgp {
      group ebgp {
        type external;
        neighbor 10.0.0.1 {
        export IRP-CL;
        }
    }
}
```

Refer Policy Framework Configuration Guide; Release 9.3

Global improvements Global improvements are made when IRP identifies an alternative route that

even after factoring in the latencies incurred by inter-datacenter interconnects are better than all existing alternatives. Such an example can be represented by alternative route c2 in the image above. A global improvement is made when one routing domain alternative is better than the best local alternatives in all other routing domains even considering the latencies incurred by inter-datacenter interconnects. In the image above c2 will become a global improvement if his loss characteristic is best to all alternatives and its latency:

- (c2+idc1 margin) is better than best local alternative a1 in RD SJC
- (c2+idc3 margin) is better than best local alternative b2 in RD SFO

where:

- a1, b2 and c2 represent roundtrip times determined by IRP during probing of a destination.
- idc values are configurable and are set as one entry of global.rd rtt parameter.
- margin is given by core.global.worst ms.

Global improvements can degrade performance in some routing domains. If performance for some routing domains degrades, IRP announcements for the global improvement also carry designated BGP community attributes set by rd.X.community_worsening.

Global improvements move traffic via inter-datacenter interconnects and as such are less desirable to local routes. Global improvements make sense when defined as above and even more sense when packet loss is taken in consideration and routing via a different datacenter reduces packet loss significantly.

1.2.13 Improvements weight

IRP assigns each improvement a weight. The weight takes into consideration many network and environment aspects of the change such as policy or VIP destinations, loss and latency differences, cost or commit control type of the improvement. Based on all of the above the improvement gathers more or less weight as appropriate.

Later on, instead of replacing oldest improvements that might still bring significant benefits with new improvements just because they are fresh, IRP relies on the weights to decide whether the benefit of the new improvement is sufficient to replace an existing one. More so, besides preserving the most relevant improvements this feature reduces route flapping by blocking announcement of new improvements and withdrawal of existing ones if the changes are not offering a good enough return.

1.2.14 Notifications and events

IRP produces a huge number of various events and some of them are critical for customer's awareness. Notifications allow customers to subscribe to any of the available events using the following channels:

- SMS
- Email
- Slack (via Webhook)
- SNMP Traps

IRP service Irppushd provides this feature. In order for Notifications to be delivered correctly the corresponding channel configuration shall be provided. By default only email notifications can be delivered since IRP uses the embedded system email service to send them.

More so, users should subscribe for specific events.

Only events for valid subscriptions using correctly configured channels will be delivered.

Refer section SNMP hosts configuration for details about configuring, subscribing and contents of notifications.

Refer section Notification and events for details about individual configuration parameter.

Events

The list of events monitored by IRP that can generate notifications is provided below.

When one of the IRP components detects a transition form normal to abnormal traffic behavior or back it fires these events:

- Abnormal correction: irpflowd
- Abnormal correction: irpspand
- Inbound traffic low: SPAN
- Inbound traffic low: Flow
- Inbound traffic normal: Flow
- Inbound traffic normal: SPAN
- Outbound traffic low: SPAN
- Outbound traffic low: Flow
- Outbound traffic normal: Flow
- Outbound traffic normal: SPAN

When Commit Control limits are exceeded per provider or overall one of the following events fires. Refer section 5.12 for configuring the actual limits of the events.

- Commit Control overload by X Mbps
- Commit Control overload by X%
- Commit Control provider X overloaded by Y Mbps
- Commit Control provider X overloaded by Y%

When an IRP component (re)loads the configuration it validates it and depending on results fires one of the following events:

- Configuration Invalid: Bgpd
- Configuration Invalid: Core
- Configuration Invalid: Explorer
- Configuration Invalid: Irpapid
- Configuration Invalid: Irpflowd
- Configuration Invalid: Irpspand
- Configuration Ok: Bgpd
- Configuration Ok: Core
- Configuration Ok: Explorer
- Configuration Ok: Irpapid
- Configuration Ok: Irpflowd
- Configuration Ok: Irpspand

Outage detection algorithm fires one of the following events when it confirms congestion or outage problems and reroutes traffic around it:

- Congestion or Outage
- Outage: Confirmed and rerouted

Explorer periodically checks the PBRs and its expected probing performance and triggers the following events:

- Failed PBR (IPv6) check for provider
- Failed PBR (IPv4) check for provider
- Successful PBR (IPv4) check for provider
- Successful PBR (IPv6) check for provider
- Explorer performance low
- High number of VIP prefixes degrades IRP performance

IRP BGP Internal and External monitors fire the following events:

- ExternalMonitor (IPv4) Failed status for a provider. All improvements towards the provider will be withdrawn.
- ExternalMonitor (IPv4) OK status for a provider. All improvements towards the provider will be announced.
- ExternalMonitor (IPv6) Failed status for a provider. All improvements towards the provider will be withdrawn.
- ExternalMonitor (IPv6) OK status for a provider. All improvements towards the provider will be announced.
- InternalMonitor (IPv4) Failed status for a provider. All improvements towards the provider will be withdrawn.

- InternalMonitor (IPv4) OK status for a provider. All improvements towards the provider will be announced.
- InternalMonitor (IPv6) Failed status for a provider. All improvements towards the provider will be withdrawn.
- InternalMonitor (IPv6) OK status for a provider. All improvements towards the provider will be announced.

When statistics collection over SNMP is up or down IRP fires the following events:

- Provider SNMP stats down: X
- Provider SNMP stats up: X

Bgpd raises these events when BGP sessions are established/disconnected:

- IRP BGP session disconnected
- IRP BGP session established

When IRP identifies conditions to re-route traffic (make an improvement) and additionally it considers the differences to be excessive it raises these events:

- Excessive packet latency for prefix
- Excessive packet loss for prefix
- Improvements spike
- Low rate of announced IPv4 improvements
- Low rate of announced IPv6 improvements
- New improvement

Once an IRP component is started, stopped or restarted it raises the following events:

- Service started: Bgpd
- Service started: Core
- Service started: Explorer
- Service started: Irpapid
- Service started: Irpflowd
- Service started: Irpspand
- Service stopped: Bgpd
- Service stopped: Core
- Service stopped: Explorer
- Service stopped: Irpapid
- Service stopped: Irpflowd
- Service stopped: Irpspand

SNMP Traps

SNMP traps is a widely used mechanism to alert about and monitor a system's activity.

IRP SNMP traps not only notify about some IRP platform event but also include the list of varbinds which contain detailed information related to the thrown trap. The complete list of traps and varbinds with their descriptions can be found at /usr/share/doc/irp/NOCTION-IRP.mib

1.2.15 IRP API

IRP exposes a web API that uses HTTP verbs and a RESTful endpoint structure. Request and response payloads are formatted as JSON.

The API is running on the IRP instance and is reachable by default over SSL at port 10443. If called directly from the IRP instance server the API can be accessed at https://localhost:10443 Use https://hostname:10443/ in order to access the API from elsewhere on the network.

An IRP user id is required to access most of the API services. Use IRP's Frontend to manage users or configure external User Directories (refer ??). IRP API uses an authenticating mechanism based on authentication tokens. The token is passed as a query parameter for all API requests that require authentication.

The API comes with an API Reference available from IRP's Help menu and the API References also includes a sample PHP application with source code to aid in development.

IRP's API is powered by Irpapid service that can be started, stopped, configured like any other IRP service. Refer to the 5.3 section for Irpapid configuration parameter details.

1.2.16 IRP Failover

Overview

IRP offers failover capabilities that ensure Improvements are preserved in case of planned or unplanned downtime of IRP server.

IRP's failover feature uses a master-slave configuration. A second instance of IRP needs to be deployed in order to enable failover features. For details about failover configuration and troubleshooting refer Failover Configuration.

(i) A failover license is required for the second node. Check with Noction's sales team for details.

IRP's failover solution relies on:

- slave node running same version of IRP as the master node,
- MySQL Multi-Master replication of 'irp' database,
- announcement of the replicated improvements with different LocalPref and/or communities by both nodes,
- monitoring by slave node of BGP announcements originating from master node based on higher precedence of master's announced prefixes,
- activating/deactivating of slave IRP components in case of failure or resumed work by master,
- syncing master configuration to slave node.

• For exact details about IRP failover solution refer to configuration guides (2.13, ??), template files, and (if available) working IRP configurations. For example, some 'irp' database tables are not replicated, 'mysql' system database is replicated too, some IRP components are stopped.

□ IRP versions 3.5 and earlier do no offer failover capabilities for Inbound improvements. It is advised that in these versions only one of the IRP instances is configured to perform inbound optimization in order to avoid contradictory decisions. In case of a failure of this instance inbound improvements are withdrawn.



An overview of the solution is presented in the following figure:

Figure 1.2.10: Failover high level overview

The diagram highlights the:

- two IRP nodes Master and Slave,
- grayed-out components are in stand-by mode services are stopped or operating in limited ways. For example, the Frontend detects that it runs on the slave node and prohibits any changes to configuration while still offering access to reports, graphs or dashboards.
- configuration changes are pushed by master to slave during synchronization. SSH is used to connect to the slave.
- MySQL Multi-Master replication is setup for 'irp' database between master and slave nodes. Existing MySQL Multi-Master replication functionality is used.
- master IRP node is fully functional and collects statistics, queues for probing, probes and eventually makes Improvements. All the intermediate and final results are stored in MySQL and due to replication will make it into slave's database as well.
- Bgpd works on both master and slave IRP nodes. They make the same announcements with different LocalPref/communities.
- Bgpd on slave node monitors the number of master announcements from the router (master announcements have higher priority than slave's)
- Timers are used to prevent flapping of failover-failback.

Requirements

The following additional preconditions must be met in order to setup failover:

- 1. second server to install the slave,
- 2. MySQL Multi-Master replication for the irp database.

➡ MySQL replication is not configured by default. Configuration of MySQL Multi-Master replication is a mandatory requirement for a failover IRP configuration. Failover setup, and specifically MySQL Multi-Master replication should follow a provided failover script. Only a subset of tables in irp database are replicated. Replication requires extra storage space, depending on the overall traffic and platform activity, for replication logs on both failover nodes.

- 1. a second set of BGP sessions will be established,
- 2. a second set of PBR IP addresses are required to assign to the slave node in order to perform probing,
- 3. a second set of improvements will be announced to the router,
- 4. a failover license for the slave node,
- 5. Key-based SSH authentication from master to slave is required. It is used to synchronize IRP configuration from master to slave,
- 6. MySQL Multi-Master replication of 'irp' database,
- 7. IRP setup in Intrusive mode on master node.

□ In case IRP failover is setup in a multiple Routing Domain configuration and IRP instances are hosted by different RDs this must be specified in IRP configuration too. Refer Optimization for multiple Routing Domains, global.master_rd, global.slave_rd.

Failover

IRP failover relies on the slave node running the same version of IRP to determine if there are issues with the master node and take over if such an incident occurs.

Slave's Bgpd service verifies that announcements are present on a router from master. If announcements from master are withdrawn for some reason the slave node will take over.

A In order for this mechanism to work IRP needs to operate in Intrusive mode and master's node announcements must have higher priority then the slave's.

During normal operation the slave is kept up to date by master so that it is ready to take over in case of an incident. The following operations are performed:

- master synchronizes its configuration to slave. This uses a SSH channel to sync configuration files from master to slave and process necessary services restart.
- MySQL Multi-Master replication is configured on relevant irp database tables so that the data is available immediately in case of emergency,
- components of IRP such as Core, Explorer, Irppushd are stopped or standing by on slave to prevent split-brain or duplicate probing and notifications,
- slave node runs Bgpd and makes exactly the same announcements with a lower BGP LocalPref and/or other communities thus replicating Improvements too.

□ It is imperative that master's LocalPref value is greater than slave's value. This ensures that master's announcements are preferred and enables slave to also observe them as part of monitoring.

In case of master failure its BGP session(s) goes down and its announcements are withdrawn.

A Slave node only considers that master is down and takes over only if master's Improvements are withdrawn from all edge routers in case of networks with multiple edge routers.

The same announcements are already in router's local RIB from slave and the router chooses them as best.

➡ This is true only if LocalPref and/or communities assigned to slave node are preferred. If other most preferable announcements are sent by other network elements , no longer announcements from slave node will be best. This defeats the purpose of using IRP failover.

At the same time, Failover logic runs a set of timers after master routes are withdrawn (refer global.failover_timer_fail). When the timers expire IRP activates its standby components and resumes optimization.

Failback

IRP includes failback feature too. Failback happens when master comes back online. Once Bgpd on the slave detects announcements from master it starts its failback timer (refer global.failover timer failback). Slave node will continue running all IRP components for the duration

of the failback period. Once the failback timer expires redundant slave components for the duration standby mode and the entire setup becomes normal again. This timer is intended to prevent cases when master is unstable after being restored and there is a significant risk it will fail again.

A During failback it is recommended that both IRP nodes are monitored by network administrators to confirm the system is stable.

Recovery of failed node

IRP failover configuration is capable to automatically restore its entire failover environment if downtime of failed node is less than 24 hours.

• Recovery speed is constrained by restoring replication of MySQL databases. On 1Gbps noncongested links replication for a full day of downtime takes approximately 30-45 minutes with 200-250Mbps network bandwidth utilization between the two IRP nodes. During this time the operational node continues running IRP services too.

If downtime was longer than 24 hours MySQL Multi-Master replication is no longer able to synchronize the databases on the two IRP nodes and manual MySQL replication recovery is required.

Upgrades

Failover configurations of IRP require careful upgrade procedures especially for major versions.

□ It is imperative that master and slave nodes are not upgraded at the same time. Update one node first, give the system some time to stabilize and only after that update the second node.

1.2.17 Inbound bandwidth optimization

1.2.17.1 Inbound Commit Control

Starting with version 3.4 IRP introduced optimization of Inbound traffic. Inbound bandwidth control reshapes the traffic from different providers targeting your sub-prefixes .

IRP uses well known and proven BGP mechanisms to instruct your routers to adjust their advertisements of your network segments to upstream providers and subsequently to the World. The adjusted advertisements take advantage of existing BGP policies implemented by edge routers worldwide in order to increase or decrease the preference of your internal network segments as advertised by one or another AS to the world. This allows more traffic to lean towards some of your upstream providers and less towards others. In case of an incident that your multihomed configuration is designed to be resilient against, the entire world still knows of the alternative routes towards your network and will be able to adjust accordingly.

Noction's IRP Inbound feature:

- advises your edge routers to advertise different prefixes of your network with different counts of BGP prepends to each of your upstream providers;
- monitors inbound and outbound traffic on your network interfaces using standard protocols (SNMP, NetFlow, sFlow) to determine if there is need for action;
- continuously assesses network health and performance to ensure that when overloads are possible it knows good and reliable alternative routes to use;
- uses a proprietary inferring mechanism that takes into account the inertial nature of the Internet to react to inbound preference changes and thus dampens the urge to "act now" and destabilize the network;
- provides you with configuration, monitoring and visualization tools that allow you to cross-check and validate its actions.

The entire Inbound optimization solution covers:

- 1. Segmenting your network into prefixes that are controlled by IRP
- 2. Coordinating communication over BGP between IRP and routers
- 3. Setting network conditions for making Inbound Improvements
- 4. Reviewing Inbound optimization results

G Starting with version 3.7 IRP has the capability to also monitor and improve transit routes. Refer Optimization of transiting traffic for details.

The use cases below highlight typical scenarios when IRP's inbound bandwidth control capabilities might come handy:

Lets start with the case of unbalanced inbound and outbound peering You have a peering agreement with one of your neighbors to exchange traffic. Unfortunately the rest of the neighboring network configuration significantly unbalances the volumes of inbound and outbound traffic.



Figure 1.2.11: Unbalanced inbound/outbound peering

You rely on manipulating prefix announcements towards neighbors in order to shape the traffic. Unfortunately this is a reactive solution and consumes a lot of time while at the same time pushing the balance either one way or another. Often this pushes the network into the second typical scenario.

Fluctuating traffic shape A multihomed configuration overwhelms some links while other links remain barely used. Your network administrators frequently get alerts during peak network use and they manually add or remove prepends or altogether remove some inbound prefixes from being announced to affected neighboring links. These changes are sometime forgotten or other times just push the bulk of traffic towards other links and the problem re-appears.



Figure 1.2.12: Fluctuating inbound traffic

For both above scenarios Inbound commit control in IRP can automate most of the inbound traffic shaping operations. It uses a typical solution for traffic shaping and specifically manipulates prepend counts announced to different providers and this eventually propagates across the Internet thus diverting traffic as desired. IRP automates your routine day to day traffic shaping actions and probably makes significantly more adjustments than you can afford to. At the same time it offers you reliable reviewing and fine-tuning options that will allow you to adjust IRP's work in a changing and evolving network. Refer Inbound Commit Control, Current Inbound Improvements, Inbound Traffic Distribution, Inbound

1.2.17.2 Inbound Performance Optimization

rule for details.

1.2.18 Inbound performance optimization

Starting with version 4.0 IRP is able to perform loss and latency optimization of inbound traffic.

This feature allows improving the inbound traffic performance by deflecting it from the worst-performing provider. The improvement actions do not guarantee the best path for the inbound traffic but minimize the usage of the worst path. For the traffic deflection consistency, IRP uses provider traffic engineering capabilities.

• Some network providers give customers the ability to influence their traffic based on the announced BGP community, the so-called traffic engineering capability. Customers of such providers can check if the upstreams support this functionality by reviewing the upstreams BGP routing policies, formerly published in Whois/RDAP for provider's Autonomous System, or by contacting providers directly. In other words, traffic engineering capability, therefore, represents a list of BGP communities that a provider configures on their side for the customer's use. When prefixes tagged with a specific BGP community from such lists get announced by clients, the upstream provider applies the corresponding action to those prefixes.

The requirements for the Inbound performance feature are:

- Provider traffic engineering capability using BGP community
- Ability to re-announce providers' BGP table to IRP. Configuring the BGP monitoring Protocol (BMP BMP monitoring station) is recommended
- Flow export (The feature is not supported in the SPAN-only setups)

A Calculation of an inbound performance improvement takes more time, when compared to the regular outbound improvement. The reason is that the inbound traffic is affected much slower than the outbound traffic and the calculation method is different.

For the Inbound performance feature to work, IRP must know what traffic should be monitored and improved. For that, the Inbound Performance rule(s) must be configured. More about Inbound performance rules: Inbound Performance Rules

IRP performs the analysis of network performance indicators and applies improvements per individual preconfigured rules in the following order:

- Probes prefixes that generate inbound traffic to build a statistical model of the route performance per each inbound rule
- Reprobes prefixes according to the configured inbound reprobing interval (irpinperfd.probing.interval)
- Compares the reprobed results with the statistical model
- In case the poor inbound traffic metrics are obtained IRP makes an improvement by announcing the customer prefixes with the corresponding TE community
- Once IRP applies an inbound improvement, its relevance is checked on subsequent probing sessions

There are two modes in which the inbound performance improvements can be enabled:

• Automated - IRP enables/disables all the inbound performance improvements automatically once an improvement is calculated

• Moderated - stands for manual confirmation of the inbound performance improvements. Once IRP detects an improvement, a suggestion to enable it gets displayed in the GMI interface. IRP does not perform any improvements without user confirmation. If an improvement is not enabled in time before a subsequent cycle of checks, IRP reviews the proposal and adjusts it as needed, keeping the recommendation, making a different one, or removing the improvement proposal

• The inbound performance improvements can be enabled manually as per a particular rule. This is done at the discretion of the user. IRP does not make any calculations/proposals in such cases

To view how to configure the Inbound Performance feature, go to: Inbound performance optimization configuration

1.2.19 Flowspec policies

A Flowspec policies can be used only in conjunction with Flowspec capable routers.

Starting with version 3.5 IRP has support of Flowspec policies. This means that Flowspec capability is recognized and can be used accordingly for BGP sessions established by IRP. In short Flowspec defines matching rules that routers implement and enforce in order to ensure that only desirable traffic reaches a network. Flowspec by relying on BGP to propagate the policies uses a well understood and reliable protocol.

➡ As specified by BGP, when a session disconnects all the announcements received from that session are discarded. The same is generally true for Flowspec policies. Still, since some vendors recognize Flowspec policies but implement them using capabilities other than BGP a confirmation is needed whether on session disconnect the specific router model indeed removes all the underlying constructs and reverts to a known state.

IRP not being involved in direct packet forwarding expects that Flowspec policies are implemented at least by your edge routers. If upstream providers also offer Flowspec support these policies can be communicated upstream where their implementation is even more effective.

Eventually Flowspec policies help ensure that traffic entering or exiting your network conforms to your plans and expectations. The main use cases that can be accomplished with Flowspec policies in IRP allows:

- controlling bandwidth usage of your low priority traffic towards external services, for example throttling bandwidth usage originating on your backup systems towards off-premises services.
- anticipating inbound traffic towards your services and shaping bandwidth use in advance, for example anticipating low numbers of legitimate customers from Russia, China or India on your e-commerce services and setting high but controllable rate limits on packets originating in those networks.
- reacting on a packet flooding incident by dropping specific packets, for example dropping all packets targeting port 53.
- redirecting some traffic for scrutiny or cleansing, for example forwarding port 80 packets through an intelligent device capable of detecting RUDY, slow read or other low-bandwidth/amplification attacks.

IRP Flowspec policies rely on a minimal set matching rules and actions that offer most of the capabilities while keeping the learning curve low and integration simple:

- Source or destination IP address specified as either CIDR format prefix or direct IP address
- Traffic protocols, for example TCP, UDP or ICMP
- Source or destination TCP/UDP ports
- Throttle, drop and redirect actions.

i It is important to note that IRP does not cross-validate Flowspec policies with improvements. While it is possible that for example a Flowspec redirect action pushes some traffic a different way to what an improvement advises, usually improvements cover many prefixes and while there will be a contradiction for one prefix there will be many other prefixes that IRP improves to compensate for these unitary abnormalities. It is recommended that Flowspec policies take precedence over improvements in order to benefit from this compensating nature of improvements.

Consider that depending on whether source or destination prefix belongs to your network the policy applies to either inbound or outbound traffic while the choice of ports allows targeting different traffic types.

Compare Flowspec policies to the already well known Routing Policies . For further details regarding Flowspec configuration refer Flowspec Policies.

1.2.20 Throttling excessive bandwidth use with Flowspec

IRP can be configured to automatically add throttling Flowspec policies for prefixes that started using abnormal volumes of traffic. This feature can be used only if your network has Flowspec capabilities. Refer Flowspec policies for details about Flowspec.

➡ In case thresholds for excessive bandwidth use are set to very aggressive levels IRP can create large numbers of Flowspec policies.

This feature can be described as:

- configure excess threshold and throttling multipliers
- periodically determine current and average prefix bandwidth usage for this hour of the day
- verify if current usage exceeds the average by a larger factor then the threshold multiplier
- rate-limit excessive bandwidth usage prefixes at their average use times throttling multiplier.

Past throttling rules are revised if/when prefix abnormal usage pattern ends.

For example, when a prefix usually consumes 1-2Mbps of traffic and its current bandwidth spikes tenfold and the spike is sustained for a significant period of time a throttling rule limiting usage by this prefix at 5-6Mbps will still offer ample bandwidth for normal service use and will also protect other services from network capacity starvation.

Refer Core configuration for details.

1.2.21 Maintenance windows

Maintenance works are on everybody's agenda in current fast paced and continuously evolving networks. During maintenance network engineers are very busy and will welcome any help their systems can offer in carrying out those works with the least amount of headaches. IRP is clearly not in the top of network engineer's priorities and asking to suspend or shutdown a provider immediately before a maintenance window starts and restart the provider back once the maintenance works end is not very helpful if not even annoying.

Instead IRP offers the facility to plan maintenance windows in advance. Knowing when a maintenance window starts and ends, IRP excludes that specific provider link from either performance optimization or bandwidth control. More so, IRP has the capability to reshape the traffic flowing in and out of a network to anticipate any downtime on a link.

• Setting a maintenance window by router sets each of the providers on the router with a maintenance window of their own.

CHAPTER 1. INTRODUCTION

Properly configured maintenance windows allows IRP time to move most of the outbound traffic and deflect most of inbound traffic away from the provider link that is scheduled for maintenance. Having only a small fraction of traffic or none at all on the maintenance link before the downtime starts avoids any (shall we say, catastrophic) spikes, possible overloads and consequently unpredictable behavior of the remaining live network equipment.

Specifically the following applies:

- a maintenance window is configured in advance and can be removed/revised at any time,
- a maintenance window sets details for single provider. If needed multiple maintenance windows can be setup and even overlapping maintenance windows are OK.
- IRP highlights maintenance windows in IRP's Frontend sidebar so that it is easy to spot current maintenance window status.
- optionally IRP can preserve existing improvements so that once the maintenance window ends improvements are reimplemented. It is advised that this feature is used only when the maintenance window is very short (a few minutes).
- an unloading period can be setup. During unloading IRP actively re-routes outbound prefixes through other available providers. While IRP is able to make most of the unloading improvements fast consideration shall be given to the announcement rate limitations setup in Bgpd in order for all the improvements to reach network routers in time for maintenance window starting time.
- a prepend time can be setup. This is only applicable if Inbound optimization is operational. If this time is setup then IRP will prepend configured inbound prefixes with the maximum allowed number of prepends through the provider link under maintenance in order to deflect inbound traffic towards other providers. Refer to Inbound bandwidth optimization for more details about Inbound optimization.

Refer Maintenance windows for details how to configure, review, create, edit, delete maintenance windows.

1.2.22 Optimization of transiting traffic

Starting with IRP 3.7 IRP introduces optimization of transiting traffic capabilities. Optimization of transiting traffic is an enhancement of Inbound bandwidth optimization .

Optimization of transiting traffic relies on the same method of influencing Internet-wide routing - manipulating best path selection by increasing AS Path length for a prefix carrying traffic on an undesirable interface. The most secure and effective way of AS Path manipulation is to apply these changes on a router facing a provider. Edge routers prepend routes according to designated communities.

Besides being an enhancement of Inbound optimization, transit prefixes are governed by a different set of constraints:

- The number of potential routes is very large and only some will/should be targeted for optimization. For this IRP uses filters by ASN/prefix allowing network administrators to configure what segments of the Internet to focus IRP's attention to.
- The improvements are visible on the Internet and excessive route changes can be flagged by external monitoring services as flapping or route instability. IRP protects against this by rate limiting number of route changes through a specific provider.
- Once a route has been improved all its traffic might be diverted away from this network and no new statistics will be available to make further inferences. In such cases IRP reverts old transit improvements during network's off-peak hour by either decreasing the number of advertised prepends or withdrawing the improvement altogether (configurable).
- Transit improvements apply to the same prefixes as do outbound improvements. The outbound improvements are withdrawn in order to avoid the risk of contradictory routing decisions.

Implementing optimization of transiting traffic introduces a series of risks and some inherent drawbacks, for example:

- Potential blackholing of traffic when all alternative routes are withdrawn. IRP implements a protection against this by traversing all RIB-in entries for improved transit prefixes and confirming that the route is still being announced by other providers besides IRP. Still there can be a short time period between confirmations when all alternative routes have been withdrawn and IRP did not yet get a chance to re-confirm this. Attempting to reduce this time period by setting up a higher frequency of confirmations leads to increased load on the router and a tradeoff needs to be made for this. For example when the number of providers is quite large the probability that a route will be withdrawn through all of them is quite small and thus the frequency of confirmations can be reduced too.
- Additional CPU load on edge router(s) for servicing mandatory SNMP requests that check alternative route presence and BGP Best Path selection inside IRP.
- Working with missing BGP attributes that is not available over SNMP.
- Strict upper limits on the number of possible Inbound improvements are imposed by the trade-off required to reduce excessive router's CPU load.

Refer Optimization of transiting traffic for details.

1.2.23 Circuit issues detection

Starting with IRP 3.8 IRP adds excessive loss circuit issues detection features.

Circuit issues detection feature is available for transit providers only.

When this feature is enabled for a provider IRP uses past probing data to detect when it suffers from excessive levels of packet loss. To determine excessive loss IRP compares a provider's average loss over an immediate past time horizon, number of probes and average loss difference from other providers. Depending on packet loss thresholds IRP can attempt different actions on the network.

Every time a circuit issue is detected IRP will raise corresponding alerts that can be subscribed to. Network engineers or external network management systems can act on them.

Additionally IRP even though it is constrained on how much can do, ensures that the following will take place:

- provider is marked with an issue badge and excluded from being considered a candidate for performance improvements,
- reprobing is performed for destination prefixes routed through affected provider,
- outbound improvements through affected provider are withdrawn,
- max prepends are announced for inbound and transit prefixes through affected provider,
- FlowSpec rules to induce drop of BGP session towards affected provider are added,

• Note that this is only possible if FlowSpec is enabled and the network is capable of processing FlowSpec rules. Dropping the BGP session with the affected provider causes all outbound and inbound traffic through this provider to be re-routed through known good providers.

• affected provider is monitored to detect if the issue was temporary and if loss averages return to normal restore it to a good state.

Enable this feature for each of the designated provider as detailed in ?? and review circuit issue detection thresholds as detailed in Core configuration.

1.2.24 Threat Mitigation

Starting with IRP 4.1, a new feature called Threat Mitigation is added to the platform. It incorporates the statistics collection as well as the blackholing mechanism, present in the previous product versions, nevertheless offering a fully automated threshold-based threat mitigation instrument that introduces Flowspec in addition to the RTBH.

i RTBH feature allows redirection of traffic to a non-existent resource (a so-called black hole), or the blocking of the unwanted traffic in a provider's network to prevent such traffic from entering the user's network.

Threat Mitigation can operate in the following modes:

- Automated IRP performs a particular threat mitigation action automatically when an attack is detected
- Moderated stands for manual confirmation of the Threat Mitigation action. Once IRP detects an attack, a suggestion to enable the mitigation rule gets displayed in the GMI interface. IRP does not perform any actions without user confirmation. If the action is not enabled in time before a subsequent cycle of checks, IRP reviews the proposal and adjusts it as needed, keeping the recommendation, making a different one, or removing it altogether
- Manual Allows to set up only manual threat mitigation rules
- **Disabled** IRP does not perform any threat mitigation actions.

The Threat Mitigation feature is based on threshold rules set by IRP users. In the context of DoS/DDoS attack detection, threshold values refer to the rate of kilo packets or megabits per second. Specifically, a detection threshold represents the rate at which an IRP instance raises an alert for an attack and takes appropriate action as per the predefined rule. For instance, if the Flowspec rule threshold is set to 80 kilo packets per second, an alert will be generated once incoming packets flow towards a destination exceeds this bound and the consecutive Flowspec action gets triggered. Hence, indicating an appropriate detection threshold value in rules is critical to providing an efficacious response to DoS threats while reducing false alerts.

FlowSpec mitigation method can be chosen to filter out smaller attacks while the Remote Triggered Blackhole should be sent to providers to block large volume attacks.

1.2.24.1 Configuring Blackholing

A Provider in IRP should be configured before it could be used for blackholing.

IRP should know next-hop (bgpd.peer.X.blackholing.ipv4.next hop,

bgpd.peer.X.blackholing.ipv6.next_hop), localpref (bgpd.peer.X.blackholing.localpref) and community (peer.X.blackholing.community) values to be able to send a route to a user's network.

A user's router is responsible to distinguish communities sent by an IRP instance and advertise blackholing routes to a provider's router used to receive such routes.

1.2.24.2 Configuring FlowSpec

FlowSpec feature should be enabled globally in global.flowspec then for each BGP session in bgpd.peer.X.flowspec.

1.3 IRP Optimization modes

1.3.1 Performance optimization

Performance optimization mode makes sure that traffic flows through the best performing routes by reducing packet loss and latency, while ignoring other characteristics such as provider bandwidth usage

or transit cost. The system analyzes each of the connected providers and compares only their performance metrics in order to choose the best candidate and make an improvement.



Figure 1.3.1: Performance optimization algorithm

First of all, IRP considers packet loss. If loss is lower and the difference is greater than a predefined value, then the system checks if sending the traffic through this provider will not cause any network congestion. If it confirms that the traffic can flow freely, the system declares the provider as the best one to route through.

However, if loss values are equal or the difference between providers is smaller than predefined, the system continues by comparing latency values. If latency is lower and the difference in latency between providers is greater than predefined, then the system declares a latency-based improvement.

1.3.2 Cost optimization

Cost optimization mode decreases packet loss and improves the cost while not worsening latency more than allowed. If IRP cannot improve costs it tries to reduce latency. The platform runs the same algorithm for loss comparison as in performance optimization mode.



Figure 1.3.2: Cost optimization algorithm

• Note that the diagram does not highlight higher cost cases. IRP operating in cost optimization mode can make improvements towards higher cost providers only when current routes suffer from loss.

Before comparing latency values IRP compares the transit cost for each provider. If the cost of the new provider is better, the system goes further by checking the latency and validates the cost improvement only if the latency is not worsening more than predefined. However, if the cost cannot be improved, IRP tries to make a latency improvement using the same algorithm as in performance mode. Thus, if there is no way to make a cost improvement, system reroutes the traffic to the best performing provider.

1.3.3 Commit Control

Commit Control, allows to keep the commit levels for each provider at a pre-configured level. It includes bandwidth control algorithms for each provider as well as the active traffic rerouting, in case bandwidth for a specific provider exceeds the configured limit. Commit Control also includes passive load adjustments inside each provider group.

A parameter called "precedence" (see peer.X.precedence) is used to set the traffic unloading priorities, depending on the configured bandwidth cost and providers throughput. The platform will reroute excessive bandwidth to providers, whose current load is less than their 95th percentile. If all providers are overloaded, traffic is rerouted to the provider with the smallest precedence - usually this provider has either the highest available bandwidth throughput, or the lowest cost. The higher is the precedence, the lower is the probability for the traffic to be sent to a provider, when its pre-configured 95th percentile usage is higher.

i IRP usually allows CC improvements when the candidate providers have better or equal loss to current route. This can be configured under core.commit_control.loss_override.

See also: core.commit control.

1.3.3.1 Flexible aggressiveness of Commit algorithm based on past overloads

Metering bandwidth usage by the 95th presents the following alternative interpretation - the customer is allowed to exceed his limits 5% of times. As such, IRP assumes there's a schedule of overloads based on the current time within a month and an actual number of overloads already made.



Figure 1.3.3: More aggressive when actual exceeds schedule

The sample image above highlights the remaining scheduled and the actual amount of allowed overloads for the month decreasing. Whenever IRP depicts that the actual line goes below schedule (meaning the number of actual overloads exceeds what is planned) it increases its aggressiveness by starting unloading traffic earlier than usual. For example, if the commit level is set at 1Gbps and IRP will start unloading traffic at possibly 90% or 80% depending on past overloads count.

The least aggressive level is set at 99% and the most aggressive level is constrained by configuration parameter core.commit_control.rate.low + 1%.

This is a permanent feature of IRP Commit Control algorithm.

1.3.3.2 Trigger commit improvements by collector

Commit control improvements are made after the flows carrying traffic are probed and IRP has fresh and relevant probe results. Subsequent decisions are made based on these results and this makes them more relevant. Still, probing takes some time and in case of fluctuating traffic patterns the improvements made will have reduced impact due to flows ending soon and being replaced by other flows that have not been probed or optimized.

For networks with very short flows (average flow duration under 5 minutes) probing represents a significant delay. In order to reduce the time to react to possible overload events IRP added the feature to trigger commit control improvements on collector events. When Flow Collector detects possible overload events for some providers, IRP will use data about past probed destinations in order to start unloading overloaded providers early. This data is incomplete and a bit outdated but still gives IRP the opportunity to reduce the wait time and prevent possible overloads. Later on, when probes are finished another round of improvements will be made if needed.

Due to the fact that the first round of improvements is based on older data, some of the improvements might become irrelevant very soon. This means that routes fluctuate more than necessary while on average getting a reduced benefit. This is the reason this feature is disabled by default. Enabling this feature represents a tradeoff that should be taken into consideration when weighing the benefits of a faster react time of Commit Control algorithm. This feature is configurable via parameter: core.commit_control.react_on_collector. After enabling/disabling this feature IRP Core service requires restart.

1.3.3.3 Commit Control improvements on disable and re-enable

IRP up to version 2.2 preserved Commit Control improvements when the function was disabled globally or for a specific provider. The intent of this behavior was to reduce route fluctuation. In time these improvements are overwritten by new improvements.

We found out that the behavior described above ran contrary to customer's expectations and needs. Usually, when this feature is disabled it is done in order to address a more urgent and important need. Past Commit Control improvements were getting in the way of addressing this need and was causing confusion. IRP versions starting with 2.2 aligns this behavior with customer expectations:

- when Commit Control is disabled for a provider (peer.X.cc_disable = 1), this Provider's Commit Control improvements are deleted;
- when Commit Control is disabled globally (core.commit_control = 0), ALL Commit Control improvements are deleted.

1.3.3.4 Provider load balancing

Provider load balancing is a Commit Control related algorithm, that allows a network operator to evenly balance the traffic over multiple providers, or multiple links with the same provider.

For example, a specific network having an average bandwidth usage of 6Gbps has two separate ISPs. The network operator wants (for performance and/or cost reasons) to evenly push 3Gbps over each provider. In this case, both upstreams are grouped together (see peer.X.precedence), and the IRP system passively routes traffic for an even traffic distribution. Provider load balancing is enabled by default via parameter peer.X.group_loadbalance.



Figure 1.3.4: Provider load balancing

1.3.3.5 Commit control of aggregated groups

Customers can deploy network configurations with many actual links going to a single ISP. The additional links can serve various purposes such as to provision sufficient capacity in case of very large capacity requirements that cannot be fulfilled over a single link, to interconnect different points of presence on either customer (in a multiple routing domain configuration) or provider sides, or for redundancy purposes. Individually all these links are configured in IRP as separate providers. When the customer has an agreement with the ISP that imposes an overall limitation on bandwidth usage, these providers will be grouped together in IRP so that it can optimize the whole group.

The rationale of this feature as illustrated in the figure below is that if in the group overusages on one provider are compensated by underusages on another provider there is no need to take any action since overall the commitments made by the customer to the ISP have not been violated. Commit control algorithm will take action only when the sum of bandwidth usage on all providers in the group exceed the sum of bandwidth limits for the same group of providers.



Figure 1.3.5: Commit control of aggregated groups

The image above highlights that many overusages on the green line are compensated by purple line underusages so that the group usage is below group total limits. Only when the traffic on the purple line increases significantly and there are no sufficient underusages on the other providers in the group to compensate the overusages, Commit Control identifies overusages (highlighted with a red x on the drawing above) and takes action by rerouting some traffic towards providers outside the group.

A It is important to note that in order for this feature to be effective there must be providers configured in IRP that are not part of this group. This way when candidate improvements are considered there are alternative routes via those providers that the traffic can be rerouted to.

In order to configure providers that are optimized as an aggregated group 1) first the providers will be configured with the same precedence in order to form a group; 2) the overall 95th limitation will be distributed across providers in the group as appropriate; 3) and finally load balancing for the group will be Disabled by parameter peer.X.group loadbalance.

1.3.3.6 95th calculation modes

Commit control uses the 95th centile to determine whether bandwidth is below or above commitments. There are different ways to account for Outbound and Inbound traffic when determining the 95th value. IRP supports the following 95th calculation modes:

- Separate 95th for in/out: The 95th value for inbound and outbound traffic are independent and consequently bandwidth control for each is performed independently of each other. For this 95th calculation modes IRP monitors two different 95th for each inbound and outbound traffic levels.
- 95th from greater of in, out: At each time-point the greater of inbound or outbound bandwidth usage value is used to determine 95th.
- Greater of separate in/out 95th: 95th are determined separately for inbound and outbound traffic and the larger value is used to verify if commitments have been met.

Refer 5.14.5.

1.3.3.7 Other commit control features

Current improvements report has been improved to keep CC improvements applied during an algorithm cycle in a single sorted batch. This way the report no longer confuses by intermingling the improvements.

30	08:47:04	91.237.164.0/22	198640	В	A	X	$(\mathbf{+})$	3	Rerouted 9.11 Mbps from B[3] (44.61 Mbps, 109%) to A[2] (6.74 Mbps, 11%)
31	08:47:04	85.177.192.0/19	13184	в	A	X	$(\mathbf{+})$	3	Rerouted 6.09 Mbps from B[3] (35.49 Mbps, 87%) to A[2] (15.86 Mbps, 26%)
32	08:47:04	146.0.80.0/21	35362	в	A	X	(+)	9	Rerouted 5.70 Mbps from B[3] (29.40 Mbps, 72%) to A[2] (21.95 Mbps, 37%)
33	08:47:04	128.73.88.0/24	8402	в	A	×	Ð	Ì	Rerouted 4.26 Mbps from B[3] (23.71 Mbps, 58%) to A[2] (27.65 Mbps, 46%)

Figure 1.3.6: Sorted Commit Control improvements

The excerpt above highlights the new commit control improvements done at the same time. They unload 9.11, 6.09, 5.70, 4.26 Mbps from provider B to A thus unloading B from 109% to 58% and increasing the load on A from 11% to 46%. The data would have been more confusing if the improvements in that single batch were intermingled.

During retry probing IRP will delete Commit Control improvements with current bandwidth less than the configured threshold given by core.commit control.agg by min.

1.4 What is IRP Global Management Interface

IRP Global Management Interface (GMI) is a pane of glass interface that allows administrators to manage multiple Noction Intelligent Routing Platform instances and get access to various data and statistics for those instances from one, easy to access application.

GMI allows administrators to:

- Monitor multiple IRP instances and their performance
- Get comprehensive network performance analytics
- Facilitate network troubleshooting
- Automatically manage bandwidth levels for provider groups from various points of presence using the Global Commit feature

1.4.1 GMI Operating Details

GMI act as a standard web application, all user interactions are made via a web browser. The list of supported browsers includes:

- Google Chrome / Chromium version 42 and higher
- Safari version 10.1 and higher
- Firefox 64 and higher
- Edge 45 and higher
- Opera 42 and higher

1.4.2 GMI Technical Requirements

To deploy GMI, a series of hardware/software requirements need to be met

1.4.2.1 Hardware requirements

- 1. CPU
 - Recommended Intel® i5 latest 10th, 9th, 8th, 7th, and 6th Generation Products with 5 threads

• Recommended size of at least 4 GB

3. HDD

• Recommended size of at least 4 GB SSD

1.4.2.2 Software requirements

Clean Linux system, with the latest CentOS 7, Red Hat Enterprise Linux 8, Red Hat Enterprise Linux 9 or Ubuntu Server LTS of x86_64 architecture installed on the server.

Chapter 2

Configuration

2.1 IRP software management

Software repository

IRP packages (current, new and old versions) are available in Noction's repositories hosted at repo.noction.com. Coordinate getting access to the repository with Noction's representatives.

Software installation and upgrade

Once the IRP packages repository is configured standard OS package management tools (yum/dnf/apt) are used to install, upgrade or downgrade IRP.

Installation:

CentOS 7:

yum install irp

Red Hat Enterprise Linux 8 and 9:

```
dnf config-manager --enable repo PowerTools
dnf install irp
```

Ubuntu Server:

```
apt-get update
apt-get install irp
```

• Optional package *irp-documentation* containing this documentation in PDF format and API reference should be installed separately.

Upgrade to latest version:

CentOS:

yum upgrade "irp*"

Red Hat Enterprise Linux 8 and 9:

```
dnf upgrade "irp*"
```

Ubuntu:

```
apt-get update
apt-get install --only-upgrade irp\*
```

Downgrade to a specific version: CentOS:

yum downgrade "irp*3.7*"

```
Red Hat Enterprise Linux 8 and 9:
```

dnf downgrade "irp*3.7*"

Ubuntu:

i IRP added support for Ubuntu Server starting with version 3.9. IRP versions prior to 3.9 will not be offered for Ubuntu Server.

Check for available IRP versions:

apt-cache policy irp

Edit file /etc/apt/preferences.d/irp (refer to apt_preferences man page for package pinning) to pin desired version:

```
Package: irp irp-*
Pin: version 3.9.0-RELEASE~build11806~trusty
Pin-Priority: 1001
```

```
apt-get update
apt-get upgrade irp
```

2.2 Configuration files

IRP is currently configured using a set of textual Unix-style configuration files, located under the /etc/noction/ directory. In-line comments can be added to any line, using the "#" symbol. Several separate configuration files are presented as follows:

- /etc/noction/irp.conf the main IRP configuration file contains configuration parameters for all IRP components, including algorithm parameters, optimization modes definitions and providers settings.
- /etc/noction/db.global.conf database configuration file for all IRP components, except the Frontend component.
- /etc/noction/exchanges.conf Exchanges configuration file
- /etc/noction/inbound.conf Inbound prefixes configuration file (4.11.5.1)
- /etc/noction/policies.conf Routing Policies configuration file (1.2.9)
- /etc/noction/user_directories.conf User Directories configuration file (??).

Additional configuration files can be used for several core, global and explorer preferences, as described in sections 5.2.24, 5.7.19 and 5.9.4.

A comprehensive list of all the IRP parameters along with their description can be found in the Configuration parameters reference chapter.

2.3 IRP Global Management Interface Configuration

2.3.1 GMI Initial Configuration

After the installation, GMI service will start automatically. On startup, GMI service starts listening on the following network ports: 80, 443.

When installed on the same server with an IRP instance, GMI service listens on the following network ports: 1443, 1080.

The GMI initial configuration can be performed by using the Initial Setup wizard (Initial Setup) which can be accessed via the main platform IP address over HTTP or HTTPS protocol.

2.3.2 GMI software management

Software repository

GMI packages (current and new) are available in Noction's repositories hosted at repo.noction.com. Coordinate getting access to the repository with Noction's representatives.

Software installation and upgrade

Once the GMI packages repository is configured, follow the instructions below to install or upgrade GMI.

Installation

CentOS 7

yum install irp-gmi

RedHat Enterprise Linux 8

```
dnf install irp-gmi
```

Ubuntu

```
apt-get update
apt-get install irp-gmi
```

Upgrade to the latest version

CentOS 7

yum upgrade irp-gmi

RedHat Enterprise Linux 8

```
dnf upgrade irp-gmi
```

Ubuntu

```
apt-get update
apt-get upgrade
```

2.3.3 Starting, stopping and getting status of GMI backend

GMI acts as a Linux service, and can be started, stopped or restarted from the Linux terminal, using the commands listed below:

A Critical errors preventing startup of a particular component are logged to journalctl. Details can be obtained from logs stored in journalctl using the following command

journalctl -fu irp-gmi

Starting backend:

systemctl start irp-gmi

Stopping backend:

systemctl stop irp-gmi

Restarting backend:

```
systemctl restart irp-gmi
```

Backend status:

```
systemctl status irp-gmi
```

2.4 Starting, stopping and getting status of IRP components

In order to determine the status of IRP components or to start, stop and restart them standard Linux utilities are used.

 \triangle Critical errors preventing startup of a particular component are logged to console. Details can be obtained from logs stored in /var/log/irp/ directory.

Managing software components in OS with systemd

Starting single component:

systemctl start explorer

(i) Multiple components separated by space can be listed

Stopping single component:

systemctl stop explorer

(i) Multiple components separated by space can be listed

Starting all components:

systemctl start irp.target

(i) This also starts all prerequisites

Stopping all components:

systemctl start irp-shutdown.target

Stopping all components except bgpd:

systemctl start irp-shutdown-except-bgpd.target

Restarting all components:

systemctl start irp-shutdown.target
systemctl start irp.target

Obtaining overall status of all components:

systemctl list-dependencies irp.target

(i) Individual statuses can be checked by executing command systemctl status component_name

Managing software components in OS with RC-files

Starting single component:

service explorer start

Stopping single component:

service explorer stop

Starting all components:

service irp start

Stopping all components:

service irp stop

Stopping all components except bgpd:

service irp stop nobgpd

Restarting all components:

service irp restart

Obtaining status of all components:

service irp status

2.5 IRP Initial Configuration

The platform initial configuration can be performed by using the Initial Setup wizard (??) which can be accessed via the main platform IP address over HTTP or HTTPS protocol. **Example:** https://10.11.12.13

2.6 Global and Core Configuration

The default values, specified for the Core service are sufficient for a proper system start-up. Several parameters can be adjusted during the initial system deployment. For a comprehensive list please see the Global parameters and Core settings sections.

During the initial setup and configuration stage, one must pay attention to the following configuration parameters:

- global.nonintrusive_bgp must be set to "1" until the configuration and route propagation tests are completed.
- global.improve_mode must be configured according to the specific network operator policies. See also: IRP Optimization modes
- global.aggregate in most cases, it is recommended to enable the aggregates, in order to reduce the number of prefixes advertised by the IRP. Please consult the network infrastructure and configuration.
- core.commit_control should be configured according to the specific network operator policies, see also: Commit Control
- core.outage detection in most cases it must be enabled. For more details see Outage detection

2.7 Collector Configuration

Depending on the preferred method of traffic data collection, one or both collector components should be configured. As specified in the IRP Components section, IRP can gather traffic data using the Flow (from now on: irpflowd) and Span collector (irpspand).

First of all, specific configuration to each collector will be described, along with the required router configuration changes.

2.7.1 Irpflowd Configuration

Irpflowd is a NetFlow/sFlow collector that receives and analyzes network traffic information, generated by your router(s).

- **NetFlow** an IP network statistics protocol developed by Cisco Systems, Inc. for collecting and transferring statistics regarding IP traffic information from network devices such as switches/routers to network analysis applications. Irpflowd currently supports the following **NetFlow** versions: v1, v5, v9.
- **sFlow** is a protocol designed for monitoring network, wireless and host devices. Developed by the sFlow.org Consortium, it is supported by a wide range of network devices, as well as software routing and network solutions.

• Flow collector use is mandatory for Multiple Routing Domain networks since SPAN does not carry attributes to distinguish traffic between different providers.

2.7.1.1 Flow agents

Multi-router networks usually simultaneously carry traffic to a prefix over multiple providers. Flow collector needs to know the exact details of such a configuration in order to correctly determine the overall provider volume and active flows. Each provider configured in IRP can be explicitly set to match Flow statistics to specific Flow agents and help IRP Flow collector assign accurate statistics for each provider.

Flow agents have been added in order to support Optimization for multiple Routing Domains but when available they are used to enhance IRP capabilities in other areas too. For example a correct set of Flow agents for all providers enables IRP to accurately determine a prefix's current route. IRP components, especially Core during decision making can spot the latest prefix statistics matching a given Flow agent(s) and infer amount of traffic is sent over individual Providers. Collected data is later used to make Performance and Bandwidth decisions with knowing about multiple best routes.

i In case Flow agent data is missing IRP relies on past probing data to determine the current route of a prefix.

Flow agents are specified in the form of:

IPv4/interfaceID

where IPv4 is the source IP address of the packets coming from the agent and interfaceID is a numerical identifier of the interface in the range 1- 4294967295. The interface ID is usually its SNMP Interface ID on the router.

A collection of such values is assigned when multiple physical interfaces are used. For example:

peer.X.flow_agents = 8.8.8.8/1 8.8.8.8/2 8.8.8.8/3 8.8.8.8/4

The value is set via parameter peer.X.flow_agents or under Providers and Peers configuration in Frontend. The Frontend will also retrieve and suggest a list of available values that can be matched with the provider.

2.7.1.2 Configuration

To use the irpflowd collector, the following steps must be completed:

1. NetFlow/sFlow/jFlow must be configured on the router(s), which must send traffic flow information to the main IRP server IP (Figure 2.7.1). See (2.7.1.3) for specific network device configuration instructions



Figure 2.7.1: Flow export configuration

2. Irpflowd must be enabled (by setting the collector.flow.enabled parameter):

collector.flow.enabled = 1

- 3. A list of all the networks, advertised by the edge routers that IRP will optimize, should be added to the configuration. This information should be specified in the collector.ournets parameter.
- 4. For security reasons, the list of valid Flow sending IP addresses must be configured in the collector.flow.sources, to protect irpflowd from unauthorized devices sending Flow data. Example:

collector.flow.sources = 10.0.0.0/29

5. In case the Flow exporters are configured to use non-standard port numbers (2055 for Net-Flow/jFlow and 6343 for sFlow), then collector.flow.listen.nf and collector.flow.listen.sf must be adjusted accordingly:

collector.flow.listen.nf = 2055 collector.flow.listen.sf = 6343

2.7.1.3 Vendor-specific NetFlow configuration examples

The following sections contain vendor-specific configuration examples, along with possible pitfalls and version-specific issues

NetFlow configuration on Cisco 7600/6500 series routers

i Refer also to the Cisco NetFlow Software Configuration Guide

Listing 2.1: Global MLS settings configuration

```
(config) # mls netflow
(config) # mls flow ip interface-full
(config) # mls flow ipv6 interface-full
(config) # mls sampling packet-based 512 8192
(config) # mls nde sender version 7
```

• Please replace the IP address and port with the actual IRP host IP and the collector UDP port (2055 by default)

Listing 2.2: Global NetFlow settings and export configuration

```
(config) # ip flow-cache entries 524288
(config) # ip flow-cache timeout inactive 60
(config) # ip flow-cache timeout active 1
(config) # ip flow-export version 9
(config) # ip flow-export destination 10.11.12.14 2055
```

• Ingress flow collection must be enabled on all interfaces facing the internal network. MLS NetFlow sampling must be enabled to preserve router resources.

Listing 2.3: Per-interface NetFlow settings configuration

```
(config) # int GigabitEthernet 3/6
(config-if) # mls netflow sampling
(config-if) # ip flow ingress
```

Flexible NetFlow configuration on Cisco 6500 series routers IOS 15.0SY series

Listing 2.4: Flexible NetFlow monitor configuration

```
(config) # flow monitor IRP-FLOW-MONITOR
(config-flow-monitor) # record platform-original ipv4 full
(config-flow-monitor) # exporter IRP-FLOW-EXPORTER
(config-flow-monitor) # cache timeout inactive 60
(config-flow-monitor) # cache timeout active 60
(config-flow-monitor) # cache entries 1048576
```

Listing 2.5: Flexible NetFlow exporter configuration

```
(config) # flow exporter IRP-FLOW-EXPORTER
(config-flow-exporter) # destination 10.11.12.14
(config-flow-exporter) # source Loopback0
(config-flow-exporter) # transport udp 2055
(config-flow-exporter) # template data timeout 120
```

• Please replace the IP address and port with the actual IRP host IP and the collector UDP port (2055 by default). Also replace the source interface with the actual one.

Listing 2.6: Flexible NetFlow sampler configuration

```
(config) # sampler flow-sampler
(config-sampler) # mode random 1 out-of 1024
```

Listing 2.7: Per-interface Flexible NetFlow settings configuration

```
(config) # interface FastEthernet0/0
(config-if) # ip flow monitor IRP-FLOW-MONITOR sampler flow-sampler input
(config-if) # ip flow monitor IRP-FLOW-MONITOR sampler flow-sampler output
```

NetFlow configuration on Cisco 7200/3600 series routers

• Please replace the IP address and port with the actual IRP host IP and the collector UDP port (2055 by default)

 \triangle Do not attempt to configure 7600/6500 series routers according to 7200/3600 router's configuration guide.

Listing 2.8: NetFlow configuration on Cisco 7200/3600 series routers

```
Router(config) # ip flow-cache entries 524288
Router(config) # ip flow-cache timeout inactive 60
Router(config) # ip flow-cache timeout active 1
Router(config) # ip flow-export version 9
Router(config) # ip flow-export destination 10.11.12.14 2055
```

Ingress/egress flow export configuration on peering interfaces

• According to Cisco IOS NetFlow Command Reference regarding the "ip flow" command history in IOS releases, this feature was introduced in IOS 12.3(11)T, 12.2(31)SB2, 12.2(18)SXE, 12.2(33)SRA.

NetFlow exporting must be configured on each peering interface which is used to send and/or receive traffic:

Listing 2.9: Ingress/egress flow export configuration on peering interfaces

```
Router(config)#interface FastEthernet 1/0
Router(config-if)#ip flow ingress
Router(config-if)#ip flow egress
```

Ingress flow export configuration (earlier IOS releases)

i Ingress flow export must be enabled on all interfaces facing the internal network. Prior to IOS 12.3(11)T, 12.2(31)SB2, 12.2(18)SXE, 12.2(33)SRA, flow export can be enabled only for ingress traffic, therefore it must be enabled on each interface that transmits/receives traffic from/to networks that must be improved

Listing 2.10: Ingress flow export configuration

```
Router(config)#interface FastEthernet 1/0
Router(config-if)#ip route-cache flow
```

NetFlow/sFlow configuration examples for Vyatta routers (VC 6.3)

4 Do not configure both NetFlow and sFlow export for the same router interface. It will lead to traffic statistics distortion.

• Sampling interval must be set to at least 2000 for 10G links and 1000 for 1G links in order to save resources.

Listing 2.11: Configuring NetFlow export on Vyatta

```
vyatta@vyatta# set system flow-accounting netflow server 10.11.12.14 port
2055
vyatta@vyatta# set system flow-accounting netflow version 5
```

```
Listing 2.12: Configuration of an interface for the flow accounting
```

vyatta@vyatta# set system flow-accounting interface eth0 vyatta@vyatta# commit

jFlow export configuration for Juniper routers

Routing Engine-based sampling supports up to eight flow servers for both version 5 and version 8 configurations. The total number of collectors is limited to eight, regardless of how many are configured for version 5 or version 8. During the sampling configuration, the export packets are replicated to all the collectors, configured to receive them. If two collectors are configured to receive version 5 records, then both collectors will receive records for a specified flow.

▲ Default export interval for active/inactive flows on some Juniper routers is 1800 seconds. IRP requires significantly more frequent updates. The export interval recommended by IRP is 60 seconds. Refer your JunOS documentation on how to set export intervals. These parameters are named flow-active-timeout and flow-inactive-timeout.

Listing 2.13: Juniper flow export configuration

```
forwarding-options {
      sampling {
             input {
                    family inet {
                          rate 1000;
                    }
             }
      }
      family inet {
             output
                    {
                    flow-server 10.10.3.2 {
                          port 2055;
                          version 5;
                          source-address 10.255.255.1;
                    }
             }
      }
}
```

NetFlow export must be configured on all the interfaces facing the providers. In some cases, it may also be necessary to enable NetFlow forwarding on the interfaces facing the internal network.

Listing 2.14: Per-interface NetFlow sampling configuration

2.7.2 Irpspand Configuration

Irpspand acts like a passive network sniffer, analyzing the traffic that is provided to one or more dedicated network interfaces on the IRP server (defined in collector.span.interfaces) from a mirrored
port on your router or switch. Irpspand looks up the IP header in the mirrored traffic. When the link level traffic is VLAN tagged as for example in IEEE 802.1Q or 802.1ad for Q-in-Q datagrams, Irpspand will advance its IP packet sniffer past VLAN tags. For better results (higher performance and more analyzed traffic), as specified in the IRP Technical Requirements section, we recommend using Myricom 10Gbps NICs, with Sniffer10G license enabled.

A Enable collector.span.size_from_ip_header configuration parameter if packets are stripped before forwarding to IRP's SPAN port.

To use the irpspand collector, the following steps must be completed:

1. Configure port mirroring on your router or switch, as shown in figures (2.7.2) and (2.7.3).



Figure 2.7.2: Span port configuration (on the router)

or:



Figure 2.7.3: Span port configuration (on the switch)

2. Enable the span collector by setting the collector.span.enabled parameter in the configuration file:

collector.span.enabled = 1

3. Define the list of network interfaces that receive mirrored traffic, by setting the collector.span.interfaces parameter (multiple interfaces separated by space can be specified):

collector.span.interfaces = eth1 eth2 eth3

- 4. A list of all the networks advertised by the edge routers that IRP will optimize must be added to the configuration. This information should be specified in the collector ournets parameter.
- 5. In case blackouts, congestions and excessive delays are to be analyzed by the system, the collector.span.min_delay must be turned on as well

collector.span.min_delay = 1

2.8 Explorer Configuration

As described in the IRP Components section, the explorer is the actual service that performs active remote network probing and tracing.

Explorer runs active and passive probings through all the available providers in order to determine the best one for the particular prefix. Such metrics as packet loss, latency, link capacity and link load are taken into consideration. In order to run a probe through a particular provider, Explorer needs the following to be configured:

1. An additional IP alias for each provider should be assigned and configured on the IRP server. This IP will be used as a source address during the probing process.

i It is recommended to configure reverse DNS records for each IP using the following template: performance-check-via-<PROVIDER-NAME>. HARMLESS-NOCTION-IRP-PROBING.<YOUR-DOMAIN-NAME>.

2. Policy-based routing (PBR) has to be configured on the edge router(s), so that traffic originating from each of these probing IP addresses will exit the network via specific provider. See specific PBR configuration in the Specific PBR configuration scenarios section.

i If network has Flowspec capabilities then alternatively Flowspec policies can be used instead of PBR. Refer for example Flowspec policies, global.flowspec.pbr.

1. Policy-based routing has to be configured to drop packets rather than routing them through the default route in case that the corresponding Next-Hop does not exist in the routing table.

2.8.1 Specific PBR configuration scenarios

PBRs can be setup in multiple ways, depending on the existing network infrastructure. We will assume the following IP addresses/networks are used:

 $10.0.0.0/24\,$ - used on the IRP server as well as the probing VLANs

10.0.0.2/32 - main IRP server IP address 10.0.0.3-10.0.0.5 - probing IP addresses 10.0.0.250-10.0.0.254 - router-side IP addresses for the probing VLANs 10.0.1.0/24 - used for GRE tunnel interfaces, if needed 10.10.0.0/24 - real edge routers IP addresses

10.11.0.0/30 - BGP session with the 1st provider, 10.11.0.1 being the ISP BGP neighbor IP

10.12.0.0/30 - BGP session with the 2nd provider, 10.12.0.1 being the ISP BGP neighbor IP

10.13.0.0/30 - BGP session with the 3rd provider, 10.13.0.1 being the ISP BGP neighbor IP

 $\mathbf{Vlan}\ \mathbf{3}$ - the probing Vlan

 $\mathbf{eth0}$ - the probing network interface on the IRP server

A In a production network, please change the IP addresses used in these examples to the actual addresses assigned and used in the network. Same goes for the Vlan interface.

i Brocade routers use Cisco compliant configuration commands. Unless otherwise noted, the Cisco configuration examples will also work on Brocade devices.

Case 1: Single router, two providers, and separate probing Vlan.

 \bigcirc 10.0.0.1/32 is configured on the edge router, on the probing vlan interface (ve3).



Figure 2.8.1: PBR configuration: single router and separate probing Vlan

In this case, a single PBR rule should be enforced on the Edge router for each of the probing IP addresses.

Listing 2.15: Cisco IPv4 PBR configuration: 1 router, 2 providers

```
access-list 1 permit ip host 10.0.0.3
access-list 2 permit ip host 10.0.0.4
!
route-map irp-peer permit 10
match ip address 1
set ip next-hop 10.11.0.1
set interface Null0
!
route-map irp-peer permit 20
match ip address 2
set ip next-hop 10.12.0.1
set interface Null0
!
interface ve 3
ip policy route-map irp-peer
```

➡ Route-map entries with the destination set to Null0 interface are used for preventing packets to flow through the default route in the case that the corresponding next-hop does not exist in the routing table (typically when a physical interface administrative/operational status is down).

Cisco ASR9000 routers running IOS XR use a different PBR syntax.

Listing 2.16: Cisco IPv4 PBR configuration for IOS XR: 1 router, 2 providers

```
configure
  ipv4 access-list irp-peer
   10 permit ipv4 host 10.0.0.3 any nexthop1 ipv4 10.11.0.1 nexthop2 ipv4
        169.254.0.254
   11 permit ipv4 host 10.0.0.4 any nexthop1 ipv4 10.12.0.1 nexthop2 ipv4
        169.254.0.254
   end
```

```
router static
address-family ipv4 unicast
169.254.0.254 Null0
end
interface FastEthernet1/1
ipv4 access-group irp-peer ingress
end
```

For Juniper routers, a more complex configuration is required:

Listing 2.17: Juniper IPv4 PBR configuration: 1 router, 2 providers

```
[edit interfaces]
xe-0/0/0 {
      unit 3 {
         family inet {
            filter {
                   input IRP-policy;
             }
            }
      }
}
[edit firewall]
family inet {
  filter IRP-policy {
     term irp-peer1 {
        from {
           source-address 10.0.0.3/32;
        }
        then {
           routing-instance irp-isp1-route;
        }
      }
      term irp-peer2 {
         from {
            source-address 10.0.0.4/32;
         }
         then {
            routing-instance irp-isp2-route;
         }
      }
      term default {
         then {
            accept;
         }
      }
   }
}
[edit]
routing-instances {
   irp-isp1-route {
      instance-type forwarding;
      routing-options {
         static {
            route 0.0.0.0/0 next-hop 10.11.0.1;
         }
      }
   }
```

```
irp-isp2-route {
      instance-type forwarding;
      routing-options {
         static {
            route 0.0.0.0/0 next-hop 10.12.0.1;
         }
      }
   }
}
routing-options {
   interface-routes {
      rib-group inet irp-policies;
   }
   rib-groups {
      irp-policies {
         import-rib [ inet.0 irp-isp1-route.inet.0 irp-isp2-route.inet.0 ];
      }
   }
}
```

PBR configuration on Vyatta routers.

Unfortunately, prior to and including VC6.4, Vyatta does not natively support policy-based routing. Thus, the PBR rules should be configured using the standard Linux ip toolset. To make these rules persistent, they should be also added to /etc/rc.local on the Vyatta system.

Listing 2.18: Vyatta IPv4 PBR configuration example

ip route add default via 10.11.0.1 table 101 ip route add default via 10.12.0.1 table 102 ip rule add from 10.0.0.3 table 101 pref 32001 ip rule add from 10.0.0.4 table 102 pref 32002

Vyatta versions VC6.5 and up, natively support source-based routing. The following example can be used:

Listing 2.19: Vyatta (VC6.5 and up) IPv4 PBR configuration example

```
# Setup the routing policy:
set policy route IRP-ROUTE
set policy route IRP-ROUTE rule 10 destination address 0.0.0.0/0
set policy route IRP-ROUTE rule 10 source address 10.0.0.3/32
set policy route IRP-ROUTE rule 10 set table 103
set policy route IRP-ROUTE rule 20 destination address 0.0.0.0/0
set policy route IRP-ROUTE rule 20 source address 10.0.0.4/32
set policy route IRP-ROUTE rule 20 set table 104
set policy route IRP-ROUTE rule 30 destination address 0.0.0.0/0
set policy route IRP-ROUTE rule 30 source address 0.0.0.0/0
set policy route IRP-ROUTE rule 30 set table main
commit
# Create static route tables:
set protocols static table 103 route 0.0.0.0/0 nexthop 10.11.0.1
set protocols static table 104 route 0.0.0.0/0 nexthop 10.12.0.1
commit
# Assign policies to specific interfaces, Vlan 3 on eth1 in this example:
set interfaces ethernet eth1.3 policy route IRP-ROUTE
# Verify the configuration:
show policy route IRP-ROUTE
```

CHAPTER 2. CONFIGURATION

```
show protocols static
show interfaces ethernet eth1.3
```

Case 2: Two edge routers, two providers, and a separate probing Vlan.

i Following IP addresses are configured on the routers:

- 10.0.251 is configured on R1, VE3
- 10.0.0.252 is configured on R2, VE3



Figure 2.8.2: PBR configuration: two routers and separate probing Vlan

To reduce the number of PBR rules to one per each router, additional source based routing rules must be configured on the IRP server.

Listing 2.20: IRP server source-based routing using the 'ip' command

ip route add default via 10.0.0.251 table 201 ip route add default via 10.0.0.252 table 202 ip rule add from 10.0.0.3 table 201 pref 32101 ip rule add from 10.0.0.4 table 202 pref 32102

1 Refer to OS configuration manual for configuration guidelines.

Router configuration looks similar to the previous case. A Cisco/Brocade example will be provided.

▲ Some Brocade routers/switches have PBR configuration limitations. Please refer to the "Policy-Based Routing" → "Configuration considerations" section in the Brocade documentation for your router/switch model.

For example, BigIron RX Series of switches do not support more than 6 instances of a route map, more than 6 ACLs in a matching policy of each route map instance, and more than 6 next hops in a set policy of each route map instance.

On the other hand, some Brocade CER/CES routers/switches have these limits raised up to 200 instances (depending on package version).

Listing 2.21: Cisco IPv4 PBR configuration: 2 routers, 2 providers, separate Vlan

```
#Router R1
access-list 1 permit ip host 10.0.0.3
!
route-map irp-peer permit 10
match ip address 1
set ip next-hop 10.11.0.1
set interface Null0
'
```

CHAPTER 2. CONFIGURATION

interface ve 3 ip policy route-map irp-peer	
#Router R2	
access-list 1 permit ip host !	10.0.0.4
route-map irp-peer permit 10	
match ip address 1	
set ip next-hop 10.12.0.1	
set interface NullO	
!	
interface ve 3	
ip policy route-map irp-peer	

Case 3: Complex network infrastructure, multiple routers, no probing VLAN



Figure 2.8.3: PBR configuration via GRE tunnels

In specific complex scenarios, traffic from the IRP server should pass multiple routers before getting to the provider. If a separate probing Vlan cannot be configured across all routers, GRE tunnels from IRP to the Edge routers should be configured.

i It is also possible to configure the PBRs without GRE tunnels, by setting PBR rules on each transit router on the IRP \leftrightarrow provider path.

A Brocade routers do not support PBR set up on GRE tunnel interfaces. In this case the workaround is to configure PBR on each transit interface towards the exit edge router(s) interface(s).

GRE Tunnels configuration

```
Listing 2.22: IRP-side IPv4 GRE tunnel CLI configuration
```

```
modprobe ip_gre
ip tunnel add tun0 mode gre remote 10.10.0.1 local 10.0.0.2 ttl 64 dev eth0
ip addr add dev tun0 10.0.1.2/32 peer 10.0.1.1/32
ip link set dev tun0 up
```

```
Listing 2.23: IRP-side IPv4 GRE tunnel configuration using standard CentOS configs
```

```
#/etc/sysconfig/network-scripts/ifcfg-tun0
DEVICE=tun0
TYPE=GRE
ONBOOT=yes
MY_INNER_IPADDR=10.0.1.2
MY_OUTER_IPADDR=10.0.0.2
PEER_INNER_IPADDR=10.0.1.1
PEER_OUTER_IPADDR=10.10.0.1
TTL=64
```

i Refer to OS configuration manual for configuration guidelines.

Listing 2.24: Router-side IPv4 GRE tunnel configuration (Vyatta equipment)

```
set interfaces tunnel tun0
set interfaces tunnel tun0 address 10.0.1.1/30
set interfaces tunnel tun0 description "IRP_Tunnel_1"
set interfaces tunnel tun0 encapsulation gre
set interfaces tunnel tun0 local-ip 10.10.0.1
set interfaces tunnel tun0 remote-ip 10.0.0.2
```

Listing 2.25: Router-side IPv4 GRE tunnel configuration (Cisco equipment)

```
interface Tunnel0 routers
ip address 10.0.1.1 255.255.255.252
tunnel mode gre ip
tunnel source Loopback1
tunnel destination 10.0.0.2
```

Listing 2.26: Router-side IPv4 GRE tunnel configuration (Juniper equipment)

The above configuration is for the first edge router (R1). One more GRE tunnel should be configured on the 2nd router (R2).

As soon as the GRE tunnels are configured, the source-based routing and the PBR rules should be configured, similar to the previous section.

Listing 2.27: IRP server IPv4 source-based routing via GRE using the 'ip' command

ip route add default dev tun0 table 201 ip route add default dev tun1 table 202 ip route add default dev tun2 table 203 ip rule add from 10.0.1.2 table 201 pref 32101 ip rule add from 10.0.1.6 table 202 pref 32102 ip rule add from 10.0.1.10 table 202 pref 32103

Listing 2.28: IRP server IPv4 source-based routing via GRE using standard CentOS configuration files

```
#/etc/sysconfig/network-scripts/route-tun0:
default dev tun0 table 201
default dev tun1 table 202
default dev tun2 table 203
#/etc/sysconfig/network-scripts/rule-tun0:
from 10.0.1.2 table 201 pref 32101
from 10.0.1.6 table 202 pref 32102
from 10.0.1.10 table 203 pref 32103
```

i Refer to OS configuration manual for configuration guidelines.

Router configuration looks similar to the previous cases. A Cisco/Brocade example will be provided.

Listing 2.29: Cisco IPv4 PBR configuration: 2 routers, 2 providers, separate Vlan

```
#Router R1
access-list 1 permit ip host 10.0.1.2
access-list 2 permit ip host 10.0.1.6
!
route-map irp-peer permit 10
match ip address 1
set ip next-hop 10.11.0.1
set interface Null0
L
route-map irp-peer permit 20
match ip address 2
set ip next-hop 10.12.0.1
set interface Null0
T
interface Tunnel0
ip policy route-map irp-peer
interface Tunnell
ip policy route-map irp-peer
#Router R2
access-list 1 permit ip host 10.0.1.10
!
route-map irp-peer permit 10
match ip address 1
set ip next-hop 10.13.0.1
set interface Null0
I
interface Tunnel0
ip policy route-map irp-peer
```

Case 4: Internet Exchanges configuration examples

The PBR rules for Cisco routers/switches are generated by IRP, following the template below.

Listing 2.30: Cisco IPv4 PBR configuration template

```
!--- repeated block for each peering partner
no route-map <ROUTEMAP> permit <ACL>
no ip access-list extended <ROUTEMAP>-<ACL>
ip access-list extended <ROUTEMAP>-<ACL>
permit ip host <PROBING_IP> any dscp <PROBING_DSCP>
route-map <ROUTEMAP> permit <ACL>
match ip address <ROUTEMAP>-<ACL>
set ip next-hop <NEXT_HOP>
set interface Null0
!--- block at the end of PBR file
interface <INTERFACE>
ip policy route-map <ROUTEMAP>
```

The "<>" elements represent variables with the following meaning:

- <ROUTEMAP> represents the name assigned by IRP and equals the value of the Route Map parameter in PBR Generator ("irp-ix" in Figure 4)
- <ACL> represents a counter that identifies individual ACL rules. This variable's initial value is taken from ACL name start field of PBR Generator and is subsequently incremented for each ACL
- <PROBING_IP> one of the configured probing IPs that IRP uses to probe link characteristics via different peering partners. One probing IP is sufficient to cover up to 64 peering partners
- <PROBING_DSCP> an incremented DSCP value assigned by IRP for probing a specific peering partner. This is used in combination with the probing IP
- <NEXT_HOP> represents the IP address identifying the peering partner on the exchange. This parameter is retrieved during autoconfiguration and preserved in Exchange configuration
- <INTERFACE> represents the interface where traffic conforming to the rule will exist the Exchange router. This is populated with the Interface value of PBR Generator

The PBR rules for Brocade non-XMR router/switches are generated by IRP, following the template below.

Listing 2.31: Cisco IPv4 PBR configuration template

```
!--- repeated block for each peering partner
no route-map <ROUTEMAP> permit <ACL>
no ip access-list extended <ROUTEMAP>-<ACL>
ip access-list extended <ROUTEMAP>-<ACL>
permit ip host <PROBING_IP> any dscp-matching <PROBING_DSCP>
route-map <ROUTEMAP> permit <ACL>
match ip address <ROUTEMAP>-<ACL>
set ip next-hop <NEXT_HOP>
set interface Null0
!--- block at the end of PBR file
interface <INTERFACE>
ip policy route-map <ROUTEMAP>
```

The "<>" elements represent variables with the same meaning as per Cisco example.

i) Brocade XMR routers use keyword "dscp-mapping" instead of "dscp-matching".

The PBR rules for Juniper routers/switches are generated by IRP, following the template below.

i It is important to note that the different sections of the PBR rules (load replace/merge relative terminal) should be entered independently and not as a single file that is output by IRP. Also take note that the last group includes a 'load merge' combo and not a 'load replace' as the first three groups.

Listing 2.32: Juniper IPv4 PBR configuration template

```
family inet {
           filter {
             replace:
              input <ROUTEMAP>;
           }
       }
    }
  }
}
load replace relative terminal
[Type ^D at a new line to end input]
firewall {
  family inet {
    filter <ROUTEMAP> {
       replace:
       term <ROUTEMAP><ACL> {
           from {
              source-address <PROBING_IP>;
              dscp <PROBING_DSCP>;
           }
           then \{
             routing-instance <ROUTEMAP><ACL>-route;
           }
        }
. . .
       replace:
        term default {
          then {
              accept;
           }
       }
   }
  }
}
load replace relative terminal
[Type ^D at a new line to end input]
routing-instances {
    replace:
     <ROUTEMAP><ACL>-route {
       instance-type forwarding;
       routing-options {
          static {
              route 0.0.0.0/0 next-hop <NEXT_HOP>;
           }
       }
    }
. . .
}
load merge relative terminal
[Type ^D at a new line to end input]
```

```
routing-options {
    interface-routes {
        replace:
        rib-group inet <ROUTEMAP>rib;
    }
    rib-groups {
        replace:
        <ROUTEMAP>rib {
            import-rib [ inet.0 <ROUTEMAP><ACL>-route.inet.0 ... ];
        }
    }
}
```

The "<>" elements represent variables with the following meaning:

- <INTERFACE> represents the interface where traffic conforming to the rule will exist the Exchange router. This is populated with the Interface value of PBR Generator
- <INTERFACE UNIT> is the value of the Interface Unit parameter in PBR Generator
- <ROUTEMAP>represents the name assigned by IRP and equals the value of the Route Map parameter in PBR Generator
- <ACL> represents a combined counter like "00009" that identifies individual ACL rules. This variable's initial value is taken from ACL name start field of PBR Generator and is subsequently incremented for each ACL
- <PROBING_IP> one of the configured probing IPs that IRP uses to probe link characteristics via different peering partners. One probing IP is sufficient to cover up to 64 peering partners
- <PROBING_DSCP> an incremented DSCP value assigned by IRP for probing a specific peering partner. This is used in combination with the probing IP
- <NEXT_HOP> represents the IP address identifying the peering partner on the exchange. This parameter is retrieved during autoconfiguration and preserved in Exchange configuration

• Note that Juniper routers/switches need an additional parameter in order to correctly configure PBRs - Interface unit.

Verifying PBR configuration

To ensure that the PBRs are properly configured on the router(s), the standard *NIX traceroute command can be used, by specifying each probing IP as the source IP address for tracing the route. The route should pass through a different provider (note the ISP BGP neighbor IP).

```
Listing 2.33: PBR validation using 'traceroute'
```

```
root@server ~ $ traceroute -m 5 8.8.8.8 -nns 10.0.0.3
traceroute to 8.8.8.8 (8.8.8.8), 30 hops max, 60 byte packets
1 10.0.0.1 0.696 ms 0.716 ms 0.783 ms
2 10.11.0.1 0.689 ms 0.695 ms 0.714 ms
3 84.116.132.146 14.384 ms 13.882 ms 13.891 ms
4 72.14.219.9 13.926 ms 14.477 ms 14.473 ms
5 209.85.240.64 14.397 ms 13.989 ms 14.462 ms
root@server ~ $ traceroute -m 5 8.8.8.8 -nns 10.0.0.4
traceroute to 8.8.8.8 (8.8.8.8), 30 hops max, 60 byte packets
1 10.0.0.1 0.696 ms 0.516 ms 0.723 ms
2 10.12.0.1 0.619 ms 0.625 ms 0.864 ms
3 83.16.126.26 13.324 ms 13.812 ms 13.983 ms
```

4 72.14.219.9 15.262 ms 15.347 ms 15.431 ms 5 209.85.240.64 16.371 ms 16.991 ms 16.162 ms

Another useful method for checking that the PBRs are properly configured is to use Explorer self check option. Make sure that the providers are added to IRP configuration before executing Explorer self check.

```
Listing 2.34: PBR validation using Explorer self check
```

```
root@server ~ $ /usr/sbin/explorer -s
Starting PBR check
PBR check failed for provider A[2]. Diagnostic hop information: IP
=10.11.0.12 TTL=3
PBR check succeeded for provider B[3]. Diagnostic hop information: IP
=10.12.0.1 TTL=3
```

In order to ensure that the PBRs are properly configured for Internet Exchanges, the method below can be used.

Listing 2.35: PBR validation using 'iptables' and 'traceroute'

where

- <NEXT HOP> is a Peering Partner's next-hop IP address in IRP configuration
- <PROBING DSCP> is a Peering Partner's DSCP value in IRP configuration
- <PROBING IP> is a Peering Partner's probing IP address in IRP configuration

The first IP of the trace leaving client infrastructure should be on the Exchange and the next-hop should belong to the correct Peering Partner.

4 iptables rules should be deleted after all tests are done.

2.8.1.1 Current route detection

Current route detection algorithm requires the explorer.infra_ips parameter to be configured. All the IP addresses and subnets belonging to the infrastructure should be added here. These IP addresses can be easily determined by using the traceroute command.

2.8.1.2 Providers configuration

Before Explorer starts probing the prefixes detected by the Collector, all providers should be configured.

• For the complete list of provider settings please see the Provider section. Before configuring providers in IRP, the BGP sessions need to be defined, see Bgpd Configuration Please note that some Brocade router models do not support SNMP counters per Vlan, therefore physical interfaces should be used for gathering traffic statistics.

For the sample configuration below, let's assume the following:



Figure 2.8.4: PBR configuration: single router and separate probing Vlan

ISP1 - the provider's name

- 10.0.0.1 Router IP configured on the probing Vlan
- 10.0.0.3 Probing IP for ISP1, configured on the IRP server
- 10.11.0.1, 10.11.0.2 IP addresses used for the EBGP session with the ISP, 10.11.0.2 being configured on the router

400Mbps - the agreed bandwidth

1Gbps - the physical interface throughput

'public' - read-only SNMP community configured on R1

GigabitEthernet2/1 - the physical interface that connects R1 to ISP1

As presented in Listing 2.36, all the parameters are pretty self-explanatory. Please check the BGP Monitoring section as well.

Listing 2.36: Sample provider configuration

```
peer.1.95th = 400
peer.1.95th.bill_day = 1
peer.1.bgp_peer = R1
peer.1.cost = 6
peer.1.description = ISP1
peer.1.ipv4.next_hop = 10.11.0.1
peer.1.ipv4.probing = 10.0.0.3
peer.1.ipv4.diag_hop = 10.11.0.1
peer.1.ipv4.mon = 10.11.0.1 10.11.0.2
peer.1.limit_load = 1000
peer.1.shortname = ISP1
peer.1.snmp.interfaces = 1:GigabitEthernet2/1
peer.1.mon.ipv4.bgp_peer = 10.11.0.1
snmp.1.name = Host1
snmp.1.ip = 10.0.0.1
snmp.1.community = public
```

SNMP parameters validation

To make sure that the SNMP parameters are correct, the 'snmpwalk' tool can be run on the IRP server:

Listing 2.37: SNMP parameters validation

```
root@server ~ $ snmpwalk -v2c -c irp-public 10.0.0.1 ifDescr
IF-MIB::ifDescr.1 = STRING: GigabitEthernet1/1
IF-MIB::ifDescr.2 = STRING: GigabitEthernet2/2
IF-MIB::ifDescr.3 = STRING: GigabitEthernet2/2
IF-MIB::ifDescr.5 = STRING: GigabitEthernet2/3
IF-MIB::ifDescr.6 = STRING: GigabitEthernet2/4
root@server ~ $ snmpwalk -v2c -c irp-public 10.0.0.1 ifIndex
IF-MIB::ifIndex.1 = INTEGER: 1
IF-MIB::ifIndex.2 = INTEGER: 2
IF-MIB::ifIndex.3 = INTEGER: 3
IF-MIB::ifIndex.4 = INTEGER: 4
IF-MIB::ifIndex.5 = INTEGER: 5
IF-MIB::ifIndex.6 = INTEGER: 6
```

2.8.2 Flowspec PBR

In networks that have Flowspec and Redirect to IP capabilities, PBR can be implemented by means of Flowspec policies. Refer details in Flowspec policies.

In order to use assigned providers or peers on Internet Exchanges in IRP the same set of source IP addresses and DSCP values (for Internet Exchanges) are assigned to individual providers/peers. These values are used to automatically generate Flowspec policies that redirect IRP probes to designated next-hops.

In order to use this feature global.flowspec, global.flowspec.pbr and bgpd.peer.X.flowspecmust be enabled.

A Flowspec PBR cannot be used during non-intrusive (global.nonintrusive bgp) mode.

2.9 Bgpd Configuration

For IRP to inject the improved prefixes to the routing tables, proper iBGP sessions have to be configured between the edge routers and the IRP. The IRP BGP daemon acts similarly to a *route-reflector-client*. Following criteria need to be met:

- 1. An internal BGP session using the same autonomous system number (ASN) must be configured between each edge router and the IRP. BGP sessions must not be configured with *next-hop-self* (route reflectors can't be used to inject routes with modified *next-hop*) the *next-hop* parameter advertised by IRP Bgpd should be distributed to other iBGP neighbors.
- 2. *route-reflector-client* must be enabled for the routes advertised by IRP Bgpd to be distributed to all non-client neighbors.
- 3. Routes advertised by IRP Bgpd must have a higher preference over routes received from external BGP neighbors.

This can be done by different means, on the IRP or on the router side:

- Local-pref can be set to a reasonably high value in the Bgpd configuration
- Communities can be appended to prefixes advertised by Bgpd

Avoid collisions of local pref or communities values assigned to IRP within both its configuration and/or on customer's network.

- Multi-exit-discriminator (MED) can be changed to affect the best-path selection algorithm
- Origin of the advertised route can be left unchanged or overridden to a specific value (*incomplete*, *IGP*, *EGP*)

• LocalPref, MED and Origin attribute values are set with the first nonempty value in this order: 1) value from configuration or 2) value taken from incoming aggregate or 3) default value specified in RFC4271.

Communities attribute value concatenates the value taken from incoming aggregate with configuration value. The router should be configured to send no Communities attribute in case it is required that IRP announces Communities attribute that contain only the configured value.

4. BGP *next-hop* must be configured for each provider configured in IRP (please refer to Providers configuration and Provider)

• Special attention is required if edge routers are configured to announce prefixes with empty AS-Path. In some cases, improvements announced by Bgpd may have an empty AS-Path. Thus, when edge router does not have any prefix-list filtering enforced, all the current improvements can be improperly advertised to routers - this may lead to policy violations and session reset. Refer to AS-Path behavior in IRP Bgpd regarding the way to disallow announcements with empty AS-Path. None of the improvements advertised by IRP should be advertised to your external peers (refer to bgpd.no_export).

A We recommend the routes to be injected into the edge router which runs the BGP session with the provider. This ensures that the routes are properly redistributed across the network.

For example, there are two routers: R1 and R2. R1 runs a BGP session with Level3 and R2 with Cogent. The current route is x.x.x.x/24 with the next-hop set to Level3 and all the routers learn this route via R1. The system injects the x.x.x.x/24 route to R2 with the next-hop updated to Cogent.

In this case the new route is installed on the routing table and it will be properly propagated to R1 (and other routers) via iBGP.

However if the system injects the new route to R1 instead of R2, the route's next-hop will point to R2 while R2 will have the next-hop pointing to R1 as long as the injected route is propagated over iBGP to other routers. In this case a routing loop will occur.

In the following BGP session configuration example, the IRP server with IP 10.0.0.2 establishes an iBGP session to the edge router (IP: 10.0.0.1). The *local-pref* parameter for the prefixes advertised by IRP is set to 190. BGP monitoring (see BGP Monitoring, Bgpd settings) is enabled.

Listing 2.38: iBGP session configuration example

```
bgpd.peer.R1.as = 65501
bgpd.peer.R1.our_ip = 10.0.0.2
bgpd.peer.R1.master_peer_ip = 10.0.0.1
bgpd.peer.R1.listen = 1
bgpd.peer.R1.localpref = 190
bgpd.peer.R1.shutdown = 0
```

Vendor-specific router-side iBGP session configuration examples: Vyatta routers:

Listing 2.39: Vyatta IPv4 iBGP session configuration example

```
set protocols bgp 65501 neighbor 10.0.0.2 remote-as '65501'
set protocols bgp 65501 neighbor 10.0.0.2 route-reflector-client
set protocols bgp 65501 parameters router-id '10.0.0.1'
```

Listing 2.40: Vyatta IPv6 iBGP session configuration example

```
delete system ipv6 disable-forwarding
commit
set protocols bgp 65501 neighbor 2001:db8:2::2 remote-as '65501'
set protocols bgp 65501 neighbor 2001:db8:2::2 route-reflector-client
set protocols bgp 65501 neighbor 2001:db8:2::2 address-family 'ipv6-unicast
'
```

set protocols bgp 65501 parameters router-id '10.0.0.1'

Listing 2.41: Vyatta IPv4 route-map for setting local-pref on the router

```
set protocols bgp 65501 neighbor 10.0.0.2 route-map import 'RM-IRP-IN'
set policy route-map RM-IRP-IN rule 10 action 'permit'
set policy route-map RM-IRP-IN rule 10 set local-preference '190'
```

Listing 2.42: Vyatta IPv6 route-map for setting local-pref on the router

```
set protocols bgp 65501 neighbor 2001:db8:2::2 route-map import 'RM-IRP-IN'
set policy route-map RM-IRP-IN rule 10 action 'permit'
set policy route-map RM-IRP-IN rule 10 set local-preference '190'
```

Cisco routers:

Listing 2.43: Cisco IPv4 iBGP session configuration example

```
router bgp 65501
neighbor 10.0.0.2 remote-as 65501
neighbor 10.0.0.2 send-community
neighbor 10.0.0.2 route-reflector-client
```

```
Listing 2.44: Cisco IPv6 iBGP session configuration example
```

router bgp 65501
neighbor 2001:db8:2::2 remote-as 65501
neighbor 2001:db8:2::2 send-community
neighbor 2001:db8:2::2 route-reflector-client

or

```
router bgp 65501
neighbor 2001:db8:2::2 remote-as 65501
no neighbor 2001:db8:2::2 activate
address-family ipv6
neighbor 2001:db8:2::2 activate
neighbor 2001:db8:2::2 send-community
neighbor 2001:db8:2::2 route-reflector-client
```

Listing 2.45: Cisco IPv4 route-map for setting local-pref on the router

```
router bgp 65501
neighbor 10.0.0.2 route-map RM-IRP-IN input
route-map RM-IRP-IN permit 10
set local-preference 190
```

Listing 2.46: Cisco IPv6 route-map for setting local-pref on the router

```
router bgp 65501
neighbor 2001:db8:2::2 route-map RM-IRP-IN input
route-map RM-IRP-IN permit 10
set local-preference 190
```

Listing 2.47: Limiting the number of received prefixes for an IPv4 neighbor on Cisco

```
router bgp 65501
neighbor 10.0.0.2 maximum-prefix 10000
```

Listing 2.48: Limiting the number of received prefixes for an IPv6 neighbor on Cisco

```
router bgp 65501
neighbor 2001:db8:2::2 maximum-prefix 10000
```

Juniper equipment:

➡ The Cluster ID must be unique in multi-router configuration. Otherwise improvements will not be redistributed properly. Cluster ID is optional for single router networks.

Listing 2.49: Juniper IPv4 iBGP session configuration example

```
[edit]
routing-options {
    autonomous-system 65501;
    router-id 10.0.0.1;
}
protocols {
    bgp {
        group 65501 {
            type internal;
            cluster 0.0.0.1;
}
```

```
family inet {
        unicast;
     }
     peer-as 65501;
     neighbor 10.0.0.2;
   }
}
```

Listing 2.50: Juniper IPv6 iBGP session configuration example

```
[edit]
routing-options {
    autonomous-system 65501;
    router-id 10.0.0.1;
}
protocols {
    bgp {
        group 65501 {
            type internal;
         cluster 0.0.0.1;
            family inet6 {
                 any;
             }
            peer-as 65501;
            neighbor 2001:db8:2::2;
        }
    }
}
```

Listing 2.51: Juniper IPv4 route-map for setting local-pref on the router

```
[edit]
routing-options {
    autonomous-system 65501;
    router-id 10.0.0.1;
}
protocols {
    bgp {
        group 65501 {
            type internal;
            peer-as 65501;
            neighbor 10.0.0.2 {
                 preference 190;
             }
       }
    }
}
```

Listing 2.52: Limiting the number of received prefixes for an IPv4 neighbor on Juniper

2.9.1 AS-Path behavior in IRP Bgpd

Every advertised prefix contains an AS-Path attribute. However, in some cases this attribute can be empty.

For compatibility purposes, the IRP Bgpd has a few algorithms handling the AS-Path attribute:

- 1. The advertised prefix will be marked with a recovered AS-Path attribute. Recovered AS-Path is composed of consecutive AS-Numbers that are collected during exploring process. Please note that recovered AS-Path may differ from the actual BGP Path.
- 2. The advertised prefix will be marked with the AS-Path from the aggregate received via BGP.
- 3. If the advertised prefix, for whatever reason, has an empty AS-Path, it can be announced or ignored, depending on the Bgpd configuration.

— For a detailed description refer to bgpd.as path.

• In case certain routes should be preferred over decisions made by IRP, use one of the following ways:

- Routers may be configured to have more preferable local pref / weight values for such routes so the best path algorithm always selects these routes instead of the routes injected by the Bgpd daemon.

- Routes may be filtered or have lower local pref / weight set up, using incoming route-map applied to BGP session with IRP.

- Networks that must be completely ignored by IRP can be specified in global.ignored.asn, global.ignorednets parameters or marked with a BGP Community listed in global.ignored_communities, so no probing / improving / announcing will be made by IRP.

 \triangle If split announcements are enabled in IRP (refer 5.4.35) the routes announced by IRP will be more specific.

2.9.2 Bgpd online reconfiguration

Bgpd can be reconfigured without BGP sessions restart. This feature increases network stability and reduces routers' CPU load during session initiation.

Use the commands below to inform IRP Bgpd to reload its configuration:

Listing 2.53: Reload IRP Bgpd configuration

root@server	~	\$	service	bgpd	reload				
-------------	---	----	---------	------	--------	--	--	--	--

2.9.3 BGP Additional paths

Typically router sends only the best routes and that behaviour hides alternatives.

Enabling sending of additional paths (RFC 7911) allows IRP to automatically configure complete list of routes for partial routing providers and internet exhanges peering partners.

Listing 2.54: Cisco: Configure BGP Additonal Paths

```
router bgp 65500
neighbor 10.1.1.2 remote-as 65500
!
address-family ipv4
bgp additional-paths select all
neighbor 10.1.1.2 activate
neighbor 10.1.1.2 additional-paths send
neighbor 10.1.1.2 advertise additional-paths all
exit-address-family
```

Listing 2.55: Juniper: Configure BGP Additonal Paths

```
[edit protocols bgp group group-name family family]
add-path {
   send {
     path-count 20;
   }
}
```

2.10 BMP Configuration

IRP's BMP monitoring station passively listens on a designated TCP port for monitoring routers to establish BMP sessions. Further BMP setup is performed on monitoring router where

- BMP monitoring station's IP address and port are set and also
- filtering rules regarding what BMP data is sent to IRP are applied if needed.

• By default BMP implementations do not filter routing data sent to a monitoring station (refer to peer.X.bmp.check_routes).

BMP related features are configured individually for example:

- BMP monitoring station: BMP monitoring station settings.
- primary source of data for current route re-construction: bgpd.as_path.

A It is recommended that BMP is set as the primary source for current route reconstruction only when BMP data is available for all providers.

• improvement old and new provider re-probing on AS Path changes: bgpd.retry_probing.new.bmp_path_change, bgpd.retry_probing.old.bmp_path_change.

2.11 Threat Mitigation Configuration

2.11.1 BGP Blackholing

BGP Blackholing requires the following parameters to be configured:

- Blackholing next-hop bgpd.peer.X.blackholing.ipv4.next_hop & bgpd.peer.X.blackholing.ipv6.next_hop
- Each eligible provider should have a configured Blackholing BGP session peer.X.blackholing.bgp_peer and Blackholing community peer.X.blackholing.community (formerly offered by a provider)
- Default BGP reaction (irpdetectd.bgp.reaction) should be set to 0 (Drop)
- Moderated/Automated Mode (irpdetectd.mode) requires thresholds to be set to operate properly (irpdetectd.blackhole.threshold.kpps and/or irpdetectd.blackhole.threshold.mbps).

2.11.2 BGP Redirect

BGP Redirect requires the following parameters to be configured:

- Blackholing next-hop bgpd.peer.X.blackholing.ipv4.next_hop & bgpd.peer.X.blackholing.ipv6.next_hop
- BGP redirect routers (irpdetectd.bgp.redirect.bgp_peers) and BGP redirect communities (irpdetectd.bgp.redirect.communities)
- Default BGP reaction (irpdetectd.bgp.reaction) should be set to 1 (Redirect)
- Moderated/Automated Mode (irpdetectd.mode) requires thresholds to be set to operate properly (irpdetectd.blackhole.threshold.kpps and/or irpdetectd.blackhole.threshold.mbps).

2.11.3 FlowSpec Drop

FlowSpec Drop requires the following parameters to be configured:

- Configure FlowSpec globally and enable on each required BGP session (bgpd.peer.X.flowspec)
- Default FlowSpec reaction (irpdetectd.flowspec.reaction) should be set to 0 (Drop)
- Moderated/Automated Mode (irpdetectd.mode) requires thresholds to be set to operate properly (irpdetectd.flowspec.threshold.kpps and/or irpdetectd.flowspec.threshold.mbps).

2.11.4 FlowSpec Redirect

FlowSpec Redirect requires the following parameters to be configured:

- Configure FlowSpec globally and enable on each required BGP session (bgpd.peer.X.flowspec)
- FlowSpec redirect IPv4 (irpdetectd.flowspec.ipv4.redirect)
- FlowSpec redirect IPv6 (irpdetectd.flowspec.ipv6.redirect)
- Default FlowSpec reaction (irpdetectd.flowspec.reaction) should be set to 1 (Redirect)
- Moderated/Automated Mode (irpdetectd.mode) requires thresholds to be set to operate properly (irpdetectd.flowspec.threshold.kpps and/or irpdetectd.flowspec.threshold.mbps).

2.11.5 Mitigation prefix size (IPv4 / IPv6)

Threat Mitigation can be configured to perform an action against the attacked host or subnet.

The size of the subnet mask for the announced IPv4 prefixes (irpdetectd.ipv4.prefix_size) and IPv6 prefixes (irpdetectd.ipv6.prefix_size) can be adjusted to the desired value.

2.12 Administrative Components

There are two additional components in the IRP system: **dbcron** and **irpmng**. For detailed configuration parameters description, please see the Administrative settings section.

Dbcron handles periodic database maintenance tasks and statistics processing.

Irpmng performs various management tasks and provides a CLI interface to query certain IRP data.

2.13 Failover Configuration

Failover relies on many operating system, networking and database components to work together. All these must be planned in advance and require careful implementation.

() We recommend that you request Noction's engineers to assist with failover configuration.

Subsequent sections should be considered in presented order when configuring a fresh IRP failover setup. Refer to them when troubleshooting or restoring services.

2.13.1 Initial failover configuration

Prerequisites

Before proceeding with failover configuration the following prerequisites must be met:

- One IRP node is configured and fully functional. We will refer to this node as \$IRPMASTER.
- Second IRP node is installed with the same version of IRP as on \$IRPMASTER. We will refer to this node as \$IRPSLAVE.
- Second IRP node MUST run the same operating system as \$IRPMASTER.

A When troubleshooting problems, besides checking matching IRP versions ensure the same versions of irp MySQL databases are installed on both failover nodes.

- IRP services, MySQL and HTTP daemons are stopped on \$IRPSLAVE node.
- Network operator can SSH to both \$IRPMASTER and \$IRPSLAVE and subsequent commands are assumed to be run from a \$IRPMASTER console.

A \$IRPMASTER and \$IRPSLAVE must have different hostnames.

Configure communication channel from \$IRPMASTER to \$IRPSLAVE

This channel is used during failover configuration and subsequently \$IRPMASTER uses it to synchronize IRP configuration changes when these occur. It uses key-based authentication without a passphrase to allow automated logins on \$IRPSLAVE by \$IRPMASTER processes.

G Adjust firewalls if any so that \$IRPMASTER node can access \$IRPSLAVE via SSH.

Generate SSH keys pair WITHOUT passphrase:

Listing 2.56: Generate keys on \$IRPMASTER

```
root@IRPMASTER ~ # ssh-keygen -t rsa -b 2048 -f ~/.ssh/id_rsa -C "
failover@noction"
```

• Default keys files are used. In case your system needs additional keys for other purposes we advise that those keys are assigned a different name. If this is not possible then keys file name designated for failover use should be also specified in IRP configuration parameter global.failover identity file.

Copy public SSH key from master to slave instance:

Listing 2.57: Ins	tall public key	on \$IRPSLAVE
-------------------	-----------------	---------------

root@IRPMASTER ~ # cat ~/.ssh/id_rsa.pub | while read key; do ssh \$IRPSLAVE
 "echo \$key >> ~/.ssh/authorized_keys"; done

Check if \$IRPMASTER can login to \$IRPSLAVE without using a password:

Listing 2.58: Check SSH certificate-based authentication works

root@IRPMASTER ~ # ssh \$IRPSLAVE

Install certificate and keys for MySQL Multi-Master replication between \$IRP-MASTER and \$IRPSLAVE

MySQL Multi-Master replication uses separate communication channels that also require authentication. IRP failover uses key-based authentication for these channels too.

• Adjust firewalls if any so that \$IRPMASTER and \$IRPSLAVE can communicate with each other bidirectionally.

Create Certificate Authority and server/client certificates and keys. Commands must be run on both \$IRPMASTER and \$IRPSLAVE nodes:

Listing 2.59: Generate CA and certificates

cd && rm -rvf irp-certs && mkdir -p irp-certs && cd irp-certs

openssl genrsa 2048 > \$(hostname -s)-ca-key.pem

- # openssl req -new -x509 -nodes -days 3600 -subj "/C=US/ST=CA/L=Palo Alto/0 =Noction/OU=Intelligent Routing Platform/CN=\$(/bin/hostname) CA/ emailAddress=support@noction.com" -key \$(hostname -s)-ca-key.pem -out \$(hostname -s)-ca-cert.pem
- # openssl req -newkey rsa:2048 -days 3600 -subj "/C=US/ST=CA/L=Palo Alto/O= Noction/OU=Intelligent Routing Platform/CN=\$(/bin/hostname) server/ emailAddress=support@noction.com" -nodes -keyout \$(hostname -s)-serverkey.pem -out \$(hostname -s)-server-req.pem
- # openssl rsa -in \$(hostname -s)-server-key.pem -out \$(hostname -s)-serverkey.pem

- # openssl x509 -req -in \$(hostname -s)-server-req.pem -days 3600 -CA \$(
 hostname -s)-ca-cert.pem -CAkey \$(hostname -s)-ca-key.pem -set_serial 01
 -out \$(hostname -s)-server-cert.pem
- # openssl req -newkey rsa:2048 -days 3600 -subj "/C=US/ST=CA/L=Palo Alto/O= Noction/OU=Intelligent Routing Platform/CN=\$(/bin/hostname) client/ emailAddress=support@noction.com" -nodes -keyout \$(hostname -s)-clientkey.pem -out \$(hostname -s)-client-req.pem
- # openssl rsa -in \$(hostname -s)-client-key.pem -out \$(hostname -s)-clientkey.pem
- # openssl x509 -req -in \$(hostname -s)-client-req.pem -days 3600 -CA \$(
 hostname -s)-ca-cert.pem -CAkey \$(hostname -s)-ca-key.pem -set_serial 01
 -out \$(hostname -s)-client-cert.pem

Verify certificates. Commands must be run on both \$IRPMASTER and \$IRPSLAVE nodes:

Listing 2.60: Verify certificates

openssl verify -CAfile \$(hostname -s)-ca-cert.pem \$(hostname -s)-servercert.pem \$(hostname -s)-client-cert.pem

server-cert.pem: OK
client-cert.pem: OK

Install certificates in designated directories. Commands must be run on both \$IRPMASTER and \$IRP-SLAVE nodes:

Listing 2.61: Install certificates in designated directories

- # cp \$(hostname -s)-ca-key.pem \$(hostname -s)-server-key.pem /etc/pki/tls/ private/mysql/server/
- # cp \$(hostname -s)-client-cert.pem /etc/pki/tls/certs/mysql/client/
- # cp \$(hostname -s)-client-key.pem /etc/pki/tls/private/mysql/client/

cd && rm -rvf irp-certs

Cross copy client key and certificates:

Listing 2.62: Cross copy client key and certificates

<pre>coot@IRPMASTER ~# scp "/etc/pki/tls/certs/mysql/server/\$IRPMASTER-ca-cert.</pre>
pem" "\$IRPSLAVE:/etc/pki/tls/certs/mysql/client/"
coot@IRPMASTER ~# scp "/etc/pki/tls/certs/mysql/client/\$IRPMASTER-client-
cert.pem" "\$IRPSLAVE:/etc/pki/tls/certs/mysql/client/"
coot@IRPMASTER ~# scp "/etc/pki/tls/private/mysql/client/\$IRPMASTER-client-
key.pem" "\$IRPSLAVE:/etc/pki/tls/private/mysql/client/"
coot@IRPMASTER ~# scp "\$IRPSLAVE:/etc/pki/tls/certs/mysql/server/\$IRPSLAVE-
ca-cert.pem" "/etc/pki/tls/certs/mysql/client/"

root@IRPMASTER ~# scp "\$IRPSLAVE:/etc/pki/tls/certs/mysql/client/\$IRPSLAVEclient-cert.pem" "/etc/pki/tls/certs/mysql/client/" root@IRPMASTER ~# scp "\$IRPSLAVE:/etc/pki/tls/private/mysql/client/ \$IRPSLAVE-client-key.pem" "/etc/pki/tls/private/mysql/client/"

Adjust file permissions. Commands must be run on both \$IRPMASTER and \$IRPSLAVE nodes:

Listing 2.63: Set file permissions for keys and certificates

Configure MySQL replication on \$IRPSLAVE

Each node of MySQL Multi-Master replication is assigned its own identifier and references previously configured certificates. There are also configuration parameters such as binary/relay log file names and auto-increment and auto-increment-offset values.

IRP includes a template config file /usr/share/doc/irp/irp.my_repl_slave.cnf.template. The template designates \$IRPSLAVE as second server of the Multi-Master replication and includes references to \$(host-name -s) that need to be replaced with the actual hostname of \$IRPSLAVE before installing. Apply the changes and review the configuration file. Alternatively a command like the example below can be used to create \$IRPSLAVE config file from template. Make sure to use the actual short hostname instead of the provided variable:

Listing 2.64: Example \$IRPSLAVE configuration from template

root@IRPSLAVE ~# sed 's|\$(hostname -s)|\$IRPSLAVE|' < /usr/share/doc/irp/irp .my_repl_slave.cnf.template > /etc/noction/mysql/irp.my_repl_slave.cnf

The config file created above must be included into \$IRPSLAVE node's MySQL config my.cnf. It is recommended that line "!include /etc/noction/mysql/irp.my_repl_slave.cnf" is un-commented. Check Multi-Master configuration on \$IRPSLAVE:

Listing 2.65: Check MySQL on \$IRPSLAVE works correctly

```
root@IRPSLAVE ~# service mysqld start
root@IRPSLAVE ~# tail -f /var/log/mysqld.log
root@IRPSLAVE ~# mysql irp -e "show master status \G"
root@IRPSLAVE ~# service mysqld stop
```

Configure MySQL replication on \$IRPMASTER

Configuring \$IRPMASTER is done with running services.

A Configuring MySQL Multi-Master replication on \$IRPMASTER should only be done after confirming it works on \$IRPSLAVE.

Similarly to $RPSLAVE above IRP comes with a template configuration file for <math>RPMASTER - /usr/share/doc/irp/irp.my_repl_master.cnf.template. The template designates <math>RPMASTER$ as first server of the Multi-Master replication and includes references to (hostname -s) that need to be replaced with the actual hostname of RPMASTER before installing. Apply the changes and review the resulting configuration file.

Alternatively a command like the example below can be used to create \$IRPMASTER config file from template. Make sure to use the actual hostname instead of the provided variable:

Listing 2.66: Set \$IRPMASTER as a first node for Multi-Master replication

root@IRPMASTER ~# sed 's|\$(hostname -s)|\$IRPMASTER|' < /usr/share/doc/irp/ irp.my_repl_master.cnf.template > /etc/noction/mysql/irp.my_repl_master. cnf

Again, the config file created above must be included into \$IRPMASTER node's MySQL config my.cnf. It is recommended that line "!include /etc/noction/mysql/irp.my_repl_master.cnf" is un-commented. Check MySQL Multi-Master configuration on \$IRPMASTER:

Listing 2.67: Check MySQL on \$IRPMASTER works correctly

```
root@IRPMASTER ~# service mysqld restart
root@IRPMASTER ~# tail -f /var/log/mysqld.log
root@IRPMASTER ~# mysql irp -e "show master status \G"
```

□ If Multi-Master configuration on \$IRPMASTER fails or causes unrecoverable errors, a first troubleshooting step is to comment back the included line in /etc/my.cnf on master and slave and restart mysqld service to revert to previous good configuration.

Create replication grants on \$IRPMASTER

Replication requires a MySQL user with corresponding access rights to replicated databases. The user must be assigned a password and is designated as connecting correspondingly from \$IRPMASTER or \$IRPSLAVE. Unfortunately hostnames cannot be used for this and the exact IP addresses of the corresponding nodes must be specified.

A The user is created only once in our procedure since after being created the database on \$IRP-MASTER is manually transferred to \$IRPSLAVE and the user will be copied as part of this process.

Grant replication access to replication user:

Listing 2.68: Replication user and grants

```
mysql> CREATE USER 'irprepl'@'<mysql_slave1_ip_address>' IDENTIFIED BY '<
    replication_user_password>';
mysql> GRANT REPLICATION SLAVE ON *.* TO 'irprepl'@'<
    mysql_masterslave1_ip_address>' REQUIRE CIPHER 'DHE-RSA-AES256-SHA';
mysql> CREATE USER 'irprepl'@'<mysql_master2_ip_address>' IDENTIFIED BY '<
    replication_user_password>';
mysql> GRANT REPLICATION SLAVE ON *.* TO 'irprepl'@'<
    mysql> GRANT REPLICATION SLAVE ON *.* TO 'irprepl'@'<
    mysql_slave2_ip_address>' REQUIRE CIPHER 'DHE-RSA-AES256-SHA';
```

Copy IRP database configuration and database to \$IRPSLAVE

IRP failover copies the irp database and corresponding configuration file from \$IRPMASTER to \$IRP-SLAVE before activating second server. This avoids the need to manually verify and synchronize identifiers.

Copy root's .my.cnf config file if exists:

Listing 2.69: Copy database root user configuration file

root@IRPMASTER ~# scp /root/.my.cnf \$IRPSLAVE:/root/

Copy config files:

Listing 2.70: Copy database configuration files

root@IRPMASTER ~# scp /etc/noction/db.global.conf /etc/noction/db.frontend. conf \$IRPSLAVE:/etc/noction/ root@IRPMASTER ~# scp /etc/noction/clickhouse/users.xml \$IRPSLAVE:/etc/ noction/clickhouse/

Preliminary copy database files:

Listing 2.71: Copy database data files

```
root@IRPMASTER ~# rsync -av --progress --delete --delete-after --exclude="
master.info" --exclude="relay-log.info" --exclude="*-bin.*" --exclude
="*-relay.*" /var/lib/mysql/ $IRPSLAVE:/var/lib/mysql/
```

• Preliminary copy ensures that large files that take a long time to copy are synced to \$IRPSLAVE without stopping MySQL daemon on \$IRPMASTER and only a reduced number of differences will need to by synced while MySQL is stopped. This operation can be rerun one more time to reduce the duration of the downtime on \$IRPMASTER even more.

Finish copy of database files (OS with Systemd):

Listing 2.72: Copy differences of database files (OS with Systemd)

```
root@IRPMASTER ~# systemctl stop httpd24-httpd mariadb clickhouse-server #
CentOS
root@IRPMASTER ~# systemctl stop apache2 mysql clickhouse-server # Ubuntu
root@IRPMASTER ~# systemctl start irp-stop-nobgpd.target
systemctl start irp-shutdown-except-bgpd.target
systemctl start irp-shutdown.target
root@IRPMASTER ~# cd /var/lib/mysql && rm -vf ./master.info ./relay-log.
info ./*-bin.* ./*-relay.*
root@IRPMASTER ~# rsync -av --progress --delete --delete-after /var/lib/
mysql/ $IRPSLAVE:/var/lib/mysql/
```

A The procedure above tries to reduce the downtime of MySQL daemon on \$IRPMASTER. During this time Bgpd preserves IRP Improvements. Make sure this action takes less than bgpd.db.timeout.withdraw.

Finish copy of database files (OS with RC-files):

Listing 2.73: Copy differences of database files (OS with RC-files)

root@IRPMASTER ~# service irp stop nobgpd root@IRPMASTER ~# service httpd24-httpd stop root@IRPMASTER ~# service mysqld stop root@IRPMASTER ~# service clickhouse-server stop

CHAPTER 2. CONFIGURATION

```
root@IRPMASTER ~# cd /var/lib/mysql && rm -vf ./master.info ./relay-log.
info ./*-bin.* ./*-relay.*
root@IRPMASTER ~# rsync -av --progress --delete --delete-after /var/lib/
mysql/ $IRPSLAVE:/var/lib/mysql/
```

A The procedure above tries to reduce the downtime of MySQL daemon on \$IRPMASTER. During this time Bgpd preserves IRP Improvements. Make sure this action takes less than bgpd.db.timeout.withdraw.

Start MySQL on RPSLAVE and check if there are no errors at var/log/mysqld.log on CentOS or var/log/mysql/error.log on Ubuntu.

— First \$IRPSLAVE must be checked.

Start MySQL on IRP master and check if there are no errors in MySQL logs as above.

Start replication (Slaves) on both \$IRPMASTER and \$IRPSLAVE

MySQL Multi-Master replication uses a replication scheme where a replicating master acts as both replication master and replication slave. The steps above configured IRP nodes to be capable of acting as replication masters. Here we ensure that both nodes are capable of acting as replication slaves.

IRP provides a template command that needs to be adjusted for each RPMASTER and RPSLAVE and will instruct MySQL daemon to take the replication slave role. The template is /usr/share/doc/ir-p/changemasterto.template.

➡ The template generates a different command for each \$IRPMASTER and \$IRPSLAVE nodes and requires multiple values to be reused from configuration settings described above. The command that is run on one node points to the other node as its master.

Make \$IRPMASTER a replication slave for \$IRPSLAVE:

```
Listing 2.74: Set $IRPMASTER as replication slave
```

```
$IRPMASTER-mysql>
CHANGE MASTER TO
MASTER_HOST='$IRPSLAVE-ip-address',
MASTER_USER='irprepl',
MASTER_PASSWORD='$IRPSLAVE-password>',
MASTER_PORT=3306,
MASTER_LOG_FILE= '$IRPSLAVE-bin.000001',
MASTER_LOG_POS= <$IRPSLAVE-bin-log-position>,
MASTER_CONNECT_RETRY=10,
MASTER_SSL=1,
MASTER_SSL=1,
MASTER_SSL_CAPATH='/etc/pki/tls/certs/mysql/client/',
MASTER_SSL_CA='/etc/pki/tls/certs/mysql/client/$IRPSLAVE-ca-cert.pem',
MASTER_SSL_CERT='/etc/pki/tls/certs/mysql/client/$IRPSLAVE-client-cert.pem'
'
MASTER_SSL_KEY='/etc/pki/tls/private/mysql/client/$IRPSLAVE-client-key.pem'
'
MASTER_SSL_CIPHER='DHE-RSA-AES256-SHA';
```

You must manually check what values to assign to
 \$IRPSLAVE-bin.000001 and <\$IRPSLAVE-bin-log-position>
 by running the following MySQL command on \$IRPSLAVE
 mysql> show master status
 For the initial configuration the values for \$IRPSLAVE-bin.000001 and <\$IRPSLAVE-bin-log-position> must be as follows:
 Binlog file: \$IRPSLAVE-bin.000001
 Binlog position: 106

Run the commands below to run the replication and check the slave status:

Listing 2.75: Starting replication slave on \$IRPMASTER

mysql> START SLAVE \G
mysql> show slave status \G

• Check the Slave_IO_State, Last_IO_Errno, Last_IO_Error, Last_SQL_Errno, Last_SQL_Error values for errors. Make sure there are no errors.

Make \$IRPSLAVE a replication slave for \$IRPMASTER:

```
Listing 2.76: Set $IRPSLAVE as replication slave
```

```
$IRPSLAVE-mysql>
CHANGE MASTER TO
MASTER_HOST='$IRPMASTER-ip-address',
MASTER_USER='irprepl',
MASTER_PASSWORD='$IRPMASTER-password>',
MASTER_PORT=3306,
MASTER_LOG_FILE= '$IRPMASTER-bin.000001',
MASTER_LOG_POS= <$IRPMASTER-bin-log-position>,
MASTER_CONNECT_RETRY=10,
MASTER_SSL=1,
MASTER_SSL_CAPATH='/etc/pki/tls/certs/mysql/client/',
MASTER_SSL_CA='/etc/pki/tls/certs/mysql/client/$IRPMASTER-ca-cert.pem',
MASTER_SSL_CERT='/etc/pki/tls/certs/mysql/client/$IRPMASTER-client-cert.pem
   ΄,
MASTER_SSL_KEY='/etc/pki/tls/private/mysql/client/$IRPMASTER-client-key.pem
   ΄,
MASTER_SSL_CIPHER='DHE-RSA-AES256-SHA';
```

You must manually check what values to assign to
 \$IRPMASTER-bin.000001and <\$IRPMASTER-bin-log-position>
 by running the following MySQL command on \$IRPMASTER
 mysql> show master status
 For the initial configuration the values for \$IRPMASTER-bin.000001 and <\$IRPMASTER-bin-log-position> must be as follows:
 Binlog file: \$IRPMASTER-bin.000001
 Binlog position: 106

Run the commands below to run the replication and check the slave status:

```
Listing 2.77: Starting replication slave
```

```
mysql> START SLAVE \G
mysql> show slave status \G
```

Run IRP and HTTPD services on \$IRPMASTER and \$IRPSLAVE (OS with Systemd):

Listing 2.78: Starting IRP services and Frontend (OS with Systemd)

systemctl start irp.target

Run IRP and HTTPD services on \$IRPMASTER and \$IRPSLAVE (OS with RC-files):

Listing 2.79: Starting IRP services and Frontend (OS with RC-files)

```
# service httpd24-httpd start
# service irp start
```

i Start services on \$IRPMASTER first if the actions above took very long in order to shorten MySQL downtime.

Configure Failover using Wizard on \$IRPMASTER

These steps should only be performed once SSH communication channel and MySQL Multi-Master irp database replication have been setup and are verified to work. Refer subsections of Failover Configuration above.

Run failover wizard:

Login into IRP's Frontend on \$IRPMASTER node and run Configuration -> Setup wizard -> Setup Failover.

A valid failover license should be acquired before failover configuration settings become available.

Configure IRP failover:

Follow Setup Failover wizard steps and provide the required details. Refer ?? for details. Once your configuration changes are submitted IRP will validate configuration and if it is valid the configuration will be synced to \$IRPSLAVE.

A Only after this synchronization step takes place will \$IRPSLAVE node know what is its role in this setup.

Apply configuration changes to edge routers:

Ensure designated probing IPs, BGP session(s) are also setup on edge routers. Refer to corresponding sections of this document for details.

Enable failover:

Use IRP's Frontend Configuration -> Global -> Failover to configure IRP failover on both nodes. Monitor both IRP nodes and ensure everything is within expectations.

i It is recommended that after finishing the preparatory steps above both IRP master and slave nodes run with disabled failover for a short period of time (less than 1 hour) in order to verify that all IRP components and MySQL Multi-Master replication work as expected. Keep this time interval short avoid a split-brain situation when the two nodes make contradictory decisions.

Synchronize RRD statistics to \$IRPSLAVE

RRD statistics is collected by both IRP failover nodes and needs not be synchronized during normal operation. Still, when IRP failover nodes are setup at a large time interval between them it is recommended that RRD files are synchronized too. This will ensure that past statistics is available on both IRP nodes. During short downtimes of each of the nodes synchronization is less usefull but can be performed in order to cover the short downtime gaps in RRD based graphs.

Sample command to synchronize IRP's RRD statistics:

Listing	2.80:	Synchron	nize	RRD
---------	-------	----------	------	-----

root@IRPMASTER ~ # rsync -av /var/spool/irp/ \$IRPSLAVE:/var/spool/irp

2.13.2 Re-purpose operational IRP node into an IRP failover slave

Sometimes an existing fully configured IRP node is designated to be re-purposed as a failover slave. Take the following actions to make a node as an IRP slave:

- 1. upgrade IRP to the version matching IRP failover master node
- 2. create a backup copy of your configuration
- 3. delete the following configuration files:
- /etc/noction/irp.conf
- /etc/noction/exchanges.conf
- /etc/noction/policies.conf
- /etc/noction/inbound.conf
- /etc/noction/user_directories.conf
- 1. proceed with configuration as detailed in Initial failover configuration

2.13.3 Re-purpose operational IRP failover slave into a new master

If a master node fails catastrophically and cannot be recovered an operational IRP slave can be repurposed to become the new master. Once re-purposing is finished a new slave node can be configured as detailed in Initial failover configuration.

Failover status bar (??) includes a context menu with functions to switch IRP failover node role. Simply click on the failover status bar's 'Slave node' icon and when prompted if you want to switch role confirm it.

• If you switched a node's role by error, simply change it one more time to revert to previous configuration.

2.13.4 Recover prolonged node downtime or corrupted replication

Multi-Master replication used by IRP failover is able to cope with downtime of less than 24 hours. Replication will not be able to continue in case of prolonged downtime or corrupt replications. Recovery in this case might use either:

- new server: follow configuration steps as detailed in Initial failover configuration.
- same server: follow recovery steps below.

MySQL Multi-Master recovery prerequisites

Before proceeding with recovery of replication the following prerequisites must be met:

- Currently active IRP node is designated as MySQL sync 'origin'. This node currently stores reference configuration parameters and data. These will be synced to the node being recovered and we designate it as 'destination'.
- Recovery should be scheduled during non-peak hours.
- Recovery must finish before bgpd.db.timeout.withdraw (default 4h) expires. If recovery can not be completed in time it is required to start MySQL on the active node.

MySQL Multi-Master recovery procedure

It shall be noted that recovery closely follows actions described in and with the clarification that data and files from origin node target destination node (instead of IRP failover master files targeting IRP failover slave). Refer sections , for details about the steps below.

The steps are as follows:

- 1. destination: stop httpd, irp, mysqld
- 2. origin: sync /etc/noction/db.* to slave:/etc/noction/
- 3. origin: sync /root/.my.cnf to slave:/root/.my.cnf
- 4. origin: sync /var/lib/mysql/ to slave:/var/lib/mysql/ exclude files: master.info relay-log.info -bin.* -relay.*

wait until sync at (4) succeeds and continue with:

- 5. origin: stop httpd, irp (except bgpd), mysqld
- 6. origin: delete files master.info relay-log.info -bin.* -relay.*
- 7. origin: sync /var/lib/mysql/ to slave:/var/lib/mysql/
- 8. destination: start mysqld and check /var/log/mysqld.log for errors
- 9. origin: start mysqld and check /var/log/mysqld.log for errors
- 10. origin: run CHANGE MASTER TO from the /usr/share/doc/irp/changemasterto template
- 11. destination: run CHANGE MASTER TO from the /usr/share/doc/irp/changemasterto template
- 12. destination: show slave status $\backslash G$
- 13. origin: show slave status $\backslash G$
- 14. origin: start IRP (bgpd should be already running), httpd
- 15. destination: start IRP, httpd

Chapter 3

Chapter 4

Using IRP

4.1 Getting started

The **GMI Frontend** represents a web interface with a comprehensive set of reports, graphs and diagnostic information which can reflect the current and historical network state, as well as the network optimization benefits delivered by IRP instances.

4.1.1 Accessing the system

The system frontend is accessible over HTTPS. GMI's Frontend can be accessed using any major browser, via the server IP address.

4.1.2 Creating GMI user

When opening the GMI Frontend's for the very first time, a login form will pop up asking you to create a user.

Email	
Password	(
Repeat password	0

Figure 4.1.1: Creating initial user in GMI

4.1.3 Auto-Registration of Local IRP Instances into GMI

When installed on the same server, IRP instances automatically register with GMI. The GMI authorization form then offers the choice to complete the registration or add other IRP instances.

4.1.4 Registering IRP instances using root passwords

To register an IRP instance in GMI, simply enter the IRP server's root password in the GMI authorization form and click 'Finish'.

• The root password will be securely transmitted to the IRP instance over SSL, exclusively for authorization purposes. It will not be stored or utilized for any other activities beyond authorization.

4.1.5 Registering IRP instances using tokens

Creating a GMI token authorizes the Global Management Interface (GMI) to access an IRP instance. Here's an outline of the registration process:

- Access the IRP Instance CLI: First, access the Command Line Interface (CLI) of your IRP instance, either through a direct console connection or remotely via a terminal application.
- Generate a Token: Use the IRP Management Tool (Irpmng) to generate a GMI token. This token acts as a secure authorization key for GMI access (for detailed instructions follow Creating GMI Tokens section.
- Save the Token: It's important to save the GMI token immediately after generation, as it cannot be retrieved once lost. Keeping the token secure ensures it's available for future authorization of the IRP instance into GMI.
- Register the IRP Instance: In the GMI authorization form, enter the token and the IP address of the IRP instance to complete the registration.

e.g. irp.company.com	n/api
Host or IP including	the endpoint, if applicable
Token	Instance root password

Figure 4.1.2: GMI authorization form

4.1.6 Creating GMI Tokens

GMI tokens can be generated using the IRP Management Tool (Irpmng), accessible through the IRP instance CLI.

Here's a step-by-step guide:

- Access GMI Instance CLI: Connect to the GMI instance Command Line Interface (CLI) either through a direct console connection or remotely via a terminal.
- Use GMI CLI Tool: Use the GMI CLI tool to obtain the GMI instance's unique identifier by executing the following command:

gmi-cli showID GMI UID: 7cdbc6c8a81e469226ffb174a2bf399d
- Access IRP Instance CLI: Connect to the IRP instance Command Line Interface (CLI) either through a direct console connection or remotely via a terminal.
- Use IRP Management Tool: Create token using the command below

```
# irpmng gmi add --shortname <SHORTNAME> --admin true --uid <GMIUID>
GMI token IRP[1] has been added as: Admin, Enabled
Write down the token value as it cannot be retrieved later:
b84edc081481b339edcc1d51c96e2668663f894848ffa9556ed0c243c1611460
```

 \langle **SHORTNAME** \rangle - This is the desired short name for the IRP instance.

 $<\! \mathbf{GMIUID}\! >$ - This is the GMI unique identifier you retrieved earlier.

A Save the Token: It's imperative to save the GMI token immediately after generation, as it cannot be retrieved once the command window is closed or if the token is lost. This token is essential for future authorizations and registrations of the IRP instance in GMI.

• Use the GMI authorization form to complete the IRP instance registration

4.1.7 Using the IRP management tool for token management

The IRP Management Tool (Irpmng) provides comprehensive options for managing GMI tokens, ensuring flexibility and control over token lifecycle and access rights.

- Addition: This feature enables the generation of new GMI tokens. It's useful when new instances need to be registered or additional access needs to be granted.
- Modification: This allows for adjustments to be made to existing GMI tokens. Modifications can include changes to the token's privilege level or its active state, accommodating evolving security requirements or operational changes.
- Deletion: To maintain optimal security and organization, outdated or unnecessary GMI tokens can be removed from the system. Regularly pruning tokens reduces potential attack vectors and keeps the token inventory manageable.
- Viewing: Users have the capability to inspect the details of existing GMI tokens. Information such as token short names, privilege levels, associated GMI UIDs, and the last access timestamp can be reviewed. This is crucial for auditing and tracking token usage.

The general syntax for executing commands related to GMI token management using the Irpmng module is as follows:

```
# irpmng gmi <command> <options>
COMMAND:
      add - Adds a new token with specified parameters
      del - Provides delete operation
      list - List all existing tokens and their properties
      set - Patches specific token properties for the given GMI UID
      show - Displays a token in vertically formatted form for the given
         GMI UID
      help - print help information
OPTIONS:
      -t, --token <token> - Desired token value
      -s, --shortname <shortname> - Desired token shortname
      -u, --uid <gmi_uid> - GMI unique identifier (UID)
      -a, --admin <admin> - Token administrative privileges [possible
         values: true, false]
      -e, --enabled <enabled> - Token status enabled or disabled [possible
         values: true, false]
```

Add a new GMI token:

```
# irpmng gmi add --token <TOKEN> --admin=true --uid <GMIUID>
GMI token IRP[1] has been added as: Admin, Enabled
Write down the token value as it cannot be retrieved later:
ef4c474e3d0676d0de0fb584d3e9bc87784285483df9094d75bb555e6c82f093
```

Remove a GMI token:

A Deleting a GMI token will result in all data being lost including per-user settings, access tokens and notification subscriptions

irpmng gmi del <GMIUID>
NOTE: The operation is irreversible.
GMI token removal will remove all the user tokens created by that GMI
instance
Do you want to delete token IRP[1] (Y/n)?
GMI token IRP[1] has been deleted

Show a GMI token:

irpmng gmi show <GMIUID>
Id: 1 Rights: Admin
State: Enabled
Last access time: Shortname: IRP
GMI UID: d5b457501d230523a8a466babeb8d67a

List GMI tokens:

```
# irpmng gmi list
Id | Rights | State | Last access time | Shortname
1 | Admin | Enabled | 2024-03-05 14:58:50 | IRP-America
2 | User | Disabled | | IRP-Europe
```

Set a GMI token:

```
# irpmng gmi set <GMIUID> --admin false --enabled false
GMI token IRP[1] has been changed admin rights revoked state changed to
    disabled
```

Additionally, for improved security, it's advisable to let the system automatically generate the token. This method ensures the creation of robust, complex tokens less susceptible to compromise.

To facilitate user interaction with the IRP Management Tool, the command "irpmng gmi help" is available. Executing this command presents a detailed overview of all the commands and options within the tool, aiding users in effectively utilizing its features.

Leveraging these guidelines and the capabilities of the Irpmng tool, administrators can adeptly manage GMI tokens. This careful management contributes to secure and efficient access to the Global Management Interface, ensuring the integrity and security of IRP instance interactions.

4.1.8 Utilizing the GMI command line interface

The GMI command line interface proposes several configuration options:

- Show the GMI UID
- Authorization of IRP instance into GMI using a created in advance token
- Addition of users with desired privilege levels

```
# qmi-cli <command> <options>
COMMAND:
      showID - Displays a GMI unique identifier (UID)
      addInstance - Addition of IRP instance
      addUser - Addition of GMI user with their parameters
      upgradeConfig - Upgrade the configuration
      help - print help information
OPTIONS:
      host <hostname/IP address> - IRP instance hostname or IP address
      token <GMI Token> - GMI token
      shortName <shortname> - IRP instance shortname (optional)
      username <username>
                          - User username
      password <password> - User password
      email <email> - User email address
      role <role> - User privileges [possible values: admin, manager, user]
```

For example, to add a new IRP instance:

```
# gmi-cli addInstance <HOSTNAME/IP ADDRESS> <GMI TOKEN> <SHORTNAME>
Instance IRP at https://127.0.0.1 is being added
connected to server!
Response: Added instance successfully!
disconnected from server
```

For example, to add a new GMI user:

```
# gmi-cli addUser <USERNAME> <PASSWORD> <EMAIL> <ROLE>
addUser: IRP-ADMIN 0523a8a466 admin@example.com admin
connected to server!
Response: Added user successfully!
disconnected from server
```

To assist users in navigating the available commands and options, the "gmi-cli help" command provides a comprehensive list of all available commands and their respective options.

4.1.9 Login into GMI

On consecutive visits the GMI username and password need to be provided to login.

Password	0
Remember me	Forgot my password

Figure 4.1.3: GMI Frontend login form

Frontend structure

After a successful login, the system's dashboard will be displayed. The Frontend has several components that operate together and allow a regular user or administrator to access various reports, graphs, or configuration pages.



Figure 4.1.4: Frontend Sections

- 1. The main left sidebar allows quick access to any part of the system via its menu items.
- 2. A variation of controls appears here in dashboards, reports and graphs depending on the actual view.

Clicking the timestamp/filter icon opens up the menu on the right side (See section 4.1.10). Its contents depend on the current page, and include the time selector as well as specific filters, as explained in the next section.

- 3. Various links to Support, documentation and the User account administration are located in the top right corner of the Frontend.
- 4. The status bar allows one to access system events and notifications (See the Events section).
- 5. Main dashboard area. Main dashboard area is editable, widgets can be added, removed or rearranged.

Keyboard shortcuts

- Dashboard SHIFT+D
- Reports SHIFT+R
- Graphs SHIFT+G
- Inbound SHIFT+I
- Policies SHIFT+J
- Troubleshooting SHIFT+T
- Threat Mitigation SHIFT+B
- Global Commit SHIFT+M
- Configuration SHIFT+C
- Management SHIFT+S
- Search Ctrl + K
- Instance sidebar SHIFT+E

4.1.10 Right Sidebar

All dashboards, reports, graphs and events have a sidebar that opens up on click of the timestamp/filter icon at the right side of the screen. Depending on the current page, the sidebar has a different set of controls, allowing users to select a desired timeframe or to filter any report/graph results.

On graphs, reports, events page and dashboards, the time period which the information is being provided for, can be selected by using the "Timestamp" button. An intuitive control will open, and the desired time period can be selected.

08-07-20 00:00:00					(14-	07-20	21:10	04					
linst 1 hour		ar iast 4 hours		1967, 13	last 12 hours		last 24 hours		De	last work			
		June 2020					Ju	ly 20	20				
1	2	3	4	5	6	7			1	2	3	4	5
8	9	10	11	12	13	14	6	7	0	9	10	:11	12
15	16	17	18	19	20	21	13	0	15	16	17	18	19
22	23	24	25	26	27	28	20	21	22	23	24	25	26
29	30						27	85	29	30	31		

Figure 4.1.5: Time period selection

In the case of a report, graph or events page, custom filters can be applied, so that only the specific information is displayed.

PrefaillE		(Prefix size	
A5 member	\supset	(AS care	
BGPd mode		IPv4/IPv6	
Any BGPd mode	•)	Any	
From		То	
From any provider	•)	(To any provider	*
Probing source		Improvement age	
Any	•)	Any	*
RD		Improvement type	
All RDs	•)	Any type	
State			
Any state	*)	(Fege sze	

Figure 4.1.6: Report filters

4.1.11 IRP Instance Performance Stats

Clicking a particular IRP short-name button, opens the right hand side panel with instance-specific information:

- Current amount of inbound and outbound traffic as well as a quick bandwidth reference graph for the last 5 minutes.
- Configured maximum number of improvements (Max IPv6 Improvements will be shown if IPv6 is enabled)
- Number of Routing Policies improvements
- Number of improvements performed today
- The amount of traffic improved today
- Percentage of prefixes improved today
- Number of operating iBGP sessions

- Number of announcements to the edge router
- Announcements to each from configured routers
- Number of BGP sessions with the providers
- Number of operating BGP sessions with the providers

1	56.1 Mbps
Improvements	
776 / 11K	741
Current	Last 24h
Improved in last 24h	
34 %	2%
Traffic	Prefixes
BGP Sessions	2
2	0
Sessions up	Sessions down
Announcements	2
2	1
Session up	Session down

Figure 4.1.7: IRP Instance Performance Stats Quick Reference

See also: GMI Dashboards .

4.1.12 Global Search

GMI frontend allows to search for historical improvements and the AS Path problems information on prefixes, AS Numbers, AS Names, etc. This function can be accessed by clicking the Search icon in the top bar.

~	NOCTION	Multiple issues require attention			Click here to open search page		R: admin ~
(\mathcal{O})	Search			O, Active Search @ Record Search	chies :		
			-				
đ			All instances	*) (Any source ~ 1.1.1.1.	×) (100		
Q				This is global search, you can search in many t	iources and		
100				trained on more you can search by AS number. I and etc.	hefo, clountry		
0							
414							
-							

Figure 4.1.8: Global Search

Choose all instances or the IRP instance of interest, enter the needed prefix, AS number or AS name in the search box, then press the SEARCH button.

• When displaying the complete results, specific information for a prefix can be obtained or it can be probed, by clicking the corresponding icons next to each result.

~	NOCTION	🚯 Multiple Source require attaction		Q A & Ø	D leases ~	$\mathcal{R}_{i}(ann)) =$
0 1 2 3 0 0	Search		Q. ACTYPE Search 0 Ketzet Searches	•		
#1 0			Historical Records 51,140,8471 Orthological Constant Stress, new Kost OK, ang rft S2 mp. Cause Loss representation Al Number: 1975 Rhym Backfel 1 To Dange:			
			S2:112.8.8/14 Defails: Old (init 50. wg eff 1127 million (million			
			25.64.0.419 Beete Chine Affe, anget 1 13 min reaviews 44%, ang nt 161 min. Caulor Loss Teprocenterio Al biane Microsoft Dropostania Al bianebre: 1975 Firum Stackets 1.7 p Grange			

Figure 4.1.9: Global Search results

Visit the Historic Searches tab to see the list of recent search queries.

0	NOCTION	Mastiple leuse require attention			۹	A 3.0	Comment ~	$B_{i} = 0.000 \times$
0	Search		Q Adhes	narch B Recent finanches				
24			😳 😳 🕴 kity source (1003	15012112020	Ø			
0			CO Any source 8275	and a subset of the second	ø			

Figure 4.1.10: Recent Searches

4.1.13 Warning bars

The warning bars are shown at the top of the GMI frontend in case the attention should be drawn to operational/performance issues, some specific IRP instance configuration settings or license/payment issues.



Figure 4.1.11: IRP instance license expiration warning example

4.2 GMI Dashboards

GMI dashboards are the specific sets of interactive visualizations, designed for quick analysis of the IRP instances performance and informational awareness.

Dashboards consist of widgets which contain a reduced version of any given report or a graph. These can be added, edited, deleted or modified as you like. GMI allows users to set up multiple dashboards.

To see a list of existing dashboards, go to "Default Dashboard > ALL".



Figure 4.2.1: Dashboard Selection

Dashboards are grouped for easy access into favorite and all. For each dashboard, the directory displays the following information:

Name The name of the dashboard

Description Dashboard user-defined description

Favorite a state marked by a star icon

List of widgets the names of widgets used in the dashboard

Default status the default dashboard the user lands on when logging into GMI

~	NOCTION		к ж е	Constant - A sense -
(2) (2)	All Dashboards			() NOW REAL PROPERTY.
100	IRSTG14 🎃 Vie discussion C Galencia	Transf and Trapproval tradfie Transf and Trapproval tradfie Transf and Trapproval tradfie Transf and tradfield transfer	- Lasanny Diversitation - Trans Taxenfordith Longe - Top Volume Particles - Hage Science Tag Canase	- 40 - 60 - 60 - 60 - 60 - 60 - 60 - 60 - 6
9 # O	Default Dashboard	 Tand into the present on the Tand and the present of the PAR Tand and the present of the PAR Tand hardwards integer 	 Latering Direct salar For the Andreast marger Top Values Andreast And 2 more wedgen 	÷ 6 ⊙

Figure 4.2.2: List of Dashboards

4.2.1 Creating a new dashboard

You can easily create a new dashboard in GMI from the All Dashboards directory.

Click the "NEW DASHBOARD" button at the top right corner of the directory. A pop up will appear. Provide a meaningful name and description for your dashboard.

Mark if you'd prefer it to be a "Favorite" (dashboard will appear at the top of the "All Dashboards" directory) and/or "Default" dashboard.

Press "Create" to continue, or "Close" to return to the directory.

0	NOCTION		3	x & e = 0	States -
0	All Darthboseth			C	
9 0 P	INSTG14 : The manufacture answer Constant	 Final and Engineering to Efficiency and the State of Engineering State State	Supporting Distributions Single Constraints Single Constraints Single Constraints Single Constraints Single Constraints Single Constraints Single Constraints		
0 # 0	Default Datitioant (* Antwarm antwarm)	Create new dashbaard 	 Lanaraj Bransmon Statilizardinéh sagar Statilizardinéh sagar Statilizardinéh sagar Statilizardinéh sagar 		

Figure 4.2.3: Creating a new dashboard

Alternatively, you can create a new dashboard by cloning an existing one in the All Dashboards directory. The clone dashboard will be automatically created along with widgets from the original dashboard and added to the directory. Edit the newly created dashboard to change its name and description.

4.2.2 Managing Dashboards

A dashboard can be customized by adding, moving and removing widgets. Hover over any widget to move, edit or delete it. To resize a widget, click the lower right corner and drag it to the desired widget size. Click the display icon in the upper right corner to open a dashboard in full view.



Figure 4.2.4: Rearranging Widgets on Dashboards

Use the "ADD WIDGET" function available on each dashboard to see the library of existing widgets and place the desired ones on a dashboard.

~	NOCTION			A (8:0) 0 2
(P)	Default Dashbaard -			
1 III	101	RE AMADINID TH'LIGHER : 💭	TUTAL MAR MANAGEM	a 1944K 🔘
E @ 5		Add widget to dashboard deams [22] Big	Q series danse.	
0	- mylensel	 New And Retry Improvements Manual Complexity of the comple	Lettery Petitionian Description in Lettery of the Petitionian Petitionian constraints Petitionian constraints	hum to
	a beloand B Declanad B Caurel 358 in	Generative and a second s	d Latency values (ms) country the similar of descence with representations	(7,947,12), 1, 37, 90, Registere crasses provide concernant
	COMMIT OTH		c.cas entry	
			235404 (87 APR) Terrelat anti-entry	Nate (6.10%) Distance distances

Figure 4.2.5: Widgets Library

You can change the widget's name, refresh interval, timestamp interval as well as the actual IRP instance it is referring to by clicking the Settings icon in the widget's top right corner. Use the rest of the icons to correspondingly refresh, minimize or remove the widget from a dashboard.

~	NOCTION	A & O Reserver - Reserver - Reserver -
0	Oxfault Diskbaard -	Contraction of the Contraction
4 0		total and meteories training. 💿
0 # 0	The rate of the ra	widge: wine widge: wine widge: wine
	COMMIT CONTINUE ANY CONTINUES IN PROVINCE	LIATINGY BETTINGHOM (1997)

Figure 4.2.6: Editing Widgets

4.2.3 Deleting Dashboards

Click the "Remove" icon on the dashboard you'd like to get rid of in the All Dashboards directory.



Figure 4.2.7: Deleting Dashboards

4.3 Reports

The GMI Frontend comes with a comprehensive set of reports, reflecting the current state of the network as well as overall statistics on a particular IRP instance performance. Click on the desired report title to open it.

0	NOCTION				٩	(k % Ø	O Summer	A, samis -
0	All Reports						Q tearst learns	
all	Statistics			Improvements				
異し	₩ ASN Statistics		>	🔶 ASN Path Problems				>
Q.	ASN Traffic Percentage		>	Gurrent Improvements			Mag.V	
107	S Country Statistics	Man New	>	🐐 Improvements to Exchanges				>
0	🐺 Exchanges Statistics		>	🐓 Probes Today				
井	😇 Profix Statistics	Nau Vien	>	History				
	F Providers Efficiency		>	Historical Records				
	E Top Problem ASN		>	O Monitor History				>
	🛒 Top Volume ASN		•	Platform				
	😇 Top Volume Prefixes		>	🛄 Improved Prefixes Within Probed				3
				Improved Traffic Volume				
				D Monitor Status				>
R				Platform Overview				>

Figure 4.3.1: Reports menu

You can save any report as a widget and add it to any dashboard by clicking the "ADD TO DASH-BOARD" button. Select the IRP instance of interest for the report to show relevant data. Filtering options that open up together with a time picker will vary depending on the report type.

ADD TO DASHBOARD DM	Export to *		-	Last 24 Hours 🝸
---------------------	-------------	--	---	-----------------

Figure 4.3.2: Report options

You can export any report/graph by selecting the desired format (PDF, XLSX, CSV). To print the report, clicking the corresponding print icon.



Figure 4.3.3: Report export and print options

Feel free to subscribe to any report by clicking on the "envelope" icon and filling out fields in the popup form.

~	NOCTION								iA.	46 O	instant of	2 alian
0	Reports ()	Curren	d improvementa -					CALIFORNIA		imeilab •		a se mana te
at	(#	Host	Tatte	Prefix	Add subscri	ption		Latency	From	TO	Туре	ed.
	19	•	(7:29:52	6538004	Subject			8 - 132	Starbes	Orange	44	
-	3	Ø	17139:52	188.133.128.0217	Current imp	rovements		0 + 151	mannet	torange	0	
		ø	17.19-22	215.143.0.0/16	Destination	1		210 - 294	Drietge	StatNet		
	4	•	17:29:17	117.79.80.0.20	Add destinat	ian.		39H - 225	≣tarNet	Orange	2	
~	15	Ø	(3)29:06	187.91.128.0/19	Send until			284 - 288	Starf4et)	Orange		
	6		17.10.55	106.37.181.0v2e	A section of		/ Cd home	242 - 215	Statien	Orange	.0	
	12	0	17:28:40	194.540.0/16	Deficery fre Every day	* 0000 *		37 - 34	Startest	Urange	12	
		•	17128.70	114.2510.016	Comment			381 - 313	Drange	SEATNAL.	10	
		0	17.27.52	909 254 32 0/19				11 - 11	Grange	Durifiet	*	
	10	0	17229	105 126 8 8/18				180 - 137	Drange	Starfiet	12	
	:1922	0	17:27:18	120/195.030/17				381 - 284	Orange	StarNet		
	140	0	17,17:18	117.149.3Z.D(19			CANKER CHEDE	311 - 307	Stanlet	Orange	-	
	1920	0	17:36:17	2005.4706.3039.748	-	F address range or A0 not found in datab	0-6	100-11	Stames	Orange	*	
	39.2	0	17:26:00	100.172.0.0/16	4812	China Talacom (Group)	- 72 - 0	E 260 - 227	Orange	Stansot		
	25	0	17/25/54	5 164.192.8/18	4.0083	pit sa telecon norma		= 49 - 54	mange	States	a	

Figure 4.3.4: Report email delivery configuration

When there is a need to compare two separate sets of data within a single report or graph (different filters, time periods, or instances), click the "SAVE FOR LATER COMPARE" button.

ADD TO DASHBOARD	SHOW MAP	6	•	Export to	•	•		۴
					SAVE	OR LATI	ER COMP	ARE

Figure 4.3.5: Save for Later Compare Button

A saved report/graph view will be placed below the current view, allowing you to subsequently introduce new filtering and/or time frame conditions in the top report and compare the two data sets.

		and the second se				and the second second	-	1000		
Report	S > PTERX 54	AUSTICE -					and	Esport	Ma - 9	-
	Host	Time	Prefix	ASN	AS Name	Country	Volume	Improvements	Unique ips	
- 11	œ	()1-()1-()	20.184.0.0/16	8975	Microsoft Corporation	Singapore	51.01 Mb	10	(9)	
2	œ	91-01-21	20.184.0/0/13	8075	Microsoft Corporation	Singapore	0 bitt	25		
	0	01-01-21	26.385.0.0/16	8075	Microsoft Corporation	Singapore	1018.83 Kb		2	
- 4	0	01-01-21	20.190.0.0/16	8075	Microsoft Corporation	Singapore	188.2 Mb	÷)	2	
5	0	01-01-21	111.221.64.0/18	8075	Microsoft Corporation	Singapore	41.34 KD	5	1	
					1-5 of 5 Result	is found				
					PREFIX STATIST	NCS (1)				×
					Country Singupure AS	Name: Grigle U.C				
	Host	Time	Prefix	ASN	AS Name	Country	Volume	Improvementa	Unique ips	
3	•	81-01-21	33.64.0.0/10	15169	Georgie LLC	Singapore	0 bits	3	s	
2	0	01-01-21	2404(6800)4003:248	15169	Google LLC	Singapore	269-59 Kb		39	
	0	01-01-21	34.67.0.0/16	15169	Google LLC	Singapore	275-88 Kb		1.0	

Figure 4.3.6: Save for Later Compare Results

4.3.1 ASN Path Problems

The report is available only when the "Outage detection" is enabled in the IRP Core configuration. The ASN Path Problems report represents the statistics (congestion and outages) related to the specific AS-PATH sequence, which is selected from IRP probing results and categorized as possible outage and/or congestion.

The report highlights the total number of selected, probed, and pending-for-probing prefixes to either confirm or reject the presence of the congestion or outage for an AS-PATH pattern. When the platform confirms the problem's existence, all of the previously probed prefixes with a similar AS-PATH sequence get rerouted away from the affected path.

0	NOCTION										
0	Repor	ts > ASN Path Problems —					Caremourse	•) (Esportia	O Luczithuis T
三 英 正	×	Time ≌	AS-Pattern	Problem	Total	Selected for probing	Aff Pending probing	ected prefixes Problem Confirmed	Problem not confirmed	Confirmation rate	Status
Q.	1	17.24(29	17816 154543	congustion				ų	U.	996	0
92	2	17:24:29	17816 17622	congestion	60	10	Ω	: 0	ंड	0%	0
0	3	17.2851	45756 38754	congestion	Υ.		n.	.9	4	0%	[©]
Ċ.	a	17.23(45	6839-45796	congestion	-0	11	8		4	6%	0
н.		17:23:45	8953 6762	congestion	392	MT:	314	. 9	1.8	0%	٥
	6	17.23(45	17816 136959	congestion	6	4	4		2	17%	0
	2	17.2345	36626 37075	congestion	6	(τ.	:0	((0))	0%	0
		17.28.11	35320 16509	congestion	17		2.84		(i)	17%	0
	9	17:23:10	#837 140726	congestion	27	22	22	2	4	- 6%	0
	30	17:22:52	6939-37662	congestion	12		я.			596	Ø
	15	17.21.56	6762 4837	congention	305	2.244	333			1%	0
	12:	17:21:55	3256 483/	congestion	112	1.12	93.		28.	5%	0
	12	17,21,40	4857.4808	congestion	262	187	ant	3	15	28	0
	- 52	17:21:43	3898 56640	congestion	201		42		133	10%	0
-	15	172101	58907 5808	congestion	24	24	26	18	10080	0%	¢
98.5											

Figure 4.3.7: ASN Path Problems

4.3.2 ASN Statistics

The "ASN Statistics" report aggregates by Autonomous System the total number of improvements as well as the volume of traffic for a selected time period.

0	NOCTION						α ∧ ∧ ∞ (c	} Samuel − S, annie −
(?) (?)	Reports	ASN Statistics -					•) (Export to •)	O Last North T
al	() in	iow Report Details						~
并								HAVE FUR LATER COMPANY
1 ^{fr}		Time	ASN	A5 Name	Voluese ~	Improvement	s 95th Inbound (Mhps)	95th Outbound (Mbps)
Q.	1	21-00-25	10505	Amazon.com.tre:	29.6B	.67		199.1
$\mathcal{H}^{(1)}$	2	22.08-23	10505	Amazon.com.inc.	17 68	25		109.1
0		21-08-23	714	apple inc.	6.5 GB	26		0.0
Ċ.	12 C	21-08-23	15169	Geogle LLC	5.3 08	17		0.6
141	5	21-08-23	8551	Bezeg International Ltd.	4.0 GB	5574		0.3
253	×.	21-06-23	4808	ChinaUnicom Hostmaster	3.1.68	4195		0.2
	×.	21-05-25	483?	CHCGroup Hostmaster	2.8 68	501		0.7
	8	21.08-23	55(4E	APNIC HORITURSIEF	2.2.58	3271		0.2
		22:05:23	15165	Google LLC	2.1 68	.3		0.6
	10	21.08.23	15836	Aras impex s.r.t.	2,1 68			0.0
	11	22-08-23	8551	Bezeg International Uid.	1.9.58	2000		8.5
	12	21-08-23	55047	APNR: Hosphaster	1.8 GB	1900		0.2
	13	21-08-23	31252	Starthet Sck.00 591	1.7 68			0.1
	19.	21-08-23	23724	Chinariet Hostmaster	1.7 GB	1530		0.2
	15	22-08-23	4908	Chinakarácum Hustmaster	1.6.08	2241		0.2
R	16	21-05-23	50041	APNIC Highmoster	1.4 65	2284		0.1

Figure 4.3.8: ASN Statistics

4.3.3 ASN Traffic Percentage

The ASN Traffic Percentage report shows the top sorted Autonomous Systems by the amount of traffic and the calculated percentage of the traffic of these ASes from total traffic.

~	OCTION					
(?)	Reports > ASN	Traffic Percentage -		()	•) (Exportio	D Loc 24 Hours T
9						
di.						AAVE FOR LATER LIQUES BE
**		ASN	AS Name		Amount ~	Percent fram all traffic
2	1	16509	Amazon, com, inc.		10 68	36%
122	2	8951	Bezeg international Ltd.		1.5 GB	5%
0,	2	4908	China Unicom Hastmaster		1.1 GB	4%
10		15836	Aras-Impos s.r.t.		0,0 58	23
٢	5	56047	APNIC Hostmaster		761 MB	2%
¢.	62	15169	Google LLC		736 MB	3%
祥	7	56046	APNIC Hostmaster		728 MB	29
	81	23724	INT-CHINAMET-CN		595 MB	2%
	9	4837	HT-CLI-CM		519 MIS	2%
	10	56041	APHIC Hostmaster		543 MB	2%
	(i)	4812	Shijm		407 MB	18
	.12	36692	Cisco OpenDNS, LLC		358 MB	1.94
	13	58461	Chinanet Hustmaster		340 MB	19
	14	6708	HT-BREC-KR		263.540	136
	15	4765	APhilC Hostmaster		265 MB	1%
	16	45090	APNIC Hostmatter		245 MB	18
	17	17488	WT-HATTHWAY-IN		200 MB	3.56
R.,	18	19679	Oraphou Int:		189 MB	15

Figure 4.3.9: ASN Traffic Percentage

4.3.4 Country Statistics

The "Country Statistics" report shows the distribution of traffic volume and the number of improvements by country. It helps see to what regions most of a network's traffic is addressed and also the relative number of suboptimal routes towards them that a selected IRP instance identified and addressed by injecting improvements.

0	NOCTION		Q	λ Δ O ⊂ Q harmer → A, anne →
0	Reports > Country Statistics >		(101 YO MORE THE STATE OF THE S	•) (Experim. •) @ @ Ţ
- flas				AAVE STOLLATER TRAVELED
¥		Country Name	Volume	Improvements ~
1	1	Onna	362,68	383226
187	193	waet	71.08	87167
Q.	3	Thailand	42.08	68317
14	(a)	milia	37 GB	30340
0	5	Brazil	15 GB	12583
¢	e	South Korea	.36 GB	10960
祥	7	indonesia	7.4 GH	10880
	£	Láce	2268	-4091
		vestories	8.8 GB	2997
	10		71 GB	2646
	13	LSA	109 GB	2394
	306	Ugandar -	859.MB	2006
	13	Australia	7.1 GH	1571
	:14:	japan.	7/8 GB	1333
	15	Russia	47.08	960
	1965	S en yu	0.9 GB	346
	iπ	Hong Kong	80.0B	909
58.5	104	Simaspore	9.5 GB	104

Figure 4.3.10: Country Statistics

Country statistics report offers a map view, highlighting countries with most/least number of improvements.



Figure 4.3.11: Country Statistics map view

4.3.5 Current Improvements

The "Current Improvements" report provides a list of the currently active improvements as per specific IRP instance. The report shows the improved prefix and the providers from and to which the traffic was redirected. It also provides the reason for the improvement, along with the performance values before and after the traffic was rerouted.

0	OCTION								۵ 🔥	жø	C harriert	A samis -
0	Reports	> Current Improv	ements -			Carlo HE RAMO			•) (Export	a. •)	m 0	Last 24 Hours T
al.											AAVE	FOR LATER LIQUES BE
24		Time 🛩	Prefix	ASN	AS Name	Loss	Latency	Fram	To	Туре	nd	0
2	1	16:39:09	79,177,03,0/24	8551	Bezen International Ltd.	0 + 0 0	2 96 → 90	ORANGE	StametMD	10		D
0	3	10.39.08	115.231.28.0/29	58461	Uninariet Hostmaster	(2) → 10	II 122 → 273	GRANGE	StametMD	30		
96) 1.5	3	16.33002	183:134.56.0/23	58461	thinanet Hostinaster	() 50 → A3	276 → 304	StarnetMD	DRANGE	- 00		0
10	4	16:38:56	117.27.234.0/24	1 83774	Chinanet Hostmaster	(1) 57 → 96	≝ 317 — 272	StametMD	URANGE	5		
	- 5	163856	49.250.232.0/22	131445	APNIC Hostmaster	0 0+0	812 → 353	StarbetMD	ORANGE	8		0
¢.	- 29	16:38:56	203.135.112.0422	58461	Drimanet Hostmoster	() 40 ÷ 31	202 - 278	ORMIGE	StametMD	.00		
반응	3	16.38.55	49.230.206.0/22	191445	APARC Hostmaster	0 + 0	<u>5</u> 579 - 272	StarnetkaD	DRANGE	Ξ.		
	8	163856	79,177,43,0/24	8651	Bateg international Ltd.	42 → 0	2 88 + 89	GRANGE	StametMD	(@))		
		16:38:50	212 54 224 0/21	2818	Hec	0 0 - 0	∑ 0 − 48	GRANIGE	StametMD	Ŧ		D
	10	16:38:50	183.131.216.0/25	58461	Chinanet Hostmuster	(j) 24 → 20	X 295 + 257	ORANGE	StametMD	00		0
	.0.	16:38:50	122,224,192,0/24	58461	Ohimathet Hostmaster	25 → 0	2 200 - 257	ORMISE	StametMD	.40		D
	12	16:38:50	122.229.12.022	58401	Chimanet Hostinaster	0 22 → 0	🛣 276 — 279	Star (withind	DRANGE	-10		
	38	163850	184.30.0.0/22	7470	RO TRUENTERNET TH	() 68 → 30	1 79 + 180	ORANGE	StametMD	:00.1		0
	14	16:38:50	122.224,104,0/22	58467	Chinanet Hostmaster	\Rightarrow 25 \rightarrow 0	₹ 272 - 276	GRANGE	StametMD	-		D.
	15	1638.43	101.43.224.0/19	45090	APNIC Hostmaster	d) 19 → 9	$271 \rightarrow 263$	StarbetMD	CRANGE	10		0
	-19	16:35:37	203.194.128.0/21	9729	APARE Hostmaster	$0 94 \rightarrow 45$	273 → 284	CRANGE	ScametMD	.00		
₽.	17	10:35:37	27.958.122.023	1.55774	thinariet Holtmaster	<u>(0)</u> 52 → 0	1 SU1 - 226	ORANGE	StametMD	10		D

Figure 4.3.12: Current Improvements

• The "ASN" field can be empty in case there is no information about the AS number (a prefix belongs to) in the ASN dictionary. As soon as the ASN information is available in the dictionary, the field will be filled accordingly.

4.3.6 Exchanges Statistics

The "Exchanges statistics" report lists specific information regarding communication with peers on Internet Exchanges. Filters help identify the required details.

									SAVE FOR LATER TOURS BE
	Time 🛩	Next Hop	Peer ASN	Peer AS Name	Provider	IP Version	Volame Guttound	Volume Inbound	Packets Outbound
17	01-00-23	153-17-78-22	60602	Indvare-Prim SIII.	MOR	- 4	751 WB	0 Bytes	00810
2	01-36-23	193 17 78 12	43289	Tratsia SRL	MOR	1.4	135 MB	D Bytes	46,292
	01-06-23	103.17.70.11	59758	MixeCloud 58.	MOR	.4	4.2.95	0 Byles	3.305.615
34	01-08-23	103.17.78.33	8024	Moldtalizzoni SA	MDK	- 4	2.4 68	0 89521	483.670
8	01-56-23	193.17.78.44	15636	Aras impeas r1.	MOR	4	相位用	D Ryders	2,506,967
16	01-08-23	103.17.78.35	8926	Moldtelecom SA	MDR	- 4	29 GB	0 Byttes	1,659,464
7	01-08-23	193.17.78.10	25454	ORANGE MOLDOWL 5.4.	MOR	4	16 GB	0 Bytes	2845,426
31	01-06-23	102.17.78.17	15723	MOLDCILL S.A.	MDX	4	153 MIL	D Byten	20,743
.2	01-08-23	198.17.78.7	29.279	Information Technology and C	MÉRK	. 4	70 MB	D Hybas	24,593
30	01-06-23	193 17 78 32	8926	Moldbelecom SiG	. MDIX	5.4	84 MB	D Bytes	17.948
11	01-09-23	193-17.78.15	31252	StarNet Solutii SRI	MDW	.4	es gu	D Byten	4.473,835
32	01-08-23	193.17.78.14	200019	ALEXHOST SRL	MOIK	- A -	267 MB	0 Bytes	168,958
				1 - 12 of 12 Results found					

Figure 4.3.13: Exchanges Statistics

4.3.7 Historical Records

The "Historical Records" report contains a complete list of active and inactive improvements that were made by a particular IRP instance.

CTION								٩	A A O	O hoperty-	A, samis
Reports	Historical Records	r =-			Cammun			•	Export 10		Last 24 Hours T
										ALL S	0418101010488
	Time ~	Withdrawn	Prefix	ASN	From		Loss		Latency	То	Type
	363916	01-01-75-08.00.00	29.181.72.0/24	8551	StarnetMD		$\alpha\tau \to \alpha$	3	85 + 85	ORANGE	
2	18:39:16	01-01-76 08:00:00	109,66.0.0/24	8551	stametwo		$82 \rightarrow 0$	3	87 -+ 86	ORANGE	12
э.	16.39716	01-01-76 OB:00:00	20,183,180,0/24	8551	StarnetMD	10	95 ÷ 0	1	89 -= 86	ORANGE	15
a	16:39:09	01-01-76-06:00:00	115.231.28.0/28	58461	ORANGE	a	29 -+ 19	3	272 -= 273	StametMD	02
ÿ.	16:39:02	01-01-76-08:00:00	983.134.58.0723	55401	StarnetMD	. a	50 - 40	13	276 -= 304	ORANGE	100
6	16:38:55	01-01-76-08:00:00	203.135.112.0/22	58461	ORANGE		40 - 21	3	202 -= 278	StarnetMD	B
3	16:38:55	01-01-76 OB.00300	49(29)(208)0/32	131446	StametHD		0 - 0		379 + 272	URMAGE	Ξ
8.	163855	01-01-76 08:00:00	20.172.48.0034	8551	ORANGE	. 01	42 + 0	1 4	88 -+ 88	StannetME	в
9	163850	01-01-76-06:00:00	183.131.216.021	58461	ORANGE		28 - 20	3	295 - 297	StametMD	100
10	1628.50	01-01-76 08:00:00	122.224.192.0/24	55461	ORMNIGE		$26 \rightarrow 0$	3	280 -= 257	StarnetMD	10
1.5	16(38)50	01-01-76 OR 00:00	122,229,12,0/22	58461	StarnetMD		$32 \Rightarrow 0$	3	275 -= 273	ORANGE	
禄	18.38.50	01-01-76 06:00:00	184.30.0.0/22	7470	CRANGE		68 -= 30	3	179 ÷ 183	StanvelMD	02
13	163855	01-01-76 OB 00:00	122.324.104.0/22	58461	ORANGE	10	25 ÷ 0	3	272 -= 276	StannetMD	18
14	16:38:37	01-01-76-08:00:00	27,159(122.0/28	193774	ORANGE		52 - 0	3	301 -= 295	StametMD	02
15	163837	01-01-76 OR 00100	121.207.248.0/24	133774	StarnetMD	. a	100 -+ 65	3	0 ightarrow 309	ORANGE	10
18.	16.58.31	01-01-76-08-00:00	122.224.104.0528	55-901	StametMQ		10 + 15	3	27% -= 274	ORANGE	B
iř.	16.56.31	01-01-76-06:00:00	152,136,108,0/25	45090	StanetAD		15 -= 0		328 - 204	GRANGE	12

Figure 4.3.14: Historical Records

4.3.8 Improved Prefixes Within Probed

This report offers overall statistics on the number of explored prefixes and the rate of the improvemed ones per day, week and month.

~	OCTION									
(2) (2)	Reports	· Improved Prefixes Within Prol	sed -				((@)	Export to	
- Rec									AAVE FOR	A 188 COLUMN 84
**	01	1000	Explored	prefixes	Improves	i prefixes		limproverni	ent rate (W)	
2	1	Perus	(Pv4	iPv6	IPµ4	(PyG		(Pv4	P4	
1F -	4	Today.	125238	2565	27024	6		21.58	0.19	
80	2	This week	019425	16580	181533	68		22.15	0.41	
10	- 13	This month.	3047738	70835	503508	380		21.18	0,54	
0 #										
₽.										

Figure 4.3.15: Improved Prefixes Within Probed

4.3.9 Improved Traffic Volume

This report offers overall statistics on the amount of total traffic and improved traffic on a daily, weekly and monthly basis.

0	NOCTION							a 🔭	s e i o	Superior A	Ç anînin
(2)	Bennets	Improved Traffic Volcom					-	m			
0	Nepurca 7	inproved traine recent					Contraction			diver.	
al.										AAVE FOR LATER I	0.0004.03
¥		Period	Total	traffic	Improv	ed traffic			Improved (%)		
1			(Py4	IPv6	1Py4	(PNS			1Pv4 1Pv6		
110	1	Today	45 GB	1.7 GB	18 08	215 MB			40.38 TZ:08		
100	2	This week	140 GB	6.2.58	45 58	362 MB			50.62 5.96		
10	ä	This mailth.	1,7.78	140 GB	509 GB	14.58			29.53 9.37		

Figure 4.3.16: Improved Traffic Volume

4.3.10 Improvements to Exchanges

The "Improvements to Exchanges" report contains a complete list of current improvements where the new provider is an Internet Exchange. The report includes data about improved prefixes and their relative traffic by means of last-minute and average bandwidth usage. The average bandwidth is estimated based on current hour statistics.

~	NOCTION												6	6.0	Conner-	A emili
0	Reports	i > limpi	ovements To Ex	changes -							-	o customant	(60) b	erno Lab		ar ta binin 😤
ud ad		Host	Time	Prefix	ASN	from	то	Next Hop	Peer ASN	Peer AS Name	Age	Prob	Турс	nd	Istimated avg SW	BW in last minute
Q,	36	-	15-07-20	188,266,122,0/24	8926	Starrad	MDO	193.17.78.35	8426	Moldielecom SA		ct.	Ξ.	2007	1995	10
8	3	0	15-07-20	188,208,120,0(24	8926	Starriet	MDIX	193,17.78.55	8928	Moldtelecom sA		(0)	12	- 10	562	22
	3	0	15-07-20	89.41.96.0/19	8926	starret	MERX	193.17.78.53	eran.	Moldhelecom SA			2	1	449	2
¢	4	0	15-07-20	178.132.160.0/19	8926	stamet	MDIX	193,17.78.53	8920	Moldlelecom sa			Ξ.	- 10		
								1 - 4 of 4 Results	found							

Figure 4.3.17: Improvements to Exchanges

4.3.11 Instances Status (available as a widget only)

The "Instances Status" offers a quick view of the state of IRP instances and their corresponding components.

() Chisin	au Lab				×
🕐 Demo	Lab				^
	Irpspand:	DISABLED	Core:	UP	
	Explorer:	UP	BGPd:	UP	
	Irpflowd:	UP	trpapid:	UP	
	irppushd:	UP			

Figure 4.3.18: Instances Status

4.3.12 Monitor History

The "Monitor History" report highlights the time, monitor details, and the monitor state per provider, facilitating the tracing of various issues on the network and in any particular IRP instance configuration.

								aporta w	Decorrect.
									AAVE FOR LATER LOUPE BE
	Time ~	Provider	Next Hop	Monitor Typie	PBR State	PBR Observed Hop	FBR Disg Hop	BGP Int Mon State	80P Ext Mon State
1	22.08-29 11:27:51	StametMO		tgpintTransn				OF	
2	22-08-23 11:27:51	StatuetMD		SignertTransit				DB	
7	22-09-23 10:52:31	StametMD		bgpintTrunsit				Fell	
4	22-08-25 10:01:58	stanuedro		pibetry and m	Fail		2401.320 fff 1066: 17128		(¥)
â	22-08-23 10:40:01	StametMD		bgpExtTransit					Fail
6	22.08-23.10(24:3)	StametMD		bgpExtTransit					CR.
7	22-08-23 10:24:18	StametMO		pt#Transit	DK		2401-320 mm.bbd5; 1/128		
3	22-08-23 10:23-11	StametMD		bgpiritTransis				Fatl	
20 22- 22-	08-23 10 (24:3) 08-23 10 (24:18 08-23 10 (23:11	StarmetMD StarmetMD StarmetMD		tegeExtTransit ptrTransit tegePintTransit 1-8	DR of & Results found		avol azormatos, in ae	Fail	08

Figure 4.3.19: Monitor History

4.3.13 Monitor Status

The "Monitor Status" will report the status of the IRP BGP Internal and External Monitors for each of the configured providers. BGP Monitors monitor the provider BGP session using SNMP protocol and the ICMP/UDP control packets.

When one of the monitors is reported as failed, IRP will withdraw the improvements made towards this peer.

PBR states as a Policy Based Routing, is the mechanism used to ensure that IRP probing packets follow the preconfigured peer and therefore are correct.

0:	ocnav					e • 4 1 0 •	ms: Smith
(0)		Marine Brings					
1	adore	worker statut					deux.
14							(MATTINIATIS CONTRACT
940		Provider	Provider Status	PE# State	PER Disg Mag	1827 Internal Menter	INTP External Monitor
~	1.	Nodert	anana .	14	2001 (Jbb/Pwt 19) 1	146	10
14	1	Pressing 2	Presser	DK	2001 and #Waldon 1	100	-
0	3	- internet Socharge	Training.	LinkSowy	16.03363/04300138866-364	Weiner	LINESHAF
$ \underline{\nu} $							
•							
0							
#1							

Figure 4.3.20: Monitor Status

4.3.14 Platform Overview

The "Platform Overview" provides information on the rate of improvements based upon latency, loss and cost for a particular IRP instance. This report can be used for a quick overview of an IRP instance performance and improvements. The report displays statistics for IPv4/IPv6 separately, while widget added to a dashboard shows aggregated data.

One can see here that almost all the improved IPv4 routes had a loss drop of 20% or more. For 61% of the improved routes the loss was fully eliminated. There are also 16% of the improved routes, which were redirected from a complete blackout. The report also provides the amount of the accomplished route improvements made, based upon latency, cost and commit level.

1439 TOTAL IMPROVED PREFIXES IPV4	109 TOTAL IMPROVED PREFIXES IPV6
1094 LOSS IMPROVEMENTS 345 LATENCY IMPROVEMENTS	109 LOSS IMPROVEMENTS 0 LATENCY IMPROVEMENTS
0 93% by 20% or more more	0% by 20% or more 0% by 20% or more
61% 23% by 50% or more loss	97% 0% 0% 0% 0% or more
C 16% melded 100% loss	100% avoided 103% foss-
O CONGESTION AND OUTAGES DETECTED	O CONSESSION AND OUTAGES DETECTED
0 bypassed 0 bypassed congestions outage	0 bypassed 0 bypassed outage
0 reducest cost 0 atijusted	testaulte 0 reduced cost 0

Figure 4.3.21: Platform Overview

4.3.15 Prefix Improvement Rate by Cause

This report offers overall statistics on improvements rate, based upon performance reasons, commit control, and cost reasons on a daily, weekly, and monthly basis.

~	NOCTION										
0	Reports	- Prefix improvement Rate B	by Cause				m	.)	Evenet to		
1									AAVES	OFLATERI	
×		Period	Performance impr	rovement rate (%)	Cost improve	mient rate (%)		Commit improve	rnent rate (%)		
4			(Pvi	Pré	IPµ4	(PAG		(Pv4	PH		
8	.4	Totlay	99.96	100.00				0.04			
94.) 	2	This week	99.97	100.00				0.02			
6	-3	this manth.	99.98	100.00				0.62			

Figure 4.3.22: Prefix Improvement Rate by Cause

4.3.16 Prefix Statistics

This report lists specific prefixes with relevant monthly values such as traffic volume and number of improvements or current unique and top hosts values for a selected IRP instance.

NOCT	TION Londing							۵	X A O O ==	ani - "R, iainii
R	leports	> Prefix Statistics =					(and we have not have	sector (•) (Export 10	· • • •
										NAME FOR LATER TRUPS OF
	•	Time	Prefix	ASN	A5 Name	Country	Volume	Improvements 🗢	Unique Ips	Top Hosts
	1	03.08-23	120,87,12,0/24	17622	ChinaUnicom Hostmaster	Dtitta	230 MB	797	Ŧ	φ.
	82	01-08-23	128.134.207.0/24	10060	AS Manager	South Koren	15 MB	675	10 E	do
	1	01-05-23	58.251.92.0/24	125061	ChinaUnicom Hostmaster	Duna	306 MB	974	0	0
	34	01-08-23	120.87.13.024	17623	Chinadation Holimadar	1210 a	245 MB	6.713	12	0
	4	01-08-23	120.97.2,0/24	17622	Chinaunicom Hostmaster	China .	225 MB	653	1	0
	19	01-08-23	112 15 237 0/24	56(A1)	AFNK: Hostmaster	DNRA	201 MB	651	t (0
	7	01-08-23	95.149.157.0/24	56046	APNIC Hostmaster	Dime	316 MH	654	1	0
		01-08-23	36.143.152.0/24	56046	ATRIC Histmaster	China	275 MB	648	f ::	0
	9	01-08-23	117.27.228.028	1.83778	ETerlanet mostmaster	rhina	237 Mit	642	T	Φ.
	10	01-08-23	117.195.39.0/24	56040	APNIC Hustmaster	Dires	284 MB	643	t:	0
	-11	91-08-23	157,148,95,0024	136958	ChinaGelcom Hostmaster	Drifta	223 MH	637	1	0
	12	01-08-23	211.148.16.0/24	4B12	Shi jin	China	290 MB	634	1 .5	-ep
	13	01-08-23	112,17.39.0/24	56041	APRIC Hestmaster	Drina	334 MB	625	Z.	0
	14	01-08-23	223 87.101.0/24	56000	APRIC HISTORIA	thute	100 MI	6.24	10	0
	15	01-08-23	58,255175,0/24	136953	ChineUnicom Hostmaster	Dina	274 MB	622	¥).	0
)E	03-08-23	58.64,115.0/24	133481	APRIC Hostmaster	Thatland	256 MB	016 .		0
	12	01-08-23	218 205 18 024	56046	APRIC HENOMASTER	Dina	310 MB	616		
	- 10	03-08-73	20 226 81 0 04	1.53481	ATM/P Livering online	Thatland	75.0 MIL	617		0

Figure 4.3.23: Prefix Statistics

Note that Prefix Statistics report offers a map view with the regions navigation options, highlighting the parts of the world where either most traffic or the highest number of improvements were made.



Figure 4.3.24: Prefix Statistics map view

4.3.17 Probes Today

The "Probes Today" report provides probing details, including probes that did not warrant an improvement or failed completely. The report shows probed prefixes and the selected probing IPs in that prefix with details about probe state and actual measurements across all providers. Missing details for some providers, for example for partial providers or Internet exchanges, indicate that either the provider was stopped, the prefix is not serviced by the provider, or a probing IP was not identified and the probe has failed completely.

Icons and coloring are used in the report to highlight data for example if an improvement exists for the prefix, or whether there's a 100% loss. Filtering can be used to quickly analyze the provided data. See also: Probes Today.

Report	ts > Probes T	oday –						· • •	Export to	(Siber solania	· • 0	LAST 24 Hour
												IAVIE FOR LATINE LICE
٠	$\mathrm{Time} \! \sim $	Profile	Probed IP	ASN	Probe State	Probing Source		SkannetMD Lots Latency	cn. Loss	Lutiency	Loss	Latenty:
Ŧ.	172711	111.204.0.0118	111,204.0.0	4928	08	Outage Detection	6 %	312 ms	0.%	299 ms		
Ē.	17:27:11	119.40.0,0/21	119,40.0.0	4837	0 +®	Outage Detection	80.%	226 ms	0 %	323 mà		
3)	17.27:11	163.172.62.0/24	163.177.62.0	17623	04e	Dutage Detection	7.9	401 mi	0.%	- 310 mi		
4	12:27:11	168, 160, 234, 0/19	168.160.224.0	4818	© ®	Dutage Detection	46 m	313 ms	48.%	.291 ma		
5	122211	58.251.108.0/24	58.251.108.0	135061	@ #	Dutage Detection	3%	379 mi	0.9	323 ms		
8	17.27.0%	101.235.16.6/21	101.238.16.0	4/858	00	Outage Detection	G %4	288 mi	D N	317 mi	3	
r	1727.05	101.78.67.0723	105 76-57 0	1403717	0,00	Outage Detection	0.16	242 mi	D W	226 075		
×	17.27.0%	131,195,6d,0/18	111.195.64.0	4828	0.9	Outage Detection	0.16	230.004	D %	1113 1914	a	
9	1727.05	111.198.192.0/20	111.109.192.9	4028	0.49	Outage Detection	11 %	234 mi	0.8	STO MS		
10	17,27.65	112.65.68.0/22	112.65.68.0	17621	00	Dutage Detection	0.06	286 mi	0.16	307 ms		
11	17:27:05	114.251.0.0119	114,251.0.0	4838	08	Outage Detection	44.75	317 ms	45.%	195 ms		

Figure 4.3.25: Probes Today

4.3.18 Providers Efficiency

When operating in any given network, IRP makes numerous probes to determine the performance characteristics of alternative routes.

Provider performance report presents an aggregated view of these measurements. The data on the report highlights the average Packet Loss and average Latency as well as the number of successful and failed probes performed by the platform per each provider.

See also: Providers Efficiency

0	📀 NOCTION . a 🔥 d. 61 (D. Inspect - A. Arti											
\mathcal{O}	Repor	rts - Providers Efficiency -				· frantin · ·						
0		0.57										
ᆐ							SAME FOR LATER TO OPE AS					
展		Provider	Average RTT (ma)	Average Louis (%)	Successful Probes	Path	ed probes					
1	1	Orange	192	13	37397		107					
8	2	StarNet	182	12	37499		169					
19	3	MOR	1	5	15		4					
1				1 - 3 of 3 Results found								



4.3.19 Providers Performance and Probes (last 24 hours)

During the day IRP instances make many probes to determine performance characteristics of alternative routes. The provider performance report presents an aggregated view of these measurements for providers. The data on the report highlights Packet loss and Average latency per provider as well as the number of unique probed prefixes.

0	NOCTION				a 🔥 🖉 🖉	🗘 baanni - 🛛 A, aanni -
(?)	Reports	Denuidars Barformursa And Brobas (last 34 bours)			(m) (i)	(Lesson) a A
0	керота	A LINARD STOLEN IN THE AND TO OCE UNSEEN TO DO AT				information of the C
, eff						SAMPORIA DE LE DEPART
展		Provider	Average P	erlormanze	Unique pro	d-ed profises
4			Loss (W)	Linency (ms)	0.000	
0		DRANGE	30.45	223	-3	565
96	2	MOR	35.29	a)		17
E.		Stame64D	35.60	233	3	577
0						

Figure 4.3.27: Providers Performance and Probes (last 24 hours)

4.3.20 Top Problem ASN

The "Top Problem ASN" report reveals the most problematic Autonomous Systems that the monitored networks are sending traffic to. It does that by showing how many times the traffic going to that AS was rerouted by a particular IRP instance.

0	NOCTION				
(2)	Remote - Too Brokley ATN -				
	weputs - rup Fromen Asit			-) (infloring	m A. Distribution 1
al					SAME FOR LATER TRUPS OF
-	¥.	ASN	A5 Name	Problems ~	
2	1	8591	Bezeg International Ltd.	5330	
127.4	2	4608	ChinaUnicom Houmiaster	4284	
Q.	7	56046	APNIC Hostmaster	3194	
14	4	sean	APNIC HOSTILIADAY	2380	
٢	<u>a</u>	56047	APNIC Hostmanter	1894	
¢	s:	58461	Chinanet Hostmaster	16B1	
莊	7	4812	Shijin	1458	
		23724	Chinaset Hostmaster	1414	
		96040	APRIC HISTORIA	1327	
	10	131445	APINIC Hostmoster	1157	
	78	135481	APNK, Hustmaster	1940	
	12	17489	IRT-HATHWAY-IN	1011	
	13	51836	APNIC Hestmoster	908	
	14	17982	APNIC Holimaday	629	
	15	45090	APNIC Hustmaster	762	
	16	23693	Ariel Romanio	672	
	17	17622	ChieaUnican Hostmuster	644	
₽.	18	131774	APUIC Hostmanker	544	

Figure 4.3.28: Top Problem ASN

4.3.21 Top Volume ASN

The "Top Volume AS" report shows the Autonomous Systems with the highest volume of traffic coming from the monitored network. It can help you understand your traffic flow directions. If according to this report a specific AS has significantly more traffic than the others, then the network operator may consider getting a direct connection to this AS, to reduce traffic costs.

0	OCTION International				a 🔥 🗛 💿	Charpert - A, service -
(?)	Reports > Top Volum	e ASN		(Annual 1997) (1997)	•) (Export 10	
9						
fla.						SAME OF LATER COUPS IS
¥		ASN	A3 Name	Volume ~	95th Inbound (Mbps)	95th Outboard (Mbps)
2	1	165.09	Amazon.com, Inc.	8.8 ТЭ		105.1
181		15169	Google LLC	2.678		0.6
8		4808	ChinaUnicam Hostmaster	1.4.78		0.2
10		566.92	CILCO DpeelDN5, LLC	1.2 18		0.0
0	ŝ	8557	Bezeig international ata.	1.1 19		6.0
¢	14	31252	StarNet Struth SRL	0.9 18		0.1
祥.	Ŧ	\$6047	APNIC Hostmaster	721 GR		0.2
		56046	APRIC Hostmaster	665 GB		6.2
		25720	INT-CHIMMET-CN	606 G21	12	0.2
	10	56041	ARNE Hostmaster	477.68		0.1
		4812	Stept	ara di		0.1
	12	4765	APRIC Hostmaster	374 GB		0.1
	13	58461	Chinanet Histmaster	113 68		0.1
	14	17488	IRT-EXTERNALIN	302 GJ		0.1
	75	13335	Cloudflore, inc.	270 68		0.1
	76	133481	APNIC Hostmaster	267 GB		0.0
	17	26599	TELERÔMICA BRASIL 5 A	258.08	121	0.0
₽.	10	4877	IT ALCH	241.02		

Figure 4.3.29: Top Volume ASN

4.3.22 Top Volume Prefixes

The "Top volume prefixes" displays a list of prefixes sorted by the total volume transferred to these remote networks.

~	NOCTION		Q 🔥 🖄 🥨 🗘 Instant
	Reports -> Top Volume Prefixes		()encourses)
三		Poels 15,195.0.017	Valume -> 95 GB
11P Q	1	18.159.0.017 18.159.0.016	57 čá 48 GB
0	4	15, 116, 0, 67 A 37, 202 a 0, 118	ar ca at ca
Ф #	÷	92115128.019 217.26 146.000	15 GP 15 GP
	8 9 10	17,248,172,5923 185,198,42,0722 95,182,76,0/24	14 GB 15 GA 11 GB
	11	89.28.0.017 78.129.0.016	10 (# 15 GB
	18	108-185-128.0718 142:255-181.024	8.7 G8 8.6 G8
	15 36	35.75.0.0.17 8.71.0.0.16	7.8 GB 8.4 GB
R	17	95.65.0.047 142.259.184.6/24	7.6.08 7.6.08

Figure 4.3.30: Top Volume Prefixes

4.4 Graphs

The GMI graphs are visual representations of data found in the reports. They provide an opportunity to quickly identify problems in the network, as well as forecast periodic changes in the traffic patterns of specific IRP instances and the overall network behavior. For each graph you can adjust the time period which you want to get the results for.

() Unless otherwise noted, all graphs are plotted using 5 minute intervals.

2	IOCTION		۵. ۸.	A O Channel -	,8, sam)s -
3	AU Graphs			Q Search Cherry	
all	Improvements		Traffic		
統工	📈 Improvements by Cause	\$	(ASN Traffic Heatmap		>
2	M Improvements by IP Version	(\$)	N Commit Control Improvements by Provider		
e.	C Improvements by Proking Source	>	💉 Prefixes Recouted from Provider		>
Ð	attency Destination	>	N Prefixes Rerouted to Provider		>
1	at Latency Values (ms)	\$	(b) Probed and Improved Volumes		>
	stil Loss Rates	>	Providers		
	📈 New and Retry Improvements	,	Readwidth Usage and Improvements		>
	N Performance Improvements	(¢)	,⊳√ Bandwidth Usage per Provider		
	1 Probed Profixes and Improvements	>	A Latency Improvements by Provider		
	📈 Probes Today	,	📈 Loss Improvements by Provider		>
	(9 Problem Destinations	>	🚋 Overall Improvements Type by Provider		>
	Unique Probed/Improved Prefixes	\$	E Overall Reported Prefixes by Provider		

Figure 4.4.1: Graphs menu

To add any given graph to a dashboard, export it or print, consult the instructions provided in section 4.3

4.4.1 ASN Traffic Heatmap

ASN Traffic Heatmap is the graphical illustration of the AS traffic percentage which highlights the total amount of traffic by ASN and the calculated percentage from total traffic.

Each ASN is represented by a colored heatmap cell, with darker shades indicating higher traffic volume and lighter shades indicating lower traffic volume. The graph legend explains the color coding scheme used in the heatmap further.



Figure 4.4.2: ASN Traffic Heatmap

4.4.2 Bandwidth Usage and Improvements

Bandwidth usage and improvements chart superimposes graphs for easy analysis and comparison of how improvement counts correlate with bandwidth.



Figure 4.4.3: Bandwidth Usage and Improvements

4.4.3 Bandwidth Usage per Provider

The Bandwidth Usage graph shows the total usage for each of the providers. It allows you to compare the current traffic volume to the current 95th percentile and the commit 95th. The graph provides average, maximum and minimum traffic usage values for each of the providers during the selected time period.



Figure 4.4.4: Bandwidth Usage per Provider

4.4.4 Commit Control Improvements by Provider

If the Commit Control algorithm is enabled on a selected IRP instance, this graph will display an overview of all the commit improvements that were enforced by the platform for a specific time period.



Figure 4.4.5: Commit Control Improvements by Provider

4.4.5 Improvements by Cause

The "Improvements by Cause" graph shows the improvements made by a specific IRP instance based upon performance, cost, commit, and outage detection. Various problem patterns can be detected in compliance with the platform's activity shown in this graph. Different patterns can be noticed depending on the improvement mode that is currently running.



Figure 4.4.6: Improvements by Cause

4.4.6 Improvements by IP Version

This graph shows the number of improved prefixes by either IPv4 or IPv6 protocol.



Figure 4.4.7: Improvements by IP Version

4.4.7 Improvements by Probing Source

The graph displays the percentage of improvements that are differentiated by the probing source including Commit Control, Outage Detection, VIP Probing, Regular, and Retry Probing.



Figure 4.4.8: Improvements by Probing Source

4.4.8 Latency Destination

The Latency Improvements report presents an overview for average latency values before and after specific IRP instance optimization during a selected time period and depicts them across the following populations:

- Sample destinations that cover good and problematic destinations that an IRP instance probed during the selected time period
- Problematic destinations cover those routes/prefixes that IRP assessed to have excessive latency rates and identified a better route via a different upstream provider
- + 50% or more cover those destinations where IRP was able to identify a route with latency improvements of 50% or more
- 20% or more cover those destinations where IRP was able to identify a route with latency improvements of 20% or more



Figure 4.4.9: Latency Destination

4.4.9 Latency Improvements by Provider

Graph displays a representation of the average number of latency-based improvements for each provider per selected IRP instance in five minute intervals. Specific provider lines can be removed from the graph by clicking the provider name in the graph's legend.



Figure 4.4.10: Latency Improvements by Provider

4.4.10 Latency Values (ms)

Latency values bar-chart highlights the latency averages before and after improvement for the designated groups of destinations.



Figure 4.4.11: Latency Values (ms)

4.4.11 Loss Improvements by Provider

Graph displays a representation of the average number of loss-based improvements for each provider per selected IRP instance in five minute intervals.



Figure 4.4.12: Loss Improvements by Provider

4.4.12 Loss Rates

Loss values bar-chart highlights the packet loss averages before and after improvement for the designated groups of destinations.

Sampled destinations cover good and problematic destinations that registered traffic flowing to during a selected timeframe. Problem destinations include only the routes with packet loss improved by specific IRP instances.

Loss eliminated displays Problem destinations that an IRP instance was able to improve to a better route with zero loss.

Loss reduced: displays Problem destinations that IRP was able to improve but could not reduce loss altogether.



Figure 4.4.13: Loss Rates

4.4.13 New and Retry Improvements

After a particular improvement is made, IRP analyzes the path periodically. If the improvement is still valid, the platform leaves it as it is. The graph shows the number of improvements made by a selected IRP platform for the first time as related to those, which were simply confirmed after re-probing.



Figure 4.4.14: New and Retry Improvements

4.4.14 Overall Improvements Type by Provider

Graph shows the number of performance improvements vs other types of improvements per provider for a selected IRP instance.



Figure 4.4.15: Overall Improvements Type by Provider

4.4.15 Overall Rerouted Prefixes by Provider

The "Overall rerouted prefixes by provider" graph provides the number of prefixes that were rerouted from and to each of the providers. In the example below, the traffic exchange between the providers is balanced. However, if the difference between the outgoing and incoming traffic is significant, then the quality of that provider's network should be questioned. "In" represents prefixes rerouted to a provider, "Out" represents prefixes rerouted from a provider. The "Excess In/Out" values represent the difference between the number of prefixes rerouted to a particular provider and the number of prefixes rerouted from this provider.



Figure 4.4.16: Overall Rerouted Prefixes by Provider

4.4.16 Performance Improvements

The "Performance Improvements" graph displays prefixes which were improved based upon a performance reason. By following this graph, the solved loss and latency issues, occurring in the network, can be monitored.

This graph provides the average, maximum and minimum number of improvements for each of the improvement reasons during the selected time frame. The maximum peaks are indicators of a loss or latency problem in the network.



Figure 4.4.17: Performance Improvements

4.4.17 Prefixes Rerouted from Provider

The current graph displays the number of prefixes that were rerouted from a specific provider in order to resolve performance or cost issues.



Figure 4.4.18: Prefixes Rerouted from Provider

4.4.18 Prefixes Rerouted to Provider

The graph displays the number of prefixes that were rerouted to a specific provider in order to resolve performance or cost issues.



Figure 4.4.19: Prefixes Rerouted to Provider

4.4.19 Probed and Improved Volumes

The pie chart graph displays the amount of traffic volume improved by a particular IRP instance out of the total traffic volume.



Figure 4.4.20: Probed and Improved Volumes

4.4.20 Probed Prefixes and Improvements

The "Probed prefixes and Improvements" graph shows the number of improvements (Loss, Latency, Commit Control and Other) per selected time period as well as the amount of total probed prefixes.



Figure 4.4.21: Probed Prefixes and Improvements

4.4.21 Probes per Provider

The graph shows the number of probes for each provider for categories such as packet loss and latency, as well as the total count of probes.



Figure 4.4.22: Probes per Provider

4.4.22 Probes Today

The "Probes Today" graph provides a visual representation of the probes performed within the last 24 hours, including probes that did not warrant an improvement or failed completely. See also: Probes Today.



Figure 4.4.23: Probes Today

4.4.23 Problem Destinations

Represents a pie chart with the distribution of improved destinations based on Packet Loss reason. It shows for what percentage of destinations Packet Loss was reduced and for what percentage of problematic destinations Loss was eliminated completely.



Figure 4.4.24: Problem Destinations

4.4.24 Provider Performance

During the day IRP instances make many probes to determine performance characteristics of alternatives routes.

Provider performance chart presents an aggregated view of this measurements for providers. The data on the report highlights Packet loss and Average latency per provider putting the provider with best packet loss data at the top.

	٩	* A Ø	C hannel ~	A, iamii -
0				
0				
lla.				
X				
0.				
©				
¢				
株				

Figure 4.4.25: Provider Performance

4.4.25 Providers Bandwidth Usage

The Providers bandwidth usage graph illustrates inbound, outbound, and total bandwidth details on the same page as per a specific IRP instance. It allows cross-comparison between providers. The chart includes options to hide/show providers of interest during a selected period via the graph legend.


Figure 4.4.26: Providers Bandwidth Usage

4.4.26 Providers Efficiency

The horizontal bar charts are the graphical representation of the specific measurement results (packet loss, latency, successful and failed probes) obtained by IRP while performing numerous probes via all the providers.

Note:

- The provider with the best packet loss data is always placed on top of the others
- Filtering by date range and providers allows reviewing of past data or average performance over longer time intervals as well as showing/hiding specific providers.



Figure 4.4.27: Providers Efficiency

While some providers seem better performing (for example, MDIX in the provided screen capture), the fact that they display a much smaller number of probes clearly indicates they are Internet Exchanges with only a few peers interchanging data with a given network.

A table view with exact details of the data is available in the report form as well. See also: Providers Efficiency

4.4.27 Total and Improved Traffic

This graph allows users to see the positive impact of IRP instances on the network. It provides the amount of inbound/outbound improved traffic, as related to the total inbound/outbound traffic.



Figure 4.4.28: Total and Improved Traffic

4.4.28 Total Bandwidth Usage

The graph shows total in bound, outbound bandwidth as well as the In/Out 95th value as per specific IRP instance.



Figure 4.4.29: Total Bandwidth Usage

4.4.29 Unique Probed/Improved Prefixes

The "Unique Probed/Improved Prefixes" graph shows the number of improvements per time unit as reported to the total probed unique prefixes.



Figure 4.4.30: Unique Probed/Improved Prefixes

4.5 Inbound

The GMI's Inbound section is visually divided into two parts, each containing a set of links to reports, graphs, rules, and configuration options for both the Inbound Performance Optimization and the Inbound Commit Control features.

i The details on the Inbound Commit Control and Inbound Performance Optimization configuration are provided in the following sections: Inbound Commit Control and Inbound performance optimization configuration .

~	NOCTION			٩	A & 0	O Second ~	A, samis -
0	Inbound Performance Optimization		Inbound Commit Control				
X	Inbound Porformance Feed	3	O Inbound Commit Control Configuration				>
ii Q	3 Inbound Performance History	>	Enbound Traffic Distribution				•
d'	Inbound Performance Rules	>	Current inbound Improvements				>
•	O Inbound Performance Configuration	>	Inbound Improvements History				>
众 祖	all Inbound Performance Report	3	E Moderated Inbound Improvements				>
			📻 Historical Inbound				

Figure 4.5.1: Inbound section

4.5.1 Inbound Commit Control

Starting with version 3.4 IRP introduced the Inbound bandwidth optimization feature, the configuration and reports for which are available in GMI.

4.5.1.1 Current Inbound Improvements

The "Current Inbound Improvements" report provides a list of the currently active improvements. The report shows the improved prefix and the providers from and to which the traffic was redirected. It also provides the reason, which the improvement was based upon.

If necessary, specific improvements can be manually deleted by clicking the check-box next to the needed prefix, afterward clicking the "Remove selected" button.

0	VOCTION						* & 0 = 0 ==	ninu v 🚊 🚊 annin v
0	Reports >	Current Inbound	Improvements -			Starriet, ORANGE, M., +	Generation 🔹	• Constant 🕈
al		Time	Prefix	Туре	Stamet	ORANGE	MDIX	0
Q		14-07-20	185.34.201.3/32	12	2		2	2
	(2)	14-07-20	185,34,201,4/32	12		*		
÷11	3	8	185342013	±1				
0					1 - 3 of 3 Results found			

Figure 4.5.2: Current Inbound Improvements

4.5.1.2 Historical Inbound

The Historical Inbound traffic report provides an overview and analysis of the incoming traffic over a selected period of time per prefixes and the associated providers.

~	NOCTION						٥	A 0	C Sup	port - ,	<mark>e,</mark> admin ∽
0	inbound	134	Historical Inbound 🤟				•	Export to		B List 24	Hours T
al X	Θ	Linei Max	I coefficient (%) represents the pe imum Throughput shows the ma	ecentage of time during the selected timefran similar speed of data transmitted over a cham	oe that the system has seen traffi- net within a one-minute interval in	coriginating from the specified net s the selected timeframe.	work prefix.				~
1É								mesughaut . N	ulume	SAVE FOR LAYER	COMPARE
Ø Z		•	Prefix	Throughput 🗇	Load Coefficient	Maximum Throughput	Туре				
	^	3	18534302.0/24 1 Orange 2 StarNet 3 MDIX	3.011 Mbps 849.407 Kbps 2.173 Mbps 0.100 bps	96.67% 96.67% 96.67% 0%	1006.220 Mbps 156.507 Mbps 1007.096 Mbps 0.100 bps	x			Qv	ow Chart
	÷	2	2n04:5ec7::/48	1.735 Mbps	96.67%	575.067 Mbps	ж			Qv	ew Chart
					1 - 2 of 2 Results foun	a					
DR											

Figure 4.5.3: Historical Inbound

The report includes a range of relevant throughput and volume metrics related to inbound traffic, such as:

- **Prefix** the network prefix associated with traffic
- **Throughput** the average rate at which data is transmitted over a given period of time for a specific prefix
- Load coefficient the percentage of time during the selected timeframe that the system has seen traffic per the specified network prefix
- Maximum throughput shows the maximum speed of data transmitted over a channel within a oneminute interval in the selected timeframe
- **Volume** this metric denotes the total amount of data transmitted or received for a specific prefix during the analyzed period
- **Count of updates** the number of updates or changes made to the traffic data related to a specific prefix

- Maximum volume similar to maximum throughput, this metric indicates the highest volume of data transmitted or received for a specific prefix during the analyzed period
- **Type** categorizes traffic based on its direction. Inbound refers to data coming into a network from external sources, while Transit represents data passing through the network without being the final destination
- **View Chart** displays a graphical representation of the throughput or volume of the inbound traffic for each specific prefix.

4.5.1.3 Inbound Improvements History

The "Inbound Improvements History" report provides a detailed list of past inbound improvement actions. The report shows the improved prefix and the new prepends count towards a provider.

~	NOCTION						<u> </u>	Support - Signation -
(A) E	Reports >	Inbound Improve	ments History –			Case *** 1110	Demo Lab) • 0 Lai ma *
all		Hest	Time-	Prefix	Provider Name	Туре	Prepends	Action
0	Ť,	0	18-07-20	185 54 301 4793	DRANGE	9	4	Added
•	20	0	14407-20	185.34.201.5/32	stamec	Ø	3	ADDeC

Figure 4.5.4: Inbound Improvements History

4.5.1.4 Inbound Traffic Distribution

The graph highlights distribution of inbound traffic across inbound prefixes and providers. Inbound traffic distribution is available in the report form as well and includes a feature to cross-compare current values with a saved inbound traffic distribution from the recent past.





4.5.1.5 Moderated Inbound Improvements

IRP includes a moderation feature that allows review and approval of Inbound improvements in GMI. If this feature is enabled, Inbound improvements are not automatically announced but instead, they are queued for review. If an inbound improvement has not been approved in time for a subsequent cycle of improvements an IRP instance will review the proposal itself and will adjust as needed thus making another recommendation.

2.0	Inbound	Moderated Inboun	d Improvements		(ANY TO ONDERSONAL) (D) HW 03	•) (Expent to_	Orange StarNet. M.	 Lief 34 Hours T
1								SWETTHE LATER COMPLEXE
E		Time ~	Orange	StarNet	MDIX	Prefix	Туре	
2	3	63/09/01		6.159		2x04/5ec7:048	52	
6	22	03/05/21	0	+(5)		185.34,202,0/24	34	
	2					185.34,201.5/24		
					1 - 3 of 3 Results found			

Figure 4.5.6: Moderated Inbound Improvements

Inbound Improvements moderation highlights the number of additional prepends proposed by IRP and allows submitting or rejecting individual improvements as well as a batch of selected improvements.

4.5.2 Inbound Performance Optimization

The Inbound Performance Optimization capability was added to the Intelligent Routing Platform starting with version 4.0. The feature is based on IRP's automated network performance metrics identification algorithm and the use of customer traffic engineering (TE) capabilities of the client's providers. How Inbound performance works:Inbound performance optimization

4.5.2.1 Inbound Performance Feed

Inbound Performance Feed displays a list of inbound network performance improvements (per single IRP instance) that have been suggested, automatically applied, or manually enabled by a GMI user according to the pre-established set of Inbound Optimization rules. Each active/suggested inbound improvement entry contains the following details:

- Status indicating whether the improvement is active/inactive
- **Improvement Type** indicating if the improvement is Automated (suggested and activated by the system), Moderated (suggested by the system but not yet enabled by the user) or Manual (manually enabled by the user)

Description contains the name of the rule which triggered a particular action

- TE Mark represents the Traffic Engineering community used within a particular rule
- AS Path Match / BGP Community offers details on the selection criteria of the prefixes that are due to be improved as per the rule

Confirmation shows the time until the next improvement actuality verification

Initial Stats displays the packet loss and latency values prior to the improvement

Improvement Results displays the packet loss and latency values post the improvement activation

Enabled On displays the time and date the improvement was activated

Actions provides the options to enable/disable or completely delete an individual improvement.

2	NOCTION									
0	Internet	Internal Performance Feed			() Internet Performance Sect. () States of	forformatic flowly 🔋 🗟 take	ed Patheonen Balan		(Queens to	
aff.										azet Perkenance Made Averagenet O
ж.	3500.0	ingenover trype	Trigger Role	11 Mark	AS Path Watch / BGP Community	Confirmution	initial Stats	improvement dasults	Excitived On	Actions
iř Q		Haraal	Rafe E		abyath validas 1966. *				e-stor matel	Q. (INVIRE)
12		Antomotic	89.2	48.42	10000-013 000-000 2100-2000	end relations	Loos 1010 ATT 210mm	Loss 75	el-blan (forcas	Q. (1999)
0		Restances	1642	25278	es-putr mutches 1 2	e Orinatio	Loss atte	Loss offi BTT 170mm	65-85-84 17:45-85	Q. (1909)
100		Assemble	N/K-F	14.75	al-part markes \$151(*	in 11 minutes	Lose zim. RTT tillets	Lass IV. ATT villes	69-69-24 (7:45-80	Q (1147) 0

Figure 4.5.7: Inbound Performance Feed

4.5.2.2 Inbound Performance History

The Inbound Performance History tab displays a list of past (non-actual) improvements, with details of the time and date the improvement was deactivated.

1	NOCTION				e (6.6.0	Oberent - Roberts
(5) (2) (3)	initiation initiation Performance Hast	ary -	ED arbound Part	formula fuel 🖓 Hannah Bellamana Malay 🖉 (Kanad Perlamenta Nata	(Carton for Society Strengton, 1994)	Las 20 Hours T. O WALLED
36	індноминик Туре	Bearigton	TENets	AS Path Westh / EGP Cervennety	Enabled Ser	Bhabhill On
10	Wederstell	ned	10-Q	menenary contains 3(33):99	3408.34 (118) N	(040524154000
$[\underline{R}]$	Accessio	trint .	280.99	anadromatics 12	8400 de 11.4808	0+0524/04000
0	Maderated	und .		intermently computer 3 (332.94)	4+03-01 (11:00:09	0448-0415815
10	Waderated	1942	-0-4	investigation 1952.99	84/08 24 11/28 SR	0+63.26114740
	Assault	rizell	39379	as path matters 12	B128-24 11 52 18	na ka ze r r džár

Figure 4.5.8: Inbound Performance History

4.5.2.3 Inbound Performance Rules

Inbound Performance Rules tab displays a list of the inbound network performance rules (per single IRP instance) created by a GMI user according to the user's network specific needs and requirements. Each rule can be turned on/off, to enable or disable the subsequent validation of inbound traffic characteristics and the detection of possible inbound routing improvements. There are also options to instantly apply the improvement as per the rule manually, edit or delete it.

~	vacriow					
ē 01 '	Indianal - I	rdanor d'Performance Baley		(2 minut hybridatis fact	Constant Welleranden by Constant Velopmane Kan	(Constitution of the second performance of the second performance of the second performance of the second s
41 35	ONICET	Description	Provider	TE Norker	AS Path Meich / BEP Commandly	
15	8	841			ne parti matifiere 20404.*	Jupica and Comp. 7.0
e. K		Auro I		914 1	community contains at 222,000	- Annal A Annal (Jama) / 0
0		bist		ana a	matronhett2	-Advantageout (and) - O
10		Reb 4			mant-catcher 6011.4	(territorian) / S

Figure 4.5.9: Inbound Performance Rules

To create a rule, click the NEW RULE button. Introduce details in the corresponding fields:

- Description introduce the meaningful details for the rule you are about to create
- Provider select the provider that the rule will apply to
- **Provider TE marker** indicate the traffic engineering marker (a list of BGP communities) which has special meaning in context of traffic engineering capabilities of a specific provider
- Improvement Activation Threshold (Packet Loss) indicate the packet loss value threshold (% delta worsening from the initial statistical model values)

- Improvement Activation Threshold (Packet Latency) indicate the packet latency value threshold (% delta worsening from the initial statistical model values)
- AS Path Match / BGP Community specify the selection criteria (filter expression) of the prefixes that are due to be improved as per the rule

Filter expression

Filter expression is a boolean expression of sub-expressions:

- as-path matches as-path-regex for example: as-path matches 1 2 10-20 [40 50-60]+ (. 200)*
- community contains bgp-community for example: community contains 55:66

Boolean expression supports just 'and' and 'or' operators.

For example, filter expression "as-path matches .* 20 [^40 50] and community contains 55:66" would match an external prefix, the RIBIN record for which denotes:

- as-path "90 20 60"
- community set "2:3 55:66 40:50"

As-path regex

As-path regex implements subset of juniper as path regex, relaxing group operator '()' to support any expression within it. EBNF grammar:

```
regex = expr;
expr = seq | subexpr;
subexpr = repeat | term | group;
seq = (subexpr, seq) | subexpr;
repeat = ((group | term), "*")
| ((group | term), "+")
| ((group | term), "{", uint8, ",", uint8, "}";
any_of = "[", {range | atom}-, "]";
none_of = "[^", {range | atom}-, "]";
group = "(", expr, ")";
term = range | atom | wildcard | any_of | none_of;
wildcard = ".";
range = atom, "-", atom;
atom = uint32;
```

Examples

Regex matches input's start and end, as if "^regex\$". If you need to skip numbers from start or end, use combination of 'repeat zero or more times' with 'wildcard', for example

- "9 5" matches only entire as-path "9 5", whereas
- ".* 9 5 .*" can match "1 2 10 9 5 30"
- Group and repeat on or more times operators "(. 5 6)+" can match "1 5 6 2 5 6 3 5 6"
- Repeat at least m and at most n times operator "2{3,4}" can match "2 2 2"
- Range "5-10" can match "6"
- Any of operator "5 [6 8]" can match "5 8"
- None of operator "5 [^6 8]" can match "5 9"
- The complex regex "5-10 [1 20-30]{1,2} (5 7{3,4})+ [^10]" can match "6 1 2 5 7 7 7 11", or "6 1 25 5 7 7 7 5 7 7 7 7 11", but not "6 1 25 5 7 7 7 10" because the path can't end with 10

-						
5 (2)	littered ()	ntavant Performanse Roke	-	$ $ biases for farming that $ \lesssim$ where d for the parameters d	anny - 2 shard balances kin	Constant of the second
10	04/319	Description	Provider	TE Manher AS Publi Mailch / TEP Cen	****	
di la	8	(mail)		ilio agministration i		Augustation (1999) / 1
12	8	and a		Interand Rule		stantenerse (1997) s a
0	8	- MARK		Description *		Alternative and the second second second
1		files		Providen 1	Provider 12 Martine 1	(mana) × +
				Schelarsonites Preprovement, Activation Translated Review Land 2 3 4 Art halt March / SEP Commonly (Review Dependence of AC Int Art Schelarson Schelar	Arrowski Advision Threshold (Backet Groups and Bolt Lineace, N. 4) 4) 4) 4) 4) 4) 4) 4) 4) 4)	
54						

Figure 4.5.10: Creating an Inbound Performance Rule

Refer to: Inbound performance optimization configuration for the Inbound Performance configurations.

4.5.2.4 Inbound Performance Report

Inbound Performance Report contains two graphs showing the effect of the inbound improvements on bandwidth as well as packet loss and packet latency values. The presented data is displayed in accordance with a single inbound rule and IRP instance selected.



Figure 4.5.11: Inbound Performance Report Bandwidth Graph



Figure 4.5.12: Inbound Performance Report Loss/Latency Graph

4.6 Routing Policies

To see the full list of routing policies configured for a particular IRP instance, select the Policies option from the main menu and click on the Routing Policies option. The list displays all the enabled and disabled routing policies.

							a a	≬ ≙ 😫	C Support ~	A admin ~
(?) Policies			100	willing Policies 22 Ployspe	n Policies		Qsee	n by prefisions to	an) 🔞 Local	•
.al			3 Allow	Decy Decy Suite	0 State Exact				0	ADD NEW BUILT
))(on/off	Prefix / ASN / Country	Priority \sim	Policy Type	Providers	VIP	Note)	Actions
	87,240.128.0/18	8	Allow Through	Orange, StarNet	-				÷	G 🗸 🧿
<u>12</u>	USA	0 (Allow Through	Orange, StarNet					<i>4</i>	₽ 🖊 🧿
• •	15169	4	Allow Through	Orange, StarNet					÷	G 🖊 🛛
¢									1 - 3 of 3 f	lesults found

Figure 4.6.1: Routing Policies

As shown in the screenshot above, the list provides the following details:

- The ON/OFF state of each policy
- The country, prefix or ASN to which the policy applies
- Priority of a policy

• Priority specifies what policy to use in case of overlapping prefixes as might be the case of a large aggregate prefix policy extending over an ASN policy

- The type of the policy (allow/deny/static/static exact)
- Providers which are affected by the policy
- The status of the VIP reprobing (enabled/disabled)
- A note to describe the policy
- The available actions for the policy. These include:
 - Show detailed routing policy information
 - Duplicate the routing policy
 - Edit the routing policy
 - Remove the routing policy

When opening up the detailed routing policy information, the following details become available:

- Time passed after the last probe was performed towards this prefix
- The time left before the next scheduled probe towards this prefix
- From and To details of an existing improvement relating to this policy.

CHAPTER 4. USING IRP

0							🧔 a 🛛 🙆 🖉	0 Support v	R admin 9
0	Routing Policies > 87.240.12	8.0/18 tot	al Active				THE POLICY Q THE	CT BOUTE) (() KNOIL) (5-2	
₽	SUMMARY:								
Jos	Folicy type : Allow Through	Priority : [0]	VIP improvement : 💏	Froviders : Orange, StarNet	Local improvement only: DISABLED				
ж	Note : -								
ци Ш	Probed prefixes								
Q	Prefix	AS Number	AS Name	Country	Last probed	Next probe	Details		
2	87,240,166,0/24	47542	VKontakte Ltd		03/29/22 12:23:32 PM	03/29/22 1:23:32 PM	Old loss 100%, avg rit 0 ms, new	loss 0%, avg rit 57 ms.	
111	87.240.167.0/24	47542	VKontakte 1.td		03/29/22 12:23:32 PM	03/29/22 1:23:32 PM	Old loss 100%, avg rtt 0 ms, new	loss 0%, avg rtt. 60 ms.	
¢	87.240.128.0/18	47541	VKontakte Ltd	¢.	05/29/22 12:23:06 PM	03/29/22 1:23:06 PM			

Figure 4.6.2: Detailed routing policy view

A new routing policy can be added by pressing the "ADD NEW RULE" button. The following window will open up:

Policy by	IP pre	fix
Prefix	•) (
Policy type	Policy	0/50 v notes
allow	•	

Figure 4.6.3: Routing policy window

Depending on the "Policy by" field selection, some of the following parameters should be configured to add a routing policy:

- Prefix: The prefix to which the policy is applied
- ASN: The ASN to which the policy is applied
- Country: The country to which the policy is applied. Such a policy applies to all prefixes known to be located in the country.
- Note: A note to describe the policy
- Policy Type: The type of the policy (allow/deny/static/static_exact)
- A community to mark improvements
- A flag to set if policy is VIP
- The policy status (enabled/disabled)
- A flag to indicate if an ASN policy should propagate to downstream ASN.
- A flag indicating if a global improvement is allowed.
- Priority slider or text-box will set a policy's priority.
- The Providers for which the policy should be respected

• Cascade flag for ASN policies that indicate if the policy should be enforced only for this AS or also for downstream AS. If cascading is enabled it ensures that the policy is enforced for all traffic that will eventually be routed through this AS.

Refer policy configuration parameters Routing Policy for details.

Click any of the "Allow", "Deny", "Static" or "Static Exact" options to see a list of policies of a particular type.

	🖆 Rou	ting Policies	沈 Flowspec Po	licies	
3	Allow	0 Deny	O Static	0 Static Exact	

Figure 4.6.4: Routing Policy Type

4.7 Flowspec Policies

To review Flowspec policies, select the Routing Policies option from the main menu and proceed to the Flowspec Policies tab.

 \triangle Flowspec must be enabled globally for each IRP instance under Configuration > Global as well as each router under BGP > Router Name > Advanced tab.

The list displays all the enabled and disabled Flowspec policies configured for a particular IRP instance. Click any of the "Redirect", "Throttle", "Drop" or "Redirect IP" options to see a list of policies of a particular type. Flowspec policies are also grouped as follows: Prefix Policies, ASN Policies, Country Policies, and Other Policies (Protocol/DSCP).

0	NOCTION								
(?) [2]	Policies			i≓ Rooting Pulicie	s / 22 Rompic Pulicies		Qu	aren by postanary) (•
afi			0	Rodrect (0) Throtte	5 Drop (26) Redin	et (F			• ADD NAME (1)
X	✓ Country Policies [2]	1							
iir	∧ ASN Policies [1]								
Q. 14	on/off	Source	Source port(s)	Destination	Destination port(s)	DSCP	Protocol	Note	Actions
۲	53	239847					ICMP, TC		0 6 / 0
0 #	 ✓ Prefix Policies [1] ✓ Other Policies [3]. 								
CR.									

Figure 4.7.1: Flowspec policies

Depending on the selected policy type tab, the list highlights:

- The ON/OFF state of each policy
- A source ASN/prefix/country and port(s) for matching packets
- A destination prefix and port(s) for matching packets
- DSCP traffic classification value

- Protocols of matching packets, e.g., TCP, UDP, or ICMP
- Redirect IP or Provider for the redirect to VRF policies
- A note to describe the policy
- The available actions for the policy:
 - Display detailed information about the FlowSpec policy
 - Duplicate the Flowspec policy
 - Edit the Flowspec policy
 - Remove the Flowspec policy

A Flowspec policy is added by clicking on the designated "ADD NEW RULE" button.

Instance		
10	+	

Figure 4.7.2: Flowspec policy popup

The first step prompts you to choose the IRP instance as well as the type of Flowspec policy you are about to create. There are 4 options:

- Policy by Prefix
- Policy by ASN
- Policy by Country
- Protocol/DSCP policy

Depending on the selection, some of the following parameters should be configured:

• Source Prefix/ASN/Country/Port(s): The source ASN/prefix and port(s) of the IP packets that match. A prefix in CIDR notation or a single IP address should be provided. Multiple valid TCP/UDP ports can be provided, as well as port ranges.

G ASN/Country Flowspec policies can be set up only on the source of IP packets

Ensure that routers are capable of processing a large number of Flowspec rules before setting policies for an AS/Country consisting of a very large number of network segments (prefixes)

- Destination Prefix/Port: The destination prefix/port attribute of the IP packets that match. Same rules as for Source Prefix/Port(s) apply
- Protocols: packet protocols that match the policy. Can be filtered down to one or a combination of the following protocols: TCP, UDP, ICMP
- DSCP traffic classification value

- Policy Type: The type of the policy (Throttle, Drop, Redirect, or Redirect IP)
- Provider specifies one of the provider identifiers where traffic will be redirected. The provider is set only for Redirect policies

i In order for Redirect policies to be implemented on routers, an extended community value must be assigned to them, and VRF must be configured on the router itself. Consult Noction support for details

- Rate limits the allowed bandwidth usage for matching traffic. The value is set only for Throttling policies. The rate specifies a number in the range of 1-4200 Mbps
- Exempted Prefixes/ASNs are the lists excluded from country policies. The fields are relevant to the country policies only.

A When creating an ASN Flowspec rule and selecting the Throttle policy type, the value introduced under "Rate limit" applies to individual prefixes within the AS, and not the Autonomous System as a whole

i If the provided Flowspec policy attributes are incomplete or invalid on attempting to submit it, a warning will be raised

For more details, refer to Flowspec configuration parameters, for example: global.flowspec, core.flowspec.max, core.flowspec.max_ipv6, bgpd.peer.X.flowspec, peer.X.flowspec.ipv4.redirect community, peer.X.flowspec.ipv6.redirect community.

4.7.1 Policies by Country

Policies by Country, as part of the Flowspec Policies functionality, provides IRP users with the geoblocking capability at the BGP level. Such policies allow network operators to restrict internet traffic by manipulating routing decisions based on geographic regions, particularly countries. Network administrators can define packet filtering rules based on additional parameters, such as protocols, port numbers, and destination prefixes, enabling a more granular approach. Moreover, users can access lists of affected prefixes and ASNs associated with each specific country for every policy, facilitating more informed routing decisions.

Policies			1.4	Reading Policies 22 Howe	erc Policies			Qteen	n ity profession (
			1 Padrat (2) Throods 21 Drap	(76) had	≪ tion				C		
	cies (M)											
awoff	Source	Source port(s)	Destination	Destination port(s)	Protocol	Affected Profix(es)	Exempted Prefix(es)	Exempted ASN(1)	Note		Actio	bris
53	Albania		7.7.7.7/92	777	TCP, UDP	240	1	2	Sanctions/embargoes	30	G.	/
8	Autola				ICMP, TC.	2949				0	θ	/
5	Angola				ICMP, TC.	173				0	6	/
8	Alliania				ICMP, TC.	255		<u>.</u>	Lawe compliance	÷	ъ	/
8	Anderria				ICMP, TC.	54			Excessive traffic	0	θ	/
12	Afgranistan	3	185.34.202.0/25	22	JOMP, TC	122			4	0	6	/
2	Bahamas	22	2	3	KMP, FC	53		4	÷.		6	/
	Conta Rica	22			ICMP, TC.	2022		1	Potential security threat		9	,

Figure 4.7.3: Policies by Country

Once enabled, each policy contains statistics on the number of affected prefixes that can be viewed for specific details on the actual list of prefixes as well as ASNs that the prefixes belong to. The history of changes is maintained for each policy.

0	остюм				🔹 🕰 🧥 🖄 😌 🛛 disputet + 🖉 summer +
(A) (A)	< Affected	Prefix(es) (54)		Change History	(Polix - Sarts.
.ol		ASN	ASN Name	Number of Profixes	Actions
※ 本の 医 ● ● ※	* 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10	5752 8533622023 943253962023 46335366022 46335356022 860634022 860634022 863562022 853562022 853562022 853562022	ANDORRA TELECOM, S.A.V.	σ	Examut ANY Basimut Portia Samut Portia Basimut Portia Basimut Portia Basimut Portia Basimut Portia Basimut Portia
	~	9003	M247 Europe SRL	14	Example ASS
	~	15224	Adube inc.	10	Example ANN
	•	17518	Undefined	4	Externet AM
	~	44614	Perception Could Ltd	1.0	Eastmark ASS
53		48030	PPTECHNOLOGY UNITED	4	Ensuit AN

Figure 4.7.4: Policies by Country - Affected Prefixes view

• To avoid routers overflowing with multiple policies, there are some limitations to the number of Country/ASN policies one can create. A maximum of three policies for a particular Country/ASN can be created, with each of them being different from the other two by having an IPv4 destination prefix, an IPv6 destination prefix, or no destination prefix at all

4.8 Troubleshooting

The GMI Frontend provides several troubleshooting tools that can offer you quick information on the specific remote networks.

4.8.1 Looking glass

A ping, traceroute or MTR can be run from the GMI Frontend via different providers available in particular IRP instances. The results are displayed on the same page in specific query results sections that can be expanded.

0	NOCTION						A A 0	C Salana -	,P, atmin –
0	Troubleshooting Tools	Q Looking Glass	 Prefix Probl 	ng 🦂 Tracensita 🛛 🕀 When					
otl		LOOKING GLASS							
Ø D		○ Neg: ⊙ Turer ○ M18		Number of packets					
#1		Instance		Send through Please choose					
0		Haat (6888	-	m					
		Demo Lab ping K.B.B. vin ORANGE	20-07-20	09.58/32	0	· •			
		😨 Chiahau Lab - mtr 8.8.8.8 vie Orange	10-07-30	161029	0	l v			
		Chielnou Lan ping K.E.R.E via StarNet	08-07-20	19:39:37	5				

Figure 4.8.1: Looking glass

4.8.2 Prefix probing

GMI features a manual prefix probing function. One can manually submit a specific IP address for probing and optimization by particular IRP instances. Valid hostnames and IP addresses can be entered. The probing results will be displayed on the same page. Please note that the selected IRP instances probes the exact entered IP address.

In case the IP address doesn't respond, an IRP instance runs the indirect probing process and optimizes the whole prefix based on the indirect probing results.

Prefix probing allows to automatically or manually choose the best path for a particular IP address or prefix.

In order to check what are the possible paths for a prefix, enter the IP address or prefix into the field. Checkmark the "Fast Probing" option to send only a small batch of 5 control packets (instead of a 100 packets full probe) to establish performance characteristics through different providers. If you prefer the prefix to be improved automatically, tick the check box "Improve automatically" and press the "Submit for probing" button. Otherwise, just press the "Submit for probing" button and wait until the system returns the probing results.

~	NOCTION					A aime -
0	Troubleshooting Tools	Crusoking Class	e Preting +{ Traceroute O Whole			
Ð						
ltn.		MANUAL PETRX PROBING				
0,		Choose instances	IP address arefix host:			
•		(Select the instances	•)(
#		010	🛄 Fast Proting 🔄 Improve Automatically	6		
0			(Paul)			
		Complete Results for S.B.B.B	0-0-20 MS2521			
		Comp Lab Results for 1.1.1.1 at	1-07-20 11:56:06			
		RD Provider	Losa	Latency		
		1 Starvet	0.9	13 //8		
		C ORANGE	.9%	+ 104		
		🔛 Becommended Roues 📄 Com	writ Roadw 🧧 Carrient & Recommended Roadw			
		Chiniman Lab Results for \$3.8.8	5-07-30 HISAINI	e v		
63						

Figure 4.8.2: Prefix Probing

The system returns the probing results by displaying the loss and latency values for each of the providers. After the probing results are received, choose the path you consider the best one. Note, that the current and the best path are highlighted.

4.8.3 Traceroute

A traceroute to a specific IP address or hostname can be run from any IRP instance. Results will be displayed in the graphical and detailed table formats, as in the examples below. The graph can be presented in full view and exported as an image.

0	NOCTION		(6) a (e)	Contract	$B_{\rm c} \sin(0) \approx$
(?)	Troublesheeting Tools	C). Looking Glass 🔰 Profile Probing 🦂 Proceedings 🗸 🕸 Whole			
₿					
$_{\rm lh}$		TRACIROUTE			
Q,		The second second second second second			
۲		Select the instances * (11.12			
\$ \$\$		-			
¢					

Figure 4.8.3: Traceroute



Figure 4.8.4: Traceroute results

									(A) & 0	C Hunner	$- n m m = \pi_{\rm c}$
0											
D		hisinau Lab Results	for 6.8.8.8	10-07-20 14:32:00			a	2 ^			
all							NE WITD	10.68491			
Q	Orang	e					next hop: 7	JW 225.201			
•	Th.	Address	45	AS Nerre	1077.M is	BTT Nes	ATT Avg	Less			
141		82.8.8	13166	Geogle LLC	11	44	41	19			
- 11	10	HE-207/94/245	19165	Orrgh14C	87	41	31	19			
0		72.142285115	15166	Geogeniat							
		216.238-40.239	13185	Congwill.							
		108.178251.165	15105	Google U.C.	41	42	43	1%			
		105.175252.1	13109	Coogwill							
		06/104/125/120	9029	w2473m	90 C	49	40	8%			
		217.956.(12.0+	1000	M2471m							
	1.80	0010213531	109	Ourge Remarks S.A.	12	12	18	104			
	163	77,00,102,197	2525	Grange Maldaux S.A.	1.	- X.	10 C				
	161	77.89.195129	29494	Orange Holicole LA	ΞĒ.	22	10 K	100			
	1945	7188.HE17	2554	Crange Molecola 5.4	1	1	- 0	105			
	(8)	17.29.132.241	13454	Drarge Maldoor 1.4	τ.	18	10	0.000			
	1.2	77.85.223.201	3544	Crange Holdows S.K.		25	10) 10)	. 15.			
	12	155,34,202,125	03220	Time Tests Corporation Ltd.			27				
-											

Figure 4.8.5: Traceroute exploring details results

4.8.4 Whois

The "Whois" tool can query IP addresses, hostnames, network prefixes, or AS Numbers. The following valid values can be entered in the search box:

- Hostname: fully qualified domain name, e.g: "domain.com"
- IP: valid IP address, e.g: "10.20.30.40"
- IP Block: any valid prefix, in CIDR format, e.g: "10.20.30.40/24"
- ASN: valid ASN, using the following format: "AS1234"

~	NOCTION			A & O	Q super-	S, almin -
69	Troubleshooting Tools	9	Looking Siles 6 Profit Protong 45 Traceroute 0 Which			
e.						
Ita		WHOIS				
0,						
63		Query				
1		Southernud				
111			(aut)			
Q.						
			WHOIS FOR GOOGLE.COM			
		Domain Irame	toolerou			
		Registry domein iti	2130514LD08MNLCOM-VRSN			
		Bogictrar Whota Sative	while, marking of the control			
		Registrar un	http://www.markmonitor.com			
		updavan data	99-98-1 5 18,39594			
		Creation date	15-59-97 10:00:00			
63,		megistrat registration expiration dote	13-40-29 10.0000			

Figure 4.8.6: Whois

4.9 Threat Mitigation

The Threat Mitigation feature can be specifically used to better understand and automatically mitigate the effects of the Distributed Denial of Service (DDoS) attacks. The feature uses standard telemetry and control (NetFlow/sFlow and BGP) capabilities of routers to automatically block disruptive volumetric denial of service attacks. The solution leverages standard features of modern routing hardware to scale easily to large high-traffic networks. It employs a set of threshold-based user-defined rules for potential attack detection as well as the use of FlowSpec and Blackholing mechanisms to mitigate the detected attack.

4.9.1 Monitor

The Monitoring tab offers a 30-minute router(s) traffic graph view, as per specific IRP instance, providing the total Bytes and Packets statistics along with the filter down capability on packet types, including Syn, Fin, UDP, ICMP.

The graph gets updated automatically every minute. To pause the auto-update, click the data point of interest on the graph. This will populate the Historical Data table on the lower left side as well. Click the RESET button to enable the graph auto-update.



Figure 4.9.1: Threat Monitor

4.9.2 Mitigation Rules

All the configured rules are listed under the Mitigation Rules tab.



Figure 4.9.2: Mitigation Rules

To add the new rule, click the NEW RULE button. Fill out the required fields and hit CREATE. Based on the chosen Activation mode, a particular threat mitigation action will either be presented as a suggestion under the **Mitigation Feed** tab or started automatically.

0	NOCTION		<u>ه</u> ۵ اه ا	O Support 14	A sites of
(?)	When we have been a second	and a second			
Ð	inreat witigation	A anomical fit withfrition head	Constant Orentox		
all		New Threat Mitigation Rule			(Colona and Colona and
洲		Instance 🕴	Destination Prefix 🔸		
÷.	Destination Pro	Local •		ast Action	Actions
Q	-	Activation Mode	Mitigation Mechanism		
101	~	Automated *	Flowspec (Drop) / Blackholing	177/22 1:20:51 17M by System	10
() () () () () () () () () () () () () (~			77/22 2:18:45 PM	10
0		8/100		by admin	
	Flowsper Packets Threshold: 2 Kpps	Step 1 from 2	CANCEL HUXT	ilé active when trig utes	gered
	Howspec Bits Three. Mbps	Mbps			
		1-2 of 3	Results found		
12					

Figure 4.9.3: Add new rule

• To be able to set up a specific Flowspec and/or Blackholing mitigation mechanism, details should be first provided at the Router and Provider level under the Configuration editor section.

In case the individual rule threshold values are not provided, the default values provided in the configuration section get used. Default values for Threat Mitigation rules are set in these configuration parameters: Threat mitigation

A Deletion of an existing mitigation rule does not affect existing mitigation feed entries. They should be removed separately.

4.9.2.1 Mitigation Mechanisms

BGP Blackholing BGP Blackholing mechanism in Threat Mitigation allows network operators to selectively block or drop traffic to a specific prefix.

Once a rule with the corresponding mechanism gets triggered, the Blackholing community

(peer.X.blackholing.community) is attached to an announced prefix by the Blackhole Routers

(peer.X.blackholing.bgp_peer). The purpose here consists of signaling to a provider network that a neighbor router should discard all traffic destined for the received prefix with the attached BGP blackhole community.

It's worth noting that BGP Blackholing should be used with caution, as it will drop all the traffic to the blackholed prefix. This can cause serious consequences, such as dropping legitimate traffic. That's why it's advised to use it carefully and with a clear plan to avoid any collateral damage.

FlowSpec Drop The FlowSpec Drop mechanism allows network administrators to drop packets towards a destination prefix.

Once the FlowSpec Drop Threat Mitigation rule gets triggered, it is propagated to all the configured routers in IRP that support FlowSpec. When a router receives a FlowSpec drop rule, it is installed in its forwarding plane and used to match incoming packets. If a packet matches the rule, it is dropped and not forwarded to its destination.

BGP redirect The BGP redirect mechanism allows network administrators to manually or automatically tag a particular route with a BGP community value and subsequently signal client or provider routers to apply specific actions or policies to such routes.

To redirect traffic to a specific IP address or prefix using the BGP Redirect feature, a network administrator would first define a redirect community(s), then set up the custom threat mitigation rule(s), which, when triggered, would associate the community(s) with a route by adding it as an attribute to the route. Next, depending on the case, the network administrator would configure the router to apply a routing policy that matches the community value and redirects traffic to the desired IP address or readvertises it to the upstream providers.

It's important to note that, the use BGP redirect mechanism requires a good understanding of BGP protocol, network topology and routing policies.

FlowSpec Redirect IRP's Threat Mitigation feature offers the FlowSpec Redirect to IP mechanism, allowing network operators to automatically redirect specific traffic to an IP address for further processing or inspection.

During a DDoS attack, an attacker floods a targeted network or service with a large amount of traffic in an attempt to overload it and make it unavailable to legitimate users. To protect against this type of attack, network administrators can configure the default/custom rules and employ the FlowSpec redirect to IP mechanism to divert traffic that violates predefined thresholds and matches a particular destination prefix to a DDoS mitigation/scrubbing service.

The DDoS mitigation/scrubbing service can then analyze traffic and block or rate-limit the malicious traffic while allowing legitimate traffic to pass through. By redirecting traffic to a DDoS mitigation service using FlowSpec, network administrators can effectively protect their network and services from DDoS attacks without having to block all incoming traffic.

• FlowSpec mitigation method can be chosen to filter out smaller attacks while the Remote Triggered Blackhole should be sent to providers to block large volume attacks. Both Flowspec and Blackholing mechanisms can be enabled for a single rule, with the thresholds for Flowspec being indicated lower than the Blackholing values. In this case, when the FlowSpec Mitigation is not capable of handling the attack the BGP Mitigation comes into play.

4.9.3 Mitigation Feed

The Mitigation Feed represents a list of currently active rules or suggested actions once a particular rule gets triggered. Users can accept the suggestions or simply delete any entry from the list.

~ •	ΙΟCTION							<mark>م</mark> م	A A O	🛟 Support 🗸	A admin ~
(?)	12101012125			1375				121011111	6		_
₽	Threat Miti	gation		10	Vanitor	Mitigation Feed	Mitigation Rules	@ History	Q Snarch		
						4 Total 1	Requires Attention				
Ж	Status	Туре	Instance	Host		Aitigation Mechanisr	Reason	Detected On	Enabled On	Disabling On	Actions
1 ¹											
Q		Moderated	0			Blackholing	16 Mbps 0 Kpps	9:06:01 AM		9:30:00	ACCEPT
$\underline{\mathbb{W}}$											
۲		Automated	œ			Blackholing	9 Mbps 0 Kops	10/11/22 9:12:00	10/11/22 9:12:00 AM	10/12/22 3:12:00	0
-112							100.00000000	AM	by System	PM	
¢		Automated	0			Blackholing	4 Mbps	10/11/22 9:06:01	10/11/22 9:06:01 AM	10/12/22 3:06:01	0
							0 кррз	AM	by System	РМ	
			-			Discharting			10/07/22 1:20:51		
	1.1	Manual	6			sackholing	18	<u>8</u> 1	by System		G
凤										1-4 of	4 Results found

Figure 4.9.4: Mitigation feed

4.9.4 History

The "History" tab highlights the time and the past threat mitigation action details, facilitating the tracing of various issues on the network and in any particular rule configuration per each IRP instance.

~	NOCTION						🍳 a 🛛 💧 🛆	🛛 🗘 Suppor	r 🗸 🛛 👌 admin 🗸
(?) [1]	Threat Mitigat	ion		A' Monitor 📄 🗐 Mitig	gation Feed 🛛 🔿 N	Stilgation Rules 🛛 🧑 H	story Q Search		
	Туре	Instance	Host	Mit Mec	igation hanism	Reason	Detected On	Enabled On	Removed On
тін Q	Automated	0			Blackholing	7 Mbps 0 Kpps	10/07/22 2:16:00 PM	10/07/22 2:16:40 PM by admin	10/10/22 1:40:16 PM by System
€	Automated	ø			Blackholing	49 Mbps 18 Kpps	10/10/22 6:39:00 AM	10/10/22 6:39:00 AM by System	10/10/22 1:40:16 PM by System
¢	Automated	œ			Blackholing	4 Mbps 0 Kpps	10/09/22 3:05:01 AM	10/09/22 3:05:01 AM by System	10/10/22 1:40:16 PM by System
	Automated	0			Blackholing	3 Mbps 0 Kpps	10/09/22 5:31:01 AM	10/09/22 5:31:01 AM by System	10/10/22 1:39:05 PM by System
	Moderated	0			Blackholing	14 Mbps 0 Kpps	10/10/22 8:18:00 AM	(*)	10/10/22 1:39:05 PM by System

Figure 4.9.5: History

4.10 Global Commit

Customers can deploy network configurations with many actual links going to a single ISP from different points of presence. The additional links can serve various purposes such as to provision sufficient capacity in case of very large capacity requirements that cannot be fulfilled over a single link, to interconnect different points of presence on either customer (in a multiple routing domain configuration) or provider sides, or for redundancy purposes. Individually all these links are configured in IRP instances as separate providers. When the customer has an agreement with the ISP that imposes an overall limitation on bandwidth usage, these providers (from various IRP instances) can be grouped together in GMI so that the whole group can be optimized.

Global Commit options can be configured and results visualised by navigating to the corresponding tabs within the Global Commit section.

4.10.1 Global Commit Configuration

Go to the Configuration tab, drag and drop the providers of choice from the right side instances/providers options available to create Global groups. Providers will get distributed and marked by the IRP instance they belong to automatically within the Global group.

0	NOCTION					A & Q	¢mun-	,R; annin⇒:
8	Global Commit			# Summery O Configuration of Scott			UNGROUPED	PROVIDERS
atl		GROUP 1	ox.	anola 2		бx	Ø	
Q,	Chishuu Gab	Overal Salve	-	Chinines Lab	Millio-	-		~
	New York Lab	Dimp	in a	New York Lab	(TERMAN IN)	810.90	0	^
祌							MDIX	
¢								
		thing a provider here to relate a new group.						

Figure 4.10.1: Global Commit groups configuration

Next, provide the "Global Group local member 95th percentile" (95th for the providers from a specific IRP instance within a Global group) as well as "BW reserved for local instance operation" (the ammount of summed up bandwidth reserved to providers on specific IRP instance) values.

	NOCTION					A (A) E	Carrier -	$\mathcal{J}_{0}(abs)(i) =$
0.0	Glebal Commit		*1	turnessy O Centigoration all s	raym.		UNGROUPED 7	KO/ODERS
Ilie		GROUP 1			GROUP 3	0.8	O	. Y /
Q	Channel at	direct.	Constant Survey	chimunia:		6000	00	100
0	New York Lab			New YORLAS			0	- 25
耕					1440 Mile-		all providers are g	sart of groups
0		BROLP I	Global Grou	μ local member 95th percentile				
	New York Lafe		D DW FESTIVES	a ror total instance operation	The summary states			
				(um) (-			

Figure 4.10.2: IRP instance individual settings within the Global Group

Click on the Global Group gear icon to change the group name, add the global group's members (hosts), Global Group high load bandwidth limit parameter similar in function to (5.8.24) and Global Group low load bandwidth limit parameter similar to (5.8.25)

0	NOCTION			Λ Δ Θ	© Surent	[2], and [1+]
0 0	Elebal Commit	Thermore Configuration	al com	_	UMGROWPED P	OWNDERS
at	GROUP 1		GROUP 2	,ex	Ø	~
Q	(hannulas	(the man	0	1. A. S.
0	New York Lab	Edit global group Group 2 Global Group name	1		0	
#		Group 2				
o	Date a decement you wan to come a root date do	Gobal Group member fait Const Goog high faid fandwath Am Ha Const Goog high faid fandwath Am Ha Const Goog hay faid fandwath Am Ha				
		2				

Figure 4.10.3: Global Commit Group Settings

4.10.2 Global Commit Summary

This tab offers current bandwidth statistics for Global Groups as well as instances and providers within groups. The configured 95th and Reserve Bandwidth values as well as a refresh and graph view link is offered for each group.

0	NOCTION						
\mathcal{O}_{1}	Global Commit		W dommery	O Configuration	al Graph.		
Sec.		Group 1					
niii		Instance	951h	Reserve	Current Bandwidth		
Q,		DisinerTab	5 Mian	2 Mign	9.27 Misps		
					1.50 Mbps - Orange		
211					7.72 Mops - Startiet		
-		New York Lab	n Mbpi	вмері	1.50 MEps.		
Υ.					1.50 Misps - Orange		
		Group total	to Mops		10.72 Mbps 🚽 📿		
		Group 2					
		Instance	95m	Reserve	Current Bandwidth		
		Chinima Lab	3 Mbps	4 Miga	11.14 Wites		
					0.14 Mbps - MDR		
		Group total	3 MBps		0.14 Mtps _d ⊖		

Figure 4.10.4: Global Commit summary

4.10.3 Global Commit Graph

This tab offers graphical representation of the bandwidth usage for a selected group, instances within the selected group as well as individual providers.



Figure 4.10.5: Global Commit Graphs

4.11 Configuration editor

The individual IRP instance system parameters can be modified from the Frontend, using the "Configuration" menu.

• Chistone Lith	 Dema Lab 	* New York Lob	Show hidary					O MERT	-
0 divier 0 807	H Collector		amait Guntral 🔟 🗧 J	approv 21 Prodders	. Jar Shifted Hourse	er wolffeations			

Figure 4.11.1: System events

• When multiple GMI users are editing specific configuration settings for a given IRP instance, a notification shows up in the top right corner, highlighting their usernames. Such information helps to better coordinate the application of any changes to the configuration settings.

0	OCTION	Wullple Issues require attr	vilor					q. ∦∆ ⊜	C Supetion	ę sensis +
e B	• E	• 73 • 77 • 81	Showfindary	antril 4 teplore g	Providers Ja SNAP Rosts Ja	Notifications			mile is changing 'Care' s	ettings for £3
Q			GLOBA	ц.			GNORED PREF	TKES AND ASN		
W.	Teng	rrsvement mode		Pv6 support		igoorud prafium		Ignoral communiti	**	
		PERFORMANCE			STANISE	1222.8.44	20 ° A	Ant new.) e .
#	Ma	nagement interface		BGP mode		manave Seconse				
0	eth	0	•	WTRUSWE		172.168.812				

Figure 4.11.2: Concurrent editing of the Configuration Settings

4.11.1 Global configuration

Global settings can be adjusted under the Global tab.

Several global parameters can be configured by selecting their desired values and clicking on the "Save" button.

Available parameters:

- Improvement mode (global.improve_mode)
- Management interface (global.master_management_interface)
- BGP mode (Intrusive / Non-intrusive, see global.nonintrusive_bgp)
- Probing interface(s). See global.master_probing_interface and others.

Click "Show advanced" to open a comlete list of options. See section 5.2 for details on each parameter type.

Improvement mode		IPv6 support	
PERFORMANCE		DISANCED	ENABLED
Management interface		BGP mode	
eth0	7	INTRUSIVE	NONTROPOS
Probing interface(s)		Overusage policies	
Add new		DISABLED	Didute
Outbound optimization		Rowspec	
0640.70	ENABLED	DISABLED	isanio
Rowspec PBR		Master routing domain	
DISABLED		RD1	
	d	SNMP interface counter	's processing
Inbound Injection metho		Constants	

Figure 4.11.3: Configuration editor: Global settings

The list of ignored networks can be modified on the same page. The options allow listing as appropriate:

- prefixes(global.ignorednets),
- ASNs (global.ignored.asn),
- BGP Community attributes that mark prefixes/routes to ignore (global.ignored_communities).

Setting prefixes and ASNs is possible either manually, or by importing a text file containing one IP/network in CIDR format or ASN per line.

Ignored prefixes			Ignored communities	
198.18.0.0/15	×	1 ±	Add new) a
192.0.0.0/24	×			
192.0.2.0/24	×			
2001:068::/32	×			
Add new		.7		
Ignored ASNs				
Add new		1.0		

Figure 4.11.4: Configuration editor: Ignored prefixes

The Routing Domains can be configured from the Global tab as well.

		ROUTING DOMAINS
(Search)	0	RD shortname
RDI	×	Community mark for RD
		RD community

Figure 4.11.5: Configuration editor: Routing Domains

4.11.2 BGP and Routers configuration

Specific IRP instance BGP daemon-related parameters can be configured under the "Configuration \rightarrow BGP" tab.

- Bgpd parameters:
 - BGP mode intrusive/non-intrusive (global.nonintrusive bgp)
 - BGP monitor enabled/disabled, this option is useful during DoS/DDoS attacks. Bgpd ICMP
 / SNMP monitors can be disabled on the fly, without restarting the Bgpd daemon.
 - AS-Path attribute a restore priority (bgpd.as_path)
 - Remove prefixes on next-hop update (bgpd.improvements.remove.next_hop_eq)
 - Remove prefixes on aggregate withdraw (bgpd.improvements.remove.withdrawn)
- BGP monitoring settings:
 - Guard time (bgpd.mon.guardtime)
 - Holdtime (bgpd.mon.holdtime)
 - Keepalive (bgpd.mon.keepalive)

			asec		
	tp/II announcements to preserv	e organië route attribuites	Remove next top update		
		ENABLED	0.548(E0		
	Strip man-All ^a commanities		Remove in aggregate withdrays		
	DISABLED	(market)		INABLED	
	Re-probe on new path chang	ge	Reprobe on old path change		
	Disabled		Disabled	٣	
		Show	advanced		
11 수		ити — е	R1_V6 ~		AD0 567 F
R1 A	neal Advanced Schamed	umu persona g	81_VG ~	General A	ADD OF P
R1 X - Ga Local IPv4 inbound next, hop	neral Advanced Information	acitus g	R! V6 ^ Autonomous System	Second A	About Transfer Could be a could be could be could be a could be a could be a could be a
R1 A	neral Addressed Interest Announced inbound localy 102	actina g 1999 — ref volue	R1, V6 A Autonomous System 65229	Seneral A	About the series of the series
Et A	neval Addresser Induced Antennet Induced Inbound Jocaly 102 Transforgizzific	Leina E	R1_V6 A Autonomous System 65230 IRP 5 IPv4 address	denoral A	and ser a se

Figure 4.11.6: Configuration editor: BGP settings

BGP routers can be added, removed, activated, shutdown or modified on the same page.

A new BGP neighbor can be added using the "Add BGP Peer" button. Provide a name and configure the following parameters:

- General settings:
 - ASN to be used for the iBGP session (bgpd.peer.X.as)
 - Announced local-pref value (bgpd.peer.X.master_localpref)
 - Local IP address (bgpd.peer.X.master_our_ip, bgpd.peer.X.master_our_ipv6)
 - Neighbor IP address, usually the router's IP (bgpd.peer.X.master_peer_ip, bgpd.peer.X.master_peer_ipv6)

	General	Advanced	Inbound Blackholing		
				IPV4	iida (
Autonomous System			Improvement localpref		
60239		\supset	(190		
IRP's IPv4 address			Router IPv4 address		
185.34.202.184			185.34.202.246		

Figure 4.11.7: Configuration editor: New Router, general settings

- Advanced settings:
 - BGP session password
 - Improvement communities to be appended to the Communities attribute (bgpd.peer.X.master_communities)
 - Keepalive (bgpd.peer.X.keepalive)
 - Announced MED value (bgpd.peer.X.med)
 - BGP Router ID, mandatory for IPv6 only (bgpd.peer.X.slave_router_id)

	General Advanced	Inbound Blackholing	
8GP session password		Flowspec status	
	0)	DISABLED	
Keepalive interval (sec)		Improvement commu	nities
Keepalive interval (sec)		Improvement commu	nities
Keepalive interval (sec) 60 BGP Router ID		Improvement commu	nities

Figure 4.11.8: Configuration editor: New Router, advanced settings

- Inbound settings.
 - Local inbound next_hop (5.5.8)
 - Announced in bound LocalPref value (5.5.10)
 - Transit SNMP hosts (5.5.34)
 - Transiting traffic toggle (5.2.28)

	General	Advanced	Inbound Blackholing			
					tPV4	1956
Local IPv4 inbound next_hop			Announced inbound lo	calpref value		
			(102			
Transit SNMP hosts			Transiting traffic			
Add new)	DISABLED		NAMED	

Figure 4.11.9: Configuration editor: New Router, Inbound settings

- Blackholing.
 - Announced blackholing local pref value
 - Blackholing IPv4 next hop
 - Blackholing IPv6 next hop

	General	Advanced	Inbound	Blackholing		
Announced blackholing localp	ef value		Blac	kholing IPv4 i	next hop	
100			C			
Blackholing IPv6 next_hop						

Figure 4.11.10: Blackholing configuration settings

4.11.3 Collector configuration

Global collector parameters, as well as Span and Flow-specific settings can be adjusted under "Configuration \rightarrow Collector" tab.

- Global collector settings:
 - Top volume prefixes per cycle (collector.export.volume.high.top_n)
 - Minimal traffic volume (collector.export.volume.min)
 - Minimal traffic volume (%) (collector.export.volume.min_pct)
- Flow collector settings:
 - UDP port to listen for NetFlow or sFlow packets (collector.flow.listen.nf, collector.flow.listen.sf)
 - Flow sources (collector.flow.sources)
- SPAN collector settings:
 - Capture interfaces (collector.span.interfaces)
 - Mindelay algorithm enable/disable (collector.span.min_delay)
 - Mindelay probing queue slots (collector.span.min_delay.probing_queue_size)

	COLLE	CTOR			ANALYZE	D PREFIXES	
actiet size from iP header		Minimal traffic volume (%	é	Analyzed prefixes			
DISAULED		0.001		101 31 393 3/20	ى (*		
				JustitikeeTolak			
Alnimal traffic volume (bytes)		Top volume prefixes per c	yela	Add naw			
000		50					
utbound traffic matching							
OURNETS ONLY							
OUTINTSONLY	IRPEL	DWD	(IRPS	PAND	DLEAD
OUTHATSORLY	IRPEL	DWD aFlaw USP port	364550		IRPS	PAND: Minitulay probing	Diffit D
GUNNETS ONLY Natifiany UDP port 055	IRPEL	afilew USP port 6343	194600	res, skaj stana Deklata	IRPS	PAND Mindulay probing (50	Diddinita prove sints
OUTWATECHLY ArtFlow UDP port 055	IRPEL	stTiane UGP port 6843	3883	ren, bila julia Ostala Ingapana Interfaces	1893	Mindulay probing	DSAG ID International State
OUTING TO GALY	IBPFL	sifiee UDP port 6343	Sector States	rm, des) datus Orbeitik Ingespend interferen Address.	IRF	Ministrary providing (5)	S4413

Figure 4.11.11: Configuration editor: Collector settings

The list of prefixes announced by the monitored network can be edited in the same form. Its contents can be also imported from a text file.

See also: collector.ournets.

- Inbound Prefixes collector settings:
 - prefix belonging to the network (5.15.6),
 - router(s) where announcements are sent (5.15.1),
 - next hop used by improvements for this prefix (5.15.5)
 - an option to instruct IRP whether to fully control the prefix or to only announce improvements when there are any.
 - providers for which this inbound prefix can be optimized (5.15.7). It must be noted that if no provider is selected then the prefix is optimized for all providers. Otherwise, the prefix will be optimized only through selected providers.
 - prefix status as each prefix can be disabled in order to exclude from further inbound optimization (5.15.3)

		Prefix
85:34:202:0/24	×	(185.34.202.0/24
a04:5ec7::/48	×	Router
		R1× Add new
		Inbound Prefix Next Hop
		Control
		(If improved *)
		Providers
		Ovange × StarNet × Add new
		Prefix status
		DISANCO ENABLED

Figure 4.11.12: Configuration editor: Collector Inbound Prefixes settings

4.11.4 Core configuration

All Core parameters affecting the decision-making algorithms can be modified on the next tab ("Configuration \rightarrow Core").

The following configuration parameters can be adjusted:

- Max IPv4 improvements (core.improvements.max, core.improvements.max_ipv6)
- **Standard reprobing period** (core.improvements.ttl.retry_probe) the time period after which a specific improvement is being scheduled for re-probing.
- **VIP reprobing period** (core.vip.interval.probe) defines the VIP prefixes probing interval, in seconds.
- Minimal probe lifetime (core.probes.ttl.min) Ordinary probing will not be performed for a specific prefix if its probe age is lower than this value.
- Allowed latency worsening (core.cost.worst_ms)
- Exploring queue slots (core.eventqueuelimit)
- **Relevant loss** for loss-based improvements (core.performance.loss_pct) a prefix will be improved based on a loss cause only if the packet loss can be decreased by this value (in %)
- Relevant RTT difference (core.performance.rtt.diff ms)
- Relevant RTT difference (%) (core.performance.rtt.diff_pct)
- Maximum probe lifetime (core.probes.ttl.max)

Max IPv4 Improvements	Max IPv6 Improvements	
10000	1000	
Standard reprobing period (sec)	Minimal probe lifetime (sec)	
14400	7200	
VIP reprobing period (sec)	Max IPv4 Flowspec rules	
3600	(100	
Max IPv6 Flowspec rules		
100		

Figure 4.11.13: Configuration editor: Core configuration

Outage detection algorithm can be enabled and configured on the same page. Outage detection algorithm can be enabled or disabled using the toggle buttons at the top right.

			DISMOLED	
Sutage prefix confirmation rate	(#2)			(52)
		· · · · · ·		
Outage confirmation timeout (sec)				
600				

Figure 4.11.14: Configuration editor: Outage detection

Throttling with Flowspec can be configured on the same page.

Overusage interval (sec)	Overusage rule retention (sec)
60	60
Prefix BW average time (hours)	Prefix relevant BW (Mbps)
	34 (50
Overusage throttle multiplier	Overusage threshold multiplier
2	(10

Figure 4.11.15: Configuration editor: Overusage

The following configuration parameters can be adjusted:

- **Overusage interval** (core.overusage.check_interval) sets the frequency in seconds of checking for excessive bandwidth use.
- **Overusage rule retention** (core.overusage.hold_timer) sets how much time a rule is kept after bandwidth use returns to normal.
- **Prefix BW average time** (core.overusage.out.average.period) sets the number of hours used to determine the average bandwidth use of a prefix.

- **Prefix relevant BW** (core.overusage.out.average.relevant_min) sets the relevant bandwidth use in Mbps by a prefix before considering any rules for it.
- **Overusage throttle multiplier** (core.overusage.out.threshold.throttle) sets the multiplier to apply to average prefix bandwidth use when setting a rule.
- **Overusage threshold multiplier** (core.overusage.out.threshold.trigger) sets the threshold multiplier used to determine excessive bandwidth use.

• Prefix relevant BW and Overusage threshold multiplier parameters control the number of Flowspec rules that will be generated automatically. Adjust these values to control the number of Throttling Flowspec policies.

Circuit Issues Detection parameters are listed and can be adjusted:

Prepend inbound prefixes		Prepend transit prefixes	
No changes	•)	No changes	7
Delta loss to shutdown	(15)	Issues time horizon (min)
	50	5	
Delta loss to warn	10	Withdraw Improvements on	warn
•	42	DISABLED	Essences
Delta loss to restore	(1)	Restore after (sec)	
•	48	600	
Restore interval (min)	•		
•	30		

Figure 4.11.16: Configuration editor: Circuit issues detection

The following configuration parameters can be adjusted:

- Delta loss to shutdown (core.circuit.high_loss_diff) sets threshold to initiate shutting down a provider with circuit issues as a difference between examined provider's average loss and overall average loss during the given time horizon. Shutdown is attempted only for providers marked accordingly.
- **Delta loss to warn** (core.circuit.warn_loss_diff) sets threshold to raise a warning regarding issues with a provider as difference between examined provider's average loss and overall average loss during the given time horizon. Usually this threshold is significantly lower than the shutdown threshold.
- **Delta loss to restore** (core.circuit.recover_loss_diff) sets low loss level threshold when IRP will restore full functionality over provider that had circuit issues.
- **Issues time horizon** (core.circuit.hist_interval) sets how many minutes in the past IRP looks for probes with loss over both analyzed provider and all the other providers on the network.
- Withdraw improvements on warn (core.circuit.withdraw_on_warn) instructs IRP to withdraw outbound improvements over provider with circuit issues when warning threshold is reached. By default improvements are withdrawn only when shutdown threshold is exceeded.
- **Restore after** (core.circuit.recover_hold_time) sets the interval in seconds after which IRP should re-evaluate a provider's circuit loss and attempt restoring it to normal function. This will be performed only for providers that are configured to attempt to restore after shutdown.

• **Restore interval** (core.circuit.recover_monitored_intervals) sets the interval in minutes during which IRP will periodically re-evaluate a provider's circuit loss and attempt restoring it to normal function. This will be performed only for providers that are configured to attempt to restore after shutdown.

□ The configuration parameters above are applied for all providers even though for individual providers different level of control can be set starting from disabling and ending with attempting both to automatically shutdown and later restore connectivity with it. See also Providers configuration

4.11.5 Commit Control configuration

Commit Control algorithm can be enabled and configured on the Commit Control group of pages. It can be enabled or disabled using the toggle On/Off buttons at the top of the form.

A If NetFlow is used to collect statistics Routers MUST be configured to export statistics every minute (or as often as possible). Some router models have default export intervals for either inactive or active flows of up to 1800 seconds. Big delays cause IRP to react very slowly to increased load and reduce the effectiveness of Commit Control feature.

The most important parameters for Commit Control are, as follows:

- Commit Control probing queue slots (core.commit _control.probing _queue _size)
- Minimal prefix bandwidth in Mbps (core.commit_control.agg_bw_min)

	COM	MIT CONTROL	ENASLED
CC probing queue slots		Minimal prefix bandwidth (Mbps)	
100			
Delete Irrelevant CC improv	ements	CC probing TTL (sec)	
DIGAGLED	ENABLED	7200	
Providers low load bandwid	nth Simit (%)	Provider's high load bandwidth limit (%)	(9)
Provider's bandwidth max d	leviation (%)	React on inpflowd stats	
	30	DIMOLED ENA	BLED
CC allowed for		Allowed loss worsening (%)	(1)

Figure 4.11.17: Configuration editor: Commit Control

Providers Overall block displays Commit Control configuration for all providers including their precedence. See details in the figure below.

Individual provider parameters can be adjusted as well as detail regarding current Commit Control changes applied by an IRP instance can be accessed by following the provided links.

					PROVIDERS OVERALL						
Provider	Status	95th Mode	Configurati 96ch for inbound	Group Configured 95th for Inbound	Coorligured 95th	Group Configured 95th	Current BW Usage	Monthly 95th	Cost	Load Balancing	Precedence
Orange	OC brekked	9585 from greater of in, out	2		5		0.00 Migra 📿	0.00 Mbars \gtrsim	2	Enabled	z
SunNet	CC Enabled	55b from greater of in, out	9		20		0.09 Mbps 🙄	0.00 Maps 💭	4	Enabled	3
MDIX	CC Enabled	95th from greater of in, out			100		0.00 Mitps 🗇	0.00 Mbps 🙄		Enabled	10

Figure 4.11.18: Providers Overall

4.11.5.1 Inbound Commit Control

Inbound bandwidth control is part of the Commit Control feature. You need to enable Commit Control and further to enable Inbound Commit control to make use of this feature.

Commit Control moderated	inbound improvements	Inbound bandwidth estimation algorithm
DISABLED	treatin)	Greatest of last minute and current hour average 🔻
Transiting traffic		Transit Improvements Max
QISANLED	ENABLED	(100
Transit matching at egress		
DISABLED		

Figure 4.11.19: Configuration editor: Inbound commit control

Commit control for inbound highlights the relevant configuration parameters:

- whether inbound commit control is on or off
- whether review and moderation feature is enabled or disabled
- what is the bandwidth estimation algorithm for inbound and others

Refer also to peer.X.95th.mode, core.commit_control.inbound.enabled, core.commit_control.inbound.moderated.

Besides the above mentioned settings for Inbound Commit Control separate low and high limits are congured to instruct IRP when to start and when to stop improving and also how to estimate the eects of inbound improvements.

Estimating inbound traffic Internet traffic has high variability and adjacent measurements can differ significantly between them. In these conditions a leveling function helps mitigate the risk of generating excessive numbers of Inbound improvements due to higher traffic variability of some networks. This estimation can be fine tuned by the Inbound bandwidth estimation algorithm parameter that tells an IRP instance what value to use as the basis of the calculation. See the possible base values below:

	Inbound bandwidth estimation algorithm	
(Greatest of last minute and current hour average 🔺)
	Last minute info	
(Greatest of last minute and current hour average)
1	Greatest of last minute and daily averages	/

Figure 4.11.20: Configuration editor: Inbound BW estimation algorithms

4.11.5.2 Optimization of transiting traffic

Optimization of transiting traffic is setup as part of Inbound Commit Control.

	inbound improvements	Inbound bandwidth estimation algorithm Greatest of last minute and current hour average 💌			
DISABLED	ENABLED				
Transiting traffic		Transit Improvements Max			
DISABLED	ENABLED	(100			
Transit matching at egress					
DISABLED	ENABLED				
Transit ASNs		Transit prefixes			
Add new) t	(185.34.203.0/24 ×			
		Add new			
		Transit Improvement TTL max (sec)			
Transit Improvement TT	'L min (sec)	86400			
Transit Improvement TT 14400	(L min (sec)	86400			
Transit Improvement TT 14400 Transit top N prefixes	(L min (sec)	Provider's low load inbound bandwidth limit (%)			
Transit Improvement TT 14400 Transit top N prefixes 100	(L min (sec)	Provider's low load inbound bandwidth limit (%) 70 30 9			

Figure 4.11.21: Configuration editor: Inbound optimization of transiting traffic parameters

The following configuration parameters can be adjusted:

- Transiting traffic toggle that enables or disables the feature (global.inbound_transit)
- Transit Improvements Max sets the maximum number of transit improvements (core.improvements.inbound transit.max)
- Transit ASNs and Transit prefixes specify those segments of the Internet that IRP monitors and optimizes (bgpd.prefixlist.asn, bgpd.prefixlist.prefixes)
- Transit Improvements TTL min and max set the lower and upper bounds in seconds to keep a transit improvement (core.improvements.inbound_transit.ttl.min, core.improvements.inbound_transit.ttl.max)

• Note that traffic belonging to a specific prefix that fragments a large transit prefix is collected as belonging only to the specific prefix and excluded from the larger prefix traffic statistics. If the specific prefix is also filtered from IRP configuration as for example is the case of a /26 prefix, then the specific prefix will be excluded from optimization of transiting traffic and will not show up in any of the subsequent decisions or reports.

• Transit Top N prefixes sets the number of transit prefixes that are collected each cycle and considered for optimization (collector.flow.export.inbound_transit.topn)

• Match transit at egress enables or disable statistics collection for transit prefixes when packets exist the network (collector.flow.process transit in outbound)

4.11.6 Inbound performance optimization configuration

Refer to Inbound performance optimization for the Inbound Performance feature overview.

To adjust the Inbound performance optimization parameters, go to "Configuration \rightarrow Inbound". The following configuration parameters can be adjusted:

- Inbound performance (irpinperfd.enabled) enables/disables inbound performance optimization. This also disables the traffic statistics collection, required for inbound performance optimization
- Inbound Performance moderated mode (irpinperfd.moderated) enables/disables manual moderation of all decisions of the inbound performance optimization algorithm
- **Probe shelf life (irpinperfd.probing.shelf_life)** sets the maximum age of a probe which can be reused
- **Probing failure margin (irpinperfd.probing.failure_margin)** sets the percentage of probing failures (maximum possible value is 25%), exceeding which is critical and leads to the inbound performance optimization algorithm restart
- **Probing timeout (irpinperfd.probing.timeout)** sets the time period of probing process, exceeding which is critical and leads the inbound performance optimization algorithm restart
- **Reprobing interval (irpinperfd.probing.interval)** sets the period of time to wait until the algorithm starts reprobing a sample and comparing it against the model
- Top volume prefixes per inperf rule (irpinperfd.model.topn_per_rule) sets the number of prefixes to be considered for the rule's model construction. Prefixes with greater volume are taken into account first

- 18 -	189.63 + 199.63	Designed.					(O sian)
@ 5444	8 m x 11 m	1 m 1 m	and the second second		Billions & Anthony		
					Relocado		
			information providence and		interest Performance and and all	-	
				page 0		(Demoil)	
			Profes (Notifity (1000002)		An entropy to have a managine processing of		
			(1))		
			Pretting timesus teccardal		Reproking busened Lincondo:		
			(10)) (in		
			Ingraduate profiles for loss	the state			
			1				

Figure 4.11.22: Configuration editor: Inbound configuration settings

The Inbound Performance feature makes it's decisions based on the configured rules.

• When the Moderated mode is enabled, the Inbound Performance improvements should be applied manually at the Inbound Performance Rules page.

Refer to Inbound Performance Rules, Inbound Performance Optimization and Inbound Performance .

4.11.7 Explorer configuration

To adjust the Explorer-related parameters, go to "Configuration→Explorer". The Explorer settings sections should be consulted for detailed Explorer parameters description. Explorer parameters:
- Infrastructure IPs (explorer.infra ips)
- Explorer worker threads (explorer.maxthreads)
- Probing algorithms and Traceroute algorithms (explorer.probe.algorithm, explorer.trace.algorithms)
- High volume task precedence (explorer.high_vol_precedence)
- Process max collected IPs (explorer.max_collector_ips)
- First probing packets amount (explorer.probing.sendpkts.min)
- Adaptive probing packets count (explorer.probing.sendpkts.adaptive_max)
- ICMP timeout (explorer.timeout)
- Traceroute retry packets and packets per hop (explorer.traceroute.sendpkts, explorer.traceroute.retrypkts)
- Traceroute minimum and maximum ttl (explorer.traceroute.ttl.min, explorer.traceroute.ttl.max)

Course of Courses		Infrastructure IPs	
1 ICMP	DISABLE	185.34.202.9/23	×
2 UDP	DISABLE	2x04:5ec70/48	×
3 TCP_SYN	DISABLE	Add new	
raceroute algorithms order		Explorer worker threads	
raceroute algorithms order 1. upp	DISABLE	Explorer worker threads	
raceroute algorithms order 1 UDP 2 ICMP	DISABLE	Explorer worker threads	

Figure 4.11.23: Configuration editor: Explorer settings

4.11.8 Providers and Peers configuration

Providers can be added and modified via "Configuration \rightarrow Providers". See also: Provider

	100		10 ⁻¹⁰ 14
ANGEA	Are a	SIMMETO	10,111
General IPv4 IPv6 Cannet: Cannet Web/	Automat Manhae Americal Manhae Industrial Rowspec	Satural Post Piet Connectioned SMMP	Ensenal Martine Tenenal Markue Industrial Floriday
Provider/Ink.name	Router	Providar/linic name	Router
Drange	Address Address	StarNet	Add news.
Provider description	Provider's couting domain	Provider description	Provider's routing domain
Orange Moldova) (Presse chaose •)	SarNet	Please choose
Maximum load per interface (Mhps)	Flaw agents	Maximum load per interface (Mbps)	Flow agents
900	Add rew.	(800	Add new.
Circuit issues detection	Use BMF data	Circuit issues detection	Use BMP data
Disabled	Do not use BMP data	Disabled	Do not use BMP data

Figure 4.11.24: Configuration editor: Providers configuration

The provider of choice widget should be expanded to be able to edit it. Using the control buttons, a specific provider can be temporarily suspended (e.g for a short maintenance in the monitored network), shutdown (for long maintenance), or completely deleted. See also: peer.X.shutdown. Commit Control can also be disabled or enabled for each provider specifically. (peer.X.cc_disable).

• The sections below describe the most common groups of provider configuration parameters. Some parameters are repeated on more than one of these groups for convenience.

4.11.8.1 Providers configuration

To add a new provider, the "Add provider" button must be used. Several parameters should be configured for the new provider:

- General settings:
 - Provider name (peer.X.shortname)
 - Router (peer.X.bgp_peer)
 - Provider description (peer.X.description)
 - Provider's routing domain (peer.X.rd)
 - Maximum load per interface (peer.X.limit_load)
 - Flow agents (peer.X.flow_agents)
 - Circuit issues detection (peer.X.circuit.control) indicating how IRP should react to excessive persistent loss over a particular provider.
 - Use of BMP data (5.6)

General IPv4 IPv6 Commit Control SNIMP Exte	ernal Monitor Internal Monitor Inbound Flowspec Blackholing			
Provider/link name	Router			
Orange	R1 × R1 v6 × Add new			
Provider description	Provider's routing domain			
Orange Moldova	(RD1 *			
Maximum load per interface (Mbps)	Flow agents			
800	185.34.202.233/562 ×) Add new_			
Circuit issues detection	Use BMP data			
Disabled •	Do not use BMP data *			
	BBB chack for provider			
Routes configuration mode	PBR check to) provider			

Figure 4.11.25: Configuration editor: Adding a new provider, General settings

- IPv4 / IPv6 settings:
 - IPv4 / IPv6 diagnostic hops (peer.X.ipv4.diag_hop, peer.X.ipv6.diag_hop)
 - Probing IPv4 / IPv6 address (peer.X.ipv4.master_probing, peer.X.ipv6.master_probing)
 - Remote provider ASN (peer.X.ipv4.next_hop_as), used by the AS-Path restoration algorithm (bgpd.as_path)
 - Router next-hop address (peer.X.ipv4.next_hop), that sets the next-hop value for injected routes related to this provider
 - Provider's alternative IPv4 address for PBR tests (5.14.35)

General IPv4 IPv6 Commit Control SNMP	External Monito	ir Internal Monitor Inbound	Flowspec Blackholing
IPv4 diagnostic hop		Probing IPv4 address	
77.89.223.201/32 × Add new) . (185.34.202.185 X Add new	
Router next-hop IPv4 address		Provider ASN	
Router next-hop IPv4 address	$ \rightarrow c$	Provider ASN 25654	
Alternative PBR test IPv4 address			

Figure 4.11.26: Configuration editor: Adding a new provider, IPv4 / IPv6 settings

- Commit Control configuration:
 - Provider cost per Mbps (peer.X.cost)
 - Provider 95th percentile (peer.X.95th)
 - Provider inbound 95th percentile (peer.X.95th.in)
 - Provider 95th calculation mode for inbound traffic
 - Provider billing day (peer.X.95th.bill_day)
 - Commit Control status for this provider (peer.X.cc_disable)
 - CC provider precedence used for Commit Control and grouping (peer.X.precedence)
 - Centile value (peer.X.95th.centile)
 - Performance/Cost improvements within provider group toggle in case the peer load balancing is configured, (peer.X.improve_in_group, peer.X.precedence)

General 19v4 19v6 Comm	it Control SNMP Externa	Monitor Internal Monitor Inbound Rowsp	ec Blackholing
Provider cost per Mbps (US	D)	Provider 95th percentile	
2		5	
Provider's 95th (inbound)		Provider 95th Calculation Mode (in	bound)
3		95th from greater of in, out	-
Provider's billing day		Commit Control for provider	
1	$ \rightarrow $	CC Enabled	
CC provider precedence	(1)	Centile value	(95
•	298.0	9 <u>-</u>	•
Performance/Cost improvem	ents within group		
and a second sec			

Figure 4.11.27: Configuration editor: Adding a new provider, Commit Control

• SNMP-related settings:

General	Pv4 IPv6	Commit Control	SNMP	Externel Monitor	Internal Monitor	Inbound	Flowspec	Blackholing
SNMP Hos	t							
Please cho	ose	•)		4003				
SNMP inte	rfaces							

Figure 4.11.28: Configuration editor: Adding a new provider, SNMP settings

- SNMP v3 uses additional parameters depending on security services used for statistics collection:
 - SNMP security services selects if Authentication and/or Privacy services are used (snmp.X.seclevel)
 - SNMP authentication password if authentication is used (snmp.X.auth_password)
 - SNMP authentication protocol if authentication is used (snmp.X.auth_protocol)
 - SNMP encryption password if privacy is used (snmp.X.priv_password)
 - SNMP encryption protocol if privacy is used (snmp.X.priv_protocol)
 - SNMP Username if authentication is used (snmp.X.auth_username)
 - SNMP version (snmp.X.version)
- External Monitor settings:
 - External monitor status toggles for IPv4 / IPv6 (peer.X.mon.ipv4.external.state, peer.X.mon.ipv6.external.state)
 - ICMP/UDP ping monitored IPv4 / IPv6 addresses (peer.X.ipv4.mon, peer.X.ipv6.mon)

General IPv4 IPv6	Commit Control SNMP	External Monitor	Internal Monitor	Inbound Flows	pec Blackholing
IPv4 External monitor		IP	vG External mon	itor	
	ENABLED		01540110		ENABLED
ICMP/UDP ping monito	ored IPv4 addresses	10	MP/UDP ping m	ionitored IPv6 ad	Idresses
8.8.8.8 × 208.67.222.222 ×	Add new.) + (2	20.0.ccc:2 × 200	1:4560:4860::8888 ×	Add new

Figure 4.11.29: Configuration editor: Adding a new provider, External Monitor

- Internal Monitor settings:
 - Internal monitor status toggles for IPv4 / IPv6
 - (peer.X.mon.ipv4.internal.state, peer.X.mon.ipv6.internal.state)
 - BGP session monitoring IPv4 / IPv6 addresses (peer.X.mon.ipv4.bgp_peer, peer.X.mon.ipv6.bgp_peer)
 - BGP MIBs for IPv4 / IPv6 (peer.X.mon.ipv4.internal.mode, peer.X.mon.ipv6.internal.mode)
 - SNMP host for BGP Internal Monitor (peer.X.mon.snmp)

ANGEA						12
General IPv4 IPv6 Com	mit Control SNMP E	xternal Monitor	Internal Monitor	Inbound	Flowspec	Blackholing
IPv4 Internal monitor		IP	/6 Internal monit	or		
DISABLED		DISABLED		17040	10	
195.22.254.1 BGP MIB (IPv4)		(20	01:c8cf:ffef:19::1			
Generic (BGP4-MIB)		*) (Ju	niper (BGP4-V2-M	IIB-JUNIPER)	*
Internal monitor SNMP h	ost					

Figure 4.11.30: Configuration editor: Adding a new provider, Internal Monitor

- SNMP v3 uses additional parameters depending on security services used for monitoring:
- Inbound:
 - Base community for inbound improvements (5.14.27)

Inbound optimization improvements advertise larger or smaller counts of prepends to be announced to different providers. IRP instances use BGP session to communicate to routers and relies on BGP communities to communicate the improvements. Each provider is assigned a base community which represents zero prepends. Additional prepends are represented by incrementing accordingly the right-side part of the provider's community.

A IRP instances use 8 prepend levels. This means that base community should be chosen to allow additional 7 values without intersecting with other community values.

2768200.									
General	IPv4	IPv6	Commit Control	SNMP	External Monitor	Internal Monitor	Inbound	Flowspec	Blackholing
Base cor	nmunit	y for i	nbound impro	vement	5				
	5534								

Figure 4.11.31: Configuration editor: Adding a new provider, Inbound

- Flowspec:
 - IPv4 / IPv6 Redirect community (5.14.20 and 5.14.21)

General	IPv4	Pv6	Commit Control	SNMP	External Monitor	Internal Monitor	Inbound	Flowspec	Blackholing
IPv6 Red	lirect co	mmu	nity		IP	v4 Redirect com	munity		
C									

Figure 4.11.32: Configuration editor: Adding a new provider, Flowspec

- Blackholing:
 - Blackholing Routers
 - Blackholing community

ANGEA								
General	1Pv4 1Pv6	Commit Control	SNMP Externa	I Monitor Inte	ernal Monitor	Inbound	Flowspec	Blackholing
Blackho	ling Routers			Blackh	ioling comm	unity		
P1 X 1	es.ve × Add i	TEW)	60239:	666			

Figure 4.11.33: Provider Blackholing configuration details

The same parameters can be adjusted for the already configured providers.

4.11.8.2 Internet Exchanges configuration

An Exchange is configured as a special type of provider. The important things to consider when setting up an Exchange are listed below.

i It is recommended that Noction systems engineers guide you through Exchange configuration process.

□ IRP needs one ACL and one PBR rule for each Peering Partner on an Exchange. Internet Exchanges can have hundreds of Peering Partners. Ensure that the number of Access Lists, Access List entries and PBR entries will not exceed router hardware limitations.

• Once the Exchange is setup via GMI, an IRP instance will retrieve the routing table on the router in order to setup Exchange peering partners. IRP will require access to the router in order to do so.

• When configuring an Exchange its Diag Hop parameter must be provided. Diag Hop for an Exchange represents the list of direct-connected networks configured on the router's interface towards the Exchange network. This parameter is labeled "IPv4 diagnostic hop" on IRP Frontend.

• Probing IPs for Exchanges no longer require one IP address per peering partner since this number might be impractically big. Instead a combination of probing IP and DSCP value is used to configure the PBRs. A single probing IP in conjunction with DSCP can cover up to 64 peering partners. A sufficient number of probing IPs will be required in order to cover all peering partners on your exchange.

As a rule of thumb it is better to list the PBR rules for transit providers before the (large number of) rules for Internet Exchange peers. If the many PBR rules assigned to peers on a large Internet Exchange are placed at the beginning of the PBR list some routers evaluate all of them before finding the terms for transit providers and this consumes valuable router CPU resources.

DIX A	ACTIVE INSTITUT INTERNAL				
General IPv4 IPv6 Commit SNMP External Control SNMP Menitor	Internal Peering Inbound Elowspec Monitor Portners				
Provider/link name	Router				
MDIX	RI × RI_v6 × Add new				
Provider description	Provider's routing domain				
MDIX	(RD1 *				
Maximum load per interface (Mbps)	Flow agents				
1000	Add new				
Circuit issues detection	Use BMP data				
Disabled +	Do not use BMP data				

Figure 4.11.34: An Internet Exchange is similar to a provider and it requires configuration of the Router, the Probing IPs and the other usual attributes

• Once the Exchange is configured, the IRP instance will need to reset its BGP session towards the router interconnecting with the Exchange in order to retrieve the required routing table information about all peering partners. Once the BGP session is restarted IRP instance will start fetching Exchange routing tables.

• Allow sufficient time (~10 minutes) to fetch Exchange routing tables before continuing configuration.

• Peering partner autoconfiguration function is available. It retrieves the list of Next Hops (peering partners) on the Exchange with the corresponding list of prefixes individual peers accept.

Seneral IPv4 IPv6 Commit Control	5NMP	External Internal Pe Monitor Monitor Pa	tering Inbound Flowspec Blackholin
(search_		Peering Partner next-	hop
193.17.78.10	×	193.17.78.10	
193.17.78.11	×	Peering Partner name	9
193,17,78,12	×	C	
193.17.78.13	×	Poute Server or Peeri	no session IDv4/IDv6 address
193.17.78.17	×	193.17.78.2	
193.17.78.20	×		
193.17.78.22	×	Probing IP address	
193.17.78.33	×	185.34.202.187	
193.17.78.35	×	Probing DSCP	()
193.17.78.4	×	0	15
193.17.78.7	×	Peering Partner status	
193.17.78.8	×	Diseaso	ENABLED
193.17.78.9	×		
2001:778:6a:113335:13	×	Peering Partner PBR ch	ieck
2001:7f8:6a:1:5836:4	×	DIDATED	ENABLED
2001:7f8:6a::2:5454:10	×		

Figure 4.11.35: The list of peering partners for the Exchange shows details about each of them and offers access to Autoconfiguration feature and PBR ruleset generator for the router

• Use the Autoconfiguration feature to create an initial configuration for an IRP instance. Review Exchange peering partners before starting the Exchange. Consider enabling periodic auto reconfigurations for selected IX in order to update periodically the value of BGP session monitoring IPv4 address from the Exchange and to add new peering partners. Refer global.exchanges.auto config interval and peer.X.auto config.

• Keep in mind that Autoconfiguration might tamper with all the changes you've made directly within IRP instance config files for peering partners. So, use Autoconfiguration sparingly after you've applied manual changes or try avoiding direct configuration file changes altogether.

- Once the Exchange is configured correctly, you will need to apply the PBR rules on the router(s). There is a functionality to generate PBR rules for different router vendors. You will need to review the generated ruleset and apply it on the router manually.
- It is possible that the Autoconfiguration feature on the Exchange has been run with incomplete routing tables or that new peering partners have been connected. This is especially true for very big Exchanges. In this case it is possible that some peering partners are neither in IRP nor router configurations. When such a case is detected, a warning about newly discovered peering partners gets raised. At this stage you will need to both re-autoconfigure IRP instance and extract the PBRs for the router.
- After its creation and up to its complete configuration the Exchange is kept in a Stopped state. When both IRP and the Router PBRs are configured, particular IRP instance is ready to start optimizing Exchange traffic too. Keep in mind that starting the Exchange will require a BGP session restart.

• We must mention that before applying changes to IRP instance configuration the changes are validated. If errors are detected these will be flagged and the previous good configuration will be kept intact so you will have the option to review the erroneous data and correct.

4.11.8.3 Switching a provider from one router to another

Switching a provider from one router to another is possible via manual IRP instance reconfiguration only.

Use the following steps to switch the provider from one router to another:

- 1. Suspend the provider using GMI Frontend "Providers and Peers" particular IRP configuration section. IRP instance withdraws all existing and stops new improvements towards shutdown provider(s)
- 2. You can remove traffic from the provider (by denying incoming/outgoing announces in the BGP configuration) and then physically re-cable the provider from one router to another. Then configure BGP session towards the provider on new router
- 3. The PBR rule for the provider should be configured on new router (move provider's PBR settings from the old router to the new one)
- 4. Change IRP box local PBR rules if any
- 5. Check if PBR works properly using traceroute tool
- 6. Modify (/etc/noction/irp.conf) assigned router for the provider (refer to peer.X.bgp_peer)
- 7. Modify (/etc/noction/irp.conf) SNMP interface/IP/community for the provider (refer to SNMP Host, peer.X.snmp.interfaces, peer.X.mon.snmp)
- 8. Reload Bgpd configuration (affected BGP sessions could be reset)

- 9. Re-activate the provider using GMI Frontend "Providers and Peers" IRP instance of choice configuration section
- 10. Check IRP BGP Internal and External monitor states. They must be UP.

4.11.9 SNMP hosts configuration

SNMP hosts are nodes on the network that provide or read SNMP data. Multiple SNMP hosts are configured in this section of configuration and references to them are used from elsewhere in the configuration. SNMP hosts can be configured by navigating via to "Configuration \rightarrow SNMP hosts" tab.

See also: SNMP Host

SNMP host short name	SNMP host address	
R1-v2c	185.34.202.129	
CNMD community		
mOnitOring		

Figure 4.11.36: Configuration editor: SNMP hosts configuration

• IRP instance Notifications

Notifications are messages sent to alert about some events registered by IRP instances. There are two prerequisites in order to start using notifications:

- 1. Configure event parameters and channels
- 2. Subscribe for event notifications

IRP instances can send notifications as SMS, email and SNMP Trap.

4.11.9.1 Configure notifications and events

Events configuration changes default threshold values when an event is raised. The most relevant events are presented in the following figure. For example Overloaded by (%) indicates that this event will fire when the aggregated outbound bandwidth usage for all providers exceeds by 10% the configured limits. Refer section 5.12 for details.

Provider overload by (%)	Provider overload by (Mbps)
10	100
Overload by (%)	Overload by (Mbps)
10	(100
Provider overload inbound by (Mbps)	Provider inbound overload by (%)
100) (10
Inbound overload by (Mbps)	Inboound overload by (%)
100	10

Figure 4.11.37: Configuration editor: Events configuration

IRP uses a local email server to send emails. Still, email sent by this server might trigger filtering policies enforced by some third parties that might block some important event notifications. It is possible to provide the details of another email server on your network that is protected for this. The following figure highlights the available email channel configuration parameters. Besides specifying the server email configuration sets the sender of email messages that will show in receiver's inbox.

i Only SMTP servers without authentication are currently supported.

Server port	Email server	
25	127.0.0.1	
From email		
rnot@localhost		

Figure 4.11.38: Configuration editor: Email configuration

SMS configuration is mandatory for sending SMS notifications. The following SMS gateways are supported:

- Twilio
- Plivo

A valid account with a supported SMS gateway is required in order to finish configuration. Check the following figure for details:

SMS gateway	Account ID	
None) (
From phone number	Secret	
Max message size		
150		

Figure 4.11.39: Configuration editor: SMS configuration

The settings are:

- SMS gateway choose one of the supported gateways
- Account ID the public identifier assigned to your account by the SMS gateway. The following figure highlights this value for Plivo
- From phone number the phone number that shows as sender on the receiver's mobile device. Use a phone number supported by the SMS gateway
- Secret the secret identifier assigned to your account by the SMS gateway. The following figure highlights this value for Plivo

• Max message size - the maximum length of the SMS text. The SMS will be trimmed before sending. Subsequently the SMS gateway will split the SMS into multiple parts if required.

Refer section 5.12 for complete details about configuration parameters.

A Some SMS gateways enforce the From phone number and will reject numbers that do not comply with their policy.

									Account	it Log (
Dashboard	Numbers	Applications	Endpoints	Carriers	Logs	Payments	Demos	Docs	Pricing	Suppor
Account:	ENABL	ED	REMAINING (BED(15		Autero MAN		IOYZ		
Time Zone:	GHT-0	1200				AUTHTOKIN 🐼 Show				
						Number of the second seco				

Figure 4.11.40: Plivo account ID and secret

There is a list of parameters that should be configured to deliver SNMP traps. Refer section 5.12 for details.

SNMP security (traps)	SNMP Username (tr	aps)
noAuthNoPriv		
SNMP authentication (traps)	SNMP authenticatio	n password (traps)
SHA	• (0
SNMP encryption (traps) AES	SNMP encryption pa	ssword (traps)
SNMP Traps destination port		
162		

Figure 4.11.41: Configuration editor: SNMP Traps configuration

Web Hooks configuration requires only a Webhook URL to be provided. There is a series of advanced configuration parameters in case their default settings are not satisfactory. Refer section 5.12 for details.

Webhook URL	Bot name	
Avatar icon URL	Avatar emoji	
http://www.noction.com/round-logo.png	:robot-face:	

Figure 4.11.42: Configuration editor: Web Hooks configuration

The settings are:

- Webhook URL the unique URL the team is assigned by Web hook provider. An example for Slack.com is shown
- Bot name optional bot name assigned to Webhook bot
- Avatar icon URL optional parameter that designates an icon (usually PNG or JPEG image are supported) assigned to the Webhook bot in the channel
- Avatar emoji an alternative avatar specified in the form of an emoji in ":robot-face:" format.

A Web hooks support has been tested and verified to work for Slack.com API.

4.12 Management

4.12.1 Instances

The "Instances" tab under "Management" accumulates information about all IRP instances added to GMI. The section presents IRP shortnames, status, hosts, license, IRP versions as well as the "Last Edited" and "Added by" details.

Admins are free to add new, edit, and delete IRP instances as they like.

0	остом						* A (9 Disput - JS, same -
0	Managemen	t	8	Instances & Over Man	agement: O Azzens Restriction	Gironteod Gierate	ra.	
С Ш	Your instance	es						Abu INITEREE
Q,	Instance	Status	Host	Added by	Last Edited	Version	License	Actions
0 #	0	Active	https://no.csoft.noccion.net/ag Demo Lab	asimin	2346-20125354	(3156)	Definition ARC 4034021	070
0	۵	Adhe	https://t7.dev.nootion.com/api Christiau Lab	atmin	22-07-20 12-95-20	3.10.4	Unlimited NRC (d34023	3 / 0
	0	ACM	https://9.dev.acction.com/api New York Lab	atimin	22-07-20 12:59-35	3.19.6	Different NRC. (d34021	070

Figure 4.12.1: IRP Instances

To add a new instance, one should click the ADD INSTANCE button and fill out the corresponding fields in a popup window. The actual IRP instance authorization token or server root password should be provided for completing the registration.

For complete process breakdown see Registering IRP instances using tokens and Registering IRP instances using root passwords

e.g. irp.company.com/api		
Host or IP including the endpoint Port 10443 will be used by defau	t, if applicable lt	
Shortname		
e.g EU1		
Very short instance name		
Description		
Instance description		
Token	Instance root pas	sword
5ad61ae832b4c00019c63f	******	0
e instance root password will be	anonyntad and transferred tr	the IPP
ie instance root password will be stance via SSL solely for authoris:	encrypted and transferred to ation. It won't be stored or us	o the IRP sed for

Figure 4.12.2: Adding an instance

4.12.2 User Management

The User Management tab is accessible under the Management main menu section.

Users who can access GMI are managed in User Directories. User directory is a generic name for an external user management provider for example LDAP (either POSIX or Active Directory). GMI can interface with as many user directories as needed in a specific environment.

стол								<u>م ه ه</u>	© Secont ~ 2, 1000
Manager	merit			E Instances A One Manage	nom 🗍 🖯 Access Restriction 🕴 📿 Frans	ni 🛛 🕲 Section			
User Din	ectories								ALCO DIRECTOR
	Order	0 NOM	Катю	T _M		Hospiame			Actions
	0	0	88° Dicectory	(D	# POSK	ktop://stag.monton.co	m		10
All users									@ inter and
	Utername 🛩	Druil V	Enabled	User Directory	Instance	Privloges	Created by	Creation date	Actions
1	Michael	misBourga.com	mann	ingernal	C () 0	Weixger	adren	05-03-24-14-42-55	10
2	jacob	jako@example.com	erusian	interinal	0000	User	admin.	05-03-24 14:49:25	10
	Frank	franksbavample.com	stocke	internal	0	Managor	pórén	05-03-04 1-8:40.14	10
à.	admin	admin@eample.com	enumient	internal	Alliestances O	Admin	System	2840-2415/31/39	
5	Alce	altebeanale.com	praticity.	internal	0 0	User	adren	05-03-24 14:46.51	10
16	administrator	adm@example.com	C exampled.	internal	All ottances O	Adition	admin	05-03-251-642/03	19

Figure 4.12.3: User Management

4.12.2.1 User token management

Along with GMI tokens, the user tokens can also be added for each particular user. This serves as an additional security enhancement for users who would like to integrate IRP into their own monitoring systems or reporting tools.

User token generation can be performed only by the logged user for himself, however instance administrators are able to remove tokens for users who are inactive or should not have any tokens added.

IRP	IRP	① Token is not present
16	Europe	🛞 Delete Token
	America	🛞 Delete Token

Figure 4.12.4: User token management

4.12.2.2 Internal user directory

GMI includes an Internal user directory that allows multiple user accounts to be setup.

To add a new user, one should click the ADD USER button and fill out the corresponding fields in a popup window.

There are 3 user roles available in GMI, with specific limitations and privileges:

- User cannot manage other users or instances
- Manager cannot manage users
- Admin full privileges

Username	
e.g. admin	
Email	
e.g. name@company.com	
Password	

Role	
User	•
Access to instances	
Select the instances	

Figure 4.12.5: Adding users

4.12.2.3 LDAP and Active Directory

LDAP or AD user directories can be added, updated and removed from GMI by accessing "Management \rightarrow User Management" tab. Each user directory takes a series of parameters specific for the protocol.

All operations with DNs (initial bind DN, group DNs, user names) are case insensitive and also strip redundant whitespace.

Refer individual protocol documentation for how to correctly configure one or another user directory. The example below offers a generic set of parameters required to configure GMI to use Active Directory for access management.

ENERAL ADVANS			
User Directory Na	ame	Hostnam	e
User Directory Nam	1е	LDAP Idap.exam	ple.com
		When directory is disa	bled
itate	ON OFF	Disable user	т
Port		Order	٥

Figure 4.12.6: User Directory configuration

The general tab covers:

- User directory name the name assigned to the directory within GMI,
- User directory hostname in the form of either IP address or domain name (LDAP/LDAPS),
- Enabling or disabling a user directory,
- The option to disable or remove users completely for a disabled directory.
- User directory port
- Order specifies when this user directory will be examined by GMI compared to other user directories,

ADVANCED			
Timeout	60		
0	120	TLS	ON OFF
		TLS CA Certificate file	•
ertificate erification	ON OF	No file selected	CHOOSE
Initial bind DN		Initial bind passw	ord

Figure 4.12.7: User Directory Advanced Options

Advanced configuration of a user directory covers:

- Timeout before failing a connection to this user directory
- TLS use
- Certificate verification
- CA certificate used to verify server's certificate in case the Certificate verifications is turned on
- Initial binding user name that GMI uses to authenticate itself
- Initial bind password assigned to GMI.

i Usually bind passwords are not required to access directories. If a password is required and configured via GMI Frontend, it will be scrambled in GMI configuration files. If the password is specified directly in GMI configuration it is provided in clear-text with the condition that it does not start/end with scrambled password encapsulation characters.

GENERAL ADVANCED BINDINGS	
Base DN	Username attribute
	uid
Email attribute	
email	

Figure 4.12.8: User Directory Bindings

Bindings maps User Directory attributes to GMI specific attributes, for example:

• Base DN specifies the root distinguished name and user subtree

GMI recognizes BOTH short and full user identifiers. Examples below are both valid directory entries that will match user "chris" with long name "Mr. Chris Smith": cn: ops uniqueMember: chris and cn: ops uniqueMember: cn=Mr. Chris Smith,ou=employees,ou=People,dc=ops,dc=org

• Username and Email fields map User Directory attributes to GMI user attributes,

Roles	0	Bind group	Access to instances
User	•		Select the insta * ADD
😨 Us	er role: USER	Bind group: ou=Users	
😰 Us	er role: USER	Bind group: ou=Users	
 E7 Us E7 Us 	er role: USER er role: USER	Bind group: ou=Users Bind group: asd	

Figure 4.12.9: User Directory Access Options

Access configuration of a user directory covers:

- Roles assigned (either User, Manager or Admin),
- Bind group the name of the attribute that uniquely identifies a given group or user.

▲ Do NOT provide the Distinguished Name - the name that includes an object's entire path to the root of the LDAP namespace. Introduce the Relative Distinguished Name instead - an object name without a path, or a partial path (Example: "cn=support").

• Access to IRP instances available in GMI. (Users with the Admin roles have access to all IRP instances)

4.12.3 Access Restriction

This section covers restrictions on the ranges of IP addresses that can access GMI's Frontend and an option to add an SSL Certificate.

0	NOCTION			A A C	C Support	A same of
(2)	Management	Strutanors A ther Management O Actes Rest	tclion 🖸 Francisco 🕷 Sendern			
Ð						
\mathbb{I}_{0*}		FRONTEND ACCESS CONTROL LIST	SSL CERTIFICATE			
Q		(1172mil) (©.200				
			Select your makin metiticate (2, upitan)			
111			terect your private contribute. 🔮 series			
0		Instant opposes to prestrict success to a profile application rest. Coll assumed this is the scale and an expansion opposite it and negregation if access to exceed short have a left in table made as use to hold have the articlet values have always to ADC advarge success to protect.				

Figure 4.12.10: Access Restriction

4.12.4 Frontend

Custom Login screen and Navigation Bar logo images can be uploaded by using the Upload buttons. The new settings are applied after clicking the "SAVE" button.

0	NOCTION			
Ø.	Management	El mutanços - Á quer Managoment - O Access Restriction - 📮 tromient - 📾 temária		
₿				
af		Custom Logo in System Frontend		
Q,		Novagation ibar logo preview Lagio screen logo preview		
0				
#1				
0		A uman A uman		
		andra to operandy.		

Figure 4.12.11: Frontend

4.12.5 Senders

To recieve GMI reports and graphs via email or Slack, one should setup GMI senders. Click the "ADD A SENDER" button, fill out the required fields and click save.

0	NOCTION			N 5 9	C toppert.~	A antiti -
(2)	Management	Binstantes A User Management O Access Restm	tion Grantend Senton			
$_{\rm hb}$		SENDERS	(C) ADM A SUMPLE			
Q,		Glack Task Orbit Task Report	e x.			
•		Default DMAIL	/ x			
11		Nutrie Harrison Share				
0						

Figure 4.12.12: Senders

4.13 Emailing subscription

Proceed to Username \rightarrow Emailing and sign up for the reports and graphs emails. Edit existing subscriptions or delete them in this view as well.



Figure 4.13.1: Reports and Graphs emailing subscription

Select the desired report or graph. Fill out the required fields and click Save.

Destination	
info@noction.com × Add destination	
Send until	
Send forever) 🗹 Fore
Delivery frequency At	
Every day * 19:00 *	
Comment	
AS statistics report for Chisinau Lab	
AS statistics report for Chisinau Lab	

Figure 4.13.2: Emailing subscription details

4.14 Events

The system events are diagnostic messages that were sent by the Components of IRP instances, as well as notifications caused by the BGP monitoring algorithm. The events are displayed in the status bar located at the top of the system frontend (See Login into GMI). A specific IRP instance should be selected to display the corresponding results. Several or all the events can be marked as "Read", so they will no longer be displayed in the status bar.

~	мостю	N						
0	System	n Events			🖉 Désaflanas 🛛 🔠 Despandes teach			
0	0	Demo Lab						T (11) 111
all Q	0	Timestamp	Module	Туре	forest		(w	AN ALVERY
•	0	21-07-20 11:00 20	Rapiorer	info	toplorer started			
64 T		21-07-20 11:00:10	Irpopid	info	lepeptid started			
16.5		21-07-20 11:00:07	impopiat.	into	republic stopped			
0		21-07-20 09:30:09	Explorer	Info	Explorer started			
4		21-07-20 01:10 38	trpiapid	terba	erpapid started			
		21-07-20 09:30:05	Irpapid.	Info	byapid is stopped			
		21-07-20 09:26 58	Core	info	No routing updates, loss improvement discarded due to the Static Route policy applied to	rite 182.18.24.0/21		
		21-07-20 09:12:12	Core	Info	No counting updates, loss improvement discarded due to the Static Route policy applied to	the 182.18.24.0/21		
		21-07-20 08:37:09	Core	tertia	No routing updates, loss improvement discarded due to the Static Route policy applied to	15% 182.18.24.0/21		
		21-07-20 08:08:35	Explorer	into	Explorer started			
		21-07-25 08:88:33	irpoplat	info	trpapid started			

Figure 4.14.1: System events

4.15 Notifications and Events

IRP instances produce a huge number of various events and some of them are critical for administrator's awareness. Notifications in GMI allow administrators to subscribe to any of the available IRP instances generated events using the following channels:

- SMS
- Email
- Slack (via Webhook)
- SNMP Traps

IRP service Irppushd provides this feature. In order for Notifications to be delivered correctly the corresponding channel configuration shall be provided. By default only email notifications can be delivered since IRP uses the embedded system email service to send them.

More so, users should subscribe for specific events.

Only events for valid subscriptions using correctly configured channels will be delivered.

Refer section SNMP hosts configuration for details about configuring, subscribing and contents of notifications.

Refer section Notification and events for details about individual configuration parameter.

4.15.1 Events

The list of events monitored by IRP that can generate notifications is provided below.

When one of the IRP components detects a transition form normal to abnormal traffic behavior or back it fires these events:

- Abnormal correction: irpflowd
- Abnormal correction: irpspand
- Inbound traffic low: SPAN
- Inbound traffic low: Flow
- Inbound traffic normal: Flow
- Inbound traffic normal: SPAN
- Outbound traffic low: SPAN
- Outbound traffic low: Flow
- Outbound traffic normal: Flow
- Outbound traffic normal: SPAN

When Commit Control limits are exceeded per provider or overall one of the following events fires. Refer section 5.12 for configuring the actual limits of the events.

- Commit Control overload by X Mbps
- $\bullet\,$ Commit Control overload by X%
- Commit Control provider X overloaded by Y Mbps
- Commit Control provider X overloaded by Y%

When an IRP component (re)loads the configuration it validates it and depending on results fires one of the following events:

- Configuration Invalid: Bgpd
- Configuration Invalid: Core
- Configuration Invalid: Explorer
- Configuration Invalid: Irpapid
- Configuration Invalid: Irpflowd
- Configuration Invalid: Irpspand
- Configuration Ok: Bgpd
- Configuration Ok: Core
- Configuration Ok: Explorer
- Configuration Ok: Irpapid
- Configuration Ok: Irpflowd
- Configuration Ok: Irpspand

Outage detection algorithm fires one of the following events when it confirms congestion or outage problems and reroutes traffic around it:

- Congestion or Outage
- Outage: Confirmed and rerouted

Explorer periodically checks the PBRs and its expected probing performance and triggers the following events:

- Failed PBR (IPv6) check for provider
- Failed PBR (IPv4) check for provider
- Successful PBR (IPv4) check for provider
- Successful PBR (IPv6) check for provider
- Explorer performance low
- High number of VIP prefixes degrades IRP performance

IRP BGP Internal and External monitors fire the following events:

- ExternalMonitor (IPv4) Failed status for a provider. All improvements towards the provider will be withdrawn.
- ExternalMonitor (IPv4) OK status for a provider. All improvements towards the provider will be announced.
- ExternalMonitor (IPv6) Failed status for a provider. All improvements towards the provider will be withdrawn.
- ExternalMonitor (IPv6) OK status for a provider. All improvements towards the provider will be announced.
- InternalMonitor (IPv4) Failed status for a provider. All improvements towards the provider will be withdrawn.

- InternalMonitor (IPv4) OK status for a provider. All improvements towards the provider will be announced.
- InternalMonitor (IPv6) Failed status for a provider. All improvements towards the provider will be withdrawn.
- InternalMonitor (IPv6) OK status for a provider. All improvements towards the provider will be announced.

When statistics collection over SNMP is up or down IRP fires the following events:

- Provider SNMP stats down: X
- Provider SNMP stats up: X

Bgpd raises these events when BGP sessions are established/disconnected:

- IRP BGP session disconnected
- IRP BGP session established

When IRP identifies conditions to re-route traffic (make an improvement) and additionally it considers the differences to be excessive it raises these events:

- Excessive packet latency for prefix
- Excessive packet loss for prefix
- Improvements spike
- Low rate of announced IPv4 improvements
- Low rate of announced IPv6 improvements
- New improvement

Once an IRP component is started, stopped or restarted it raises the following events:

- Service started: Bgpd
- Service started: Core
- Service started: Explorer
- Service started: Irpapid
- Service started: Irpflowd
- Service started: Irpspand
- Service stopped: Bgpd
- Service stopped: Core
- Service stopped: Explorer
- Service stopped: Irpapid
- Service stopped: Irpflowd
- Service stopped: Irpspand

4.15.2 SNMP Traps

SNMP traps is a widely used mechanism to alert about and monitor a system's activity.

IRP SNMP traps not only notify about some IRP platform event but also include the list of varbinds which contain detailed information related to the thrown trap. The complete list of traps and varbinds with their descriptions can be found at /usr/share/doc/irp/NOCTION-IRP.mib

4.15.3 Notifications

Notifications are sent only if a valid subscription has been created. Subscriptions, similar to regular emailing of reports can be found under Username \rightarrow Notifications menu.

Notifications page provides an overview of existing subscriptions with features to create, edit, delete them. Check the following figure for a preview.

NOCTION 🕥 Millight Instance August attention.		A A Q A summer - R, semin -
(A)	A Oter Profile O Emailing O Molifications	
-ali	INSTANCE NOTIFICATIONS	
Q.	TH BAP Session disconcected	
0		

Figure 4.15.1: Notifications

Use Add new subscription or Events drop-down to create a new subscription or edit, delete existing subscriptions by clicking corresponding icons. Creating or editing a subscription will bring up a pop-up like the one in the following figure.

Горіс	Choose i	nstances	Notify on following	çevents
e.g. Top results	Select the	e instances 🔹 🔻	e.g. Filter events	All Components
			Events are filtered dep	pending on selected instances
NTERVAL BETWEEN NO	TIFICATIONS, at least (min	nutes): 0	Low rate of announce	d IPv4 Improvements
NO LIMIT	1 MIN	5 MIN	Low rate of announce	d IPv6 improvements
15 MIN	1 HOUR	1 DAY	IRP BGP session discor	nnected
Destination			IRP BGP session estab	lished
e a manda Coostin		<u>, </u>	Configuration invalid:	BGPd
City, Ing. Indecemberio		The set	Configuration Ok: BGF	Pd
SWMP listener IP7 Em	all / Phone Number / 3	Jack	Service started: BGPd	
			Service stopped: BGPd	1
			Circuit status: Down	

Figure 4.15.2: Subscribe notifications

Subscription details include:

• Topic - the title given to subscription in Notification page and also a textual part of notifications

i If SMS notifications are used it is advised to keep the topic short so that there is enough space left to include details about the event

- Choice of one or more IRP instances
- Interval between notifications sets a rate limit of how often an email and/or SMS notification is sent. Value 'No limit' for the interval depicts no rate limits and all events will trigger a notification

• SNMP Traps notification are not constrained by the interval between notifications. SNMP Traps are sent immediately as they are raised

A The rate limit is enforced per subscription so it is still possible to receive multiple notifications if the subscribed events are part of different subscriptions

• Destinations - IP address of a trap receiver for SNMP Trap notifications, email addresses, phone numbers and webhook channels. Multiple destinations of same type can be provided. At least one valid destination must be provided per subscription

i IRP parses and recognizes whether a provided destination is a valid IP address, email address, phone number or web hook channel.

Supported formats are:

$\mathbf{e}\mathbf{m}\mathbf{a}\mathbf{i}\mathbf{l}$	name@host.domain
phone	+digits
webhook	$\# channel_name$
$\mathbf{snmptrap}$	ipv4 or ipv4:port or [ipv6] or [ipv6]:port

- Event filters allows filtering of events by textual description or by IRP component. Remove the filters to see all the subscribed events
- Subscribed events the full list of events supported by IRP and tick marks for the events in this subscription. At least one event is required for a valid subscription.

4.16 User Profile

One can access Profile details by navigating to $\langle \text{Username} \rangle \rightarrow \text{Profile}$ in the top right menu. This section allows to see the general profile details and preferences including the user's email, date and time formats and browser notifications permission. There is also an option to change password and see the most recent active sessions details.

GENERAL			SECURITY					
	Email * admin@example.com	\supset						
	Display date format		New Password	Confirm Password				
	DD-MM-YY	*	(******* ©) (******** (0)				
	Display time format 24 hours Date format example: 05-03-24 15:04:43 Display theme	•	☆ Minimum 10 characters long.* ☆ New and repeat password match * ☆ All required fields filled *	☆ Contains numbers ☆ Contains capital letters ☆ Contains symbols				
	Auto	*	LATEST ACTIVE SESSIONS	04-03-24 23:10:				
			:ffff:192.168.124.34 - 🚱 Linux	29-02-24 09:22:48				
			::ffff:192.168.124.34 - 😨 Linux	05-03-24 15:04:36				
			::ffff.192.168.124.34 - 🚱 Linux	28-02-24 22:36:40				
			::ffff:192.168.124.34 - 🗿 Linux	01-03-24 16:51:19				
KEN MA	NAGEMENT							
3	Europe	🛞 Generate Token						
				RESET				

Figure 4.16.1: User Profile

4.17 Maintenance windows

Maintenance works are on everybody's agenda in current fast paced and continuously evolving networks. During maintenance network engineers are very busy and will welcome any help their systems can offer in carrying out those works with the least amount of headaches. IRP instances are clearly not in the top of network engineer's priorities and asking to suspend or shutdown providers immediately before a maintenance window starts and restart the provider back once the maintenance works end is not very helpful if not even annoying.

GMI offers the facility to plan maintenance windows in advance for providers on the connected IRP instances. Knowing when a maintenance window starts and ends, the IRP instances exclude specific provider links from either performance optimization or bandwidth control. More so, there is a capability to reshape the traffic flowing in and out of a network to anticipate any downtime on a link.

Properly configured maintenance windows allows IRP instnces the time to move most of the outbound traffic and deflect most of inbound traffic away from the provider link that is scheduled for maintenance. Having only a small fraction of traffic or none at all on the maintenance link before the downtime starts avoids any (shall we say, catastrophic) spikes, possible overloads and consequently unpredictable behavior of the remaining live network equipment.

Specifically the following applies:

- a maintenance window is configured in advance and can be removed/revised at any time
- a maintenance window sets details for single provider. If needed multiple maintenance windows can be setup and even overlapping maintenance windows are OK
- GMI highlights maintenance windows in the Frontend, so that it is easy to spot current maintenance window status

- optionally GMI can instruct IRP instances to preserve existing improvements so that once the maintenance window ends improvements are reimplemented. It is advised that this feature is used only when the maintenance window is very short (a few minutes long)
- an unloading period can be setup. During unloading IRP instances actively re-route outbound prefixes through other available providers. While IRP instances are able to make most of the unloading improvements fast, consideration shall be given to the announcement rate limitations setup in Bgpd in order for all the improvements to reach network routers in time for maintenance window starting time
- a prepend time can be setup. This is only applicable if Inbound optimization is operational. If this time is setup then an IRP instance will prepend configured inbound prefixes with the maximum allowed number of prepends through the provider link under maintenance in order to deflect inbound traffic towards other providers.

To review Maintenance windows, navigate to the corresponding left side bar menu option.



Figure 4.17.1: Maintenance windows menu button

The list displays all the current and future maintenance windows configured for providers in various IRP instances.

Maintenance w	vindow					(B) A DE DAAR	WAARCO MANES
Status	Begin	End	Providen/Router	Withdraw improvements	Seconds to Uniond	Seconds to Prepend	Activ
🕕 Chilinay La	4						
	0446-20 00:00:00	04-08-20 23 59 59	Grange	Yes	2.4	۵	1
🚥 Demò Lab							
No montesta	not windows configured for this is the	nóg -					
D New York L	al.						
	25-07-20 00:00:00	25-07-20 23:58:59	MORE	ne.	9	9	1

Figure 4.17.2: Maintenance windows

As shown in the screen-shot above, the list highlights:

- Current color-coded status of the maintenance window. Red and Orange depict unloading and actual maintenance phases while Blue and Green depict future planned windows and past finished windows correspondingly
- Begin and End date-times of maintenance windows
- Provider under maintenance
- Withdraw Improvement option enables or disables withdrawal of existing Outbound Improvements to that provider
- Seconds to Unload defines time interval in seconds prior to beginning of the maintenance window when a particular IRP instance starts to unload outbound traffic from provider

A If Seconds to Unload/Seconds to Prepend time intervals set to zero the IRP instance does not perform corresponding action

• When seconds to unload is specified it should be at least 5 minutes (300 seconds) long with larger time intervals allowing IRP more time to assess and reroute traffic flowing through provider with scheduled maintenance window. Very short time intervals might not have the desired effect since usually an IRP optimization cycle takes 2-3 minutes to finish

• Seconds to Prepend defines time interval in seconds prior to beginning of the maintenance window when IRP announces all inbound prefixes with maximum prepends to provider in order to deflect inbound traffic towards other providers.

Maintenance windows can be added, edited or deleted using the designated action buttons. A maintenance window is added by specifying the following:

-	044												
w	Chisi	nau La	ab										
Provider						Wit	Withdraw Improvements						
Choose a provider						Enable Disable							
10:4	7:00 2	1-07-2	20				10:	46:46	22-07	20			
	July 2020							Aug	just 2	2020		>	
		1	2	з	4	5						1	2
6	7	8	9	10	11	12	З	4	5	6	7	8	9
13	14	15	16	17	18	19	10	11	12	13	14	15	16
20	21	22	23	24	25	26	17	18	19	20	21	22	23
27	28	29	30	31			24	25	26	27	28	29	30
							31						
our tii	ne wil	l be co	nverte	d to U	TC for	mat							
Seconds to unload						Seconds to prepend							
0							0						

Figure 4.17.3: Maintenance window popup

Chapter 5

Configuration parameters reference

5.1 Database credentials

5.1.1 db.clickhouse.dbname

Name of the ClickHouse database that contains the IRP tables.

Default value: irp

5.1.2 db.clickhouse.host

Database host. ClickHouse server host name or IPv4/IPv6 address.

Default value: localhost

5.1.3 db.clickhouse.http port

TCP port number used to connect to the ClickHouse server via REST API.

Default value: 8123

5.1.4 db.clickhouse.password

The password used to connect to a ClickHouse server. The password will be changed to a random one by the IRP installation process.

Default value: irp

5.1.5 db.clickhouse.port

TCP port number used to connect to the ClickHouse server via native API.

Default value: 9000

5.1.6 db.clickhouse.username

User name used to connect to a ClickHouse server.

Default value: irp

5.1.7 db.dbname

Name of a MySQL database that holds the IRP tables.

Default value: irp

5.1.8 db.host

Database host. MySQL server host name or $\mathrm{IPv4}/\mathrm{IPv6}$ address.

Default value: localhost

5.1.9 db.ourhost

IRP host. IRP box host name or IPv4/IPv6 address.

Default value: localhost

5.1.10 db.password

The password used to connect to a MySQL server. The password will be changed to a random one by the IRP installation process.

Default value: irp

5.1.11 db.port

TCP port number to use for the connection to a MySQL database.

Default value: 3306

5.1.12 db.username

User name used to connect to a MySQL server.

Default value: irp

5.2 Global parameters

5.2.1 global.agg ipv4 max

Defines the maximum IPv4 aggregate mask for the improved prefixes advertised by Bgpd. If global.aggregate is enabled, IRP will not announce any prefix with the mask that's less than the mask defined in global.agg ipv4 max.

Possible values: 8-24

Default value: 16

5.2.2 global.agg ipv6 max

Defines the maximum IPv6 aggregate mask for the improved prefixes advertised by Bgpd. If global.aggregate is enabled, IRP will not announce any prefix with the mask that's less than the mask defined in global.agg_ipv6_max.

Possible values: 32–48

Default value: 32

5.2.3 global.aggregate

If this parameter is enabled IRP analyzes entire aggregates. When one can be improved the aggregate will be announced by Bgpd (refer to bgpd.updates.split, bgpd.peer.X.updates.limit.max). Largest possible prefixes are used when aggregates exceed global.agg_ipv4_max & global.agg_ipv6_max parameters for IPv4 and IPv6 accordingly. An aggregate dictionary is maintained by IRP in order to support this capability. The aggregate dictionary is periodically populated by refresh_asn or Bgpd (if Bgpd has sufficient information, by means of at least one full-view BGP peering session).

Disabling this parameter instructs IRP to operate with the smallest possible disaggregated prefixes (/24 for IPv4 and /48 IPv6).

Switching this parameter ON/OFF might leave a large number of small prefixes in the aggregate dictionary with undesirable side effects. The contents of the dictionary should be reviewed and refreshed in case it lists undesirable prefixes. To prevent issues IRP improvements should be cleared before applying this change. Clearing improvements ensures that disaggregated prefixes announced by IRP are not present on the network.

Possible values: 0 (Disabled), 1 (Enabled)

Default value: 1

5.2.4 global.bw overusage

Enables or disables automatic Flowspec throttling policies for prefixes with excessive bandwidth spikes.

Possible values: 0 (Disabled), 1 (Enabled)

Default value: 0

5.2.5 global.exchanges

Defines the path to the Exchanges configuration file.

Default value: /etc/noction/exchanges.conf

Recommended value: /etc/noction/exchanges.conf

5.2.6 global.exchanges.auto config interval

Defines the Internet Exchanges auto re-configuration interval in seconds. Auto re-configuration is applied to providers of type Internet Exchange with enabled auto re-configuration. Refer peer.X.auto_config.

```
Possible values: 3600–2678400
```

Default value: 86400

5.2.7 global.failover

Enables and disables failover feature.

Enabling failover requires extensive preparatory activities. Refer IRP Failover, Failover Configuration, ?? for details.

Possible values: 0 (Disabled), 1 (Enabled)

Default value: 0

5.2.8 global.failover.log

Path to failover log file.

Default value: /var/log/irp/failover.log

5.2.9 global.failover.use communities

This parameter allows monitoring presence of improvements from master instance by using communities specified in bgpd.peer.X.master_communities (refer bgpd.peer.X.slave_communities).

Master and slave communities in a BGP peering should be unique if the parameter is enabled.

If a network setup requires the same community to be used on both master and slave instances then the parameter should be disabled and failover shall use bgpd.peer.X.master_localpref only.

Possible values: 0 (Disabled), 1 (Enabled)

Default value: 1

5.2.10 global.failover identity file

Defines the path to failover master identity file. Set this parameter only when a SSH key file other than $^{\sim}/.ssh/id_rsa$ is used. Refer global.failover.

Possible values: Path to identity file

5.2.11 global.failover role

Defines the role of the IRP instance in a failover configuration. Known roles are Master and Slave. Used only when failover is enabled. Refer global.failover.

Possible values: 0 (Master), 1 (Slave)

5.2.12 global.failover slave.ip

Defines the IPv4 address of the slave IRP instance used for configuration sync in a failover configuration. Used only when failover is enabled. Refer global.failover.

Possible values: Valid IPv4 address

Example value: 10.10.0.2

5.2.13 global.failover slave.ipv6

Defines the IPv6 address of the slave IRP instance used for configuration sync in a failover configuration. Used only when failover is enabled. Refer global.failover.

Possible values: Valid IPv6 address

Example value: 2001:db8::ff00:42:8329

5.2.14 global.failover slave.port

Defines the SSH port of the slave node in a failover configuration. Used only when failover is enabled. See also global.failover.

Possible values: 1-65535 (Valid port number)

Default value: 22

5.2.15 global.failover timer fail

Defines the period of time in seconds during which master is considered alive before the slave becomes active in a failover configuration. Used only when failover is enabled. See also global.failover.

Possible values: 30-3600

Default value: 300

5.2.16 global.failover timer failback

Defines the period of time in seconds for slave to switch back to standby after it detects master became alive in a failover configuration. Used only when failover is enabled. See also global.failover.

Possible values: 30-3600

Default value: 300

5.2.17 global.flowspec

Enables/disables Flowspec capability globally.

Possible values: 0 (Disabled), 1 (Enabled)

5.2.18 global.flowspec.pbr

Enables/disables use of Flowspec policies instead of Policy Based Routing. This is available only when Flowspec is enabled. Refer global.flowspec.

Possible values: 0 (Disabled), 1 (Enabled in intrusive), 2 (Enabled always)

Default value: 0

5.2.19 global.frontend acl

Defines whether access to the IRP Frontend must be restricted and controlled by an ACL. See also global.frontend_acl_ips.

Possible values: 0 (Disabled), 1 (Enabled)

Default value: 0

5.2.20 global.frontend acl ips

Defines the IPs or networks that should be allowed to access the IRP Frontend.

Possible values: Valid IPv4, IPv6 address or subnet definition in CIDR format

Default value: 0.0.0/0 ::/0

5.2.21 global.ignored.asn

Defines the list of ASNs to be ignored by IRP. Format:

- 1. Space-separated list of AS numbers that must be ignored by IRP.
- 2. Absolute path to a newline-separated file containing a list of AS numbers that must be ignored by IRP.

This parameter should list all AS numbers that must be ignored by Irpspand, Irpflowd, Explorer and the Core. No improvements will be performed by the Core for prefixes that are announced by ASNs listed within this parameter. No data will be gathered by Irpspand/Irpflowd for any source or destination IPv4/IPv6 address that are announced by ASNs that are listed within this parameter. No probes will be sent by Explorer to any destination IPv4/IPv6 address that are announced by ASNs listed within this parameter.

Refer also global.ignored_communities, global.ignorednets.

Possible values: 1 - 4294967295.

5.2.22 global.ignored.unannounced

Prefixes which aren't present in a BGP routing table wouldn't be analyzed nor optimized by Outbound optimization algorithms.

As example, spoofed IP addresses may not belong to advertized prefixes but the traffic itself may have significant volume and be optimized by IRP.

Therefore, in such a case the recomendation is to enable the parameter to do not optimize traffic from unkjnown origins.

Possible values: 0 (Disabled), 1 (Enabled)

5.2.23 global.ignored communities

Defines the list of BGP Community attributes the network uses to mark prefixes that IRP must ignore. IRP monitors routes marked with at least one of these BGP Community attributes and dynamically updates a list of prefixes to ignore. The decision what prefixes to mark with one of these attributes is applied on the network and network operators do not need to be explicitly set in IRP too.

This (dynamic) list of prefixes will be ignored by Irpspand, Irpflowd, Explorer and the Core. No improvements will be performed by the Core for such prefixes. No data will be gathered by Irpspand/Irpflowd for any source or destination IPv4/IPv6 address within such prefixes. No probes will be sent by Explorer to any destination IPv4/IPv6 address within such prefixes.

Refer also global.ignored.asn, global.ignorednets.

Possible values: valid BGP community attribute list.

5.2.24 global.ignorednets

Defines the list of networks to be ignored by IRP. Format:

- 1. Space-separated list of local IPv4/IPv6 prefixes that should be ignored by IRP.
- 2. Absolute path to a newline-separated file containing a list of IPv4/IPv6 prefixes that should be ignored by IRP.

If netmask is not clearly specified, the system assumes /32 for IPv4 addresses, and /128 for IPv6 addresses.

- \bigcirc 224.0.0.0/3 is always ignored.
- IPv6 probing is performed only to 2000::/3 address range (see: IPV6 Address Space)
- All IPv4/IPv6 addresses assigned to IRP server are automatically added to ignored networks

This parameter lists all IPv4/IPv6 addresses that should be ignored by Irpspand, Irpflowd, Explorer and the Core. No improvements will be performed by the Core for /24 subnets listed within this parameter as /24 or a less specific network. No data will be gathered by Irpspand/Irpflowd for any source or destination IPv4/IPv6 address listed within this parameter. No probes will be sent by the Explorer to any destination IPv4/IPv6 address listed within this parameter.

Refer also global.ignored.asn, global.ignored_communities.

Possible values: See above.

Default value: 127.0.0.0/8 10.0.0.0/8 169.254.0.0/16 172.16.0.0/12 192.168.0.0/16 100.64.0.0/10 203.0.113.0/24 198.18.0.0/15 192.0.0.0/24 192.0.2.0/24 2001:db8::/32

Recommended value: See default value.

i Recommended networks to ignore are:

- networks from: Section 3 of RFC5735, as listed in the default value above

- networks from: Section 2 of RFC3849

5.2.25 global.improve mode

Defines the IRP operating mode (see IRP Optimization modes).

This parameter adjusts the priorities and rules for prefix improvements. Prefixes can be improved in three different ways:

- 1. Performance optimization: Decrease loss, then decrease latency;
- 2. Cost optimization: Decrease loss, then decrease cost while keeping the latency within the preconfigured level;

(i) Loss, cost and latency are improved in strict order, depending on the selected operating mode.

Possible values: 1 (Performance), 2 (Cost) (see above).

Default value: 1

See also: Commit Control, core.commit control, peer.X.cc disable

5.2.26 global.inbound.injection

Defines how IRP is used to inject Inbound improvements.

In "Pull" mode an external script is used to pull Inbound improvements from IRP API and re-configure routers' access lists.

Example script /usr/bin/irpTransitPull.pl could be used to work in the Pull mode.

Possible values: 0 (Pull), 1 (BGP)

Default value: 1

5.2.27 global.inbound conf

Defines path to file with configured inbound prefixes.

Possible values: path to file

Default value: /etc/noction/inbound.conf

Recommended value: /etc/noction/inbound.conf

5.2.28 global.inbound transit

Enables or disables inbound optimization of transiting traffic. Refer Optimization of transiting traffic, Optimization of transiting traffic.

Possible values: 0 (Disabled), 1 (Enabled)

Default value: 0

5.2.29 global.ipv6_enabled

Defines whether IPv6 is enabled in the system. Currently used for the Frontend only. Even if IPv6 is enabled via this parameter, other components configuration must be adjusted for IPv6 as well.

□ IRP prior to 3.3-2 allows configuration of both IPv4 and IPv6 sessions on a single router, while IRP 3.3-2 requires definition of two separate BGP sessions. It is recommended to split BGP sessions in the form of two different routers before upgrading to 3.3-2, otherwise IRP configuration will not be valid. Make sure the newly added router is linked to corresponding providers to ensure IPv6 optimization works properly. InternalMon for IPv6 session monitoring requires correct configuration of BGP MIB (IPv6) mode (see peer.X.mon.ipv6.internal.mode parameter). Currently support for Brocade, Cisco and Juniper MIBs is available.

Possible values: 0 (Disabled), 1 (Enabled)
5.2.30 global.master management interface

Defines the management network interface. In most cases it is the same as the probing interface. When failover is enabled (global.failover) slave's management interface (global.slave_management_interface) must be configured too.

Possible values: any valid system network interface name

Default value: eth0

5.2.31 global.master probing interface

Defines the probing network interface. In most cases it is the same as the management interface. When failover is enabled (global.failover) slave's probing interface (global.slave_probing_interface) must be configured too.

• This parameter is used only for displaying operating system interface(s) status in Frontend. It does not actually configure Explorer behavior, which depends on Provider.

Possible values: any valid system network interface name

Default value: eth0

5.2.32 global.master rd

Specifies the Routing Domain that hosts the master node of IRP in a failover configuration. By default RD=1 hosts IRP nodes.

i It is recommended that master node of IRP is hosted in RD=1 at all times.

Possible values: 1-100

Default value: 1

Recommended value: 1

5.2.33 global.nonintrusive bgp

Instructs the system to run in a non-intrusive BGP mode (see IRP Operating modes). All improvements made in a non-intrusive mode, will not be automatically injected into the routers.

Possible values: 0 (Disabled), 1 (Enabled)

Default value: 1

Recommended value: 1 at first start, 0 after manual tests are performed and the system is ready to go into intrusive mode

5.2.34 global.offpeak hour

Defines customer's network usual off-peak hour of the day.

Possible values: 0 - 23

Default value: 3

5.2.35 global.outbound

Enables or disables outbound optimization.

A Outbound optimization is disabled only for standalone Inbound optimization is used.

Possible values: 0 (Disabled), 1 (Enabled)

Default value: 1

Recommended value: 1

5.2.36 global.png.datadir

Defines the file-system directory path for storing image files (Graphs).

Default value: /usr/share/irp/web/RRD

Recommended value: /usr/share/irp/web/RRD

5.2.37 global.policies

Defines the path to the Routing Policies (1.2.9) configuration file.

Default value: /etc/noction/policies.conf

Recommended value: /etc/noction/policies.conf

5.2.38 global.policy.unpack max

Limits the amount of unpacked prefixes per policy. The parameter protects against specifying filters that are too broad.

Possible values: 1-100000

Default value: 5000

5.2.39 global.private key

Public/Private key pair used to interoperate between IRP instances for purposes such as Global Commit Control.

Default value: generated once during installation/upgrade

5.2.40 global.public key

Public/Private key pair used to interoperate between IRP instances for purposes such as Global Commit Control.

Default value: generated once during installation/upgrade

5.2.41 global.rd_rtt

Defines the latency distances between routing domains in the format rda:rdb:rtt where rda is the id assigned to one routing domain, rdb is the id assigned to the second routing domain and rtt represents the round trip time in miliseconds between them. rda and rdb must be different and assigned to providers. IRP assumes that distance from rda to rdb is equal to distance from rdb to rda.

The parameter takes a collection of such triplets that will define all the available inter-datacenter links between routing domains.

□ It is important that the RTT value between routing domains is accurate. In case the value differs significantly from the correct value IRP will make improvement decision based on incorrect information and it will make unnecessary global improvements that will reroute more traffic via inter-datacenter links.

Refer peer.X.rd, peer.X.flow agents, bgpd.rd local mark

5.2.42 global.rrd.age_max

Defines the maximum trusted interface load data age (seconds)

Data older than this interval will not be trusted by IRP. If interface rate for each provider link has not been updated for a specified amount of time, then IRP behavior will be changed as follows:

- If provider's limit_load is set, no further Cost/Performance improvements will be performed to that provider
- Commit Control will not perform further in/out improvements for this provider

Possible values: 120-240

Default value: 120

Recommended value: 120. Should be increased only if frequent SNMP timeouts occur.

5.2.43 global.rrd.datadir

Defines the file system directory path for storing RRD database files.

Possible values: valid directory

Default value: /var/spool/irp

Recommended value: /var/spool/irp

5.2.44 global.slave management interface

Defines the management network interface for slave node in a failover configuration. In most cases it is the same as the probing interface. When failover is disabled (global.failover) the parameter is not used. See also global.master management interface.

Possible values: any valid system network interface name

Default value: eth0

5.2.45 global.slave probing interface

Defines the probing network interface for the slave node in a failover configuration. In most cases it is the same as the management interface. When failover is disabled (global.failover) the parameter is not used.

See also global.master_probing_interface.

Possible values: any valid system network interface name

Default value: eth0

5.2.46 global.slave rd

Specifies the Routing Domain that hosts the slave node of IRP in a failover configuration. By default RD=1 hosts IRP nodes.

Possible values: 1-100

Default value: 1

Recommended value: 1

5.2.47 global.user directories conf

Defines the path to the User Directories configuration file.

Default value: /etc/noction/user_directories.conf

Recommended value: /etc/noction/user_directories.conf

5.3 API daemon settings

5.3.1 apid.allowed ips

This parameter defines the list of $\rm IPv4/\rm IPv6$ prefixes or addresses that are allowed to make requests to Irpapid.

A By default, only server-local access to Irpapid is allowed. If there is a remote GMI installation, the IP address(es) of the GMI instance(s) should be added to this parameter.

Possible values: list of IPv4/IPv6 prefixes

Default value: 127.0.0.1 ::1

5.3.2 apid.grpc.port

Specifies the TCP port on which the Irpapid is listening for interprocess communication.

Possible values: 1-65535

Default value: 7602

5.3.3 apid.listen.master ip

Defines the IPv4/IPv6 address of the API. Allows IRP API calls to target another node on the network. If no value provided then localhost is used. When failover is enabled (global.failover) slave's listen IP (apid.listen.slave ip) must be configured too.

Possible values: list of IPv4/IPv6 addresses

Default value: ::

5.3.4 apid.listen.port

Defines the TCP port on which the irpapid is listening. If no value provided port 10443 is used.

Possible values: 1-65535

Default value: 10443

5.3.5 apid.listen.slave ip

Defines the IPv4/IPv6 address of the API of the slave node in a failover configuration. Allows IRP API calls to target another node on the network. If no value provided then localhost is used. When failover is disabled (global.failover) slave's listen IP is not used.

See also apid.listen.master_ip.

Possible values: list of IPv4/IPv6 addresses

Default value: ::

5.3.6 apid.log

Defines the file-system path to the iprapid log file.

Default value: /var/log/irp/irpapid.log

5.3.7 apid.log.level

Defines the logging level for the irpapid service.

Possible values: emerg, fatal, alert, crit, error, warn, notice, info, debug

Default value: info

Recommended value: info

5.3.8 apid.maxthreads

Defines the number of threads that irpapid is allowed to run. If no value provided 50 threads are used.

Possible values: 1–300

Default value: 50

5.3.9 apid.path.mtr

System path to MTR utility.

Possible values: /valid/path

Default value: /usr/sbin/mtr

A Default value varies depending on platform

5.3.10 apid.path.ping

System path to ping utility.

Possible values: /valid/path

Default value: /usr/bin/ping

A Default value varies depending on platform

5.3.11 apid.path.ping6

System path to ping for IPv6 utility.

Possible values: /valid/path

Default value: /usr/sbin/ping6

A Default value varies depending on platform

5.3.12 apid.path.traceroute

System path to traceroute utility.

Possible values: /valid/path

Default value: /usr/bin/traceroute

\rm A Default value varies depending on platform

5.4 Bgpd settings

5.4.1 bgpd.as_path

Defines the way Bgpd handles the AS-PATH attribute in the outgoing announcements. The selected options are evaluated in the configured order and the first valid AS-PATH will be used.

➡ Note that IRP will refuse to announce improvements when all configured options fail to produce a valid AS-PATH. Option 0 allows announcements with empty AS-PATH but this is undesireable for other reasons noted below.

Keeping a correct AS-PATH can be a requirement for some NetFlow/sFlow processing since the provider AS or the destination AS for the corresponding flow record is taken from the BGP routing table.

Some installations use outgoing filters that allow empty AS-Path while redistributing iBGP routes to upstreams. In such cases, Bgpd must be configured not to advertise the improvements with an empty AS-PATH to prevent further redistribution of the improvements to upstream routers.

(i) The reconstructed AS-path does not always correspond to the actual BGP AS-path.

"Use AS-Path from BMP" option is tied to the bgpd.improvements.remove.bmp_exact_aggregate parameter. Must be enabled and placed first in the list of AS path restore priority options for the improvements to be removed when an exact size prefix gets withdrawn from BMP.

Refer also to peer.X.ipv4.next_hop_as, peer.X.ipv6.next_hop_as, peer.X.aspath_for_ix, bgpd.as_path_borrowing, bgpd.improvements.remove.bmp_exact_aggregate.

Examples:

bgpd.as_path=2 3 - this will instruct Bgpd to take first path from the database (reconstructed AS-Path). If that path is empty, then an AS-path with the provider's AS number and the prefix AS number should be composed.

bgpd.as_path=3 0 - this will instruct Bgpd to compose an AS-path with the provider's AS number and the prefix AS number. If AS-Path remains empty, the improvements with an empty AS-Path are announced.

Possible values: Space separated list of options in the order of preference

- 0 Allow empty AS-PATH
- 2 Use non-empty reconstructed AS-PATH (Announce AS-path reconstructed from traceroute)
- 3 Reconstruct AS path with provider ASN and prefix origin ASN
- 4 Use AS-Path from BMP
- 5 Use AS-Path from BGP Alternative paths (RFC 7911)

A Second algorithm produces meaningful AS-PATH only when explorer.trace.all is enabled

Default value: 5 4 2 3

5.4.2 bgpd.as path borrowing

Allows BMP to borrow AS path from other Provider with the same autonomous system number.

(i) The parameter modifies only 4th algo ofbgpd.as path parameter.

Possible values: 0 (Disabled), 1 (Enabled)

Default value: 0

5.4.3 bgpd.db.timeout.withdraw

Defines the time period (in seconds) before prefixes are withdrawn from the routing tables, after a database failure. This allows BGP daemon to function independently for a period of time after the IRP database becomes inaccessible due to a failure or manual intervention.

Possible values: 600 - 21600(6 hours)

Default value: 14400

Recommended values: 3600-14400

5.4.4 bgpd.full control

Sets default behavior of IRP in regards to inbound prefixes control and specifically:

- only announce improvements or
- only announce improvements and include all allowed providers or
- fully control inbound prefixes by always announcing to allowed providers.

i This system wide default behavior can be overridden at inbound prefix level by specifying desired parameter value for inbound.rule.X.full control.

Refer to ?? for details.

```
Possible values: 0 (Improvements), 1 (If improved), 2 (All)
```

Default value: 0

5.4.5 bgpd.improvements.remove.bmp exact aggregate

Removes an improvement when the exact prefix for such improvement is no longer seen in BMP and the AS-Path from BMP is in use.

See also bgpd.improvements.remove.withdrawn, bgpd.as path.

Possible values: 0 (Disabled), 1 (Enabled)

Default value: 0

5.4.6 bgpd.improvements.remove.hold time

Defines the time interval (in seconds) for deleting (from the IRP database) the improvements affected by "Remove on next-hop eq" or "Remove on aggregate withdraw" conditions

(see bgpd.improvements.remove.next_hop_eq and bgpd.improvements.remove.withdrawn).

This reduces the effects of route flapping to improvement cleanup.

Verification is performed on each BGP Scan, so that the values that are lower than the value of the bgpd.scaninterval parameter are not taken into account. The higher the values - the longer the time interval needed for improvements, which are still valid after aggregate route is withdrawn or on equal next-hop.

Bgpd does improvements check against the routers received and sent via iBGP in periodic time intervals. The process is referred to as the BGP Scan process.

Time interval between BGP Scannings can be configured in bgpd.scaninterval.

Possible values: 1 - 1000 sec

Default value: 60

Recommended values: 30 - 120

5.4.7 bgpd.improvements.remove.next hop eq

Instructs Bgpd to remove a prefix from improvements when aggregate route's next hop has changed and points to the same next hop as the improvement.

➡ This parameter shouldn't be enabled when bgpd.updates.split is disabled in a multi-routing domain configuration.

Possible values: 0 (Disabled), 1 (Enabled)

Default value: 0

Recommended value: 0

5.4.8 bgpd.improvements.remove.withdrawn

Instructs Bgpd to remove prefix from improvements when aggregate is being withdrawn from the router. See also bgpd.improvements.remove.bmp exact aggregate.

Possible values: 0 (Disabled), 1 (Enabled)

Default value: 1

Recommended value: 1

5.4.9 bgpd.improvements.strip non irp communities

Instructs Bgpd to exclude from Updates of IRP improvements other communities except those configured in IRP.

Possible values: 0 (Disabled), 1 (Enabled)

Default value: 0

5.4.10 bgpd.log

Defines the complete path to the Bgpd log file

Possible values: full path to log file

Default value: /var/log/irp/bgpd.log

5.4.11 bgpd.log.level

Defines the logging level for the Bgpd service.

Possible values: emerg, fatal, alert, crit, error, warn, notice, info, debug

Default value: info

Recommended value: info

5.4.12 bgpd.mon.guardtime

Defines the Bgpd Monitoring guard time. All the controlled IP addresses must respond within the specified amount of time, for the provider to be restored from the FAIL state. In FAIL state, all improvements are withdrawn from that provider.

It is recommended that bgpd.mon.guardtime is set as a double value of the bgpd.mon.holdtime.

Possible values: 10-600

Default value: 60

Recommended value: 60

5.4.13 bgpd.mon.holdtime

Defines the Bgpd Monitoring holdtime.

If any controlled IP address does not respond to all the requests during the holdtime, then corresponding provider enters the FAIL state. In FAIL state, all the improvements are withdrawn from that provider.

Possible values: 10-60

Default value: 30

Recommended value: 30

5.4.14 bgpd.mon.internal.flap_guardtime

Defines time interval to protect from BGP session flapping.

Internal monitor will keep FAIL state until BGP session stays established within the configured period of time.

Possible values: 0-86400

Default value: 0

Recommended value: 600

5.4.15 bgpd.mon.keepalive

Defines the Bgpd Monitoring keepalive interval (in seconds) between consequent ICMP Echo Requests to single controlled IP address.

Possible values: 1–10

Default value: 10

Recommended value: 5

5.4.16 bgpd.mon.longholdtime

Defines the Bgpd Monitoring long holdtime.

If any controlled IP address does not respond to all the requests during the long holdtime, then corresponding provider enters the FAIL state. In FAIL state, all the improvements are withdrawn from that provider.

Possible values: 60-3600

Default value: 1800

Recommended value: 1800

5.4.17 bgpd.monitor.type

Defines how IRP monitors Improvements to Internet Exchanges:

- by using coarse-grained internal monitors that merely validate an IX peer is live or
- by using fine-grained prefix monitors for each IX improvement that validate that the IX peer still advertises the improved prefix.

A Prefix monitors might consume significant router CPU resources when relying on SNMP to determine if an IX peer advertises the improved prefix and the number of IX improvements is large.

Refer to bgpd.prefix.monitor.interval for details.

Possible values: 0 (Use internal monitor), 1 (Use prefix monitor)

```
Default value: 0
```

5.4.18 bgpd.no export

Controls how Bgpd appends NO_EXPORT or NO_ADVERTIZE communities to outbound improvements.

A router is responsible (as defined in RFC 1997) for preventing the utter route redistribution (NO_ADVERTISE) or the route advertisement outside of an autonomous system (NO_EXPORT).

Its strictly recommended to have this option turned on as an additional measure in preventing Outbound Improvement leakage outside of an optimized network.

One may consider disabling the feature in the following conditions:

- Different autonomous system numbers are used inside of an optimized network. The feature may prevent redistribution of a Global improvement in MRD configuration.
- Downstream BGP peering. The feature may prevent redistribution of routes to downstream, making the improved routes not visible to it.

A Disable with caution

Possible values: 0 Disabled

- 1 Append NO_EXPORT community to outbound imrovements
- 2 Append NO_ADVERTISE community to outbound imrovements

Default value: 1

5.4.19 bgpd.policy.cascade.amount

Defines the maximum number of downstream AS for cascading policies. If IRP identifies more downstream elements in AS-PATH from the designated AS the policy for those AS will not be enforced.

Possible values: 1-1000000

Default value: 1000

Recommended value: 1000

5.4.20 bgpd.prefix.monitor.interval

Prefix monitor tracks at given interval in seconds if a peering partner on an Exchange is still announcing the prefix that IRP improved through it.

• This is intended to avoid cases when after IRP makes an Improvement through a peer on an IX the peer stops announcing/servicing the route.

Possible values: 1–10

Default value: 10

5.4.21 bgpd.prefix.monitor.search interval

Defines the interval between retries of prefix monitor failed initialization attempts in case a prefix isn't advertized by an IX peering partner or if a SNMP error occurs.

A During this time IRP will not be able to make improvements through the affected IX peers.

Possible values: 300-3600

Default value: 300

5.4.22 bgpd.prefixlist.asn

Specifies a collection of AS numbers that are analyzed for inbound optimization of transiting traffic. Refer Optimization of transiting traffic, Optimization of transiting traffic.

i IRP ignores prefixes /25 and shorter for IPv4 and /65 and shorter for IPv6 being present in network's routing table. This means that traffic belonging to these small prefixes are accounted under the immediately larger prefix that fits the above criteria.

Possible values: list of valid AS numbers

5.4.23 bgpd.prefixlist.prefixes

Specifies a collection of IPv4 or/and IPv6 prefixes in CIDR notation that are analyzed for inbound optimization of transiting traffic. Refer Optimization of transiting traffic, Optimization of transiting traffic.

Possible values: list of valid CIDR prefixes

5.4.24 bgpd.rd local mark

Specifies a marker to distinguish local improvements from global improvements in the case of multiple routing domains optimization. Parameter represents a valid value for BGP community attribute of the form X:Y. Value in bgpd.rd_local_mark is APPENDED to communities attribute. Refer global.rd_rtt, peer.X.rd, peer.X.flow_agents, rd.X.community.local.

Possible values: X:Y

Default value: 65535:1

5.4.25 bgpd.retry probing.new.bmp path change

Defines on what new provider AS Path changes to re-probe an already improved prefix. The possible options are:

- 0: Disabled
- 1: On major AS-Path change
- 2: On any AS-Path change

A Major AS Path changes are those traversing a different set of Autonomous Systems. AS Path changes such as prepended ASN are ignored when only major AS Path changes are monitored.

Refer also to $bgpd.retry_probing.old.bmp_path_change, peer.X.bmp.$

Possible values: 0 - 2

Default value: 0

5.4.26 bgpd.retry probing.old.bmp path change

Defines on what old provider AS Path changes to re-probe an already improved prefix. The possible options are:

- 0: Disabled
- 1: On major AS-Path change
- 2: On any AS-Path change

A Major AS Path changes are those traversing a different set of Autonomous Systems. AS Path changes such as prepended ASN are ignored when only major AS Path changes are monitored.

Refer also to bgpd.retry_probing.new.bmp_path_change, peer.X.bmp.

```
Possible values: 0 - 2
```

Default value: 0

5.4.27 bgpd.scaninterval

The interval in seconds between the execution of the BGP Scan process. BGP scan is used for:

- checking the improvements belonging to aggregated routes
- checking the improvements for aggregate withdrawn(5.4.8) and for aggregate next-hop equal to improvements next-hop(5.4.7) conditions
- checking the improvements for changed BGP attributes
- checking for changes for the improvements to be announced to/withdrawn from iBGP neighbors

Possible values: 10-100

Default value: 20

Recommended value: 60

5.4.28 bgpd.snmp.concurrent requests

Specifies the number of allowed concurrent (in-flight) SNMP requests sent to a router.

```
Possible values: 1–2000
```

Default value: 10

5.4.29 bgpd.snmp.packets interval

Time interval in miliseconds between transit improvement's monitor SNMP packets. Refer Optimization of transiting traffic, Optimization of transiting traffic.

Possible values: 1-100

Default value: 10

5.4.30 bgpd.snmp.simultaneous

The number of the simultaneous PDUs that will be contained in a SNMP request.

Possible values: 1-300

Default value: 10

Recommended value: 10

5.4.31 bgpd.transit.monitor.election interval

Transit monitor election interval as a factor of reconfirm intervals. Refer bgpd.transit.monitor.fast_reconfirm_interval.

Possible values: 1-10

Default value: 4

5.4.32 bgpd.transit.monitor.fast reconfirm interval

Transit monitor fast reconfirm interval in seconds. The reconfirm interval sets the periodicity by which transit monitors verify presence of alternative routes from other providers for transit improvements. Refer Optimization of transiting traffic, Optimization of transiting traffic.

Possible values: 1-60

Default value: 15

5.4.33 bgpd.transit.monitor.retries

Number of SNMP retries before a timeout of transit improvement's monitor. Refer Optimization of transiting traffic, Optimization of transiting traffic.

Possible values: 1–2000

Default value: 3

5.4.34 bgpd.transit.monitor.timeout

Timeout in miliseconds of individual SNMP requests used to monitor transit improvements. Refer Optimization of transiting traffic, Optimization of transiting traffic.

Possible values: 1-2000

Default value: 1000

5.4.35 bgpd.updates.split

Instructs Bgpd to split advertised prefixes in two equal parts (e.g /24 is split into two /25 prefixes). This parameter should be enabled in order to preserve the original BGP UPDATE attributes received from the corresponding aggregates.

 $Refer \ to \ global.aggregate, \ global.agg_ipv4_max, \ global.agg_ipv6_max \ parameters.$

A If this option is enabled, the number of announced prefixes will be twice the core.improvements.max.

If the bgpd.peer.X.updates.limit.max parameter value is established, then the limitation is set on the total amount of announced prefixes, AFTER split. For example, if the value of core.improvements.max is set to 10000 and bgpd.peer.X.updates.limit.max is set to 5000, then the amount of the improvements towards this particular provider is no more than 2500, split onto 5000.

Possible values: 0 (Disabled), 1 (Enabled)

Default value: 1

5.5 BGP sessions settings

5.5.1 bgpd.peer.X.as

A Mandatory for each iBGP session definition.

```
• Parameter changes cause reset of BGP session.
```

Defines the Autonomous System Number for the iBGP session.

```
Possible values: 1-4294967295
```

5.5.2 bgpd.peer.X.blackholing.ipv4.next hop

Defines IPv4 address which will be used as next_hop in BGP UPDATE for Blackholing routes sent to this router.

The next-hop address should be known by the router.

Possible values: IPv4 address

5.5.3 bgpd.peer.X.blackholing.ipv6.next hop

Defines IPv6 address which will be used as next_hop in BGP UPDATE for Blackholing routes sent to this router.

The next-hop address should be known by the router.

Possible values: IPv6 address

5.5.4 bgpd.peer.X.blackholing.localpref

Defines localpref value used by IRP in BGP UPDATE for Blackholing routes sent to this router.

➡ Avoid collisions of localpref values assigned to IRP both within its configuration and/or on customer's network.

Possible values: 0 - 4294967295

Default value: 100

5.5.5 bgpd.peer.X.cap_4byte_as

• Parameter changes cause reset of BGP session.

Defines usage of 16 or 32-bit autonomous system numbers. Capability can be negotiated during session setup or forced to either 16 or 32 bits.

- 1 Negotiated on OPEN
- 2 Always 16-bit AS path
- 3 Always 32-bit AS path

When the router is operating in legacy mode and does not negotiate capabilities but still sends 32-bit AS Path then Bgpd considers this a malformed AS_PATH attribute and disconnects the session. To avoid this the parameter must be set to force use of 32bit AS numbers.

For example: A BGP session with IRP with "disable-capability-negotiation" option configured on Vyatta router.

As a result, the BGP session is established and then teared down with log messages:

Listing 5.1: Error log

```
Jan 29 10:20:40.777965 WARN: BGP session RTR/IPv4 (10.0.0.1 AS 65530)
Incoming UPDATE error: Invalid elements ignored. Malformed AS_PATH
Jan 29 10:20:40.778021 ERROR: BGP session RTR/IPv4 (10.0.0.1 AS 65530)
Incoming UPDATE error: malformed AS_PATH xxxxxxx
```

The solution is to set bgpd.peer.RTR.cap_4byte_as = 3, then the BGP session succeeds.

Possible values: 1 (Negotiate), 2 (Force 16bit), 3 (Force 32bit)

Default value: 1

5.5.6 bgpd.peer.X.flowspec

Enables/disables FlowSpec capability for BGP session.

Possible values: 0 (Disabled), 1 (Enabled)

Default value: 0

5.5.7 bgpd.peer.X.flowspec.redirect type

The parameter defines the protocol dialect used to specify FlowSpec redirect.

Typically, Huawei routers use the IETF dialect, while Cisco routers use the Simpson dialect. Nokia dialect has been implemented as described in the Unicast Routing Protocols Guide Release 22.2.R1.

Possible values: 0 (IETF), 1 (Simpson), 2 (Nokia)

Default value: 1

5.5.8 bgpd.peer.X.inbound.ipv4.next hop

Defines IPv4 address which will be used as next_hop in BGP UPDATE for inbound improvements/announcements towards this router.

The next-hop address should be known by the router (refer ??).

An inbound rule can be configured with a rule-specific next-hop. Refer to inbound.rule.X.next_hop.

Possible values: IPv4 address

5.5.9 bgpd.peer.X.inbound.ipv6.next hop

Defines IPv6 address which will be used as next_hop in BGP UPDATE for inbound improvements/announcements towards this router.

The next-hop address should be known by the router (refer ??).

An inbound rule can be configured with a rule-specific next-hop. Refer to inbound.rule.X.next_hop.

Possible values: IPv6 address

5.5.10 bgpd.peer.X.inbound.master localpref

Defines localpref value used by IRP for inbound improvements for this router. Assigned localpref value should allow Inbound Improvement to become best route.

Avoid collisions of localpref values assigned to IRP both within its configuration and/or on customer's network.

Possible values: 0 - 4294967295

Default value: 102

5.5.11 bgpd.peer.X.inbound.slave localpref

Defines localpref value used by IRP for inbound improvements for this router. Assigned localpref value should allow Inbound Improvement to become best route.

➡ Avoid collisions of localpref values assigned to IRP both within its configuration and/or on customer's network.

Possible values: 0 - 4294967295

Default value: 101

5.5.12 bgpd.peer.X.keepalive

Defines the session keepalive time (sec). See RFC1771 for details. Hold time is calculated as keepalive * 3.

Possible values: 1-100

Default value: 60

Recommended value: 1/3 holdtime

5.5.13 bgpd.peer.X.listen

Instructs the BGP daemon to listen for incoming sessions. It must be set to 1 to be RFC1771 compliant. It can be set to 0 to resolve specific issues.

Possible values: 0 (Disabled), 1 (Enabled)

Default value: 1

Recommended value: 1

5.5.14 bgpd.peer.X.master communities

Defines the BGP Community that will be appended by Bgpd to all advertised prefixes. The format is: "X:Y".

➡ Avoid collisions of communities values assigned to IRP both within its configuration and/or on customer's network.

When failover is enabled (global.failover) slave's BGP Community (bgpd.peer.X.slave_communities) must be configured too.

In case Bgpd receives the full or partial RIB (Routing Information Base), values for: **MED**, **Origin**, **LocalPref** and **Communities** are taken from a less-specific Aggregate route. If values for **MED**, **Origin**, **LocalPref** are set in config, it will override any value from Aggregate route. If value for **Communities** is set in config, it will be appended to communities from Aggregate route.

5.5.15 bgpd.peer.X.master localpref

Defines the local-preference value for prefixes (improvements) announced by Bgpd.

• Avoid colisions of localpref values assigned to IRP both within its configuration and/or on customer's network.

When failover is enabled (global.failover) slave's BGP LocalPref (bgpd.peer.X.slave_localpref) must be configured too.

If failover is enabled, master's LocalPref value must be greater than slave's LocalPref value.

In case Bgpd received the full or partial RIB (Routing Information Base), values for **MED**, **Origin**, **LocalPref** and **Communities** will be taken from less-specific Aggregate route. If values for **MED**, **Origin**, **LocalPref** are set in config, it will override any value from Aggregate route. If value for **Communities** is set in config, it will be appended to communities from Aggregate route.

Possible values: 0 - 4294967295

Default value:

5.5.16 bgpd.peer.X.master_our_ip

A Mandatory for IPv4 BGP session.

• Parameter changes cause reset of BGP session.

Defines IPv4 address of IRP server end of this iBGP session. When failover is enabled (global.failover) slave's IP address (bgpd.peer.X.slave_our_ip) must be configured too.

Possible values: IPv4 address

5.5.17 bgpd.peer.X.master our ipv6

A Mandatory for IPv6 BGP session.

• Parameter changes cause reset of BGP session.

Defines IPv6 address of IRP server end of this iBGP session. When failover is enabled (global.failover) slave's IPv6 address (bgpd.peer.X.slave_our_ipv6) must be configured too.

Possible values: IPv6 address

5.5.18 bgpd.peer.X.master password

Defines iBGP session's password. When failover is enabled (global.failover) slave's local IPv6 address (bgpd.peer.X.slave_password) must be configured too.

Possible values: up to 80 alphanumeric characters

5.5.19 bgpd.peer.X.master_peer_ip

A Mandatory for IPv4 BGP session.

• Parameter changes cause reset of BGP session.

Defines iBGP session's router's IPv4 address.

Possible values: IPv4 address

5.5.20 bgpd.peer.X.master_peer_ipv6

A Mandatory for IPv6 BGP session.

• Parameter changes cause reset of BGP session.

Defines iBGP session's router's IPv6 address.

Possible values: IPv6 address

5.5.21 bgpd.peer.X.master_router_id

A Mandatory for IPv6 BGP session either as standalone master or when failover is enabled and the value should be different from bgpd.peer.X.slave_router_id.

• Parameter changes cause reset of BGP session.

Defines IRP server's router ID. The BGP router ID is used in the BGP algorithm for determining the best path to a destination where the preference is given to the BGP router with the lowest router ID.

Possible values: 4-byte value in the IPv4 address format. Any valid IPv4 address can be used.

5.5.22 bgpd.peer.X.med

Defines the Multi-Exit Discriminator (MED) value for prefixes (improvements) announced by Bgpd. In case Bgpd received the full or partial RIB (Routing Information Base), values for **MED**, **Origin**, **LocalPref** and **Communities** will be taken from less-specific Aggregate route. If values for **MED**, **Origin**, **LocalPref** are set in config, it will override any value from Aggregate route. If value for **Communities** is set in config, it will be appended to communities from Aggregate route.

Possible values: 0 - 4294967295

5.5.23 bgpd.peer.X.origin

Defines the Origin value for prefixes announced by Bgpd.

Possible values: 0 (IGP), 1 (EGP), 2 (INCOMPLETE)

5.5.24 bgpd.peer.X.shutdown

• Parameter changes cause reset of BGP session.

Defines whether the corresponding iBGP session is active or shutdown.

Possible values: 0 (Active), 1 (Shutdown)

Default value: 0

5.5.25 bgpd.peer.X.slave communities

Defines the BGP Community that will be appended by Bgpd on the slave node of a failover configuration to all advertised prefixes. The format is: "X:Y".

See also bgpd.peer.X.master communities.

5.5.26 bgpd.peer.X.slave localpref

Defines the local-preference value for prefixes announced by Bgpd. See also bgpd.peer.X.master localpref.

Possible values: 0 - 4294967295

Default value:

5.5.27 bgpd.peer.X.slave_our_ip

A Mandatory for IPv4 BGP session.

• Parameter changes cause reset of BGP session. Affects only BGP session of slave node in a failover configuration.

Defines IPv4 address of IRP server end of this iBGP session of slave node in a failover configuration. See also bgpd.peer.X.master our ip.

Possible values: IPv4 address

5.5.28 bgpd.peer.X.slave our ipv6

A Mandatory for IPv6 BGP session in failover configuration.

: Parameter changes cause reset of BGP session. Affects only BGP session of slave node in a failover configuration.

Defines IPv6 address of IRP server end of this iBGP session of slave node in a failover configuration. See also bgpd.peer.X.master_our_ipv6.

Possible values: IPv6 address

5.5.29 bgpd.peer.X.slave_password

Defines iBGP session's password for slave node in a failover configuration. See also bgpd.peer.X.master_password.

Possible values: up to 80 alphanumeric characters

5.5.30 bgpd.peer.X.slave_peer_ip

Optionally distinct router IPv4 address may be specified in the parameter to be used in order to establish the BGP session from slave instance.

A Mandatory for IPv4 BGP session.

• Parameter changes cause reset of BGP session.

Defines iBGP session's router's IPv4 address. See also bgpd.peer.X.master peer ip.

Possible values: IPv4 address

5.5.31 bgpd.peer.X.slave peer ipv6

Optionally distinct router IPv6 address may be specified in the parameter to be used in order to establish the BGP session from slave instance.

A Mandatory for IPv6 BGP session.

• Parameter changes cause reset of BGP session.

Defines iBGP session's router's IPv6 address. See also bgpd.peer.X.master peer ipv6.

Possible values: IPv6 address

5.5.32 bgpd.peer.X.slave_router_id

A Mandatory for IPv6 BGP session either as standalone slave or when failover is enabled and the value should be different from bgpd.peer.X.master_router_id.

• Parameter changes cause reset of BGP session. Affects only BGP session of slave node in a failover configuration.

Defines IRP server's router ID. The BGP router ID is used in the BGP algorithm for determining the best path to a destination where the preference is given to the BGP router with the lowest router ID.

Possible values: 4-byte value in the IPv4 address format. Any valid IPv4 address can be used.

5.5.33 bgpd.peer.X.transit.mib

• Parameter changes cause reset of BGP session.

Defines the MIB used by transit improvements monitors. Refer Optimization of transiting traffic, Optimization of transiting traffic.

• 0 - Generic (BGP4-MIB)

Default value: 0

5.5.34 bgpd.peer.X.transit.snmp

• Parameter changes cause reset of BGP session.

Points to the SNMP host (and its parameters) used for transit improvements monitor on this session. Refer Optimization of transiting traffic, Optimization of transiting traffic.

Possible values: valid SNMP host identifier

5.5.35 bgpd.peer.X.transit.status

• Parameter changes cause reset of BGP session.

Enables or disables transit improvements through this BGP session (router). Refer Optimization of transiting traffic, Optimization of transiting traffic.

Possible values: 0 (Disabled), 1 (Enabled)

Default value: 0

5.5.36 bgpd.peer.X.updates.limit.max

Represents a maximum number of prefixes that can be announced simultaneously in one session.

If bgpd.updates.split is ON, the number of announced prefixes is twice the number of the improvements. If the BGP neighbor (typically - the edge router) has any hardware/software limitation for the number of routes in active routing table, then Bgpd can be instructed not to announce more than a specified amount of prefixes. Value 0 means no limit for current iBGP session.

Values less than maximum allowed improvements, can cause not all the improved prefixes to be injected into such peer.

Higher values can be incompatible with the router (please consult the router's vendor regarding the maximum amount of entries in routing table as well as the BGP table).

Possible values: 0-100000

Default value: 0

Recommended value: 0

5.5.37 bgpd.peer.X.updates.limit.ps

Defines the maximum number of updates per second that will be sent to the current BGP neighbor. Low values will slow down the improvements injection. High values can cause router to drop the improvement without installing it into the routing database.

Possible values: 1-1000000

Default value: 500

Recommended values: 100–1000

5.6 BMP monitoring station settings

5.6.1 irpbmpd.grpc.port

Specifies the TCP port on which the Irpbmpd is listening for interprocess communication.

```
Possible values: 1–65535
```

Default value: 7603

5.6.2 irpbmpd.log

Defines the file-system path to the BMP monitoring station (irpbmpd) log file.

```
Default value: /var/log/irp/irpbmpd.log
```

5.6.3 irpbmpd.log.level

Defines the logging level for the BMP monitoring station (irpbmpd) service.

Possible values: emerg, fatal, alert, crit, error, warn, notice, info, debug

Default value: info

Recommended value: info

5.6.4 irpbmpd.port

Defines the TCP port where BMP monitoring station (irpbmpd) listens for monitoring routers to establish BMP sessions.

(i) When BMP information is available for all providers also consider setting BMP as a source of AS PATH information under bgpd.as path.

Default value: 7854

Recommended value: 1-65535

5.6.5 irpbmpd.sources

Defines IP addresses if the valid BMP sourcese. BMP connections coming in from other IP addresses that are not listed in this parameter will be ignored. It is recommended to specify only trusted IP addresses.

It is recommended to specify only trusted if addresses.

Possible values: list of valid IPv4/IPv6 addresses

Default value: 0.0.0/0 ::/0

Recommended value: Trusted IPv4/IPv6 flow exporter addresses

5.7 Collector settings

5.7.1 collector.detect.explorer ips

Instructs the collector to ignore the Explorer-generated traffic, which can initiate false IRP reaction to the network events (Excessive loss, blackout).

(i) This feature is used only by the SPAN collector, instructing it to ignore the IPv4 traffic when the network address translation is used to masquerade IP addresses.

Possible values: 0 (Disabled), 1 (Enabled)

Default value: 0

Recommended value: 0

5.7.2 collector.export.archive inbound

Enable Inbound traffic distribution history.

Possible values: 0 (Disabled), 1 (Enabled)

Default value: 1

5.7.3 collector.export.archive transit

Enable Transit traffic distribution history. Warning: may significantly increase disk consumption.

Possible values: 0 (Disabled), 1 (Enabled)

Default value: 1

5.7.4 collector.export.top volume ips

Defines the maximum number of top hosts per prefix for which usage values are stored. Collector persists up to this number of IP address, usage tuples together with other prefix statistics being collected. When the value of the parameter is zero no such statistics will be collected.

Possible values: 0-10

Default value: 5

5.7.5 collector.export.ttl

Defines the collector-gathered data lifetime (in seconds). Larger values lead to excessive database size. Aggregated data is kept for one year, disregarding this parameter.

Possible values: 1-'unlimited'

Default value: 86400

Recommended value: 1-30days

5.7.6 collector.export.volume.high.top n

Defines the number of top volume prefixes.

Top N prefixes will be marked for priority probing in descending order of volume. Lower values lead to small number of events for priority probing of high volume prefixes. Higher values lead to overflow of probing queue with jobs for unimportant prefixes.

Possible values: 0-'unlimited'

Default value: 50

Recommended value: 10-50

5.7.7 collector.export.volume.min

Defines the minimum collected prefix volume (bytes). The prefix will not be exported into the IRP database if its traffic volume is less than the value of the current parameter (collector.export.volume.min) and the percentage of the traffic volume less the collector.export.volume.min_pct parameter. Lower values will lead to a higher number of prefixes exported into the IRP database.

Possible values: 1–200000000

Default value: 100000

Recommended value: 10000-1000000

5.7.8 collector.export.volume.min pct

Defines the minimum prefix volume (%) for a prefix to be exported into the IRP database. The prefix will not be exported into the IRP database if its percentage of the traffic volume is less than the value of the current parameter (collector.export.volume.min_pct) and the traffic volume less than collector.export.volume.min. The percentage of the traffic volume is calculated according to the export interval (60 seconds). Lower values will lead to a higher number of prefixes exported into the IRP database.

Possible values: 0.0001-100

Default value: 0.01

Recommended value: 0.01-0.1

5.7.9 collector.flow.all_outbound

The parameter allows Irpflowd to process all outboind traffic even not listed incollector.ournets. Enabling the feature requirespeer.X.flow_agents to be properly configured for all providers to distinguish outbound direction.

Possible values: 0 (Ournets only), 1 (All traffic)

Default value: 0

5.7.10 collector.flow.buffer.size

Defines the buffer size (in packets) for the Flow collector (irpflowd). Higher values lead to extra memory used by the collector. Slightly increase this value if the network has traffic spikes that cause buffer overflows and packet drop in the collector.

Possible values: 10000-1000000

Default value: 50000

Recommended value: 50000-500000

5.7.11 collector.flow.enabled

Enables the Flow collector. If the parameter is enabled, Flow Collector will be used to gather network prefix data, but it is still possible to use SPAN Collector to acquire network events.

Possible values: 0 (Disabled), 1 (Enabled)

Default value: 1

Recommended value: 0 - for SPAN collector (see collector.span.enabled), 1 - for Flow collector.

5.7.12 collector.flow.export.inbound transit.topn

Specifies the number of largest volume transit prefixes that are exported each collector cycle for inbound optimization of transiting traffic. Refer Optimization of transiting traffic, Optimization of transiting traffic.

Possible values: 1-10000

Default value: 100

5.7.13 collector.flow.listen.nf

Defines the UDP port the Flow collector will listen to, for NetFlow traffic.

Possible values: 1-65535

Default value: 2055

Recommended value: 2055

5.7.14 collector.flow.listen.sf

Defines the UDP port the Flow collector will listen to, for sFlow traffic.

Possible values: 1-65535

Default value: 6343

Recommended value: 6343

5.7.15 collector.flow.log

Defines the file-system path to the irpflowd log file.

Default value: /var/log/irp/irpflowd.log

5.7.16 collector.flow.log.level

Defines the logging level for the irpflowd service.

```
Possible values: emerg, fatal, alert, crit, error, warn, notice, info, debug
```

Default value: info

Recommended value: info

5.7.17 collector.flow.process transit in outbound

Enables or disables matching of prefix traffic at network egress for inbound optimization of transiting traffic. Refer Optimization of transiting traffic, Optimization of transiting traffic.

A This should be enabled only in complex network topologies where ingress prefix statistics can be incomplete.

Possible values: 0 (Disabled), 1 (Enabled)

Default value: 0

5.7.18 collector.flow.sources

Defines the valid NetFlow/sFlow/jFlow exporters IP addresses. Flow data coming in from other IP addresses that are not listed in this parameter will be ignored. It is recommended to specify only trusted Flow exporters IP addresses.

Possible values: list of valid IPv4/IPv6 addresses

Default value: 0.0.0/0 ::/0

Recommended value: Trusted IPv4/IPv6 flow exporter addresses

5.7.19 collector.ournets

A Mandatory if collector.span.enabled is enabled

Defines the list of networks to be analyzed. Typically this is the list of prefixes advertised by your AS. Format:

- 1. Space-separated list of local IPv4/IPv6 prefixes that should be analyzed and optimized by the IRP.
- 2. Absolute path to a newline-separated file containing a list of local IPv4/IPv6 prefixes that should be analyzed and optimized by the IRP.

IPv4 prefixes are treated as /24 subnets and IPv6 prefixes as /48 subnets, if netmask is not clearly specified.

i The downstream clients' networks can be indicated as well.

Possible values: IPv4 or IPv6 prefixes

5.7.20 collector.sessions.max

Defines the maximum number of TCP sessions inside the collector process. It can be used to minimize memory usage.

i Both Flow and Span collectors use this parameter.

Estimated memory usage can be calculated as follows: usage = 80MB + (collector.sessions.max*1464)

Possible values: 10000-1000000

Default value: 2000000

Recommended value: Depends on available server memory and the maximum number of simultaneous sessions during peak hours.

5.7.21 collector.snmp.enhanced.sec

Defines during what second of a minute the SNMP enhanced algorithm should run.

Possible values: 30–58

Default value: 45

Recommended value: 45

5.7.22 collector.span.buffer.size

Defines the buffer size (in packets) for the Span collector (irpspand). Higher values lead to extra memory used by the collector. Slightly increase this value if the network has traffic spikes that cause buffer overflows and packet drop in the collector.

Possible values: 10000-5000000

Default value: 100000

Recommended value: 100000-5000000

5.7.23 collector.span.enabled

Enables the Span collector. Span collector will be used to gather network prefix data, if the parameter is enabled.

Possible values: 0 (Disabled), 1 (Enabled)

Default value: 0

Recommended value: 0 - if no traffic analysis should be performed by the Span collector, 1 - if the Span collector should analyze mirrored traffic for network events and/or prefix statistics.

See also: collector.flow.enabled

5.7.24 collector.span.interfaces

A Mandatory if collector.span.enabled is enabled

Defines a space-separated network interfaces list for passive packet analysis by the Span collector. Example:

collector.span.interfaces = eth0 eth1 eth2

5.7.25 collector.span.log

Defines the file-system path to the irpspand log file.

Default value: /var/log/irp/irpspand.log

5.7.26 collector.span.log.level

Defines the logging level for the irpspand service.

Possible values: emerg, fatal, alert, crit, error, warn, notice, info, debug

Default value: info

Recommended value: info

5.7.27 collector.span.min delay

Enables fast probing tasks queuing for prefixes with one of the following issues:

- Blackouts
- Congestion
- Excessive packet delays.

Possible values: 0 (Disabled), 1 (Enabled)

Default value: 0

Recommended value: 0

See also: collector.span.min delay.probing queue size

5.7.28 collector.span.min_delay.probing_queue_size

Defines the number of slots in the probing queue that can be used by the min_delay algorithm (see: collector.span.min_delay)

Possible values: 1–200

Default value: 50

Recommended value: 30-200

See also: collector.span.min_delay

5.7.29 collector.span.size from ip header

When parameter is enabled packet size is determined from header of the IPv4/IPv6 packet. Otherwise, packet size is determined from link layer information (original packet size from PCAP/SNF).

A Enable this when source packets are stripped before entering Noction IRP's appliance SPAN interface.

Possible values: 0 (Disabled), 1 (Enabled)

Default value: 0

5.7.30 collector.span.threshold.blackout

Defines the percentage of retransmitted packets in regards to the total packets number. If retransmit is higher than this value, this prefix is considered to have a blackout.

Possible values: 1–100

Default value: 70

Recommended value: 70-90

5.7.31 collector.span.threshold.congestion

Defines the percentage of retransmitted packets in regards to the total packets number. If retransmit is higher than this value, this prefix is considered to have a congestion.

Possible values: 1–100

Default value: 50

Recommended value: 30-70

5.7.32 collector.span.threshold.delay

Percentage of excessive delayed packets by the total packets number (see collector.span.threshold.excessive). If this percentage is higher than this value, we consider this prefix to have a delay.

Possible values: 1–100

Default value: 20

Recommended value: 10-30

5.7.33 collector.span.threshold.excessive

Defines the excessive RTT (%). The value is compared to the average round trip time. If RTT is higher by collector.span.threshold.excessive in % than the average RTT, then the counter of excessive delay packets is incremented.

Possible values: > 0

Default value: 200

Recommended value: 100-500

5.7.34 collector.speaking ips

Defines the number of speaking IPs to be stored in the database.

Possible values: 0-1000

Default value: 100

Recommended value: 100

5.8 Core settings

5.8.1 core.circuit.high loss diff

Defines the upper threshold of consistent packet loss over a provider when compared to other providers on the network. A provider exceeding this threshold is marked for shutdown. An event of this type will be raised and available to subscribers to act upon. Threshold loss difference is determined over a configured past time horizon and compared with all other providers on the network over the same interval.

A While the provider is marked for shutdown IRP cannot do this itself. Instead network engineers and/or other network capabilities are expected to be triggered in order to divert as much traffic as possible away from provider with circuit issues.

Possible values: 2–50

Default value: 15

5.8.2 core.circuit.hist interval

Defines time interval in minutes used to determine average packet loss over a provider when compared to other providers on the network for circuit issues detection algorithm.

A Keep in mind that shorter time intervals might cause false positives where the averages are high simply because a few large and random packet loss probes are able to push the numbers above thresholds. At the same time longer time intervals will take longer to spot issues and thus will extend the time period where a circuit with issues is being used while alternatives were available.

Possible values: 1-240

Default value: 5

5.8.3 core.circuit.inbound

Defines if and when IRP announces Max prepends for inbound prefixes through provider with circuit issues. The options are as follows:

- No changes any prepends through provider are not changed
- Prepend on warn IRP announces Max Prepends once Warning level for circuit issues is reached
- Prepend on shutdown IRP announces Max Prepends only when shutdown level for circuit issues is exceeded.

Refer also core.circuit.transit.

Possible values: 0 (No changes), 1 (Prepend on warn), 2 (Prepend on shutdown) Default value: 0

5.8.4 core.circuit.recover hold time

Defines the time interval in seconds before IRP attempts to restore a circuit with issues.

Possible values: 60-3600 Default value: 600 248

5.8.5core.circuit.recover loss diff

Defines the normal threshold of packet loss when a provider with circuit issues can be considered to be ok. At this stage IRP will restore the provider to its full capacity status and will retract all other measures taken in the past in order for the network traffic to avoid the circuit with issues.

 This parameter is only used if the ways to react to a circuit issue include restoring it and this only can happen within the given time interval. Otherwise the circuit should be restored by manual intervention of network engineers after they have verified the issue is no longer a problem.

 \bigcirc Note that this parameter should be both smaller than core.circuit.high loss diff and core.circuit.warn loss diff

Possible values: 0-48

Default value: 5

core.circuit.recover monitored intervals 5.8.6

Defines the time interval in minutes during which IRP will continuously evaluate average loss for provider(s) with circuit issues in order to determine if it is back to normal.

C This parameter is only used if the ways to react to a circuit issue include restoring it and this only can happen within the given time interval. Otherwise the circuit should be restored by manual intervention of network engineers after the circuit issue is no longer a problem.

Possible values: 1-30

Default value: 5

5.8.7core.circuit.transit

Defines if and when IRP announces Max prepends for transit prefixes through provider with circuit issues. The options are as follows:

- No changes any prepends through provider are not changed
- Prepend on warn IRP announces Max Prepends once Warning level for circuit issues is reached
- Prepend on shutdown IRP announces Max Prepends only when shutdown level for circuit issues is exceeded.

Refer also core.circuit.inbound.

Possible values: 0 (No changes), 1 (Prepend on warn), 2 (Prepend on shutdown) Default value: 0

core.circuit.warn loss diff 5.8.8

Defines the lower threshold of packet loss when a provider seems to be having circuit issues. At this stage IRP will start raising alerts that network engineers and/or network management systems can subscribe in order to act on them. At this level IRP starts taking other preventive measures such as re-probing outbound improvements made to provider with circuit issues.

• Note that this parameter should be both smaller than core.circuit.high_loss_diff and larger than core.circuit.recover loss diff.

Possible values: 1-49

Default value: 10

5.8.9 core.circuit.withdraw on warn

Enables or disables withdrawing outbound improvements to a provider with circuit issues at or above warning level.

Possible values: 0 (Disabled), 1 (Enabled)

Default value: 0

5.8.10 core.commit control

Enables or disables Commit Control (see the Commit Control section)

A The following parameters must be set in the configuration file to ensure proper functionality of the Commit Control feature:

- 1. SNMP parameters must be set for each provider:
 - (a) SNMP Host
 - (b) peer.X.snmp.interfaces
- 2. Each provider needs to have peer.X.95th set to the desired Commit level
- 3. peer.X.precedence must be set for each provider

When Commit Control is disabled, all existing Commit Control improvements are removed from current improvements. The improvements are preserved temporarily until core.commit_control.probe_ttl after Core service restart. If Commit Control is re-enabled before expiration these improvements will be restored into current improvements.

See also: Commit Control core.commit_control.rate.group core.commit_control.rate.high core.commit_control.rate.low

Possible values: 0 (Disabled), 1 (Enabled)

Default value: 0

5.8.11 core.commit_control.agg_bw_min

Defines the minimum bandwidth for a single prefix. Prefixes, whose bandwidth is less than the specified value, are ignored by Commit Control and are not being used in the Commit Control algorithm.

A It is not recommended to set high values for this parameter since it limits the number of prefixes that can be rerouted by the Commit Control mechanism.

i This parameter is considered only during initial improvement. During retry probing of existing Commit Control improvements IRP might detect that the current bandwidth usage for some prefixes is below this limit. IRP will preserve these improvements as relevant if there are no other reasons to withdraw them.

Its recommended to decrease value if summary throughput is lower than 200-500 Mbps.

Possible values: 0.1-5000

Default value: 1

Recommended value: 1

5.8.12 core.commit control.del irrelevant

If enabled, Commit Control algorithm deletes improvements that have traffic volume less than value in the 5.8.11 parameter.

Possible values: 0 (Disabled), 1 (Enabled)

Default value: 1

Recommended value: 1

5.8.13 core.commit control.group balance.check monitor

Defines how monitors affect group load balancing.

Group load balance will include providers in a group only when a provider has no failed monitors.

0 Ignores monitors

1 Excludes providers with failed IPv4 monitor

2 Excludes providers with any failed monitor

Possible values: 0 - 2

Default value: 0

5.8.14 core.commit control.inbound.enabled

Enables or disables Inbound bandwidth control.

Possible values: 0 (Disabled), 1 (Enabled)

Default value: 0

5.8.15 core.commit control.inbound.improvement.delay

The parameter specifies minimal time delay before next Inbound/Transit optimization cycle. Time delay should be sufficient to cover route propagation time and time required to collect and process changes in bandwidth distribution.

Possible values: 60 - 1800 Default value: 300

5.8.16 core.commit control.inbound.moderated

Enables or disables review and moderate feature of inbound bandwidth control.

Possible values: 0 (Disabled), 1 (Enabled)

Default value: 0

5.8.17 core.commit control.inbound.rate.high

Defines provider's high load rate limit (%). Refer core.commit_control.rate.high for details. This limit is used when inbound and outbound commit control operate independently. Otherwise core.commit_control.rate.high value overrides this. Refer also peer.X.95th.mode.

Possible values: 50 - 99

Default value: 90

5.8.18 core.commit control.inbound.rate.low

Defines provider's low load rate limit (%). Refer core.commit_control.rate.low for details. This limit is used when inbound and outbound commit control operate independently. Otherwise core.commit_control.rate.low value overrides this. Refer also peer.X.95th.mode.

Possible values: 30 - 99

Default value: 70

5.8.19 core.commit control.inbound.volume estimation

Defines method of estimating inbound bandwidth. The available options are:

- 0: Last minute data
- 1: Largest of last minute and current hour average
- 2: Largest of last minute and daily average

Possible values: 0 - 2

Default value: 1

5.8.20 core.commit control.loss override

Defines when IRP allows Commit Control improvements to adjust a provider's bandwidth considering current and new provider's loss measurements. The available options are to allow Commit Control improvements when there is:

- 0: Better or equal loss
- 1: Better or irrelevant loss difference
- 2: Any loss difference

Refer core.performance.loss_pct for details.

Possible values: 0 - 2

Default value: 0
5.8.21 core.commit control.probe ttl

Defines the TTL (time-to-live) for a specific probe. If the probe results are older than the value specified here, the system will disregard it and the Commit Control algorithm will schedule it for expedited re-probing.

Possible values: 600-86400

Default value: 7200

Recommended value: 7200

5.8.22 core.commit control.probing queue size

Defines the number of slots in the probing queue that can be used by the Commit Control algorithm. This sets the upper limit on the number of prefixes that can be scheduled for probing by Commit Control. Note that this queue has higher priority than ordinary and retry probing. At the same time Commit Control relies heavily on existing probing results and most of the time this queue will be empty.

Possible values: 1-500

Default value: 100

Recommended value: 10–100

5.8.23 core.commit control.rate.group

If using provider load balancing in group, this parameter defines allowed deviation of a provider's current bandwidth(in %) compared with other providers in the same group.

Example 1. There are three grouped providers with 95th set to 1 Gbps, 2 Gbps and 3 Gbps with a total current bandwidth of 600 Mbps. In this case, load balancing expects that each provider's bandwidth usage will be 100 Mbps, 200 Mbps and 300 Mbps accordingly. These values are proportional to individual provider's 95th settings in the group. Let's assume core.commit_control.rate.group is set to 5%. If a provider's bandwidth exceeds by more than the 5% limit the expected value (105 Mbps, 210 Mbps and 315 Mbps accordingly and the total for the group did not change), IRP will start active rerouting of excessive bandwidth from that provider to providers within or outside this group.

(i) Load balancing in a provider group is performed even when the 95th is not exceeded.

Possible values: 1-30

Default value: 5

Recommended value: 5

See also: Provider load balancing

5.8.24 core.commit control.rate.high

Defines provider's high load rate limit (%).

IRP will stop Latency/Cost improvement if provider bandwidth is over core.commit_control.rate.high % of load (percents of 95th). The improvements will start happening again after provider's bandwidth drops below core.commit_control.rate.low % of load.

These parameters are used for passive 95th overload prevention as well as an additional method for Commit Control to be less aggressive.

• Provider's Latency/Cost improvement ability does not change when current bandwidth rate varies between core.commit control.rate.low and core.commit control.rate.high.

Example 2. if provider's current load is 1100 Mbps, 95th is set to 1000 Mbps. Commit Control will try to unload 200Mbps (to reduce current load to 90% of the 95th level) in order to prevent 95th overload as well as allow provider's bandwidth natural growth during peak hours.

See also: Provider load balancing

Possible values: 50-99, but larger or equal to core.commit control.rate.low

Default value: 90

Recommended value: 90

5.8.25 core.commit control.rate.low

Defines provider's low load rate limit (%).

IRP will start Latency/Cost improvements again after provider's bandwidth drops below core.commit control.rate.low % of load.

Latency/Cost improvements will be stopped if provider bandwidth is over core.commit_control.rate.high % of load (percents of 95th).

These parameters are used for passive 95th overload prevention as well as an additional method for Commit Control to be less aggressive.

• Provider's Latency/Cost improvement ability does not change when current bandwidth rate varies between core.commit control.rate.low and core.commit control.rate.high.

See also: Provider load balancing

Possible values: 30-99, but lower or equal to core.commit_control.rate.high

Default value: 80

Recommended value: 80

5.8.26 core.commit control.react on collector

Defines if Commit Control algorithm should react immediately on collector overload values.

A Enabling this feature represents a tradeoff. Take into consideration the benefits of a faster react time vs reliance on older probes and statistics when making Commit Control improvements.

Possible values: 0 (Disabled), 1 (Enabled)

Default value: 1

Recommended value: 1

5.8.27 core.commit control.worst loss

Defines amount of loss worsening allowed when IRP performs Commit Control improvements and core.commit_control.loss_overrideis set to "Any loss difference". Refer core.performance.loss_pct for details.

Possible values: 1 - 99

5.8.28 core.cost.worst ms

Latency worsening.

Defines the allowed latency worsening for an improved prefix while running in Cost optimization mode (see global.improve_mode) and the Commit Control feature is enabled. While operating in these modes IRP will consider as alternatives candidates with latency degradation not exceeding this limit. Of course, the candidate with least latency degradation or even with better latency will be chosen as an improvement.

When IRP detects that an existing Commit Control improvement has alternatives with latencies better than specified value it will replace it with a new performance (latency) improvement. Over-usage of the alternative route will be avoided.

i This parameter is applicable for local improvements within a Routing Domain. Global improvements will also take into account core.global.worst ms values.

Possible values: 1-unlimited

Default value: 10

Recommended value: 10

5.8.29 core.eventqueuelimit

Defines the exploring events queue size for IPv4 prefixes. Lower values may result in IRP missing some important network issues.

Possible values: 1-10000

Default value: 1000

Recommended value: 500-2000

5.8.30 core.eventqueuelimit.retry probe pct

Defines a percentage of the total exploring queue length (see core.eventqueuelimit) to be used for retry probing.

Possible values: 1-100

Default value: 40

Recommended value: 20-60

5.8.31 core.eventqueuelimit ipv6

Defines the exploring events queue size for IPv6 prefixes. Lower values may result in IRP missing some important network issues.

Possible values: 1–10000

Default value: 1000

Recommended value: 500-2000

5.8.32 core.flowspec.max

Defines the maximum number of IPv4 Flowspec rules that IRP is allowed to advertise.

A Routers have a low limit of FlowSpec entries. If the limit is exceeded, the router behavior may be unpredictable.

Possible values: 1–20000

Default value: 100

5.8.33 core.flowspec.max ipv6

Defines the maximum number of IPv6 Flowspec rules that IRP is allowed to advertise.

A Routers have a low limit of FlowSpec entries. If the limit is exceeded, the router behavior may be unpredictable.

Possible values: 1–20000

Default value: 100

5.8.34 core.global.allow commit

Enables or disables global commit control Improvements in a multiple routing domain configuration. By default these Improvements are enabled.

Possible values: 0 (Disabled), 1 (Enabled)

Default value: 1

5.8.35 core.global.allow latency cost

Enables or disables latency and cost global Improvements in a multiple routing domain configuration. By default these Improvements are enabled.

Possible values: 0 (Disabled), 1 (Enabled)

Default value: 1

5.8.36 core.global.worst ms

Defines acceptable latency worsening for cost and commit for global improvements.

Refer core.cost.worst_ms

Possible values: 1-unlimited

Default value: 30

Recommended value: 10

5.8.37 core.improvements.clearslots

Specifies the number of outdated improvements that will be discarded when slots are needed for new improvements. Outdated are improvements as defined by core.improvements.clearslots.days_max. In case there are no outdated improvements usual improvement replacement mechanisms are employed relying on Improvements weight.

Possible values: 0 - 100

Default value: 10

5.8.38 core.improvements.clearslots.days max

Sets the number of days after which an improvement is considered outdated. Outdated improvements have not been re-confirmed for a long time. The oldest of them will be discarded by the slot clearing process for outdated improvements when new slots are needed for new improvements. Refer core.improvements.clearslots.

Possible values: 1 - 60

Default value: 7

Recommended value: 7

5.8.39 core.improvements.inbound transit.max

Specifies the maximum number of transit improvements. Refer Optimization of transiting traffic, Optimization of transiting traffic.

A Increasing this limit should be done with care. Each transit improvement is continuously monitored if alternative routes from providers are still present on the router(s) and this consumes router CPU resources.

Possible values: 1–1000

Default value: 100

5.8.40 core.improvements.inbound transit.ttl.clean

Specifies how IRP should treat old transit improvements.

Old transit improvements are those that exceed core.improvements.inbound_transit.ttl.max. The options are to either

- gradually decrease the number of prepends and withdraw the transit improvement when no prepends are left or
- withdraw the inbound transit improvement immediately when it exceeds core.improvements.inbound transit.ttl.max.

i Transit improvements cleanup performed once a day at configured off-peak hour (global.offpeak hour).

Refer Optimization of transiting traffic, Optimization of transiting traffic.

Possible values: 0 (Decrease prepends), 1 (Remove immediately)

Default value: 0

5.8.41 core.improvements.inbound transit.ttl.max

Specifies the maximum period of time to preserve a transit improvement. If IRP does not have any other reasons to adjust a transit improvement after this limitation is exceeded its prepends will be decreased or the improvement will be withdrawn. Reference.improvements.inbound_transit.ttl.clean, Optimization of transiting traffic, Optimization of transiting traffic.

Possible values: 901 - 345600

5.8.42 core.improvements.inbound transit.ttl.min

Specifies the minimal period of time to preserve a transit improvement. In order to give sufficient time to the entire Internet to adjust to a transit improvement and to avoid route instability IRP blocks making changes to a transit improvement for this duration of time. IRP can still offer route changes to the same transit prefixes routed through other providers. Refer Optimization of transiting traffic, Optimization of transiting traffic.

Possible values: 600 - 86400

```
Default value: 14400
```

5.8.43 core.improvements.max

Defines the maximum number of active IPv4 improvements.

A The number of announced prefixes can be twice this value if bgpd.updates.split is enabled.

Possible values: 1-100000

Default value: 10000

Recommended value: 10000

5.8.44 core.improvements.max ipv6

Defines the maximum number of active IPv6 improvements.

Possible values: 1-100000

Default value: 2000

Recommended value: 2000

5.8.45 core.improvements.safe removal

Specifies when IRP removes/withdraws outbound improvements. Outbound improvements become irrelevant if old provider performance metrics are no longer worse than the improved provider metrics. Still, original routes for some improvements change and providers that will service those prefixes once IRP improvements are withdrawn might have worse performance metrics. Safe improvement removal accounts for this possibility and removes improvements only when ALL providers have performance metrics that are not worse than the (fresh) improvement provider metrics.

Possible values: 0 (Disabled), 1 (Enabled)

Default value: 0

5.8.46 core.improvements.ttl.retry probe

Defines the retry probing interval (in seconds). Once an improvement is older than this value, it will be sent for re-probing.

Possible values: 600-86400

Default value: 14400

Recommended value: 7200-14400

5.8.47 core.log

Defines the file-system path to the core log file.

Default value: /var/log/irp/core.log

5.8.48 core.log.level

Defines the logging level for the core service.

Possible values: emerg, fatal, alert, crit, error, warn, notice, info, debug

Default value: info

Recommended value: info

5.8.49 core.outage detection

Enables the Outage Detection algorithm.

Possible values: 0 (Disabled), 1 (Enabled)

Default value: 0

Recommended value: 1

5.8.50 core.outage_detection.limit_pct

Defines the problem prefixes threshold (in percent) over which the system confirms an outage (if core.outage_detection is enabled). See also: Outage detection

Possible values: 1-100

Default value: 60

Recommended value: 60

5.8.51 core.outage detection.volume top n

Top-N relevant volume prefixes

The outage detection mechanism considers only those prefixes in the "Top N by volume." Separately for IPv4 and IPv6.

Possible values: 1-20000

Default value: 5000

5.8.52 core.overusage.check interval

Defines the interval to check overusage for Flowspec policies prefixes in order to apply automatic throttling Flowspec policies.

Possible values: 60-600

Default value: 60

5.8.53 core.overusage.hold timer

Defines the retention time for throttling rules after prefix average bandwidth returns to normal for automatic throttling Flowspec policies.

Possible values: 60–600

Default value: 60

Recommended value: 300

5.8.54 core.overusage.out.average.period

Defines the duration of the time interval in hours used to determine average prefix usage for automatic throttling Flowspec policies.

Possible values: 1–24

Default value: 1

Recommended value: 1

5.8.55 core.overusage.out.average.relevant min

Defines minimum prefix bandwidth average (in Mbps) that is relevant for automatic throttling Flowspec policies.

Possible values: 1-100000

Default value: 50

Recommended value: 50

5.8.56 core.overusage.out.threshold.throttle

Defines the multiplier of prefix average bandwidth applied on outbound traffic for automatic throttling Flowspec policies.

Possible values: 2-10000

Default value: 2

Recommended value: 2

5.8.57 core.overusage.out.threshold.trigger

Defines the multiplier of prefix average bandwidth that sets the overusage threshold of a prefix. An automatic throttling Flowspec policy is created when current prefix bandwidth exceeds the average multipled by this multiplier.

Possible values: 2-10000

Default value: 10

5.8.58 core.performance.loss pct

Defines the relevant packet loss difference (in percent) after which a loss improvement is made.

For current route loss > 50%: Do not perform rerouting, if packet loss difference between routes is less than 15%.

For current route loss $\leq 50\%$: Do not perform rerouting, if packet loss difference between routes is less than core.performance.loss_pct.

Possible values: 1-15

Default value: 3

Recommended value: 3-5

5.8.59 core.performance.rtt.diff ms

Defines the relevant RTT difference (ms) after which a latency improvement is made. If the RTT difference between the current route and another provider is less than core.performance.rtt.diff_ms, then the system ignores this prefix as an improvement candidate.

• core.performance.rtt.diff_ms and core.performance.rtt.diff_pct are grouped together at decision making, using a logical AND condition.

Possible values: 1-'unlimited'

Default value: 10

Recommended value: 2–20

5.8.60 core.performance.rtt.diff pct

Defines the relevant RTT difference (in percent) after which a latency improvement is made. If the RTT difference between the current route and another provider is less than core.performance.rtt.diff_pct, then the system ignores this prefix as an improvement candidate.

i core.performance.rtt.diff_ms and core.performance.rtt.diff_pct are grouped together at decision making, using a logical AND condition.

Possible values: 1–100

Default value: 10

Recommended value: 5-20

5.8.61 core.performance.rtt.ix diff ms

Defines the relevant RTT difference (ms) to make latency improvements across Internet Exchanges and transit providers. A latency improvement from an IX to a transit provider is allowed only when the latency is improved by at least this threshold. Inversely, a latency improvement from a transit provider to an IX is allowed even if latency degradation is less thanthis threshold.

A default value of zero for this parameter disables this feature. A value smaller than or equal to core.performance.rtt.diff_ms isn't allowed. When the feature is disabled then the core.performance.rtt.diff_ms and core.performance.rtt.diff_pct parameters are considered to determine relevancy of latency improvements. • core.performance.rtt.ix_diff_ms and core.performance.rtt.ix_diff_pct are grouped together at decision making, using a logical AND condition.

Possible values: 1–1000000

Default value: 0

Recommended value: 20-50

5.8.62 core.performance.rtt.ix diff pct

Defines the relevant RTT difference (in percent) to make latency improvements across Internet Exchanges and transit providers. Refer core.performance.rtt.ix diff ms for details.

• core.performance.rtt.ix_diff_ms and core.performance.rtt.ix_diff_pct are grouped together at decision making, using a logical AND condition.

Possible values: 1-100

Default value: 10

Recommended value: 5-20

5.8.63 core.probes.ttl.failed

Defines the failed probe lifetime (in seconds). Regular and Retry probing will not be performed until the age of the failed probe is less than core.probes.ttl.failed

Possible values: 120-14400

Default value: 300

Recommended value: 300

5.8.64 core.probes.ttl.max

Defines the probe lifetime (in seconds).

Probed prefixes data is kept in the IRP database for the specified amount of time. Automatic cleanup of outdated data is performed periodically by Dbcron.

See also: Administrative Components

High values will lead to database size growth.

Possible values: 86400-604800

Default value: 86400

Recommended value: 86400

5.8.65 core.probes.ttl.min

Defines the relevant probe lifetime (in seconds) Ordinary probing will not be performed for a specific prefix if its probe age is less than core.probes.ttl.min.

Possible values: 300-43200 Default value: 7200 Recommended value: 1800-14400

5.8.66 core.problem.outage timeout

Outage detection timeout (in seconds).

The IRP will disregard a possible outage, if it was not confirmed during last core.problem.outage timeout.

Possible values: 0-3600

Default value: 600

Recommended value: 600

See also: core.outage detection

5.8.67 core.problem.rtt.diff_pct

Defines the RTT difference (in percent) between the current route and the new route, for Outage detection algorithm. IRP will choose a new route for problematic prefixes only if the RTT difference (in percent) is greater than this parameter.

Possible values: 1–100

Default value: 50

Recommended value: 30-60

5.8.68 core.vip.interval.probe

Defines the VIP prefixes probing interval, in seconds.

All networks and ASNs specified in /etc/noction/policies.conf and will be queued for priority probing every core.vip.interval.probe seconds.

• For probing intervals lower than 5 minutes (300 seconds) IRP uses fast probing algorithms avoiding for example long lasting tracing.

See also: VIP Improvements

Possible values: 60-14400

Default value: 3600

5.9 Explorer settings

5.9.1 explorer.aipi

If enabled, AIPI (Adaptive Inter-Packet Interval) algorithm is executed using inter-packet intervals configured for each provider.

Possible values: 0 (Disabled), 1 (Enabled)

Default value: 0

Recommended value: 0

See also: peer.X.diag_hop.interval_min, peer.X.diag_hop.interval_max

5.9.2 explorer.algorithms

Enables or disables the use of new scanning, probing and tracing Explorer algorithms.

```
Possible values: 0 (Disabled), 1(Enabled)
```

Default value: 0

5.9.3 explorer.high vol precedence

High volume tasks have priority over the tasks with variable cardinality.

The parameter establishes the balance between the tasks allocated for processing high volume prefixes (high priority for the Customer network) and the network events tasks (such as blackout, congestion, etc).

Possible values: 10-90

Default value: 50

See also: explorer.maxthreads, collector.export.volume.high.top n

5.9.4 explorer.infra ips

Defines the IPv4/IPv6 addressees, used in internal infrastructure to determine the current route for a specific prefix. If netmask is not specified, then /32 is assumed for IPv4 address and /128 for IPv6 address (host addresses).

Format:

- 1. Space-separated list of infrastructure IPv4/IPv6 addresses.
- 2. Absolute path to a newline-separated file containing a list of local IPv4/IPv6 prefixes that should be analyzed and optimized by the IRP.

Possible values: See above.

Recommended value: all IPv4/IPv6 addresses used in the internal infrastructure.

5.9.5 explorer.interval.infra

Defines the time interval (in milliseconds) between the packets sent to infrastructure hops (5.9.4). By decreasing this value the Explorer performance enhances.

Possible values: 1–200

Default value: 5

Recommended value: 5

5.9.6 explorer.interval.other

Defines the time interval (in milliseconds) between the packets sent to destination hops (5.9.4).

Possible values: 1–1000

Default value: 200

5.9.7 explorer.interval.other.trace

Defines the time interval (in milliseconds) between traceroute packets sent to non-infrastructure hops.

Possible values: 1-1000

Default value: 20

Recommended value: 20

5.9.8 explorer.ipv4 test

Defines public IPv4 address that will be used for ensuring that PBR is operational.

Possible values: IPv4 address

Default value: 8.8.8.8

Recommended value: 8.8.8.8

5.9.9 explorer.ipv6 test

Defines public IPv6 address that will be used to verify that PBR is operational.

Possible values: IPv6 address

Default value: 2620:0:ccc::2

Recommended value: 2620:0:ccc::2

5.9.10 explorer.log

Defines the file-system path to the explorer log file.

Default value: /var/log/irp/explorer.log

5.9.11 explorer.log.level

Defines the logging level for the explorer service.

Possible values: emerg, fatal, alert, crit, error, warn, notice, info, debug

Default value: info

Recommended value: info

5.9.12 explorer.max collector ips

Process max collected IPs. Maximum number of IPs to probe for a specific prefix.

Possible values: 1–255

Default value: 10

Recommended value: 10

5.9.13 explorer.maxthreads

Defines the number of simultaneously processed exploring tasks.

A If this value is excessively large Explorer tasks can take very long to finish. Hardware/router diagnostic packet rate limitations kick in causing all threads to wait for exploring tasks to finish.

Possible values: 10-2000

Default value: 200

Recommended value: 200-300

5.9.14 explorer.probe.algorithm

Defines the probing algorithm(s) used by explorer, in the preferred order. The following algorithms can be used:

- UDP udp requests (destination port: 33434)
- ICMP regular ICMP ping sweep
- TCP SYN tcp syn scan (destination port: 33434)

Possible values: ICMP UDP TCP_SYN

```
Default value: ICMP UDP TCP_SYN
```

Recommended value: ICMP UDP TCP_SYN

5.9.15 explorer.probe.indirect priority

Defines the execution priority between direct and indirect probing algorithms. Parameter value of 1 means that indirect probing will be executed prior to direct probing algorithm. Parameter value of 2 disables indirect probing.

() This parameter conflicts with explorer.trace.all configuration option.

Possible values: 0 (Direct then Indirect), 1 (Indirect then Direct), 2 (Direct only)

Default value: 0

Recommended value: 0

5.9.16 explorer.probing.sendpkts.adaptive max

Defines the maximum number of ping packets for adaptive prefix probing.

Possible values: positive Integer value, higher or equal to explorer.probing.sendpkts.min

Default value: 100

Recommended value: 100

5.9.17 explorer.probing.sendpkts.min

Defines the default ping packets count for each probe. If any loss is detected, additional packets (up to explorer.probing.sendpkts.adaptive_max) are sent, for a more accurate packet loss detection.

Possible values: positive Integer value

Default value: 5

5.9.18 explorer.probing.simultaneous

Defines the number of scanned IP addresses.

Possible values: 1-100

Default value: 50

Recommended value: 50

5.9.19 explorer.scanning.confirm ips

Defines the number of scanned speaking IP addresses for a provider with loss.

Possible values: 1–10

Default value: 5

Recommended value: 5

5.9.20 explorer.scanning.replypkts.min

Defines the number of response packets from a scanned speaking IP address to qualify as a candidate.

Possible values: 1–10

Default value: 5

Recommended value: 5

5.9.21 explorer.scanning.rtt.dispersion ms

Defines RTT maximum dispersion in miliseconds to qualify a speaking IP as candidate.

Possible values: 1–1000

Default value: 50

Recommended value: 50

5.9.22 explorer.scanning.sendpkts.factor

Defines the number of attempts to send packets to all selected speaking IPs.

Possible values: 1-10

Default value: 5

Recommended value: 5

5.9.23 explorer.timeout

Defines the probes ICMP timeout (in ms)

Default value: 2000

5.9.24 explorer.timeout.infra

Defines the waiting time (in milliseconds) for infrastructure hops' (5.9.4) responses expected during trace execution.

Possible values: 50-20000

Default value: 10000

Recommended value: 10000

5.9.25 explorer.trace.algorithms

Defines the traceroute algorithm(s) to be used, arranged by priority. See explorer.probe.algorithm for algorithms description.

Possible values: UDP ICMP TCP_SYN

Default value: UDP ICMP

Recommended value: UDP ICMP

5.9.26 explorer.trace.all

Defines tracing behaviour. If traces are forced, each probed prefix unconditionally runs traces through all configured providers. Regular tracing is needed for Outage Detection and for AS Path reconstruction. Traces can be disabled altogether by setting explorer.trace.all to 2.

c Third algorithm should be enabled in bgpd.as path when traces are fully disabled.

A Forcing ALL traces (explorer.trace.all = 1) can significantly slow down probing for networks. Review probing times before and after changing this parameter and if probing times become unacceptable revert to previous setting.

 \bigcirc When all traces are disabled (explorer.trace.all = 2) IRP is missing essential trace data and is not able to take action on some types of problems. This effectively cuts off those features.

Possible values: 0 (Regular), 1 (Force all), 2 (Disable all)

Default value: 0

Recommended value: 0

5.9.27 explorer.trace.diag hop unique

Enforces the uniqueness of per-provider diagnostic hops peer.X.ipv4.diag_hop, peer.X.ipv6.diag_hop.

Possible values: 0 (Disabled), 1 (Enabled)

5.9.28 explorer.traceroute.retrypkts

Defines the number of additional traceroute packets to be sent to the intermediate hop in case it has not replied and might be an infrastructure boundary hop.

Possible values: 0-50

Default value: 10

Recommended value: 10

5.9.29 explorer.traceroute.sendpkts

Defines the number of traceroute packets per hop to be sent for each probe.

Possible values: 3-5

Default value: 3

Recommended value: 3

5.9.30 explorer.traceroute.simultaneous

Defines the number of simultaneously probed hops during trace execution initiated from the hop defined by (5.9.33).

Possible values: 1-30

Default value: 5

Recommended value: 5

5.9.31 explorer.traceroute.simultaneous.infra

Defines the number of simultaneously probed infrastructure hops during trace execution.

Possible values: 1-30

Default value: 3

Recommended value: 3

5.9.32 explorer.traceroute.ttl.max

Defines the maximum traceroute TTL. Essentially this defines the last hop at which explorer stops the trace.

Possible values: 1-255

Default value: 30

Recommended value: 30

5.9.33 explorer.traceroute.ttl.min

Defines the minimum traceroute TTL. Basically this defines the first hop after which explorer analyzes the trace.

Possible values: 1–255 Default value: 2 Recommended value: 2–5

5.10 Inbound Performance

Feature overview: Inbound performance optimization How to configure: Inbound performance optimization configuration

5.10.1 irpinperfd.enabled

Enables or disables the inbound performance feature. Refer to: 1.2.18

Possible values: 0 (Disabled), 1 (Enabled) Default value: 0

5.10.2 irpinperfd.log

Defines the path to the log file in the server file-system.

```
Default value: /var/log/irp/irpinperfd.log
```

5.10.3 irpinperfd.log.level

Defines the logging level for the Irpinperfd service.

Possible values: emerg, fatal, alert, crit, error, warn, notice, info, debug Default value: info

5.10.4 irpinperfd.model.debug

Enables additional logging of Inbound Performance statistical model.

Possible values: 0 (Disabled), 1 (Enabled)

Default value: 0

5.10.5 irpinperfd.model.topn per rule

The number of top volume prefixes to be analyzed per an inbound performance rule. Increasing this value may raise the accuracy of improvements at the expense of the probing slots.

Possible values: 1 - 1000

Default value: 200

5.10.6 irpinperfd.moderated

Enables or disables the moderated mode of handling inbound improvements.

Possible values: 0 (Disabled), 1 (Enabled)

Default value: 0

5.10.7 irpinperfd.probing.confirmation interval

The time interval (seconds) between two probings of the sample prefixes for active rules.

```
Possible values: 3600 - 86400
Default value: 18000
```

5.10.8 irpinperfd.probing.failure margin

The value indicates the minimal acceptable percentage of the failed probes.

Possible values: 0 - 25

Default value: 10

5.10.9 irpinperfd.probing.interval

Time interval (seconds) between two probings of the sample prefixes.

Possible values: 300 - 7200

Default value: 600

5.10.10 irpinperfd.probing.shelf life

The value indicates how much time (seconds) the probe will be actual for inbound performance improvement.

Possible values: 30 - 3600

Default value: 300

5.10.11 irpinperfd.probing.timeout

Defines the waiting time (seconds) of the probing results. Probing result absence will lead to the algorithm restarts if probing is not finished within the configured time period.

Possible values: 120 - 3600

Default value: 300

5.11 Threat mitigation

5.11.1 irpdetectd.bgp.reaction

Threat Mitigation BGP blackholing reaction that gets used by default when no custom rule is defined.

Possible values: 0 - Drop; 1 - Redirect

Default value: 0

5.11.2 irpdetectd.bgp.redirect.bgp peers

The list of BGP communities for BGP redirect default reaction. The list of BGP router(s) that receive BGP redirect annoucements.

i The parameter is also used by the Bgpd component.

Possible values: list of BGP routers

5.11.3 irpdetectd.bgp.redirect.communities

i The parameter is also used by the Bgpd component.

Possible values: list of BGP communities

5.11.4 irpdetectd.blackhole.threshold.kpps

Blackhole threshold kpps.

Default kilo packets per second limit that triggers a blackholing event. A value of 0 disables the feature functionality. The default rate can be overridden by a custom rule.

Possible values: 0 – 1000000

Default value: 0

5.11.5 irpdetectd.blackhole.threshold.mbps

Blackhole threshold mbps.

Default megabits per second limit that triggers a blackholing event. A value of 0 disables the feature functionality.

The default rate can be overridden by a custom rule.

Possible values: 0 - 1000000

Default value: 0

5.11.6 irpdetectd.flowspec.ipv4.redirect

The default IPv4 address used by Threat Mitigation FlowSpec redirect reaction.

i The parameter is also used by the Bgpd component.

Possible values: IPv4 address

5.11.7 irpdetectd.flowspec.ipv6.redirect

The default IPv6 address used by Threat Mitigation FlowSpec redirect reaction.

i The parameter is also used by the Bgpd component.

Possible values: IPv6 address

5.11.8 irpdetectd.flowspec.reaction

Threat Mitigation FlowSpec reaction that gets used by default when no custom rule is defined.

Possible values: 0 - Drop; 1 - Redirect Default value: 0

5.11.9 irpdetectd.flowspec.threshold.kpps

Flowspec threshold kpps. Default kilo packets per second limit that triggers a Flowspec event. A value of 0 disables the feature functionality. The default rate can be overridden by a custom rule.

Possible values: 0 - 1000000

Default value: 0

5.11.10 irpdetectd.flowspec.threshold.mbps

Flowspec threshold mbps.

Default megabits per second limit that triggers a Flowspec event.

A value of 0 disables the feature functionality.

The default rate can be overridden by a custom rule.

Possible values: 0 - 1000000

Default value: 0

5.11.11 irpdetectd.ip batch size

IP batch size of heruistic detection.

Size of IP batch that will be processed by heruistic DDoS detection in one DB request, 0 will disable DDoS detection

Possible values: 0 - 5000

Default value: 0

5.11.12 irpdetectd.ipv4.prefix size

The default size of an IPv4 prefix which gets blocked by the BGP/FlowSpec threat mitigation action.

Possible values: 16 - 32

Default value: 32

5.11.13 irpdetectd.ipv6.prefix size

The default size of an IPv6 prefix which gets blocked by the BGP/FlowSpec threat mitigation action.

Possible values: 32 - 128

Default value: 128

5.11.14 irpdetectd.mode

DDoS Mode.

Threat Mitigation modes:

Automatic - threat mitigation actions are performed automatically when an attack gets detected; Moderated - users need to confirm the threat mitigation action manually; Disabled - turns off Threat Mitigation altogether.

Possible values: 0 - Disabled; 1 - Manual; 2 - Moderated; 3 - Automated Default value: 1

5.11.15 irpdetectd.protected addresses

Protected addresses.

```
Possible values: 0 - Protect analyzed prefixes; 1 - Protect all prefixes
Default value: 0
```

5.11.16 irpdetectd.time.keep

Time keep.

The amount of time (minutes) to keep an approved/automatic flowspec/blackholing event active.

Possible values: 5 - 4320

Default value: 1800

5.11.17 irpdetectd.time.monitor

Time monitor.

Amount of time (minutes) between the DDoS attack detection and the automatic activation of the defense mechanism.

Possible values: 1 - 60

Default value: 3

5.11.18 irpdetectd.whitelist

Whitelist.

Prefixes that should not be considered for blocking by the DDoS detection mechanism.

Possible values: IPv4 or IPv6 prefixes

5.12 Notification and events

5.12.1 pushd.email.from

Defines the From email address used for sending email notifications.

Possible values: valid email address

Default value: root@localhost

5.12.2 pushd.email.host

Defines the IPv4, IPv6 address or email server host name used to send emails.

Possible values: Hostname or IPv4/IPv6 address

Default value: 127.0.0.1

5.12.3 pushd.email.port

Defines the TCP port used for sending emails.

Possible values: 1 - 65535

Default value: 25

5.12.4 pushd.listen.port

Defines the TCP listen port of irppushd service.

Possible values: 1-65535

Default value: 10499

5.12.5 pushd.log

Defines the complete path to the irppushd log file

Possible values: full path to log file

Default value: /var/log/irp/irppushd.log

5.12.6 pushd.log.level

Defines the logging level for the irppushd service.

Possible values: emerg, fatal, alert, crit, error, warn, notice, info, debug

Default value: info

Recommended value: info

5.12.7 pushd.sms.account sid

Defines the public account identifier issued to user by the SMS gateway. Usually this is a random string.

Possible values: random string

5.12.8 pushd.sms.auth token

Defines the secret authentication token issued by the SMS gateway to the account holder. Usually this is a longer random string.

Possible values: random string

5.12.9 pushd.sms.gateway

Defines the SMS gateway preferred by the user. A valid account with this SMS gateway is required to send SMS.

Possible values: twilio, plivo

Default value: none

5.12.10 pushd.sms.message size

Defines the maximum size of SMS texts. Texts that are longer than this limit will be trimmed and a ... will be added. The SMS gateway will split the SMS text into multiple messages if the request includes a longer than supported SMS message.

A The SMS gateway enforces its own text size limits. In case the notification exceeds SMS gateway limits the SMS message can be either trimmed or rejected.

Possible values: 150-6000

5.12.11 pushd.sms.phone number

Defines the From phone number used for sending SMS notifications.

SMS gateways might have policies regarding the valid phone numbers that they will accept. Check with your SMS gateways if there are any restrictions and if yes what phone numbers can be provided in this configuration parameter.

Possible values: valid phone number

5.12.12 pushd.sms.uri.plivo

Defines the URL of the Plivo SMS API.

Do not change this parameter unless Plivo SMS API URL has changed.

Possible values: valid URL

Default value: https://api.plivo.com/v1/Account/%1%/Message/

Recommended value: https://api.plivo.com/v1/Account/%1%/Message/

5.12.13 pushd.sms.uri.twilio

Defines the URL of the Twilio SMS API.

Do not change this parameter unless Twilio SMS API URL has changed.

Possible values: valid URL

Default value: https://api.twilio.com/2010-04-01/Accounts/%1%/Messages.json

Recommended value: https://api.twilio.com/2010-04-01/Accounts/%1%/Messages.json

5.12.14 pushd.templates.datadir

Defines the directory for notification templates used by irppushd service to format email and sms messages.

Possible values: full path to notification templates

Default value: /etc/noction/templates

5.12.15 pushd.webhook.avatar emoji

Defines an emoji to be used as the IRP bot's avatar image. The emoji is expected to be in the ":robot-face:" notation.

访 The avatar emoji is used if an avatar icon in pushd.webhook.avatar_urlis not specified.

Possible values: valid emoji in :colon: notation

Default value: :robot-face:

5.12.16 pushd.webhook.avatar url

Defines the URL of the IRP bot's avatar image. URL should be a publicly accessible PNG or JPEG image that the webbook provider is able to retrieve and use.

i This is the default avatar image. The avatar icon will be used instead of an emoji if both are specified. Refer to pushd.webhook.avatar _emoji.

Possible values: valid URL

Default value: http://www.noction.com/round-logo.png

Recommended value: http://www.noction.com/round-logo.png

5.12.17 pushd.webhook.botname

Defines the name assigned to IRP bot.

Possible values: text

Default value: IRP

Recommended value: IRP

5.12.18 pushd.webhook.url

Defines the URL assigned to Web Hooks user/team. Web Hooks work by POST-ing JSON content to this designated URL for example

A This parameter is required in order for any subscription to web hooks channels to work. Currently only the Slack.com web hooks API has been tested and confirmed to work.

Possible values: valid URL

5.12.19 trap.bgpd announced rate low.limit pct

Defines the announcements rate limit percentage.

Possible values: 1 - 100

Default value: 60

Recommended value: 60

5.12.20 trap.core cc improvements spike.diff pct

Defines the size (in percent) of the spike in the number of improvement compared to preceeding period average defined in trap.core_cc_improvements_spike.period_sec.

Possible values: 1 - 100

5.12.21 trap.core cc improvements spike.period sec

Defines the time interval preceeding a spike. The number of improvements is averaged over this time and a spike event is triggered when the subsequent measurement exceeds the size (in percent) defined by trap.core_cc_improvements_spike.diff_pct.

Possible values: 30 - 86400

Default value: 300

5.12.22 trap.core cc overload.inbound limit mbps

Defines the overall overload limit in Mbps for the Inbound Commit Control overload by X Mbps event. The event is raised if the overall inbound traffic of the network exceeds the configured value (sum of peer.X.95th for all providers) by this limit.

Possible values: 1 - 10000

Default value: 100

Recommended value: 100

5.12.23 trap.core cc overload.inbound limit pct

Defines the overall overload limit in percent for the Inbound Commit Control overload by X% event. The event is raised if the overall inbound traffic of the network exceeds the configured value (sum of peer.X.95th for all providers) by this limit.

Possible values: 1 - 1000

Default value: 10

Recommended value: 10

5.12.24 trap.core cc overload.limit mbps

Defines the overall overload limit in Mbps for the Outbound Commit Control overload by X Mbps event. The event is raised if the overall outbound traffic of the network exceeds the configured value (sum of peer.X.95th for all providers) by this limit.

Possible values: 1 - 10000

Default value: 100

Recommended value: 100

5.12.25 trap.core cc overload.limit pct

Defines the overall overload limit in percent for the Outbound Commit Control overload by X% event. The event is raised if the overall outbound traffic of the network exceeds the configured value (sum of peer.X.95th for all providers) by this limit.

Possible values: 1 - 1000

Default value: 10

5.12.26 trap.core cc provider overload.inbound limit mbps

Defines the per provider overload limit in Mbps for the Inbound Commit Control provider X overloaded by Y Mbps event. The event is raised if the inbound traffic for a provider exceeds the configured value (refer peer.X.95th) by more than this limit.

Possible values: 1 - 10000

Default value: 100

Recommended value: 100

5.12.27 trap.core cc provider overload.inbound limit pct

Defines the per provider overload limit in percent for the Inbound Commit Control provider X overloaded by Y% event. The event is raised if the inbound traffic for a provider exceeds the configured value (refer peer.X.95th) by more than this limit.

Possible values: 1 - 1000

Default value: 10

Recommended value: 10

5.12.28 trap.core cc provider overload.limit mbps

Defines the per provider overload limit in Mbps for the Outbound Commit Control provider X overloaded by Y Mbps event. The event is raised if the outbound traffic for a provider exceeds the configured value (refer peer.X.95th) by more than this limit.

Possible values: 1 - 10000

Default value: 100

Recommended value: 100

5.12.29 trap.core cc provider overload.limit pct

Defines the per provider overload limit in percent for the Outbound Commit Control provider X overloaded by Y% event. The event is raised if the outbound traffic for a provider exceeds the configured value (refer peer.X.95th) by more than this limit.

Possible values: 1 - 1000

Default value: 10

Recommended value: 10

5.12.30 trap.core excessive.prefixes

Defines list of prefixes to restrict events prefixExcessiveLatency & prefixExcessiveLoss. Events would be generated if the list is empty or aggregate from the list contains a prefix from event.

Possible values: list of valid IPv4/IPv6 prefixes

Default value: 300

5.12.31 trap.core excessive latency.limit

Defines the packet latency limit in milliseconds.

Possible values: 1 - 10000

Default value: 300

Recommended value: 300

5.12.32 trap.core excessive loss.limit

Defines the packet loss percentage limit.

Possible values: 1 - 100

Default value: 50

Recommended value: 50

5.12.33 trap.destination.auth password

SNMP user's password for IRP generated traps. Applicable only when SNMP v3 with authentication is used. Refer to trap.destination.version, trap.destination.seclevel, trap.destination.auth username.

Possible values: text

5.12.34 trap.destination.auth_protocol

SNMP authentication protocol for IRP generated traps. Applicable only when SNMP v3 with authentication is used. Refer to trap.destination.version, trap.destination.seclevel.

- 0 MD5
- 1 SHA

Possible values: 0, 1

Default value: 1

5.12.35 trap.destination.auth username

SNMP user name for IRP generated traps. Applicable only when SNMP v3 with authentication is used. Refer to trap.destination.version, trap.destination.seclevel.

Possible values: text

5.12.36 trap.destination.community

Defines the SNMP community used for sending SNMP traps.

Possible values: textual SNMP v2c community name

Default value: public

5.12.37 trap.destination.port

Defines the UDP port used for sending SNMP traps.

Possible values: 1 - 65535

5.12.38 trap.destination.priv password

SNMP password for IRP generated traps. Applicable only when SNMP v3 with privacy is used. Refer to trap.destination.version, trap.destination.seclevel.

Possible values: text

5.12.39 trap.destination.priv protocol

SNMP encryption protocol for IRP generated traps. Applicable only when SNMP v3 with privacy is used. Refer to trap.destination.version, trap.destination.seclevel.

i DES isn't supported in RedHat Enterprise Linux 9

- 0 DES
- 1 AES

Possible values: 0, 1

Default value: 1

5.12.40 trap.destination.seclevel

SNMP security services for IRP generated traps.

IRP supports either No security, Authentication only or both Authentication and Privacy.

Applicable only when SNMP v3 is used (trap.destination.version).

Depending on security services used further parameters should be configured, for example: trap.destination.auth_username, trap.destination.auth_password, trap.destination.auth_protocol, trap.destination.priv_password, trap.destination.priv_protocol.

- 0 Neither Authentication nor Privacy
- 1 Authentication only
- 2 Authentication and Privacy

Possible values: 0, 1, 2

Default value: 0

5.12.41 trap.destination.version

SNMP version for IRP generated traps.

- 2 SNMP v2c
- 3 SNMP v3

Possible values: 2, 3

Default value: 2

5.13 Administrative settings

5.13.1 dbcron.api.log

Defines file-system path to the dbcron API log file.

Default value: /var/log/irp/api.mlog

5.13.2 dbcron.api.socket

Defines dbcron API listen socket.

Default value: /var/spool/irp/api

5.13.3 dbcron.log

Defines the file-system path to the dbcron log file.

Default value: /var/log/irp/dbcron.log

5.13.4 dbcron.log.level

Defines the logging level for the dbcron service.

Possible values: emerg, fatal, alert, crit, error, warn, notice, info, debug

Default value: info

Recommended value: info

5.13.5 globalcc.key service.port

Specifies the TCP port used by the Globalcc component for the purpose of public key exchange.

Possible values: 1-65535 Default value: 7600

5.13.6 globalcc.log

Defines the file-system path to the Globalcc log file.

Default value: /var/log/irp/globalcc.log

5.13.7 globalcc.log.level

Defines the logging level for the Globalcc service.

Possible values: emerg, fatal, alert, crit, error, warn, notice, info, debug Default value: info

Delault value: 1110

 $\label{eq:recommended value: info} Recommended value: \mbox{info}$

5.13.8 globalcc.service.port

Specifies the TCP port on which the Irpmng is listening for interprocess communication.

Possible values: 1–65535

Default value: 7601

5.13.9 irpdetectd.log

Defines the file-system path to the Irpdetectd log file.

Default value: /var/log/irp/irpdetectd.log

5.13.10 irpdetectd.log.level

Defines the logging level for the Irpdetectd service.

Possible values: emerg, fatal, alert, crit, error, warn, notice, info, debug

Default value: info

Recommended value: info

5.13.11 irpmng.grpc.port

Specifies the TCP port on which the Irpmng is listening for interprocess communication.

Possible values: 1-65535

Default value: 7604

5.14 Provider

5.14.1 peer.X.95th

A Mandatory if core.commit control is enabled.

Defines current provider's desired 95th value (also known as Committed Interface Rate).

The value of peer.X.limit load(if set to positive value) must be greater or equal to value of peer.X.95th.

Please refer to core.commit control and Commit Control for Commit Control description.

Depending on the peer.X.95th.bill_day parameter value, the behavior of the 95th level calculation has two different states.

If peer.X.95th.bill_day is set to -1, then this parameter is treated as "committed interface rate limit" and actual 95th calculation is not performed. In this case, IRP will actively reroute traffic from an overloaded provider to keep it below the peer.X.95th level.

If peer.X.95th.bill_day is set to a positive value, then the system calculates the actual 95th value based on the historical traffic information from peer.X.95th.bill_day to the current date of this month. Then, the result is compared to the peer.X.95th value, and the maximum of these two is chosen as the target 95th. Thus, if the 95th for the current month has already exceeded the peer.X.95th value, IRP will keep the traffic usage from increasing above current 95th.

Possible values: 1-9999999

5.14.2 peer.X.95th.bill day

Defines the first billing period day. If current month has less days than the specified value, then last day of the month will be taken as the start of the new billing period. The parameter is used for 95th percentile calculation.

If -1 is specified, then peer.X.95th is treated as "Committed Interface Rate".

Possible values: -1, 1-31

Default value: 1

Recommended value: First day of the billing period.

5.14.3 peer.X.95th.centile

Defines the actual percentage for the 95th percentile, as some providers may have non-standard traffic billing policies.

Possible values: 1–99

Default value: 95

Recommended value: please consult your agreements with this specific provider

5.14.4 peer.X.95th.in

Defines the 95th level (in Mbps) for inbound when inbound and outbound commit control operate independently. Refer peer.X.95th, peer.X.95th.mode.

Possible values: 1-1000000

5.14.5 peer.X.95th.mode

Defines the way how 95th value is determined. The following modes are supported:

- 0: Separate 95th for in/out
- 2: 95th from greater of in or out
- 3: Largest of the two 95th for in/out

• Only mode with separate 95th for each inbound and outbound traffic keeps inbound and outbound commit control independent of each other.

Refer also peer.X.95th, peer.X.95th.in.

Possible values: 0-3

Default value: 2

5.14.6 peer.X.aspath_for_ix

Modifies the way IX AS number is treated for outbound improvements towards an Internet Exchange provider for 2nd and 3rd options of bgpd.as path. The supported options are:

- 0: Strip IX ASN if present
- 1: Preserve IX ASN if present

Refer also bgpd.as_path.

Possible values: 0-1

Default value: 0

5.14.7 peer.X.auto config

Enables or disables periodic execution of Internet Exchanges auto re-configuration process once per 5.2.6 interval.

Possible values: 0 (Disabled), 1 (Enabled)

5.14.8 peer.X.bgp_peer

🔒 Mandatory

Defines the iBGP session(s) over which an improvement made for this provider is advertised. This parameter should be set to a valid BGP neighbor name as defined in BGP sessions settings. Typically, this is the session with the Edge router, which this provider is connected to. Multiple sessions should be set only if there are some additional (backup) links to this provider on multiple Edge routers.

Possible values: One or a list of valid BGP neighbor names, as defined in BGP sessions settings.

5.14.9 peer.X.blackholing.bgp_peer

Specifies a BGP session(s) to be used to send blackholing announcements to.

Possible values: One or a list of valid BGP neighbor names, as defined in BGP sessions settings.

5.14.10 peer.X.blackholing.community

Specifies a BGP community mark to be used in order to distinguish routes that are to be sent towards the provider's router responsible for blackhole routes.

5.14.11 peer.X.bmp

Defines BMP data usage for this provider.

- 0: Do not use BMP data
- 1: Use BMP data if available
- 2: Use BMP data only

Possible values: 0 - 2

Default value: 0

5.14.12 peer.X.bmp.check routes

Allows using BMP to check route availability from a Provider configured as a partial routing or IX.

A IRP may unexpectedly use routes received from a Provider, but filtered by an edge router, because BGP filters aren't applied to BMP data.

The parameter must be enabled before switching peer.X.bmp to "Use BMP data only" mode.

Possible values: 0 (Disabled), 1 (Enabled)

Default value: 0

5.14.13 peer.X.cc disable

Instructs IRP to exclude this provider from the Commit Control algorithm.

A Has effect only if core.commit control is enabled.

Possible values: 0, 1

Default value: 0

5.14.14 peer.X.circuit.control

Defines whether provider will be monitored for excessive loss issues and how to react to them. The possible values are:

- 0: Disabled
- 1: Warn only
- 2: Warn and disconnect
- 3: Disconnect and restore

A IRP tries to induce a disconnect of BGP session via FlowSpec rules that drop any further packets on the BGP session with provider's router. It is thus recommended that the keepalive timer is set to 20 seconds for BGP sessions with providers that are expected to be disconnected if circuit issues are detected on them. This will minimize the time a circuit with excessive loss is kept operational and causes harm.

Possible values: 0-3

Default value: 0

5.14.15 peer.X.cost

Defines the cost per Mbps for the current provider. All peer.X.cost parameters should be specified in the same currency.

• Parameter's value should be the same for each provider in a provider's group (refer to 5.14.56) and cost mode is enabled (5.2.25)

Possible values: 1-'unlimited'

Default value: 0

5.14.16 peer.X.description

Defines the provider's description (full provider name)

Possible values: text

5.14.17 peer.X.diag hop.interval max

Defines maximum value for Adaptive Inter-Packet Interval. Adaptive Inter-Packet Interval is used while sending packets to a specific Provider's router (packets with a specific TTL). Inter-packet interval is raised up to the maximum value when the router does not respond to the packets and is decreased to the minimum one in case the router responds. The Adaptive Inter-Packet Interval is changed gradually to obtain better performance.

A value of the 5.9.5 parameter is used in case zero value is specified in this parameter.

Possible values: 0 - 50000000 (50 ms)

5.14.18 peer.X.diag hop.interval min

Defines minimum value for Adaptive Inter-Packet Interval. Adaptive Inter-Packet Interval is used while sending packets to a specific Provider's router (packets with a specific TTL). Inter-packet interval is raised up to the maximum value when the router does not respond to the packets and is decreased to the minimum one in case the router responds. The Adaptive Inter-Packet Interval is changed gradually to obtain better performance.

Possible values: 10000 (0.01 ms) - 10000000 (10 ms)

Default value: 1000000

5.14.19 peer.X.flow agents

Specifies a collection of Flow agents in the form IPv4/interfaceIdentifier. Flow agents are used to assign specific Flow statistics to a designated provider. Refer Flow agents, Optimization for multiple Routing Domains for details.

Possible values: forward slash separated IP address and numeric identifier in 1..2147483647 range

5.14.20 peer.X.flowspec.ipv4.redirect community

Defines the BGP Community that will be appended by Bgpd to advertised Flowspec redirect policies for IPv4 sessions. The format is: "X:Y".

Avoid collisions of communities values assigned to IRP both within its configuration and/or on customer's network.

5.14.21 peer.X.flowspec.ipv6.redirect community

Defines the BGP Community that will be appended by Bgpd to advertised Flowspec redirect policies for IPv6 sessions. The format is: "X:Y".

Avoid collisions of communities values assigned to IRP both within its configuration and/or on customer's network.

5.14.22 peer.X.flowspec.pbr.enabled

Enables or disables Flowspec PBR for a provider.

Possible values: 0 (Disabled), 1 (Enabled)

Default value: 1

5.14.23 peer.X.flowspec.pbr.use bgp peer

Specifies whether FlowSpec PBR entries should be advertised only to assigned router(s) or to all routers with FlowSpec PBR enabled.

Possible values: 0 (All routers), 1 (Assigned routers)

5.14.24 peer.X.global group

Includes the provider into a existing Global Group. See also: Global Group

Possible values: 1–100

5.14.25 peer.X.group loadbalance

Defines whether commit control algorithm load balances the group of providers or optimizes it on aggregated bandwidth usage. For details refer Provider load balancing and Commit control of aggregated groups.

Possible values: 0 (Disabled), 1 (Enabled)

Default value: 1

5.14.26 peer.X.improve_in_group

Enables or disables improvements within a provider group. This parameter must be equal for all providers in a provider group.

If disabled, IRP will not make any Cost or Performance improvements inside the group.

Possible values: 0 (Disabled), 1 (Enabled)

Default value: 0

Recommended value: depends on network infrastructure and policies

5.14.27 peer.X.inbound.community base

Defines the base community of consecutive range of eight community values which IRP uses to announce inbound improvements for this provider over BGP. Base community instructs an announcement of a route without any additional prepend via a particular provider. Next communities in the range instructs for additional prepends from one up to seven.

A For example: when peer.1.inbound.community_base is set to 65530:50100, the value 65530:50102 represents "prepend 2 times while advertizing to provider 1".

Possible values: valid BGP community attribute

5.14.28 peer.X.ipv4.diag_hop

A Mandatory

Defines the diagnostic hop or subnet in CIDR format for the current provider. Usually, it is the IP address of the first hop of the specific provider. The parameter is used to make sure that a route actually passes through this provider.

It is also used for Internet Exchanges autoconfiguration process. The Peering Partners next-hops will be gathered based on the provided subnet(s) in CIDR format.

Any parameter changes (via Frontend) will caused the Bgpd component restart if the provider type (peer.X.type) is Internet Exchanges

See also: explorer.trace.diag_hop_unique, peer.X.ipv6.diag_hop

Possible values: List of valid IPv4 addresses or prefixes (usually equal to peer.X.ipv4.next_hop)
5.14.29 peer.X.ipv4.master probing

🔒 Mandatory

Defines the local IPv4 address, assigned for probing via the current provider. When failover is enabled (global.failover) slave's probing IP (peer.X.ipv4.slave_probing) must be configured too. See also: Specific PBR configuration scenarios

Possible values: valid local IPv4 address

5.14.30 peer.X.ipv4.mon

Defines the List of IPv4 addresses to be monitored by Bgpd to ensure that the immediate upstream path through this provider is operational. Each specified IP address is probed every bgpd.mon.keepalive seconds to verify accessibility from Bgpd (ICMP/UDP pings are used). Highly available IP addresses that reliably answer to ICMP/UDP pings should be used. It is remommended to setup at least two IP addresses belonging to different networks.

If all monitored IP addresses do not respond for bgpd.mon.holdtime seconds, then any improvements designated for this provider will be withdrawn from edge router(s). Improvements will be re-announced after all IP addresses respond within bgpd.mon.guardtime seconds.

Possible values: space-separated list of valid IPv4 addresses

Default value: 208.67.222.222 8.8.8.8

5.14.31 peer.X.ipv4.next hop

🔒 Mandatory

Defines the next-hop IPv4 address for BGP route injection. Usually, it is the IPv4 address of the BGP partner from the provider.

Possible values: valid IPv4 address

5.14.32 peer.X.ipv4.next_hop_as

Defines the provider autonomous system number for IPv4. This parameter must be set in order for the 3rd algorithm of Bgpd AS-PATH to work properly (refer to bgpd.as_path).

If this parameter is set, then it's value will be used as part of AS-PATH for outgoing improvements if the 3rd algorithm is enabled in bgpd.as path.

In case of Internet Exchanges, the AS-Path begins with peering partner's AS number, instead of AS number of route server.

The first AS number will be stripped from AS-Path when advertising improvement towards Exchange in case the first AS number is equal to value set in this parameter.

See also: provider.X.rule.Y.next_hop_as

Possible values: 0-4294967295

5.14.33 peer.X.ipv4.route server

Defines the Internet Exchange Route Server(s) IP address(es) used to properly auto-configure provider.X.rule.Y.bgp_peer parameter. See also peer.X.mon.ipv4.internal.mode, peer.X.mon.ipv4.internal.state

Possible values: valid IPv4 address(es)

5.14.34 peer.X.ipv4.slave probing

Defines the local IPv4 address, assigned for probing via the current provider for the slave node in a failover configuration.

See also: Specific PBR configuration scenarios

5.14.35 peer.X.ipv4 pbr check

Defines per-provider alternative IPv4 address to be used for PBR tests. This overrides explorer.ipv4_test. See also: peer.X.ipv6_pbr_check

Possible values: valid IPv4 address

5.14.36 peer.X.ipv6.diag_hop

🔒 Mandatory

Defines the IPv6 diagnostic hop for the current provider. Usually, it is the IP address of the first hop of the specific provider. The parameter is used to verify that a route actually passes through this provider. See also: explorer.trace.diag_hop_unique, peer.X.ipv4.diag_hop

Possible values: List of valid IPv6 addresses or prefixes, usually equal to peer.X.ipv6.next hop

5.14.37 peer.X.ipv6.master probing

A Mandatory for IPv6

Defines the local IPv6 address assigned for probing via the current provider. When failover is enabled (global.failover) slave's probing IPv6 address (peer.X.ipv4.slave_probing) must be configured too. See also: Specific PBR configuration scenarios

Possible values: valid local IPv6 address

5.14.38 peer.X.ipv6.mon

Defines the List of IPv6 addresses to be monitored by Bgpd to ensure that the immediate upstream path through this provider is operational. Each specified IP address is probed every bgpd.mon.keepalive seconds to verify accessibility from Bgpd (ICMP/UDP pings are used). Highly available IP addresses that reliably answer to ICMP/UDP pings should be used. It is remommended to setup at least two IP addresses belonging to different networks.

If all IP addresses do not respond for bgpd.mon.holdtime seconds, then any improvements designated for this provider will be withdrawn from the edge router(s). Improvements will be announced again after all IP addresses respond within bgpd.mon.guardtime seconds.

Possible values: space-separated list of valid IPv6 addresses

Default value: 2620:0:ccc::2 2001:4860:4860::8888

5.14.39 peer.X.ipv6.next hop

A Mandatory for IPv6

Defines the next-hop IPv6 address for BGP route injection. Usually, it is the IPv6 address of the BGP partner from the provider.

Possible values: valid IPv6 address

5.14.40 peer.X.ipv6.next hop as

Defines the provider autonomous system number for IPv6. This parameter must be set in order for the 3rd algorithm of Bgpd AS-PATH to work properly (refer to bgpd.as_path).

If this parameter is set, then it's value will be used as part of an AS-PATH for outgoing improvements if the 3rd algorithm is enabled in bgpd.as_path.

See also: provider.X.rule.Y.next_hop_as

Possible values: 0-4294967295

Default value: 0

5.14.41 peer.X.ipv6.route server

Defines the Internet Exchange Route Server(s) IP address(es) used to properly auto-configure provider.X.rule.Y.bgp_peer parameter.

 $See \ also \ peer. X. mon. ipv6. internal. mode, \ peer. X. mon. ipv6. internal. state$

Possible values: valid IPv6 address(es)

5.14.42 peer.X.ipv6.slave probing

Defines the local IPv6 address assigned for probing via the current provider for the slave node in a failover configuration.

See also peer.X.ipv6.master_probing.

Possible values: valid local IPv6 address

5.14.43 peer.X.ipv6 pbr check

Defines per-provider alternative IPv6 address to be used for PBR tests. This overrides explorer.ipv6_test. See also: peer.X.ipv4_pbr_check.

Possible values: valid IPv6 address

5.14.44 peer.X.limit load

Defines the load limit for current provider. IRP will improve routes to this provider as long as its load is less than the specified value in megabits per second. SNMP must be properly configured in order for this feature to work properly. If this limit is configured, but it is impossible to retrieve interface data, no new improvements will take place.

The value of peer.X.limit load(if set to positive value) must be greater or equal to value of peer.X.95th.

Possible values: -1 (unlimited), 1-1000000

Default value: -1

Recommended value: it is recommended to set it to not more than $\sim 60-80\%$ of the physical interface rate

See also: peer.X.snmp.interfaces

5.14.45 peer.X.mon.ipv4.bgp_peer

Defines the current provider's IPv4 address that must be monitored by Bgpd, usually equal to peer.X.ipv4.next hop

Possible values: valid IPv4 address

See also: peer.X.mon.snmp

5.14.46 peer.X.mon.ipv4.external.state

Enables or disables external monitors for IPv4.

Possible values: 0 (Disabled), 1 (Enabled)

Default value: 0

5.14.47 peer.X.mon.ipv4.internal.mode

Specifies router supported BGP MIB to monitor this provider IPv4 BGP sessions.

- 0 Generic (BGP4-MIB)
- 1 Cisco (CISCO-BGP4-MIB)
- 2 Juniper (BGP4-V2-MIB-JUNIPER)
- 3 Brocade (draft-ietf-idr-bgp4-mibv2-12)

Possible values: 0, 1, 2, 3

Default value: 0

5.14.48 peer.X.mon.ipv4.internal.state

Enables or disables internal monitors for IPv4.

Possible values: 0 (Disabled), 1 (Enabled)

Default value: 0

5.14.49 peer.X.mon.ipv6.bgp peer

Defines the current provider's IPv6 address that must be monitored by Bgpd, usually equal to peer.X.ipv6.next hop

Possible values: valid IPv6 address

See also: peer.X.mon.snmp

5.14.50 peer.X.mon.ipv6.external.state

Enables or disables external monitors for IPv6.

Possible values: 0 (Disabled), 1 (Enabled)

5.14.51 peer.X.mon.ipv6.internal.mode

Specifies router supported BGP MIB to monitor this provider IPv6 BGP sessions.

- 1 Cisco (CISCO-BGP4-MIB)
- 2 Juniper (BGP4-V2-MIB-JUNIPER)
- 3 Brocade (draft-ietf-idr-bgp4-mibv2-12)

Possible values: 1, 2, 3

5.14.52 peer.X.mon.ipv6.internal.state

Enables or disables internal monitors for IPv6.

Possible values: 0 (Disabled), 1 (Enabled)

Default value: 0

5.14.53 peer.X.mon.snmp

Identifier of SNMP host to use for monitoring this provider. Refer to SNMP Host, snmp.X.name.

Possible values: text

5.14.54 peer.X.mon.vpn instance id

The Provider routing instance index.

The parameter is useful when a provider belongs to a non-default routing instance, and the Internal Monitor should be addressed to monitor a BGP session inside that specific routing instance.

Applicable only to Huawei and Arista modes of Internal Monitor. Default value depends on the mode: Huawei routers have the main routing instance ID equal to zero while Arista routers have this ID equal to 1.

Refer to peer.X.mon.ipv4.internal.mode, peer.X.mon.ipv6.internal.mode, Arista BGPv2 MIB, Huawei BGP VPN MIB.

Possible values: 0-4294967295

5.14.55 peer.X.pbr check

Enables/disables PBR check for a specific provider.

Possible values: 0 (Disabled), 1 (Enabled)

Default value: 1

Recommended value: 1

5.14.56 peer.X.precedence

A Precedence value of "0" has a special meaning. IRP excludes providers from grouping if a provider's precedence value is set to 0.

Defines this provider's precedence, used for provider grouping and defining commit priorities. See core.commit control and Commit Control for Commit Control functionality.

i All providers belonging to a single group must have the same value for the following parameters:

- peer.X.95th.bill_day
- peer.X.95th.mode
- peer.X.95th.centile
- peer.X.cc disable
- peer.X.cost
- peer.X.global_group
- peer.X.group_loadbalance
- peer.X.improve in group

If two different providers have the same peer.X.precedence value (except 0), then these providers are considered to be a group, and traffic is balanced between them (refer to peer.X.group loadbalance).

The provider or a group with the lowest precedence value are also used by Commit Control as last resort destination (if all the providers are exceeding their 95th, then traffic is rerouted to the upstream with the smallest precedence - usually this upstream has either the highest throughput, or the lowest cost).

For example:

```
peer.1.precedence = 20
peer.2.precedence = 10
peer.3.precedence = 30
```

If the peer.X.95th is exceeded for all configured providers, then the excessive traffic from providers 1 and 3 will be rerouted to the 2nd provider.

If provider groups are used:

peer.1.precedence = 50
peer.2.precedence = 40
peer.3.precedence = 40
peer.4.precedence = 40
peer.5.precedence = 30

Traffic between providers 2, 3 and 4 is evenly distributed. If all providers are already overloaded, then the excessive traffic will be rerouted to the 5th provider (since it has the lowest precedence value).

Possible values: 0-100

5.14.57 peer.X.rd

Assigns a routing domain identifier to the provider. Providers in the same routing domains should be assigned the same identifier.

Providers with identifier 1 (one) are assumed to be in the same routing domain that hosts IRP instance. Refer global.rd rtt, peer.X.flow agents, bgpd.rd local mark.

Possible values: 1-100

Default value: 1

5.14.58 peer.X.routes config

Defines whether Internet Exchanges auto configuration is enabled or not. In case it is enabled, IRP Bgpd gathers Peering Partners (next-hops) with their announced routes and stores the data in IRP database. Otherwise, manual configuration is required.

Possible values: 0 (Disabled), 1 (Enabled)

Default value: 1

5.14.59 peer.X.shortname

🔒 Mandatory

Defines the provider's short, abbreviated name (3-20 characters). This parameter's value is used for reports and graphs.

Possible values: text

5.14.60 peer.X.shutdown

Defines whether provider is Active (0), Suspended (1) or Shutdown (2).

After the provider suspend action, all the improvements will be stored for short period of time (1h). In case of short maintenance windows, use provider suspend.

After the provider shutdown action, all the improvements will be removed. In case of long maintenance windows, use provider shutdown.

After the provider reactivation (after a previous suspend), all the improvements will be sent to retry probing.

Possible values: 0, 1, 2

Default value: 0

5.14.61 peer.X.snmp.enhanced

Enables or disables heuristically enhanced SNMP collection for provider.

Possible values: 0 (Disabled), 1 (Enabled)

5.14.62 peer.X.snmp.interfaces

Defines a collection of interfaces used for current provider. Individual values are in the form SNM-PHostID:Interface where

- SNMPHostID is the identifier of an SNMP host configured under 5.20
- Interface could be specified either by SNMP index (ifIndex) or by name (ifDescr).

Possible values: collection of SNMPHostID:Interface pairs

5.14.63 peer.X.type

Defines the type of a provider. The following types are available:

- 0 Transit provider
- 1 Partial routes provider
- 2 Exchanges provider

Possible values: 0, 1, 2

Default value: 0

5.15 Inbound rule

5.15.1 inbound.rule.X.bgp peer

Defines the router(s) where IRP announces improvements of this inbound prefix.

Possible values: a router identifier(s) separated by space

5.15.2 inbound.rule.X.communities

The list of additional BGP communities that will be set for the Inbound Prefix.

5.15.3 inbound.rule.X.enabled

Enables or disables Inbound Optimization for this prefix.

Possible values: 0 (Disabled), 1(Enabled)

Default value: 1

5.15.4 inbound.rule.X.full control

Specifies individual inbound prefix control level by IRP. Default behavior can be set at system level under bgpd.full_control. The settings specify whether default behavior is inherited from the system level or set individually for this prefix to announce either Improvements only or fully announce the prefix to allowed providers.

Refer to ?? for details.

```
Possible values: -1 (Use default), 0 (Improvement), 1 (If improved), 2 (All)
```

5.15.5 inbound.rule.X.next hop

Defines a next_hop specific for the inbound rule. When the next_hop is unset, then a value from bgpd.peer.X.inbound.ipv4.next_hop/bgpd.peer.X.inbound.ipv6.next_hop is taken.

Next-hop should point to a router that routes/terminates traffic. Otherwise null route should be configured for the Next-Hop.

A next_hop value should be of the same IP address family as the inbound prefix it is assigned to. Refer inbound.rule.X.prefix.

Possible values: IP address

5.15.6 inbound.rule.X.prefix

Defines an inbound prefix. Inbound prefixes should belong to your network.

A Inbound Optimization of transit networks will be supported in future releases.

• Each inbound prefix logically extends the list of ournets when it is processed by IRP Collector. Refer collector.ournets.

Possible values: prefix in CIDR format

5.15.7 inbound.rule.X.providers

Defines the list of providers where this inbound prefix can be advertised. In case this parameter value is empty then it is treated as prefix will be advertised to ALL providers.

Possible values: providerIDs collection

5.16 Routing Policy

□ IRP used a legacy format for policies.conf where a single policy parameters immediately followed the prefix/ASN that defined them. IRP updated policies.conf format and assigned each policy a unique identifier of the form "policy.X." used to prefix each attribute. Notice the format changes in the samples below.

Legacy routing policy example:

```
asn=65530
vip=0
policy=deny
providers=1 3 5
enabled=1
notes=AS65530 deny via Level3, Cogent and nLayer
```

Normalized routing policy example:

```
policy.1.asn=65530
policy.1.vip=0
policy.1.policy=deny
policy.1.providers=1 3 5
policy.1.enabled=1
policy.1.notes=AS65530 deny via Level3, Cogent and nLayer
```

5.16.1 policy.X.asn

Defines the Autonomous System Number which is used to match prefixes from the BGP routing table, originated from the specified ASN.

Only one matching parameter should be specified per policy

Possible values: 1-4294967295

5.16.2 policy.X.cascade

Defines the ASN policies that cascade to downstream AS from designated AS. The parameter applies to ASN policies (and not to prefixes).

Possible values: 0 (Disabled), 1 (Enabled)

Default value: 0

5.16.3 policy.X.community

A community to mark improvements belonging to a policy.

```
Possible values: X:Y
```

5.16.4 policy.X.country

Defines the two-character country code which is used to match prefixes from the internal geodata database.

i Only one matching parameter should be specified per policy

Possible values: Two-character ISO country Code

5.16.5 policy.X.enabled

Defines whether the policy is enabled or not

Possible values: 0 (Disabled), 1 (Enabled)

Default value: 1

5.16.6 policy.X.forcelocal

If the parameter is enabled then global improvements aren't performed. Refer: policy.X.policy

Possible values: 0 (Disabled), 1 (Enabled)

Default value: 0

5.16.7 policy.X.notes

Defines a description of the routing policy

Possible values: text

5.16.8 policy.X.policy

Defines the type of policy.

allow IRP ensures that traffic flows only via providers listed in the policy.X.providers parameter

deny IRP ensures that traffic does not flow via providers listed in policy.X.providers parameter

static IRP selects prefixes matched by a corresponding parameter from the BGP routing table and makes static improvements via provider(s) specified in the policy.X.providers parameter.

static exact This option can be enabled when the policy.X.prefix parameter gets used.

Possible values: allow, deny, static, static_exact

Default value: allow

5.16.9 policy.X.prefix

Defines the aggregate prefix which is used to match sub-prefixes from the BGP routing table.

If the policy.X.policy parameter is set to "static_exact" then the prefix is used "as-is" to make a route via specified provider(s).

If the policy.X.policy parameter is set to "static" or "static_exact" and the policy.X.forcelocal parameter is enabled, then multiple providers (one per routing domain) can be specified in the policy.X.providers parameter.

Refer: policy.X.forcelocal, policy.X.policy

i Only one matching parameter should be specified per policy

Possible values: Valid IPv4 or IPv6 prefix

5.16.10 policy.X.priority

Defines what policy to prioritize in case of overlapping prefixes as might be the case of a large aggregate prefix policy extending over an ASN policy. The same specific prefixes might be covered by both and priority sets which one to actually enforce in favor of the others. Policies with higher priority are prioritized.

Possible values: 0-50

Default value: 0

5.16.11 policy.X.providers

Defines the list of providers (IDs) affected by the policy. If the 'providers' property is not specified, then all the providers will be included in the policy by default.

Possible values: 1-unlimited

5.16.12 policy.X.vip

Defines whether VIP probing is enabled for the specified policy.

Possible values: 0 (Disabled), 1 (Enabled)

5.17 Exchange

5.17.1 provider.X.rule.Y.bgp peer

Defines the BGP Router-ID used for BGP session state monitoring, which is performed by the Internal BGP Monitor (BGP Monitoring).

Depending on whether a Route Server or Peering sessions are used, the parameter value should be set to Route Server Router-ID or Peering Partner Router-ID accordingly.

Possible values: IPv4 address

5.17.2 provider.X.rule.Y.enabled

Defines whether the rule is enabled or not.

Possible values: 0 (Disabled), 1 (Enabled)

Default value: 1

5.17.3 provider.X.rule.Y.next hop

Defines the Peering Partner's IPv4/IPv6 next-hop address.

Possible values: IPv4/IPv6 address

5.17.4 provider.X.rule.Y.next hop as

Defines the peering partner's autonomous system number. This parameter must be set in order for the 3rd algorithm of Bgpd AS-PATH to work properly (refer to bgpd.as_path).

If this parameter is set, then it's value will be used as part of AS-PATH for outgoing improvements if the 3rd algorithm is enabled in bgpd.as_path.

In case of Internet Exchanges, the AS-Path begins with peering partner's AS number, instead of AS number of route server.

The first AS number will be stripped from AS-Path when advertising improvement towards Exchange, in case the first AS number is equal to the value set in this parameter.

See also: peer.X.ipv4.next_hop_as, peer.X.ipv6.next_hop_as

Possible values: 0-4294967295

Default value: 0

5.17.5 provider.X.rule.Y.pbr check

Enables/disables PBR check for a configured peering parther.

Possible values: 0 (Disabled), 1 (Enabled)

Default value: 1

5.17.6 provider.X.rule.Y.probing dscp

Defines the DSCP (Differentiated services code point) used with provider.X.rule.Y.probing_ip for a specific Peering Partner.

Possible values: 0-63

5.17.7 provider.X.rule.Y.probing ip

Defines the probing IPv4/IPv6 address used for a specific Peering Partner.

Possible values: IPv4/IPv6 address

5.17.8 provider.X.rule.Y.shortname

Defines a short name for a configured Peering Partner.

Possible values: text

5.17.9 provider.X.rule.Y.transit

The option could be turned on if a Peering Partner provides full Internet access. IRP will check for route availability, assuming a route is always available.

Possible values: 0 (Disabled), 1 (Enabled)

Default value: 0

5.18 Global Group

5.18.1 globalgroup.X.members

Defines a list of IP addresses or host names of all IRP instances (including Failover slave nodes) to form the Global Group.

A Value of the parameter must be the same on all instances of the Global Group.

5.18.2 globalgroup.X.outbound.95th

Amount of bandwidth provided by this IRP instance to the Global Group.

If the value -1 is set, then IRP automatically uses total amount of outbound bandwidth set in the peer.X.95th parameter for all the providers in the Global Group.

Possible values: -1 (follow Providers), 1 - 1000000

5.18.3 globalgroup.X.outbound.95th.reserve

Amount of bandwidth reserved to operation of this IRP instance.

Possible values: 0 (not used) - 1000000

Default value: 0

5.18.4 globalgroup.X.outbound.rate high

Defines Global Group's high load rate limit (%).

A Value of the parameter must be the same on all instances of the Global Group.

See also: core.commit_control.rate.high

Possible values: 30-99, but greater than or equal to globalgroup.X.outbound.rate_low

5.18.5 globalgroup.X.outbound.rate low

Defines Global Group's low load rate limit (%).

A Value of the parameter must be the same on all instances of the Global Group.

See also: core.commit_control.rate.low

Possible values: 30–99, but lower than or equal to globalgroup.X.outbound.rate_high

Default value: 85

5.18.6 globalgroup.X.shortname

Defines short name of the Global Group.

A Value of the parameter must be the same on all instances of the Global Group.

5.19 User Directory

5.19.1 directory.X.admin role groups

Defines the specific objects/groups that list IRP users with Admin privileges. Also refer directory.X.user role attr.

Possible values: text

5.19.2 directory.X.base dn

Defines the base DN (distinguished name) of users in the directory. Base DN is used in conjunction with directory.X.username and directory.X.user_dn to uniquily identify and query the directory during authentication.

Possible values: text

5.19.3 directory.X.email

Defines the directory attribute that stores user's email address.

Possible values: text

5.19.4 directory.X.fullname

Defines the directory attribute that stores user's full name.

Possible values: text

5.19.5 directory.X.hostname

Defines the hostname or the IP address of the User Directory.

Possible values: domain name or IP address

5.19.6 directory.X.initial bind dn

Defines User DN assigned to IRP to bind to directory. This user's password is configured in directory.X.initial_bind_password.

Possible values: text

5.19.7 directory.X.initial bind password

Defines the password assigned to IRP to bind to directory. Refer directory. X.initial bind dn.

Possible values: text

5.19.8 directory.X.name

Assigns a name to user directory within IRP.

Possible values: text

5.19.9 directory.X.order

Defines the sequence this user directory is queried when multiple user directories are configured. Smaller values take precedence.

A The value must be unique across configured user directories.

Possible values: 0-255

Default value: 255

5.19.10 directory.X.port

Defines the port used by the directory, for example 389 for LDAP.

Possible values: 1-65535

5.19.11 directory.X.secret

Defines the shared secret for TACACS+ host and IRP to secure communications.

Possible values: text

5.19.12 directory.X.state

Enables or disables use of this directory within IRP.

Possible values: 0(Disabled), 1(Enabled)

Default value: 1

5.19.13 directory.X.timeout

Defines the timeout (in seconds) after which IRP stops trying to communicate with the directory.

Possible values: 0-300 Default value: 60

5.19.14 directory.X.tls

Enables or disables use of TLS for this directory.

Possible values: 0(Disabled), 1(Enabled)

Default value: 0

5.19.15 directory.X.tls cacertfile

Defines the path to a CA certificate file used when server certificate validation is enabled and CA certificate cannot be included in trusted server certificates store, for example a single purpose self-signed CA certificate is used. Refer directory.X.verify cert.

Possible values: text (path)

5.19.16 directory.X.type

Defines user directory type for example LDAP, Active Directory, Internal etc.

Possible values: internal, ldap_posix, active_directory, tacacs+

Default value: internal

5.19.17 directory.X.user dn

Defines the DN of users. User DN is used in conjunction with directory.X.username and directory.X.base_dn to uniquely identify and query the directory during authentication. Only users matching directory.X.user_filter are granted access to the system.

Possible values: text

5.19.18 directory.X.user filter

Defines a filter used to match users that will be granted access. The filter uses standard LDAP filter syntax with the exception of outermost paranthesis that are expected to be dropped from configuration.

Possible values: text

5.19.19 directory.X.user role attr

Defines the attribute that stores the list of users in a role/group. Refer directory.X.admin role groups.

Possible values: text

5.19.20 directory.X.username

Defines the directory attribute that represents the username of users in the directory. This attribute together with directory.X.user_dn and directory.X.base_dn are used to uniquely identify and query the directory during authentication.

Possible values: text

5.19.21 directory.X.verify cert

Enables or disables verification of directory server certificate when TLS is enabled. When verification is enabled a path to CA certificate file must be provided too. Refer directory.X.tls, directory.X.tls, cacertfile.

Possible values: 0(Disabled), 1(Enabled)

5.20 SNMP Host

5.20.1 snmp.X.auth password

User's password used to authenticate SNMP communications. Applicable only when SNMP v3 with authentication is used. Refer to snmp.X.version, snmp.X.seclevel, snmp.X.auth username.

Possible values: text

5.20.2 snmp.X.auth protocol

SNMP authentication protocol. Applicable only when SNMP v3 with authentication is used. Refer to snmp.X.version, snmp.X.seclevel.

- 0 MD5
- 1 SHA

Possible values: 0, 1

5.20.3 snmp.X.auth username

 ${\rm SNMP}$ user name. Applicable only when ${\rm SNMP}$ v3 with authentication is used. Refer to snmp.X.version, snmp.X.seclevel.

Possible values: text

5.20.4 snmp.X.community

A Mandatory parameter

Defines the SNMP community.

Possible values: textual community name

5.20.5 snmp.X.context

Defines the SNMPv3 context name.

Possible values: textual context name

5.20.6 snmp.X.ip

Defines IPv4/IPv6 address of the SNMP host.

A Hostnames are not supported.

Possible values: valid IPv4 or IPv6 address

5.20.7 snmp.X.name

Sets a shortname for SNMP host.

Possible values: text

5.20.8 snmp.X.port

Defines the UDP port to send SNMP requests.

Possible values: 1-65535

Default value: 161

5.20.9 snmp.X.priv password

Password used to encrypt SNMP communications. Applicable only when SNMP v3 with privacy is used. Refer to snmp.X.version, snmp.X.seclevel.

Possible values: text

5.20.10 snmp.X.priv protocol

SNMP encryption protocol. Applicable only when SNMP v3 with privacy is used. Refer to snmp.X.version, snmp.X.seclevel.

i DES isn't supported in RedHat Enterprise Linux 9

- 0 DES
- 1 AES

Possible values: 0, 1

5.20.11 snmp.X.seclevel

SNMP security services. IRP supports either No security, Authentication only or both Authentication and Privacy. Applicable only when SNMP v3 is used (snmp.X.version). Depending on security services used further parameters should be configured, for example: snmp.X.auth_username, snmp.X.auth_password, snmp.X.auth_protocol, snmp.X.priv_password, snmp.X.priv_protocol.

- 0 None neither Authentication nor Privacy is used
- 1 Authentication only
- 2 Authentication and Privacy

Possible values: 0, 1, 2

Default value: 0

5.20.12 snmp.X.timeout

Timeout period before retrying an SNMP request (s).

Possible values: 1 - 5

Default value: 1

5.20.13 snmp.X.version

SNMP version used by host.

- $\bullet~2$ SNMP v2c
- 3 SNMP v3

Possible values: 2, 3

5.21 Routing domain

5.21.1 rd.X.community.local

Specifies a BGP community which will be appended to BGP community attribute of an improvement in the corresponding routing domain.

Parameter represents a valid value for BGP community attribute of the form X:Y. Value in rd.X.community.local is APPENDED to communities attribute.

A The value must be unique across all configured BGP communities.

Refer global.rd_rtt, peer.X.rd, peer.X.flow_agents, bgpd.rd_local_mark.

Possible values: X:Y

5.21.2 rd.X.community worsening

RD performance worsening community.

The routing domain designated community value is added to the announced global outbound improvement if such improvement resulted in a degraded performance per the allowed worsening thresholds for a specific domain.

Possible values: valid BGP community

5.21.3 rd.X.shortname

A shortname assigned to each routing domain for human readability.

Possible values: text

Chapter 6

Appendixes

6.1 Frontend labels for configuration parameters

AS Path rules for IX ASN peer.X.aspath for ix AS-PATH restore priority bgpd.as path Account ID pushd.sms.account sid Adaptive packets count explorer.probing.sendpkts.adaptive max Additional communities inbound.rule.X.communities Allowed IP addresses global.frontend acl ips Allowed latency worsening (ms) core.cost.worst ms Allowed loss worsening (%) core.commit control.worst loss Alternative PBR test IPv4 address peer.X.ipv4 pbr check Analyzed prefixes collector.ournets Announced blackholing localpref value bgpd.peer.X.blackholing.localpref Announced inbound localpref value bgpd.peer.X.inbound.master localpref, bgpd.peer.X.inbound.slave localpref Autonomous System bgpd.peer.X.as Autonomous system number policy.X.asn Avatar emoji pushd.webhook.avatar emoji Avatar icon URL pushd.webhook.avatar url BGP MIB (IPv4) peer.X.mon.ipv4.internal.mode BGP MIB (IPv6) peer.X.mon.ipv6.internal.mode BGP Router ID bgpd.peer.X.master router id, bgpd.peer.X.slave router id BGP community policy.X.community BGP mode global.nonintrusive bgp BGP redirect communities irpdetectd.bgp.redirect.communities BGP redirect routers irpdetectd.bgp.redirect.bgp peers BGP session monitoring IPv4 address peer.X.mon.ipv4.bgp peer BGP session monitoring IPv6 address peer.X.mon.ipv6.bgp peer BGP session password bgpd.peer.X.master password, bgpd.peer.X.slave password BGPd monitoring guard time (sec) bgpd.mon.guardtime BGPd monitoring holdtime (sec) bgpd.mon.holdtime BGPd monitoring keepalive (sec) bgpd.mon.keepalive BGPd monitoring long holdtime (sec) bgpd.mon.longholdtime BW reserved for local instance operation globalgroup.X.outbound.95th.reserve Base community for inbound improvements peer.X.inbound.community base Blackhole threshold kpps irpdetectd.blackhole.threshold.kpps

Blackhole threshold mbps irpdetectd.blackhole.threshold.mbps Blackholing IPv4 next hop bgpd.peer.X.blackholing.ipv4.next hop Blackholing IPv6 next hop bgpd.peer.X.blackholing.ipv6.next hop Blackholing Routers peer.X.blackholing.bgp peer Blackholing community peer.X.blackholing.community Borrow AS-PATH if can't restore bgpd.as path borrowing Bot name pushd.webhook.botname CC allowed for core.commit control.loss override CC probing TTL (sec) core.commit control.probe ttl CC probing queue slots core.commit control.probing queue size CC provider precedence peer.X.precedence Cascade policy policy.X.cascade Cascading policy max AS bgpd.policy.cascade.amount Centile value peer.X.95th.centile Circuit issues detection peer.X.circuit.control Commit Control core.commit control Commit Control for inbound core.commit control.inbound.enabled Commit Control for provider peer.X.cc disable Community mark for RD rd.X.community.local Community marker for local improvements bgpd.rd local mark Confirmation reprobing interval irpinperfd.probing.confirmation interval Control inbound.rule.X.full control Country policy.X.country DDoS Mode irpdetectd.mode Default BGP reaction irpdetectd.bgp.reaction Default FlowSpec reaction irpdetectd.flowspec.reaction Delete irrelevant CC improvements core.commit control.del irrelevant Delta loss to restore core.circuit.recover loss diff Delta loss to shutdown core.circuit.high loss diff Delta loss to warn core.circuit.warn loss diff Diag hop uniqueness enforcement explorer.trace.diag hop unique Directory Base DN directory.X.base dn Directory CA certificate directory.X.tls cacertfile Directory TLS use directory.X.tls Directory User DN directory.X.user dn Directory admin role DNs directory.X.admin role groups Directory bind DN directory.X.initial bind dn Directory bind password directory.X.initial bind password Directory certificate verification directory.X.verify cert Directory email attribute directory.X.email Directory full name attribute directory.X.fullname Directory hostname directory.X.hostname Directory name directory.X.name Directory order directory.X.order Directory port directory.X.port Directory state directory.X.state Directory timeout directory.X.timeout

Directory type directory.X.type Directory user role attribute directory.X.user role attr Directory username attribute directory.X.username Email server pushd.email.host Enable policy policy.X.enabled Explorer algorithms explorer.algorithms Explorer worker threads explorer.maxthreads Exploring IPv4 queue slots core.eventqueuelimit Exploring IPv6 queue slots core.eventqueuelimit ipv6 Failback timer (s) global.failover timer failback Failed probe lifetime (sec) core.probes.ttl.failed Failover global.failover Failover master identity file global.failover identity file Failover timer (s) global.failover timer fail Flapping protection bgpd.mon.internal.flap guardtime Flow Collector collector.flow.enabled Flow agents peer.X.flow agents Flow sources collector.flow.sources FlowSpec redirect IPv4 irpdetectd.flowspec.ipv4.redirect FlowSpec redirect IPv6 irpdetectd.flowspec.ipv6.redirect FlowSpec redirect type bgpd.peer.X.flowspec.redirect type Flowspec global.flowspec Flowspec PBR global.flowspec.pbr, peer.X.flowspec.pbr.enabled Flowspec status bgpd.peer.X.flowspec Flowspec threshold kpps irpdetectd.flowspec.threshold.kpps Flowspec threshold mbps irpdetectd.flowspec.threshold.mbps From email pushd.email.from From phone number pushd.sms.phone number Frontend access restriction global.frontend acl Global Group member list globalgroup.X.members Global Group name globalgroup.X.shortname Global commit improvements core.global.allow commit Global improvements max worsening (ms) core.global.worst ms Global latency/cost improvements core.global.allow latency cost Group balance check monitors core.commit control.group balance.check monitor High load limit (%) globalgroup.X.outbound.rate high High volume precedence explorer.high vol precedence Holdtime of BGP updates (sec) bgpd.db.timeout.withdraw ICMP timeout (ms) explorer.timeout ICMP/UDP ping monitored IPv4 addresses peer.X.ipv4.mon ICMP/UDP ping monitored IPv6 addresses peer.X.ipv6.mon IP address for Internal Monitor provider.X.rule.Y.bgp peer IP prefix policy.X.prefix IPv4 External monitor peer.X.mon.ipv4.external.state IPv4 Internal monitor peer.X.mon.ipv4.internal.state IPv4 Redirect community peer.X.flowspec.ipv4.redirect community IPv4 aggregate size global.agg ipv4 max

IPv4 diagnostic hop peer.X.ipv4.diag hop IPv6 External monitor peer.X.mon.ipv6.external.state IPv6 Internal monitor peer.X.mon.ipv6.internal.state IPv6 Redirect community peer.X.flowspec.ipv6.redirect community IPv6 aggregate size global.agg ipv6 max IPv6 diagnostic hop peer.X.ipv6.diag hop IPv6 support global.ipv6 enabled IRP's IPv4 address bgpd.peer.X.master our ip, bgpd.peer.X.slave our ip IRP's IPv6 address bgpd.peer.X.master our ipv6, bgpd.peer.X.slave our ipv6 IX auto re-configuration peer.X.auto config IX auto re-configuration interval (s) global.exchanges.auto config interval Ignore unannounced prefixes global.ignored.unannounced Ignored ASNs global.ignored.asn Ignored communities global.ignored communities Ignored prefixes global.ignorednets Improvement MED value bgpd.peer.X.med Improvement communities bgpd.peer.X.master communities, bgpd.peer.X.slave communities Improvement localpref bgpd.peer.X.master localpref, bgpd.peer.X.slave localpref Improvement mode global.improve mode Inbound CC moderated mode core.commit control.inbound.moderated Inbound Injection method global.inbound.injection Inbound Performance moderated mode irpinperfd.moderated Inbound Prefix Next Hop inbound.rule.X.next hop Inbound bandwidth estimation algorithm core.commit control.inbound.volume estimation Inbound high load limit (%) core.commit control.inbound.rate.high Inbound improvement delay (sec) core.commit control.inbound.improvement.delay Inbound low load limit(%) core.commit control.inbound.rate.low Inbound overload by (%) trap.core cc overload.inbound limit pct Inbound overload by (Mbps) trap.core cc overload.inbound limit mbps Inbound performance irpinperfd.enabled Inbound prefix control bgpd.full control Inbound traffic distribution history collector.export.archive inbound Indirect probing precedence explorer.probe.indirect priority Infrastructure IPs explorer.infra ips Instance traffic stake within GG (Mbps) globalgroup.X.outbound.95th Internal monitor SNMP host peer.X.mon.snmp Irppushd TCP listen port pushd.listen.port Irpspand interfaces collector.span.interfaces Issues time horizon (min) core.circuit.hist interval Keepalive interval (sec) bgpd.peer.X.keepalive List of providers policy.X.providers Load balancing within group peer.X.group loadbalance Local IPv4 inbound next hop bgpd.peer.X.inbound.ipv4.next hop Local IPv6 inbound next hop bgpd.peer.X.inbound.ipv6.next hop Local improvement only policy.X.forcelocal Low load limit (%) globalgroup.X.outbound.rate low Management interface global.master management interface

Master routing domain global.master rd Max IPv4 Flowspec rules core.flowspec.max Max IPv4 Improvements core.improvements.max Max IPv6 Flowspec rules core.flowspec.max ipv6 Max IPv6 Improvements core.improvements.max ipv6 Max collected IPs explorer.max collector ips Max message size pushd.sms.message size Maximum load per interface (Mbps) peer.X.limit load Maximum probe lifetime (sec) core.probes.ttl.max Min loss detection packets explorer.probing.sendpkts.min Mindelay probing queue slots collector.span.min delay.probing queue size Minimal prefix bandwidth (Mbps) core.commit control.agg bw min Minimal probe lifetime (sec) core.probes.ttl.min Minimal traffic volume (%) collector.export.volume.min pct Minimal traffic volume (bytes) collector.export.volume.min Mitigation prefix size (IPv4) irpdetectd.ipv4.prefix size Mitigation prefix size (IPv6) irpdetectd.ipv6.prefix size NO EXPORT/NO ADVERTISE community bgpd.no export NetFlow UDP port collector.flow.listen.nf Outage confirmation timeout (sec) core.problem.outage timeout Outage detection core.outage detection Outage prefix confirmation rate core.outage detection.limit pct Outage round trip rate (%) core.problem.rtt.diff pct Outbound high load limit(%) core.commit control.rate.high Outbound low load limit(%) core.commit control.rate.low Outbound optimization global.outbound Outbound traffic matching collector.flow.all outbound Overload by (%) trap.core cc overload.limit pct Overload by (Mbps) trap.core cc overload.limit mbps Overusage interval (sec) core.overusage.check interval Overusage policies global.bw overusage Overusage rule retention (sec) core.overusage.hold timer Overusage threshold multiplier core.overusage.out.threshold.trigger Overusage throttle multiplier core.overusage.out.threshold.throttle PBR check for provider peer.X.pbr check Packet size from IP header collector.span.size from ip header Peer AS number override provider.X.rule.Y.next hop as Peering Partner PBR check provider.X.rule.Y.pbr check Peering Partner name provider.X.rule.Y.shortname Peering Partner next-hop provider.X.rule.Y.next hop Peering Partner status provider.X.rule.Y.enabled Perf/Cost improvements within group peer.X.improve in group Plivo API uri pushd.sms.uri.plivo Policy notes policy.X.notes Policy priority policy.X.priority Policy type policy.X.policy Prefix inbound.rule.X.prefix

Prefix BW average time (hours) core.overusage.out.average.period Prefix aggregation global.aggregate Prefix announcement rate (%) trap.bgpd announced rate low.limit pct Prefix filter for excessive loss/latency trap.core excessive.prefixes Prefix latency limit (ms) trap.core excessive latency.limit Prefix loss limit (%) trap.core excessive loss.limit Prefix relevant BW (Mbps) core.overusage.out.average.relevant min Prefix status inbound.rule.X.enabled Prepend inbound prefixes core.circuit.inbound Prepend transit prefixes core.circuit.transit Probe shelf life (s) irpinperfd.probing.shelf life Probing DSCP provider.X.rule.Y.probing dscp Probing IP address provider.X.rule.Y.probing ip Probing IPv4 address peer.X.ipv4.master probing, peer.X.ipv4.slave probing Probing IPv6 address peer.X.ipv6.master probing Probing algorithm explorer.probe.algorithm Probing failure margin irpinperfd.probing.failure margin Probing interface(s) global.master probing interface Probing timeout irpinperfd.probing.timeout Protected addresses irpdetectd.protected addresses Provider 95th Calculation Mode peer.X.95th.mode Provider 95th percentile peer.X.95th Provider ASN for IPv4 peer.X.ipv4.next hop as Provider ASN for IPv6 peer.X.ipv6.next hop as Provider Shutdown peer.X.shutdown Provider cost per Mbps (USD) peer.X.cost Provider description peer.X.description Provider inbound overload by (%) trap.core cc provider overload.inbound limit pct Provider overload by (%) trap.core cc provider overload.limit pct Provider overload by (Mbps) trap.core cc provider overload.limit mbps Provider overload inbound by (Mbps) trap.core cc provider overload.inbound limit mbps Provider probing IPv6 address peer.X.ipv6.slave probing Provider type peer.X.type Provider's 95th (inbound) peer.X.95th.in Provider's bandwidth max deviation (%) core.commit control.rate.group Provider's billing day peer.X.95th.bill day Provider's global group ID peer.X.global group Provider's routing domain peer.X.rd Provider/link name peer.X.shortname Providers inbound.rule.X.providers Public IPv4 address for PBR tests explorer.ipv4 test Public IPv6 address for PBR tests explorer.ipv6 test, peer.X.ipv6 pbr check RD performance worsening community rd.X.community worsening RD shortname rd.X.shortname RTT between RDs global.rd rtt Re-probe on new path change bgpd.retry probing.new.bmp path change Re-probe on old path change bgpd.retry_probing.old.bmp path change

React on Irpflowd stats core.commit control.react on collector Relevant RTT difference (%) core.performance.rtt.diff pct Relevant RTT difference (ms) core.performance.rtt.diff ms Relevant RTT: IX vs transit (%) core.performance.rtt.ix diff pct Relevant RTT: IX vs transit (ms) core.performance.rtt.ix_diff_ms Relevant loss (%) core.performance.loss pct Remove if exact prefix absent in BMP bgpd.improvements.remove.bmp exact aggregate Remove next hop update bgpd.improvements.remove.next_hop_eq Remove on aggregate withdrawal bgpd.improvements.remove.withdrawn Reprobing interval irpinperfd.probing.interval Restore after (sec) core.circuit.recover hold time Restore interval (min) core.circuit.recover monitored intervals Role global.failover role Route server's IPv4 addresses peer.X.ipv4.route server Route server's IPv6 addresses peer.X.ipv6.route server Router inbound.rule.X.bgp peer, peer.X.bgp peer Router IPv4 address bgpd.peer.X.master peer ip, bgpd.peer.X.slave peer ip Router IPv6 address bgpd.peer.X.master_peer_ipv6, bgpd.peer.X.slave_peer_ipv6 Router next-hop IPv4 address peer.X.ipv4.next hop Router next-hop IPv6 address peer.X.ipv6.next hop Routes configuration mode peer.X.routes config SMS gateway pushd.sms.gateway SNMP Traps community trap.destination.community SNMP Traps destination port trap.destination.port SNMP Username (traps) trap.destination.auth username SNMP authentication (traps) trap.destination.auth protocol SNMP authentication password (traps) trap.destination.auth password SNMP community snmp.X.community SNMP encryption snmp.X.priv protocol SNMP encryption (traps) trap.destination.priv protocol SNMP encryption password snmp.X.priv password SNMP encryption password (traps) trap.destination.priv password SNMP host address snmp.X.ip SNMP host short name snmp.X.name SNMP interfaces peer.X.snmp.interfaces SNMP port snmp.X.port SNMP security (traps) trap.destination.seclevel SNMP v3 Username snmp.X.auth username SNMP v3 authentication password snmp.X.auth password SNMP v3 authentication protocol snmp.X.auth protocol SNMP v3 security level snmp.X.seclevel SNMP version snmp.X.version SNMP version (traps) trap.destination.version SNMPv3 context snmp.X.context SPAN Collector collector.span.enabled Safe removal of improvements core.improvements.safe removal Scanning attempts explorer.scanning.sendpkts.factor

Secret pushd.sms.auth token Server port pushd.email.port Shutdown bgpd.peer.X.shutdown Slave IPv4 address global.failover slave.ip Slave IPv6 address global.failover slave.ipv6 Slave Management interface global.slave management interface Slave Probing interface(s) global.slave probing interface Slave SSH port global.failover slave.port Slave routing domain global.slave rd Speaking IP responses for candidates explorer.scanning.replypkts.min Speaking IPs RTT dispersion (ms) explorer.scanning.rtt.dispersion ms Speaking IPs to scan on loss explorer.scanning.confirm ips Spike preceeding interval (seconds) trap.core cc improvements spike.period sec Spike size (%) trap.core cc improvements spike.diff pct Split outbound announcements bgpd.updates.splitStandard reprobing period (sec) core.improvements.ttl.retry probe Strip non-IRP communities bgpd.improvements.strip non irp communities TACACS+ directory secret directory.X.secret The routing instance index peer.X.mon.vpn instance id Time keep irpdetectd.time.keep Time monitor irpdetectd.time.monitor Timeout interval (s) snmp.X.timeout Top volume prefixes per cycle collector.export.volume.high.top n Top volume prefixes per inperf rule irpinperfd.model.topn per rule Top-N relevant volume prefixes core.outage detection.volume top n Trace all providers explorer.trace.all Traceroute algorithms order explorer.trace.algorithms Traceroute max hops explorer.traceroute.ttl.max Traceroute min hops explorer.traceroute.ttl.min Traceroute packets per hop explorer.traceroute.sendpkts Traceroute retry packets explorer.traceroute.retrypkts Transit ASNs bgpd.prefixlist.asn Transit Improvement TTL max (sec) core.improvements.inbound transit.ttl.max Transit Improvement TTL min (sec) core.improvements.inbound transit.ttl.min Transit Improvements Max core.improvements.inbound transit.max Transit SNMP hosts bgpd.peer.X.transit.snmp Transit matching at egress collector.flow.process transit in outbound Transit peering partner mark provider.X.rule.Y.transit Transit prefixes bgpd.prefixlist.prefixes Transit top N prefixes collector.flow.export.inbound transit.topn Transit traffic distribution history collector.export.archive transit Transiting traffic bgpd.peer.X.transit.status, global.inbound transit Twilio API uri pushd.sms.uri.twilio Use BGP peer for flowspec PBR peer.X.flowspec.pbr.use bgp peer Use BMP data peer.X.bmp Use BMP to search for routes peer.X.bmp.check routes Users filter directory.X.user filter

VIP probing policy.X.vip VIP reprobing period (sec) core.vip.interval.probe Webhook URL pushd.webhook.url Whitelist irpdetectd.whitelist Withdraw improvements on warn core.circuit.withdraw_on_warn min_delay status collector.span.min_delay sFlow UDP port collector.flow.listen.sf

6.2 Configuration parameter index

glo

global.agg ipv4 max, 211 $global.agg_ipv6_max, 211$ global.aggregate, 211 global.bw overusage, 211 global.exchanges, 211 global.exchanges.auto config_interval, 212 global.failover, 212 global.failover.log, 212 global.failover.use communities, 212 global.failover_identity_file, 212global.failover_role, 212 global.failover slave.ip, 213 global.failover slave.ipv6, 213 global.failover slave.port, 213 global.failover timer fail, 213 global.failover timer failback, 213 global.flowspec, 213 global.flowspec.pbr, 214 global.frontend_acl, 214 global.frontend acl ips, 214 global.ignored.asn, 214 global.ignored.unannounced, 214 global.ignored communities, 215 global.ignorednets, 215 global.improve mode, 215 global.inbound.injection, 216 global.inbound conf, 216 global.inbound transit, 216 global.ipv6 enabled, 216 global.master management interface, 217 global.master probing interface, 217 global.master rd, 217 global.nonintrusive_bgp, 217 global.offpeak hour, 217 global.outbound, 218 global.png.datadir, 218 global.policies, 218 global.policy.unpack max, 218 global.private key, 218 global.public key, 218 global.rd_rtt, 219 global.rrd.age_max, 219 global.rrd.datadir, 219 global.slave management interface, 219 global.slave probing interface, 220 global.slave rd, 220 global.user directories conf, 220

com

db.clickhouse.dbname, 209 db.clickhouse.host, 209 db.clickhouse.http_port, 209 db.clickhouse.password, 209 db.clickhouse.port, 209 db.clickhouse.username, 209 db.dbname, 210 db.host, 210 db.ourhost, 210 db.password, 210 db.port, 210 db.username, 210

bgp

bgpd.as path, 222 bgpd.as path borrowing, 223 bgpd.db.timeout.withdraw, 223 bgpd.full control, 224 bgpd.improvements.remove.bmp exact aggregate, 224bgpd.improvements.remove.hold time, 224 bgpd.improvements.remove.next hop eq, 224 bgpd.improvements.remove.withdrawn, 225 $bgpd.improvements.strip_non_irp_communities, 225$ bgpd.log, 225 bgpd.log.level, 225 bgpd.mon.guardtime, 225 bgpd.mon.holdtime, 226 bgpd.mon.internal.flap guardtime, 226 bgpd.mon.keepalive, 226 bgpd.mon.longholdtime, 226 bgpd.monitor.type, 226 bgpd.no_export, 227 bgpd.policy.cascade.amount, 227 bgpd.prefix.monitor.interval, 227 bgpd.prefix.monitor.search_interval, 227 bgpd.prefixlist.asn, 228 bgpd.prefixlist.prefixes, 228 bgpd.rd local mark, 228 bgpd.retry_probing.new.bmp_path_change, 228 bgpd.retry probing.old.bmp path change, 229 bgpd.scaninterval, 229 bgpd.snmp.concurrent requests, 229 bgpd.snmp.packets interval, 229 bgpd.snmp.simultaneous, 230 bgpd.transit.monitor.election interval, 230 $bgpd.transit.monitor.fast_reconfirm_interval,\,230$ bgpd.transit.monitor.retries, 230 bgpd.transit.monitor.timeout, 230 bgpd.updates.split, 230

bgp1

bgpd.peer.X.as, 231 bgpd.peer.X.blackholing.ipv4.next hop, 231 bgpd.peer.X.blackholing.ipv6.next hop, 231 bgpd.peer.X.blackholing.localpref, 231 bgpd.peer.X.cap 4byte as, 231 bgpd.peer.X.flowspec, 232 bgpd.peer.X.flowspec.redirect type, 232 bgpd.peer.X.inbound.ipv4.next hop, 232 bgpd.peer.X.inbound.ipv6.next hop, 233 bgpd.peer.X.inbound.master_localpref, 233 bgpd.peer.X.inbound.slave localpref, 233 bgpd.peer.X.keepalive, 233 bgpd.peer.X.listen, 233 bgpd.peer.X.master communities, 234 bgpd.peer.X.master localpref, 234 bgpd.peer.X.master our ip, 234 bgpd.peer.X.master_our_ipv6, 234 bgpd.peer.X.master_password, 235 bgpd.peer.X.master_peer_ip, 235 bgpd.peer.X.master_peer_ipv6, 235 bgpd.peer.X.master router id, 235 bgpd.peer.X.med, 236 bgpd.peer.X.origin, 236 bgpd.peer.X.shutdown, 236 bgpd.peer.X.slave communities, 236 bgpd.peer.X.slave localpref, 236 bgpd.peer.X.slave our ip, 236 bgpd.peer.X.slave our ipv6, 237 bgpd.peer.X.slave password, 237 bgpd.peer.X.slave peer ip, 238 bgpd.peer.X.slave peer ipv6, 238 bgpd.peer.X.slave router id, 238 bgpd.peer.X.transit.mib, 238 bgpd.peer.X.transit.snmp, 239 bgpd.peer.X.transit.status, 239 bgpd.peer.X.updates.limit.max, 239 bgpd.peer.X.updates.limit.ps, 239

col

 $collector.detect.explorer_ips, 240$ $collector.export.archive_inbound,\,241$ collector.export.archive transit, 241 collector.export.top volume ips, 241 collector.export.ttl, 241 collector.export.volume.high.top n, 241 collector.export.volume.min, 241 collector.export.volume.min pct, 242 collector.flow.all outbound, 242 collector.flow.buffer.size, 242 collector.flow.enabled, 242 collector.flow.export.inbound transit.topn, 242 collector.flow.listen.nf, 243 collector.flow.listen.sf, 243 collector.flow.log, 243 collector.flow.log.level, 243 collector.flow.process_transit_in_outbound, 243 collector.flow.sources, 243 collector.ournets, 244 collector.sessions.max, 244 collector.span.buffer.size, 244 collector.span.enabled, 245 collector.span.interfaces, 245 collector.span.log, 245 collector.span.log.level, 245 collector.span.min delay, 245 collector.span.min delay.probing queue size, 246 collector.span.size from ip header, 246 collector.span.threshold.blackout, 246 collector.span.threshold.congestion, 246 collector.span.threshold.delay, 246 collector.span.threshold.excessive, 247 collector.speaking ips, 247

cor

core.circuit.high loss diff, 248 core.overusage.check interval, 259 core.circuit.hist interval, 248 core.overusage.hold timer, 260 core.circuit.inbound, 248 core.overusage.out.average.period, 260 core.circuit.recover hold time, 248 core.overusage.out.average.relevant min, 260 core.circuit.recover loss diff, 249 core.overusage.out.threshold.throttle, 260 core.circuit.recover monitored intervals, 249 core.overusage.out.threshold.trigger, 260 core.circuit.transit, 249 core.performance.loss pct, 261 core.performance.rtt.diff ms, 261 core.circuit.warn loss diff, 249 core.performance.rtt.diff_pct, 261 core.circuit.withdraw_on_warn, 250 core.commit_control, 250 core.performance.rtt.ix_diff_ms, 261 core.commit_control.agg_bw_min, 250 core.performance.rtt.ix diff pct, 262 core.commit control.del irrelevant, 251 core.probes.ttl.failed, 262 core.commit control.group balance.check monitor, core.probes.ttl.max, 262 251core.probes.ttl.min, 262 core.problem.outage timeout, 263 core.commit control.inbound.enabled, 251 core.commit control.inbound.improvement.delay, 25 kore.problem.rtt.diff pct, 263 core.commit control.inbound.moderated, 252 core.vip.interval.probe, 263 core.commit control.inbound.rate.high, 252 core.commit control.inbound.rate.low, 252 core.commit control.inbound.volume estimation, 252 core.commit control.probe ttl, 253 core.commit control.probing queue size, 253 core.commit control.rate.group, 253 core.commit control.rate.high, 253 $core.commit_control.rate.low,\ 254$ core.commit control.react on collector, 254 core.cost.worst ms, 255 core.eventqueuelimit, 255 core.eventqueuelimit.retry probe pct, 255 core.eventqueuelimit ipv6, 255 core.flowspec.max, 255 core.flowspec.max ipv6, 256 $core.global.allow_commit,\ 256$ core.global.allow latency cost, 256 core.global.worst ms, 256 core.improvements.clearslots, 256 core.improvements.clearslots.days max, 257 core.improvements.inbound transit.max, 257 core.improvements.inbound transit.ttl.clean, 257 core.improvements.inbound_transit.ttl.max, 257 core.improvements.inbound transit.ttl.min, 258 core.improvements.max, 258 core.improvements.max ipv6, 258 core.improvements.safe removal, 258 core.improvements.ttl.retry probe, 258 core.log, 259 core.log.level, 259 $core.outage_detection, 259$ core.outage detection.limit pct, 259 core.outage detection.volume top n, 259

\exp

explorer.aipi, 263 explorer.algorithms, 264 $explorer.high_vol_precedence,\ 264$ explorer.infra_ips, 264 explorer.interval.infra, 264 explorer.interval.other, 264 explorer.interval.other.trace, 265 explorer.ipv4 test, 265 explorer.ipv6 test, 265 explorer.log, 265 explorer.log.level, 265 explorer.max collector ips, 265 explorer.maxthreads, 265 explorer.probe.algorithm, 266 explorer.probe.indirect priority, 266 explorer.probing.sendpkts.adaptive max, 266 explorer.probing.sendpkts.min, 266 explorer.probing.simultaneous, 267 explorer.scanning.confirm ips, 267 explorer.scanning.replypkts.min, 267 explorer.scanning.rtt.dispersion ms, 267 explorer.scanning.sendpkts.factor, 267 explorer.timeout, 267 explorer.timeout.infra, 268 explorer.trace.algorithms, 268 explorer.trace.all, 268 $explorer.trace.diag_hop_unique,\,268$ explorer.traceroute.retrypkts, 269 explorer.traceroute.sendpkts, 269 explorer.traceroute.simultaneous, 269 explorer.traceroute.simultaneous.infra, 269 explorer.traceroute.ttl.max, 269 explorer.traceroute.ttl.min, 269
adm

 $collector.snmp.enhanced.sec,\,244$

dbcron.api.log, 281 dbcron.api.socket, 282 dbcron.log, 282 dbcron.log.level, 282

globalcc.log, 282 globalcc.log.level, 282

irpdetectd.log, 282 irpdetectd.log.level, 283

ups

peer.X.95th, 283 peer.X.95th.bill day, 283 peer.X.95th.centile, 284 peer.X.95th.in, 284 peer.X.95th.mode, 284 peer.X.aspath for ix, 284 peer.X.auto config, 284 peer.X.bgp peer, 285 peer.X.blackholing.bgp peer, 285 peer.X.blackholing.community, 285 peer.X.bmp, 285 $peer.X.bmp.check_routes,\,285$ peer.X.cc disable, 285 peer.X.circuit.control, 286 peer.X.cost, 286 peer.X.description, 286 peer.X.diag_hop.interval_max, 286 peer.X.diag_hop.interval_min, 287 peer.X.flow agents, 287 peer.X.flowspec.ipv4.redirect community, 287 peer.X.flowspec.ipv6.redirect community, 287 peer.X.flowspec.pbr.enabled, 287 peer.X.flowspec.pbr.use bgp peer, 287 peer.X.global group, 288 peer.X.group loadbalance, 288 peer.X.improve_in_group, 288 peer.X.inbound.community base, 288 peer.X.ipv4.diag hop, 288 peer.X.ipv4.master probing, 289 peer.X.ipv4.mon, 289 peer.X.ipv4.next hop, 289 peer.X.ipv4.next hop as, 289 peer.X.ipv4.route server, 290 $peer.X.ipv4.slave_probing,\ 290$ peer.X.ipv4_pbr_check, 290 peer.X.ipv6.diag hop, 290 peer.X.ipv6.master_probing, 290 peer.X.ipv6.mon, 290 peer.X.ipv6.next hop, 291 peer.X.ipv6.next hop as, 291 peer.X.ipv6.route server, 291 peer.X.ipv6.slave_probing, 291 peer.X.ipv6 pbr check, 291 peer.X.limit load, 291 peer.X.mon.ipv4.bgp peer, 292 peer.X.mon.ipv4.external.state, 292 peer.X.mon.ipv4.internal.mode, 292 peer.X.mon.ipv4.internal.state, 292 peer.X.mon.ipv6.bgp peer, 292

peer.X.mon.ipv6.external.state, 292 peer.X.mon.ipv6.internal.mode, 293 peer.X.mon.ipv6.internal.state, 293 peer.X.mon.snmp, 293 peer.X.mon.vpn_instance_id, 293 peer.X.pbr_check, 293 peer.X.pbr_check, 293 peer.X.precedence, 294 peer.X.rd, 295 peer.X.routes_config, 295 peer.X.shortname, 295 peer.X.shutdown, 295 peer.X.snmp.enhanced, 295 peer.X.snmp.interfaces, 296 peer.X.type, 296

rou

policy.X.asn, 298 policy.X.cascade, 298 policy.X.community, 298 policy.X.country, 298 policy.X.enabled, 298 policy.X.forcelocal, 298 policy.X.notes, 298 policy.X.policy, 299 policy.X.prefix, 299 policy.X.providers, 299 policy.X.providers, 299 policy.X.vip, 299

exc

provider.X.rule.Y.bgp_peer, 300 provider.X.rule.Y.enabled, 300 provider.X.rule.Y.next_hop, 300 provider.X.rule.Y.next_hop_as, 300 provider.X.rule.Y.pbr_check, 300 provider.X.rule.Y.probing_dscp, 300 provider.X.rule.Y.probing_ip, 301 provider.X.rule.Y.shortname, 301 provider.X.rule.Y.transit, 301

tra

pushd.email.from, 274 pushd.email.host, 274 pushd.email.port, 274 pushd.listen.port, 275 pushd.log, 275 pushd.log.level, 275 $pushd.sms.account_sid,\,275$ pushd.sms.auth token, 275 pushd.sms.gateway, 275 pushd.sms.message size, 275 pushd.sms.phone number, 276 pushd.sms.uri.plivo, 276 pushd.sms.uri.twilio, 276 pushd.templates.datadir, 276 pushd.webhook.avatar emoji, 276 pushd.webhook.avatar url, 277 pushd.webhook.botname, 277 pushd.webhook.url, 277 trap.bgpd announced rate low.limit pct, 277 trap.core cc improvements spike.diff pct, 277 $trap.core_cc_improvements_spike.period sec, 278$ trap.core cc overload.inbound limit mbps, 278 trap.core cc overload.inbound limit pct, 278 trap.core cc overload.limit mbps, 278 trap.core cc overload.limit pct, 278 trap.core cc provider overload.inbound limit mbps, 279trap.core_cc_provider_overload.inbound_limit_pct, 279trap.core_cc_provider_overload.limit_mbps, 279 trap.core cc provider overload.limit pct, 279 trap.core excessive.prefixes, 279 trap.core excessive latency.limit, 280 trap.core excessive loss.limit, 280 $trap.destination.auth_password,\ 280$ $trap.destination.auth_protocol,\,280$ trap.destination.auth username, 280 trap.destination.community, 280 trap.destination.port, 280 trap.destination.priv password, 281 $trap.destination.priv_protocol,\ 281$ trap.destination.seclevel, 281 trap.destination.version, 281

api

apid.allowed_ips, 220 apid.grpc.port, 220 apid.listen.master_ip, 220 apid.listen.port, 221 apid.listen.slave_ip, 221 apid.log, 221 apid.log.level, 221 apid.maxthreads, 221 apid.path.mtr, 221 apid.path.ping, 222 apid.path.ping6, 222 apid.path.traceroute, 222

globalcc.key_service.port, 282 globalcc.service.port, 282

irpbmpd.grpc.port, 239 irpmng.grpc.port, 283

inb

bgpd.peer.X.inbound.ipv4.next_hop, 232 bgpd.peer.X.inbound.ipv6.next_hop, 233 bgpd.peer.X.inbound.master_localpref, 233 bgpd.peer.X.inbound.slave_localpref, 233

core.commit_control.inbound.enabled, 251 core.commit_control.inbound.improvement.delay, 251 core.commit_control.inbound.moderated, 252 core.commit_control.inbound.rate.high, 252 core.commit_control.inbound.rate.low, 252 core.commit_control.inbound.volume_estimation, 252 core.commit_control.loss_override, 252 core.commit_control.loss_override, 252

global.inbound.injection, 216 global.inbound conf, 216

inbound.rule.X.bgp_peer, 296 inbound.rule.X.communities, 296 inbound.rule.X.enabled, 296 inbound.rule.X.full_control, 296 inbound.rule.X.next_hop, 297 inbound.rule.X.prefix, 297 inbound.rule.X.providers, 297

peer.X.95th.in, 284 peer.X.95th.mode, 284 peer.X.aspath_for_ix, 284 peer.X.circuit.control, 286 peer.X.inbound.community base, 288

ud

directory.X.admin_role_groups, 302directory.X.base_dn, 302directory.X.email, 302 directory.X.fullname, 302 directory.X.hostname, 302directory.X.initial_bind_dn, 303directory.X.initial bind password, 303 directory.X.name, 303 directory.X.order, 303 directory.X.port, 303 directory.X.secret, 303 directory.X.state, 303 directory.X.timeout, 303directory.X.tls, 304directory.X.tls_cacertfile, 304 directory.X.type, 304 directory.X.user_dn, 304directory.X.user filter, 304 directory.X.user role attr, 304 directory.X.username, 304 directory.X.verify_cert, 304

snmp

snmp.X.auth_password, 305 snmp.X.auth_protocol, 305 snmp.X.auth_username, 305 snmp.X.community, 305 snmp.X.context, 305 snmp.X.ip, 305 snmp.X.name, 305 snmp.X.port, 306 snmp.X.priv_password, 306 snmp.X.priv_protocol, 306 snmp.X.seclevel, 306 snmp.X.timeout, 306

rou1

rd.X.community.local, 307 rd.X.community_worsening, 307 rd.X.shortname, 307

bmp

irpbmpd.log, 240 irpbmpd.log.level, 240 irpbmpd.port, 240 irpbmpd.sources, 240

glo1

globalgroup.X.members, 301 globalgroup.X.outbound.95th, 301 globalgroup.X.outbound.95th.reserve, 301 globalgroup.X.outbound.rate_high, 301 globalgroup.X.outbound.rate_low, 302 globalgroup.X.shortname, 302

inb1

irpinperfd.enabled, 270 irpinperfd.log, 270 irpinperfd.log.level, 270 irpinperfd.model.debug, 270 irpinperfd.model.topn_per_rule, 270 irpinperfd.moderated, 270 irpinperfd.probing.confirmation_interval, 270 irpinperfd.probing.failure_margin, 271 irpinperfd.probing.interval, 271 irpinperfd.probing.shelf_life, 271 irpinperfd.probing.timeout, 271

tms

irpdetectd.bgp.reaction, 271 irpdetectd.bgp.redirect.bgp_peers, 271irpdetectd.bgp.redirect.communities, 271 $irpdetectd.blackhole.threshold.kpps,\,272$ irpdetectd.blackhole.threshold.mbps, 272 irpdetectd.flowspec.ipv4.redirect, 272 $irpdetectd. flow spec. ipv6. redirect,\ 272$ irpdetectd.flowspec.reaction, 272 $irpdetectd. flow spec. threshold. kpps,\ 273$ irpdetectd.flowspec.threshold.mbps, 273 irpdetectd.ip_batch_size, 273irpdetectd.ipv4.prefix size, 273 irpdetectd.ipv6.prefix size, 273 irpdetectd.mode, 273 irpdetectd.protected_addresses, 274irpdetectd.time.keep, 274 $irpdetectd.time.monitor,\,274$ irpdetectd.whitelist, 274

List of Figures

1.2.1	IRP Components
1.2.2	System Dashboard
1.2.3	Error: Internal BGP Monitor not configured
1.2.4	Support for Centralized Route Reflectors
1.2.5	IRP configuration in a multi-homed network connected to transit providers as well as
	and Internet Exchange
1.2.6	City wide network
1.2.7	Regional network
1.2.8	Intercontinental network
1.2.9	Multiple routing domains
1.2.10	Failover high level overview
1.2.11	Unbalanced inbound/outbound peering
1.2.12	Fluctuating inbound traffic
1.3.1	Performance optimization algorithm
1.3.2	Cost optimization algorithm 55
133	More aggressive when actual exceeds schedule 57
134	Provider load balancing 58
135	Commit control of aggregated groups 59
1.3.6	Sorted Commit Control improvements 60
1.0.0	
2.7.1	Flow export configuration
2.7.2	Span port configuration (on the router)
2.7.3	Span port configuration (on the switch)
2.8.1	PBR configuration: single router and separate probing Vlan
2.8.2	PBR configuration: two routers and separate probing Vlan
2.8.3	PBR configuration via GRE tunnels
2.8.4	PBR configuration: single router and separate probing Vlan
2.0.1	1 Die connigarationi, single router and separate probing than
4.1.1	Creating initial user in GMI
4.1.2	GMI authorization form
4.1.3	GMI Frontend login form
4.1.4	Frontend Sections
4.1.5	Time period selection
4.1.6	Report filters
4.1.7	IRP Instance Performance Stats Quick Reference
4.1.8	Global Search
419	Global Search results 115
4 1 10	Recent Searches 115
4 1 11	IBP instance license expiration warning example 115
<i>A</i> 2 1	Dashboard Selection 116
4.2.1	List of Dashboards
1.2.2 4.2.2	Creating a new dashboard 117
1.2.0 1.2.1	Rearranging Widgets on Dashboards
1.2.4 195	Widgets Library 110
4.2.J	Fditing Widgots 110
4.2.0	Dulting Wingets
4.4.1	

4.3.1	Reports menu
4.3.2	Report options
4.3.3	Report export and print options
4.3.4	Report email delivery configuration
4.3.5	Save for Later Compare Button
4.3.6	Save for Later Compare Results
4.3.7	ASN Path Problems
4.3.8	ASN Statistics
4.3.9	ASN Traffic Percentage
4.3.10	Country Statistics
4.3.11	Country Statistics map view
4.3.12	Current Improvements
4.3.13	Exchanges Statistics
4.3.14	Historical Records
4.3.15	Improved Prefixes Within Probed
4.3.16	Improved Traffic Volume
4.3.17	Improvements to Exchanges
4.3.18	Instances Status
4.3.19	Monitor History
4.3.20	Monitor Status
4 3 21	Platform Overview 128
4 3 22	Prefix Improvement Rate by Cause 128
4 3 23	Prefix Statistics 128
4 3 24	Prefix Statistics map view 129
4 3 25	Probes Today 129
4.3.26	Providers Efficiency 130
4.3.20	Providers Performance and Probes (last 24 hours) 130
4.3.27	Top Problem ASN 131
4.3.20	Top Volume ASN
4.3.29	Top Volume Profiles 122
4.3.30	10p volume Frenxes 132 Crapha monu 132
4.4.1	Graphs menu 132 ACN Traffic Heatman 122
4.4.2	ASIN Hame meating
4.4.5	Dandwidth Usage and Improvements
4.4.4	Commit Control Immercements by Describer
4.4.5	Commit Control Improvements by Provider
4.4.0	Improvements by Cause
4.4.7	Improvements by IP Version
4.4.8	Improvements by Probing Source
4.4.9	Latency Destination
4.4.10	Latency Improvements by Provider
4.4.11	Latency Values (ms)
4.4.12	Loss Improvements by Provider
4.4.13	Loss Rates
4.4.14	New and Retry Improvements
4.4.15	Overall Improvements Type by Provider
4.4.16	Overall Rerouted Prefixes by Provider
4.4.17	Performance Improvements
4.4.18	Prefixes Rerouted from Provider
4.4.19	Prefixes Rerouted to Provider
4.4.20	Probed and Improved Volumes
4.4.21	Probed Prefixes and Improvements
4.4.22	Probes per Provider
4.4.23	Probes Today
4.4.24	Problem Destinations
4.4.25	Provider Performance
4.4.26	Providers Bandwidth Usage
4.4.27	Providers Efficiency
4.4.28	Total and Improved Traffic

4.4.29	Total Bandwidth Usage
4.4.30	Unique Probed/Improved Prefixes
4.5.1	Inbound section
4.5.2	Current Inbound Improvements
4.5.3	Historical Inbound
4.5.4	Inbound Improvements History
4.5.5	Inbound Traffic Distribution
4.5.6	Moderated Inbound Improvements
4.5.7	Inbound Performance Feed
4.5.8	Inbound Performance History
4.5.9	Inbound Performance Rules
4.5.10	Creating an Inbound Performance Rule
4.5.11	Inbound Performance Report Bandwidth Graph
4.5.12	Inbound Performance Report Loss/Latency Graph
4.6.1	Routing Policies
4.6.2	Detailed routing policy view
4.6.3	Routing policy window
4.6.4	Routing Policy Type
4.7.1	Flowspec policies
4.7.2	Flowspec policy popup
4.7.3	Policies by Country
4.7.4	Policies by Country - Affected Prefixes view
4.8.1	Looking glass
4.8.2	Prefix Probing
4.8.3	Traceroute
4.8.4	Traceroute results
4.8.5	Traceroute exploring details results
4.8.6	Whois
4.9.1	Threat Monitor
4.9.2	Mitigation Rules
4.9.3	Add new rule
4.9.4	Mitigation feed
4.9.5	History
4.10.1	Global Commit groups configuration
4.10.2	IRP instance individual settings within the Global Group
4.10.3	Global Commit Group Settings
4.10.4	Global Commit summary
4.10.5	Global Commit Graphs
4.11.1	System events
4 11 2	Concurrent editing of the Configuration Settings 169
4.11.3	Configuration editor: Global settings
4.11.4	Configuration editor: Ignored prefixes
4 11 5	Configuration editor: Routing Domains 170
4 11 6	Configuration editor: BGP settings 171
4 11 7	Configuration editor: New Router general settings 171
4 11 8	Configuration editor: New Router, advanced settings
4 11 9	Configuration editor: New Router, Inbound settings
4 11 10	Blackholing configuration settings
4 11 11	Configuration editor: Collector settings
4.11 12	Configuration editor: Collector Inbound Prefixes settings
4.11 13	Configuration editor: Core configuration
4.11 14	Configuration editor: Outage detection 175
4.11.15	Configuration editor: Overusage .
4 11 16	Configuration editor: Circuit issues detection 176
4 11 17	Configuration editor: Commit Control
4 11 18	Providers Overall 178
4 11 10	Configuration editor: Inbound commit control
4 11 20	Configuration editor: Inbound BW estimation algorithms
1.11.40	Comparation curror. Informa Day Commandin algorithmic

4.11.21	Configuration editor: Inbound optimization of transiting traffic parameters 1	79
4.11.22	Configuration editor: Inbound configuration settings	80
4.11.23	Configuration editor: Explorer settings 1	81
4.11.24	Configuration editor: Providers configuration	81
4.11.25	Configuration editor: Adding a new provider, General settings	82
4.11.26	Configuration editor: Adding a new provider, IPv4 / IPv6 settings 18	83
4.11.27	Configuration editor: Adding a new provider, Commit Control	83
4.11.28	Configuration editor: Adding a new provider, SNMP settings	84
4.11.29	Configuration editor: Adding a new provider, External Monitor	84
4.11.30	Configuration editor: Adding a new provider, Internal Monitor	85
4.11.31	Configuration editor: Adding a new provider, Inbound	85
4.11.32	Configuration editor: Adding a new provider, Flowspec	85
4.11.33	Provider Blackholing configuration details	86
4.11.34	An Internet Exchange is similar to a provider and it requires configuration of the Router,	
	the Probing IPs and the other usual attributes	87
4.11.35	The list of peering partners for the Exchange shows details about each of them and	
	offers access to Autoconfiguration feature and PBR ruleset generator for the router 13	87
4.11.36	Configuration editor: SNMP hosts configuration	89
4.11.37	Configuration editor: Events configuration	89
4.11.38	Configuration editor: Email configuration	90
4.11.39	Configuration editor: SMS configuration	90
4.11.40	Plivo account ID and secret	91
4.11.41	Configuration editor: SNMP Traps configuration	91
4.11.42	Configuration editor: Web Hooks configuration	91
4.12.1	IRP Instances	92
4.12.2	Adding an instance	93
4.12.3	User Management	93
4.12.4	User token management	94
4.12.5	Adding users	94
4.12.6	User Directory configuration	95
4.12.7	User Directory Advanced Options	96
4.12.8	User Directory Bindings	96
4.12.9	User Directory Access Options	97
4.12.10	Access Restriction	98
4.12.11	Frontend	98
4.12.12	Senders	98
4.13.1	Reports and Graphs emailing subscription	99
4.13.2	Emailing subscription details	99
4.14.1	System events	00
4.15.1	Notifications	04
4.15.2	Subscribe notifications	04
4.16.1	User Profile	06
4.17.1	Maintenance windows menu button	07
4.17.2	Maintenance windows	07
4.17.3	Maintenance window popup	08

List of configuration examples

1.1	Stop IRP Core and purge existing improvements	21
1.2	Switch to Intrusive Mode and adjust IRP Core and Bgpd parameters	21

1.3	Inserting test improvements	2
1.4	Remove next-hop-self route-map (RM-NHS) example	2
1.5	Restart IRP Bgpd	2
1.6	Show BGP information for specified IP address or prefix	2
1.7	Traceroute destination networks	3
1.8	Delete test improvements	3
1.9	Configure the maximum improvements limit and revert Bgpd configuration	3
1.10	Restart IRP Core and Bgpd	3
1.11	Delete test improvements	3
1.12	Switch the system to non-intrusive mode	4
1.13	Restart IRP Core and Bgpd	4
2.1	Global MLS settings configuration	9
2.2	Global NetFlow settings and export configuration 7	Ő
2.3	Per-interface NetFlow settings configuration 7	Ő
2.0 2.4	Flexible NetFlow monitor configuration 7	'n
2.1	Flexible NetFlew exporter configuration 7	'n
$\frac{2.0}{2.6}$	Flavible NetFlow campler configuration 7	n U
2.0	Par interface Florible NotFlory gettings configuration	о 'n
2.1	Per-interface Flexible NetFlow settings configuration	0
2.8	NetFlow configuration on Cisco 7200/3600 series routers	1
2.9	Ingress/egress flow export configuration on peering interfaces	1
2.10	Ingress flow export configuration	1
2.11	Configuring NetFlow export on Vyatta	1
2.12	Configuration of an interface for the flow accounting	2
2.13	Juniper flow export configuration	2
2.14	Per-interface NetFlow sampling configuration	2
2.15	Cisco IPv4 PBR configuration: 1 router, 2 providers	5
2.16	Cisco IPv4 PBR configuration for IOS XR: 1 router, 2 providers	5
2.17	Juniper IPv4 PBR configuration: 1 router, 2 providers	6
2.18	Vvatta IPv4 PBR configuration example	7
2 19	Vvatta (VC6.5 and up) IPv4 PBR configuration example 7	7
2.10 2.20	IRP server source-based routing using the 'ip' command	.8
2.20	Cisco IPv4 PBR configuration: 2 routers 2 providers separate Vlan	8
2.21	IRD side IDv4 CRF tunnel CLL configuration	'n
2.22	IRI -side II v4 GRE tunnel configuration	9 10
2.23	Denter side IPv4 GRE tunnel configuration using standard CentOS comigs	9
2.24	Router-side IPv4 GRE tunnel configuration (vyatta equipment) 8	0
2.25	Router-side IPv4 GRE tunnel configuration (Cisco equipment)	0
2.26	Router-side IPv4 GRE tunnel configuration (Juniper equipment)	0
2.27	IRP server IPv4 source-based routing via GRE using the 'ip' command	0,
2.28	IRP server IPv4 source-based routing via GRE using standard CentOS configuration files 8	0
2.29	Cisco IPv4 PBR configuration: 2 routers, 2 providers, separate Vlan 8	1
2.30	Cisco IPv4 PBR configuration template	1
2.31	Cisco IPv4 PBR configuration template 8	2
2.32	Juniper IPv4 PBR configuration template	2
2.33	PBR validation using 'traceroute'	4
2.34	PBR validation using Explorer self check	5
2.35	PBR validation using 'iptables' and 'traceroute'	5
2.36	Sample provider configuration	6
2.37	SNMP parameters validation 8	7
2.38	iBGP session configuration example	ġ
2.30	Vvatta IPv4 iBGP session configuration example 88	9
2.00	Vyatta IPy6 iBCP session configuration example	0
2.40 9 /1	Vyatta IPv/ route-man for satting local prof on the router	0
2.41	Vyatta II v4 route-map for setting local-pref on the router	9
2.42	Vyatta IF vo foute-map for setting local-pref on the router	9
2.43	C: USCO IF V4 IBGP session configuration example	9
2.44	Cisco IPvo IBGP session configuration example	U
2.45	Cisco IPv4 route-map for setting local-pret on the router	0
2.46	Cisco IPv6 route-map for setting local-pref on the router	0
2.47	Limiting the number of received prefixes for an IPv4 neighbor on Cisco 9	0

2.48	Limiting the number of received prefixes for an IPv6 neighbor on Cisco
2.49	Juniper IPv4 iBGP session configuration example
2.50	Juniper IPv6 iBGP session configuration example
2.51	Juniper IPv4 route-map for setting local-pref on the router
2.52	Limiting the number of received prefixes for an IPv4 neighbor on Juniper 91
2.53	Reload IRP Bgpd configuration
2.54	Cisco: Configure BGP Additonal Paths
2.55	Juniper: Configure BGP Additonal Paths 95
2.56	Generate keys on \$IRPMASTER 96
2.57	Install public key on \$IRPSLAVE
2.58	Check SSH certificate-based authentication works
2.59	Generate CA and certificates
2.60	Verify certificates
2.61	Install certificates in designated directories
2.62	Cross copy client key and certificates
2.63	Set file permissions for keys and certificates
2.64	Example \$IRPSLAVE configuration from template
2.65	Check MySQL on \$IRPSLAVE works correctly
2.66	Set \$IRPMASTER as a first node for Multi-Master replication
2.67	Check MySQL on \$IRPMASTER works correctly
2.68	Replication user and grants
2.69	Copy database root user configuration file
2.70	Copy database configuration files
2.71	Copy database data files
2.72	Copy differences of database files (OS with Systemd)
2.73	Copy differences of database files (OS with RC-files)
2.74	Set \$IRPMASTER as replication slave
2.75	Starting replication slave on \$IRPMASTER
2.76	Set \$IRPSLAVE as replication slave
2.77	Starting replication slave
2.78	Starting IRP services and Frontend (OS with Systemd)
2.79	Starting IRP services and Frontend (OS with RC-files)
2.80	Synchronize RRD
5.1	Error log